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LESSON-1 

GLOBALISATION-DEFINITION, DIMENSIONS AND TYPES 
 
Hello friends! Globalization continues to be the most used and abused word of our times and it 
is worthwhile to understand it in its entirety before deciding which side of the debate we want 
to take. In this context let us begin by first understanding what globalization means.  
 
WHAT IS GLOBALIZATION 
The term “globalization” describes the increased mobility of goods, services, labour, 
technology and capital throughout the world. Although globalization is not a new 
development, its pace has increased with the advent of new technologies, especially in the area 
of telecommunications. 
 
In its broadest sense, globalization can be seen as an inherent part of human experience. Since 
prehistoric times humans have been growing in number; interacting with other groups, 
peacefully or not; building larger economic, social, and political organizations; discovering, 
using, and sometimes destroying the resources of the planet; and generating new knowledge 
and technologies. That process has led to the emergence of empires, with the ebb and flow 
over the centuries of explorers, crusaders, missionaries, merchants, and colonists.  
The powerful wave of globalization associated with modern economic growth in the second 
half of the 1800s and early 1900s brought the level of world integration to a new peak, with 
convergence in commodity and, to a lesser extent, factor prices. It ended in pain and 
disintegration with two world wars and a global economic depression between them. The 
world emerged in the 1950s divided both politically and militarily. But soon, another 
pervasive wave of economic, political, and social integration was rolling forward. That 
process has been driven by important changes in the generation, adoption, and diffusion of 
technology, including major advances in communication and transportation. It has been 
further promoted and accelerated by economic deregulation and liberalization in many 
countries and by the end of the Cold War, which eliminated some of the geopolitical barriers 
to world integration. The dramatic increase in world population is also creating denser 
economic, social, and environmental linkages.  
 
Here, we take a broad view of globalization to include three general dimensions, each with 
economic and non-economic components. First, globalization refers to the multiplication and 
intensification of economic, political, social, and cultural linkages among people, 
organizations, and countries at the world level. This notion includes a greater flow of trade 
and finance; expansion of cross-border communications; greater international interactions 
among political groups, nongovernmental organizations (NGOs), and other members of civil 
society; and even increased levels of tourism.  
 
A second dimension is the tendency toward the universal application of economic, 
institutional, legal, political, and cultural practices. It is related to the first dimension in that 
increased linkages generate a need for common institutions and rules. Examples in the 
economic arena include the codification of trade rules under the World Trade Organization 
(WTO) and its predecessor the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT); common 
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approaches to banking supervision, accounting, and corporate governance; the convergence 
toward economic policies based on similar standards of monetary and fiscal discipline; and 
reliance on free markets. Recent phenomena such as the spread of democracy, the increase in 
the number and coverage of environmental treaties, and even the controversial possibility of 
cultural homogenization in the areas of entertainment, food, and health, are examples of the 
major non-economic aspects of this second dimension.  
 
Finally, a third dimension is the emergence of significant spillovers from the behavior of 
individuals and societies to the rest of the world. Environmental issues such as cross-border 
pollution and global warming are inherently international. National economic crises may lead 
to financial contagion and ripple effects on the economies of other countries, requiring 
coordinated international responses. Health issues, such as the spread of HIV/AIDS, require 
an international approach, as do issues of global crime (for example, drug trafficking and 
money laundering). And there are also the problems of war and international violence. Again, 
the dimensions are linked. Spillovers occur because there are more channels of interaction. 
Then, global norms and institutions are required to provide a framework for coordinating 
responses.  
The economic aspects of globalization usually receive the most attention. Indeed, some 
observers tend to equate globalization with policies of domestic and international market 
liberalization, and in the case of developing countries, with internationally coordinated 
structural adjustment and stabilization programs. Here, we take a broader view of both the 
drivers and the dimensions of globalization.  
 
DIFFERENT INTERPRETATIONS AND POLICY PERSPECTIVES ON 
GLOBALIZATION 
The analysis of economic integration at the world level has a long history. Adam Smith and 
David Ricardo argued that freer trade—domestic and international—would bring benefits to 
individuals and societies. An alternative view, anchored in doctrines of economic 
mercantilism and power politics, emphasized the need to accumulate power by the State, and 
to subordinate and manipulate the economy to that end. From a different perspective, the 
tendency of capitalism to expand worldwide was articulated by Karl Marx, who saw that 
expansion as an implacable and harsh modernizing force of traditional societies. While Marx 
shared with classical economists the notion that the expansion of capital generated benefits, 
V.I. Lenin, echoing some of the themes of mercantilism and power politics, interpreted 
capitalist expansion as a negative process, leading inevitably to imperialism and war.  
 
After World War II, the debate on expanding trade and financial linkages, from the 
perspective of developing countries, included different views on the costs and benefits of the 
process of integration into world markets. Negative evaluations came from the literature on 
colonialism and neocolonialism, the notion of the secular decline of the terms of trade facing 
developing countries in world markets, and the theory of dependency. Mainstream 
development economics emphasized the importance of greater participation in the world 
economy, particularly through the flow of finance and trade, which would improve welfare in 
developing countries. An expanding subset of the literature on international economic 
developments during the 1970s focused on multinational corporations, in both developing and 
developed countries, with very different views about the welfare implications of the 
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emergence and expansion of large international firms. Most of these arguments are being 
echoed again in current discussions on globalization.  
A broader view of the expansion and intensification of linkages among countries, 
encompassing more than just economics, came with the idea of interdependence, which 
highlighted the consequences of this phenomenon for the conduct of foreign policy by the 
main world powers. Currently, the debate on globalization and its consequences is far-
reaching. It considers the implications for foreign and domestic policies of nations, the 
operation of their social and political institutions, the functioning of civil society, legal and 
regulatory frameworks, the environment, cultural aspects, and conflict and war.  
 
LINKS BETWEEN GLOBALIZATION, POVERTY, AND FOOD SECURITY 
The outline of a framework linking globalization, poverty, and food security is presented in 
the figure. Different dimensions of globalization are listed at the top (first level) and are 
shown as affecting the government, civil society, markets, and environment in developing 
countries (second level). For instance, globalization may influence the autonomy of 
government policies and the availability of public resources. It may affect cultures and values 
while allowing new cross-country alliances in civil society. It may change the actors in, and 
the structure of, markets—domestically and internationally—and may lead to larger 
environmental spillovers. In turn, these changes have implications for different sectors: 
agricultural/industrial, rural/urban, food/nonfood (third level). Finally, the different 
dimensions of globalization affect poverty through their impact on economic and non-
economic assets and capabilities, mechanisms for the redistribution of income, and 
institutional factors (fourth level). 
We will define globalization as the process by which nationality becomes increasingly 
irrelevant. 
There are at least two important types of globalization:  
Globalization of consumption: the nation in which a product was made becomes independent 
of the nationality of the consumer. i.e. a Canadian consumes foreign products in proportion to 
the economic size of the originating country. NOT similarity in culture, language, or 
institutions. NOT proximity or trade relations.  
 
Globalization of production/ownership: the nationality of the owner and controller of 
productive assets is independent of the nation housing them. Canada's assets are owned by 
foreigners at the same proportion as foreigners own all world assets. Consequently, only about 
3% of Canadian assets would be owned by Canadians. Similarly, Canadian based firms would 
have roughly 97% of their total assets overseas.  
 
Examples of Globalization  
The GM LeMans  
Design: Germany  
Components: Japan, Taiwan, Singapore  
Assembly: Korea  
Advertising campaign: Britain  
The Airbus consortium:  
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Jointly owned by companies from 4 countries: France, German, Britain, and Spain. Wings 
from Britain, fuselage and tail from Germany, doors from Spain, cockpit and final assembly in 
France.  1,500 suppliers in 27 countries  
 
More than 35 percent of components for the consortium's aircraft are supplied from over 500 
American companies.  Numerous suppliers also are located in the Asia-Pacific. Singapore 
Technologies Aerospace produces wing ribs and passenger doors for the A320, and engine 
mounts and thrust reverser doors for the A340. India's Hindustan Aeronautics Limited also 
builds A320 passenger doors.  Paul Krugman writes: "My favorite concrete example of the 
driving forces behind globalization is the recent and rapid rise of Zimbabwe's vegetable 
exports. In recent years, truck farmers near Harare have got into the business of supplying 
fresh vegetables to London markets. The vegetables are picked and trucked immediately to the 
airport, flown through the night to Heathrow, and are there on the shelf in Tesco the next 
morning."  Supporting these anecdotes, the trade and FDI data show the globalization under 
way. The following figure from The Economist shows trade rising relative to world GDP. 
Meanwhile FDI stocks have risen from approximately equal to annual trade flows in 1980 to 
about 75% larger in 1991.  
 
Nevertheless, we are far away from living in a truly global economy. Consider the leading 
multinationals. With few exceptions (Nestle), they have a home-country bias (home sales a 
higher % of total sales than home GDP as a % of world GDP) in both their assets and sales.   
Consider the large MNEs making autos in the US. Deborah Swenson has analyzed data on the 
percent of inputs originating in the US and the percent of shipments remaining in the US for 
Free Trade Zone assemblers. For the Big 3, 95% of inputs are domestic and 92% of shipments 
remain in the US. For foreign assemblers, 67% of inputs and 88% of shipments are domestic.  
FDI outside of the home country is regionally clustered (especially taking into account 
economy sizes): Japan is the principal investor in Korea and other Asia-Pacific areas. 
Germany dominates E Europe. The US dominates the rest of the Americas.  Affiliates of US 
MNEs in Europe sell most of their product (on average 60%) in the country in which the 
affiliate is located.  
 
What are the forces driving globalization?” This export business [Zimbabwe vegetable exports 
to London] depends on at least three things." cheap air transport--the beat-up old Boeings that 
have become the tramp steamers of modern commerce. Modern telecommunications--the 
vegetables are delivered to order, which means that messages must be sent to the farmers in a 
way that used to be possible only in advanced countries with good phone systems. An open 
British market. It could not happen if import quotas or high tariffs prevented the sales." In 
general we may think of three primary driving forces for the globalization process. Falling 
transportation costs: i.e. lower amounts of money and time foregone to move goods over long 
distances. Falling trade barriers: i.e. lower tariffs and (in most cases) fewer non-tariff trade 
impediments. Falling communication costs: i.e. technology that allows ideas to be moved long 
distances quickly and inexpensively  
 
To these three key factors, we may add one more consideration. As per capita incomes have 
converged among the OECD nations (Europe, North America, Japan), this has promoted more 
similar buying patterns, making goods produced abroad more attractive than they were before. 
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Greater similarity in buying patterns may also emerge from increased travel and migration. 
For example: With the exposure to new cuisines, Americans are sprinkling an average 3.1 
pounds of spices onto food annually, nearly a pound more than a decade ago. 
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LESSON-2 
ANTI-GLOBALIZATION-ORIGINS AND DYNAMICS 

 
    
A grassroots movement to counter the trend of globalization and its harmful effects, and to 
reform unbridled capitalism. Shock and surprise were widespread in the wake of the disruptive 
protests and associated violence that characterized the Seattle World Trade Organization 
(WTO) Ministerial Conference, 29 November-3 December, 1999. Yet the demonstrations 
were not something new, nor was the principal target—multinational corporate power—an 
unexpected focus. Opposition to corporate globalization has been growing for several years, a 
trend underscored by increasing media attention since 1995. Security agencies at Seattle, 
however, were caught off-guard by the large number of demonstrators and scope of 
representation, combined with the use of sophisticated methods and technology that 
effectively shut down the Conference.  
 
 Prior to Seattle, the most recent associated event occurred six months earlier, on 18 June, 
1999, when protests known as “J18” were organized to coincide with the G8 Economic 
Summit in Cologne, Germany. The focal point was the City of London, where a march of 
2000 people degenerated into a riot in which 42 people were injured and damage was 
estimated at one million pounds sterling. But the activities were not confined to London; cities 
in North America and Europe also were involved, and in most cases financial districts were 
targeted.  
 Bringing together a broad spectrum of interests and agendas, J18 incorporated both people 
and technology. While the former demonstrated on the streets, the latter featured in cyber 
attacks against business institutions. For five hours, at least 20 companies were subjected to 
more than 10,000 attacks by hackers. Adding a sense of insult to injury, the Internet was the 
means by which the concept of J18 originated, and by which the event was ultimately 
orchestrated.  Neither J18 nor the WTO protest in Seattle, or its counterpart, A16, the 
International Monetary Fund/World Bank (IMF/WB) demonstration five months later in 
Washington, DC, were unique, one-off events. As exemplified by further protest activity at the 
Organization of American States (OAS) Ministerial Meeting in Windsor, and the World 
Petroleum Conference (WPC) in Calgary, similar incidents can be expected to occur in 
various forms and with varying degrees of intensity, aiming at the same target—corporate 
power—for the foreseeable future. Reminiscent of the Vietnam and anti-nuclear protest era of 
the ‘60s and ‘70s, the activities are global in scope, international in locale, and have involved 
sites in Canada on several occasions.  
 
SITUATION  
Meetings of international monetary, trade and environmental organizations, which in the past 
incited little or no protest interest, are now drawing the attention of thousands of anti-
globalization activists. Representing a broad spectrum of groups, lobbyists, and overlapping 
networks, including some violent extremists whose presence raises security concerns, they 
share a mutual antipathy—that of multinational corporate power. Often described as more 
influential and stronger than government, some corporations boast budgets larger than the 
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gross domestic product (GDP) of many nations: “...of the top hundred economies, fifty-one 
are multinationals and only forty-nine are countries.”  
 
 Alleged abuse of corporate power by multinationals is the basic focus of protest activity. 
Large corporations with international undertakings stand accused of social injustice, unfair 
labor practices— including slave labor wages, living and working conditions—as well as a 
lack of concern for the environment, mismanagement of natural resources, and ecological 
damage. Anti-globalization demonstrations have achieved worldwide support partly because 
the target, per se, its representatives, and its effects are global in nature. Major brand names, 
among them Nike, Starbucks, McDonalds, and Shell Oil, are principal targets, ironically 
because their massive advertising campaigns designed to engender public prominence have 
been successful—and that status is being used to highlight the charges brought against them.  
  
Protest objectives extend beyond the claimed corporate impropriety, however. Multinational 
economic institutions, such as the World Trade Organization (WTO), the World Bank (WB), 
and the International Monetary Fund (IMF), are seen as establishing, monitoring, and 
rendering judgments on global trade practices, and are viewed as the spearheads of economic 
globalization. These institutions, considered to be the servants of corporate interests, 
exercising more power than elected governments and interested only in the profit motive, have 
increasingly become principal demonstration targets. Underlying the anti-globalization theme 
is criticism of the capitalist philosophy, a stance promoted once again by left-of-centre 
activists and militant anarchists.  
  
The global parameters have encouraged disparate groups and individuals to participate in the 
demonstrations. In Seattle and Washington, for example, the wide variety of parading 
malcontents evoked the eclectic ambience of a “protest county fair.” Circumstances also have 
promoted the involvement of fringe extremists who espouse violence, largely represented by 
Black Bloc anarchists and factions of militant animal-rights and environmental activists. The 
melding of various elements and establishing of strange-bedfellow ties at individual 
demonstrations have contributed both to the impact and the unique character of the events.  
 
DISCUSSION 
The Issues 
 The growing trend toward anti-globalization activism is directed, first, against “big 
business”—multinational corporate power—and, second, against “big money”—global 
agreements on economic growth. Allegations of exploitive labour and human-rights abuses 
reach back to the mid-1990s when a number of corporations producing major brand name 
products, such as Nike sneakers, Gap jeans, and Starbucks coffee, were accused of union-
busting, sweatshop working conditions, and child labour practices on a global scale. Among 
other well-known multinationals, McDonalds, Monsanto, and Shell Oil were indicted for 
similar faults. The litany of castigation ranges across a broad spectrum, including paying low 
wages, offering minimal health benefits, depleting old-growth and rain forests, using unsafe 
pesticides, bio-engineering agriculture crops, violating animal rights, and colluding with 
violent and repressive regimes.  
 Accusations against the multinationals continue—students still gather in Eugene, Oregon, the 
home of Nike, to protest the corporate giant’s Third World labour practices—but increasingly 



 8

they are being supplemented by demonstrations against such institutions as the World Trade 
Organization (WTO), International Monetary Fund (IMF), and the World Bank (WB). 
Protagonists claim these establishments promote and facilitate corporate power and that 
elected governments are being overshadowed in the political arena by global economic 
institutions and their efforts to direct and expand economic growth. Activists, however, are 
divided in their anti-globalization position. The larger segment supports restructuring 
corporations to reflect accountability and transparency; the smaller segment, while also 
supporting these objectives, actively promotes the total demise of global structures including 
the WTO. Anarchist activists and some environmentalists fall in the latter category.  
 
The philosophy of capitalism also is under attack, facing charges that it is ignoring the social 
welfare of individuals, and destroying cultures and the ecology in the quest for growth and 
profit. As prominent corporate names come under fire, making for good publicity and media 
attention, groups such as animal-rights activists and environmental protection advocates vie 
for an opportunity to share the spotlight, many making similar claims about exploitation. 
Some observers term the situation the “rise of the New New Left” and draw comparisons to 
the 1968 Parisian “summer of the barricades.” The unifying elements on this occasion, 
however, are the powers of the corporations, name-brands, globalization, and the interests of 
capital, in opposition to the welfare of workers, exploitation of the ecology, and a range of 
collateral issues. Many factors are involved, with certain incidents cited as triggers, among 
them the death of Nigerian activist Ken Saro-Wiwa, and the campaigns against Kathy Lee 
sportswear, Wal-Mart, Mattel and Disney, and Shell and Chevron Oil Companies, which draw 
attention to the claims of the protesters and give substantive meaning to the demonstrations.  
 
In her book, No Logo, Canadian Naomi Klein claims  
...corporate investment in the Third World was seen ...as a key to alleviating poverty and 
misery. By 1996, however, that concept was being openly questioned, and it was recognized 
that many governments in the developing world were protecting lucrative investments—
mines, dams, oil fields, power plants and export processing zones—by deliberately turning a 
blind eye to egregious rights violations by foreign corporations against their people  
 
Further, she states:  
At the heart of this convergence of anticorporate activism...is the recognition that corporations 
are much more than purveyors of the products we all want; they are also the most powerful 
political forces of our time....So although the media often describe campaigns like the one 
against Nike as “consumer boycotts,” that tells only part of the story. It is more accurate to 
describe them as political campaigns that use consumer goods as readily accessible targets, as 
public-relations levers and as popular-education tools  
 Although multinational corporations and international trade institutions are the subjects of 
criticism, not all observers share a negative perspective. Many commentaries are published 
which speak in favour of beneficial and positive accomplishments, especially in relation to the 
international institutions. The concept of free trade is just one topic which has been favorably 
addressed:  
 
Global free trade promotes global economic growth. It creates jobs, makes companies more 
competitive, and lowers prices for consumers. It also provides poor countries, through 
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infusions of foreign capital and technology, with the chance to develop economically and, by 
spreading prosperity, creates the conditions in which democracy and respect for human rights 
may flourish. 
 
One relatively small but vocal and violent protest element is the militant anarchist faction, 
often identified as the Black Bloc. Considered to be exponents of a virtually defunct 
philosophy, anarchists received a fillip for their cause in 1995 when the Unabomber’s political 
manifesto was published. Paradoxically, the manifesto identified technology as a major source 
of the world’s ills and called for the violent destruction of the system, especially the Internet, 
which in large measure has contributed to promoting the anarchist message worldwide. 
Although some members of the anarchist milieu believe that a peaceful, ethical approach 
should be followed, many defend the use of violence as the only means to achieve the classic 
anarchist society based on small independent communities that function without elected 
leaders.  
  
While most demonstration participants and members of protest groups seek to conduct their 
activities in a peaceful, legitimate manner, militants and extremists have other ideas. The 
radical, extremist participants represented at the demonstrations—whatever their cause—
believe the standard forms of protest—marching, rhetoric, and placard-waving—have failed to 
achieve anything of importance. They believe it is necessary to undertake “direct action” by 
inflicting damage on those corporations that extend the reach of global trade and technology at 
the expense of the Earth and its poorest citizens. Some of the more aggressive frequently 
resort to climbing and rappelling techniques to scale buildings and other lofty sites to conduct 
sit-ins or hang banners for publicity purposes. Extremists—often anarchists, animal-rights 
supporters, or environmentalists—indulge in such violent actions as smashing windows, 
setting fires, or trashing shops and fast-food outlets.  
  
No matter the fundamental viewpoint, pro or con, involving globalization, concerns on the 
part of law enforcement and security agencies are very real. While individuals and groups 
have a right to legitimate protest, including non-violent demonstrations whatever their size, 
they do not have the right to close down political meetings. Writing in the The Ottawa Citizen, 
two professors from Carleton University have said Democracies have the right and the 
responsibility to protect free expression and lawful assembly. This includes rights for activists 
and critics. It also includes the rights of elected officials to assemble and express their views. 
The tyranny of small groups, minorities or even majorities to prevent the exercise of such 
rights by trying to shut down meetings is unacceptable in a democracy.  
 
Groups  
Diversity is a major characteristic of anti-globalization protests and demonstrations, which are 
often described as “multi-generational, multi-class, and multi-issue” Participants represent a 
variety of issues and not all are pursuing globalization as their primary target. For some 
protesters, anti-globalization is a principal concern, but for others it is merely a shared goal, 
with the demonstrations simply a means to an end. That is, the combination of groups and 
participants coming together creates a powerful impression and an impact out of all proportion 
with their individual strengths. The melding of the various groups into one large body implies 
power, and attracts attention and publicity, which, in turn, draws more and more participants. 
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Many groups and individuals take part largely because of the attention and publicity which are 
generated, almost in the manner of self-generating growth. Seattle and Washington reflect 
how large the antagonistic audience has become, and the lengths to which participants will go 
in their desire to shut down or impede the spread of globalization. It is an issue with 
significantly more supporters from the left than the right, and features a large component of 
youth.  
 
To some degree, participation at protests and demonstrations depends upon the subject of the 
targeted meeting or conference. Labor had serious concerns about the proposals scheduled to 
be discussed at Seattle’s WTO Meeting—consequently labor was well represented, well 
organized, and contributed to the protest funding arrangements. The WB/IMF Meeting in 
Washington, however, was of less interest to labor, drew a much smaller number of labor 
supporters, and prompted a much lower labor profile. The OAS meeting in Windsor also 
raised labor’s concerns, but when it became evident that some of the more contentious issues 
were not on the agenda, interest waned. As well, because Windsor is largely a labor town, it 
did not behoove labor organizers to create a bad impression. Differences of opinion do exist 
and schisms do impact on attendance and activity at demonstrations; during the OAS 
Conference in Windsor, for example, labor representatives attempted to prevent the more 
violent protesters from storming police barricades.  
 
Protesters represent a broad spectrum of causes and goals—environmentalists, animal-rights 
supporters, union members, human-rights activists, anarchists, even the White supremacist 
milieu. But with the exception of large and prominent organizations, e.g., Greenpeace, the 
names or titles of groups are not significant. Many groups are merely splinters, have few 
members, are formed briefly for the need of the moment, change their names frequently, or are 
located in a specific region; in many cases, individuals are members of several groups at the 
same time or espouse various causes. Of more importance are the causes and motivations, per 
se, which are represented by the various groups and which provide an indication of the likely 
type of protest activity that might be expected at a demonstration. 
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LESSON-3 

ORGANISED ANTI-GLOBALIZATION 
 
Some relatively well-known organizations and causes often are represented at anti-
globalization demonstrations: the AFL-CIO, appearing on behalf of labor’s interests, and 
People for Ethical Treatment of Animals (PETA), one of several animal-rights support groups. 
Similarly, Rainforest Action Network, Earth First!, and the Sierra Club advocate 
environmentalism, and Global Exchange, Direct Action Network, Nader’s Group, Radical 
Roots, and Global Trade Watch uphold the human-rights banner. Two organizations which 
have materialized in recent years and play a significant role are the California-based Ruckus 
Society, and the Calgary-based Co-Motion Action. Both specialize in training protesters and 
organizing and managing demonstrations, aspects discussed in greater detail below (see: 
Tactics and Technology).  
 
The more militant and violent protesters belong to extremist elements associated with many of 
the causes, especially environmentalist, animal-rights, and anti-abortion activists. Extremists 
currently achieving the most notoriety are found among anarchists and members of the Third 
Position. The former are represented in part by the Black Bloc, the Anarchist News Service, 
the Black Army Faction, and Anarchist Action Collective. Individuals identified as members of 
the Black Bloc were believed responsible for much of the violence in Seattle and, to a lesser 
extent, in Washington. The Black Bloc is a loosely organized cluster of anarchist affinity 
groups and individuals, estimated in North America to number a few hundred, who come 
together to participate in protests and demonstrations. The Third Position, largely a European 
phenomenon but spreading rapidly to the USA, is a curious mixture of extreme Left and Right 
political motivations which include the use of violent means of protest.  
 
Tactics and Technology  
While diversity has contributed to modernizing and strengthening protests and 
demonstrations, new tactics and technology, collectively and individually, have radically 
changed the face of protest activity and generated renewed life in the reality of 
demonstrations. Gone are old-style gatherings confined to waving placards and banners, 
declaiming speakers, and moderate, controlled marches in specific locations. Not unlike the 
massive and often vigourous Out of Vietnam and Ban the Bomb protests of the ‘60s and ‘70s 
decades, today’s demonstrations, resurrecting the anarchist theme of “direct action,” employ a 
host of novel methodologies that have given a whole new complexion to the nature of the 
protests. The development and implementation of new tactics are a direct result of the impact 
of new technology and the ability of organizers to use it to their best advantage.  
 
Creating the foundation for dramatic change, the Internet has had a profound impact—in part 
by enabling organizers to quickly and easily arrange demonstrations and protests, worldwide 
if necessary. Individuals and groups now are able to establish dates, share experiences, accept 
responsibilities, arrange logistics, and initiate a myriad of other tasking that would have been 
impossible to manage readily and rapidly in the past. International protests and demonstrations 
can be organized for the same date and time, so that a series of protests take place in concert. 
The Internet has breathed new life into the anarchist philosophy, permitting communication 
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and coordination without the need for a central source of command, and facilitating 
coordinated actions with minimal resources and bureaucracy. It has allowed groups and 
individuals to cement bonds, file e-mail reports of perceived successes, and recruit members.  
 
Anti-globalists aim by force of numbers to shut down targeted meetings and, in the process, 
paralyze free movement in a host city. In the short term, they carry an economic impact, a 
form of sabotage long endorsed by environmental activists. In the months prior to a campaign, 
activists attend extensive training and educational courses associated with proposed protests 
and demonstrations. By organizing counter summits to run concurrently with international 
events, as was done during the June, 2000, World Petroleum Congress in Calgary, activists 
ensure involvement. Pre-event lectures include highly emotive subjects, such as the execution 
of activist Ken Saro-Wiwa by the Nigerian government in 1995, and human-rights conditions 
in Bolivia and Guatemala. Idealism plays a large role, with protesters becoming more and 
more knowledgeable about their subject and sophisticated in their methodology, using 
traveling “road shows” and teach-ins to increase their effectiveness.  
 
The new protest phenomenon has been characterized by the broad range of interests which 
have come together to conduct the demonstrations with minimal dissension. “Reclaim The 
Streets,” a UK-based initiative that originated with street parties or “raves” in the mid-1990s, 
is a tactical concept that protesters have adopted to promote their causes en masse, and which 
gave rise to the massive gatherings at Seattle and Washington. The methodology has been 
remarkable in terms of organization, especially because a central “director” is not evident and, 
in part, the resulting lack of infighting has been the secret of success. Like the Internet itself, 
the anti-globalist movement is a body that manages to survive and even thrive without a head. 
However, radical elements and extremists are taking advantage both of the absence of a 
controlling element and the events themselves to indulge in violence, which is not the stated 
intent of demonstration participants. 
 
One of the more impressive innovations has been the method of organizing, arranging, and 
directing the operational and administrative activities associated with the demonstrations—
accomplished effectively without the obvious influence of central authority, command, or 
control. In many ways, the system is very similar to that advocated by anarchists of the 
libertarian socialist philosophy. Activities begin with like-minded individuals who gather in 
affinity groups across the country, plan their roles, and travel to the site of the demonstration. 
Once at the site, they join with other like-minded affinity groups to form clusters and to select 
a spokesperson who attends the daily spokes council. At the latter, discussions are held and 
information passed concerning operational and administrative activities—arrangements for 
accommodation, feeding, legal advice, types of actions to be implemented. Locations are 
chosen for certain activities and agreements reached concerning the types of protest actions to 
be undertaken, although complete agreement is not always achieved—the more militant or 
extremist elements usually do as they please. 
 
Some clusters undertake specific tasking and responsibilities, such as securing food, 
transportation, and accommodation, making legal arrangements, and forming into working 
groups to cope with the range of logistical, administrative, and operational requirements 
necessary for a successful protest (e.g., media, training, legal, transportation, issues, permitted 
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actions, scenarios, propaganda, medical, fundraising, communications). Prior to the 
Washington IMF/WB demonstration, a number of affinity groups met several months in 
advance, as did representatives of the spokes council and the working groups. Some sponsors, 
representatives of labour organizations, and a broad range of causes formed coalitions for the 
purpose of “mobilizing” participants. Again, the availability of the Internet permitted them to 
share ideas, experiences, and problems from a global perspective.  
 
Cell phones constitute a basic means of communication and control, allowing protest 
organizers to employ the concepts of mobility and reserves and to move groups from place to 
place as needed. The mobility of demonstrators makes it difficult for law enforcement and 
security personnel to attempt to offset their opponents through the presence of overwhelming 
numbers. It is now necessary for security to be equally mobile, capable of readily deploying 
reserves, monitoring the communications of protesters, and, whenever possible, anticipating 
the intentions of the demonstrators. In some cases, the extremist elements, e.g., Black Bloc 
anarchists have used the ranks of moderate protesters as shields to prevent law enforcement 
personnel from viewing violent activities and from getting into position to stop the damage.  
 
Protesters have learned to employ both kerosene and vinegar-soaked rags for anti-tear gas and 
anti-pepper spray purposes, and to use a combination of chicken wire, PVC pipe, and linked 
arms to create almost immoveable street barricades. As well, a technique which harks back at 
least three decades to anti-nuclear and Left and Right Wing demonstrations in Great Britain, 
the renewed use of ball bearings and marbles against police horses has been suggested. 
Among the use of new technologies, Pretty Good Privacy (PGP) is the preferred means of 
encrypting communications on the Internet. As well, the anti-globalists have adopted media-
savvy techniques developed and refined by environmental activists. For example, during the 
26-30 March, 2000, BIO 2000 biotechnology conference held in Boston, protestors against 
genetically modified food set up the ‘Boston Independent Media Centre,’ which posted 
photos, stories and audio clips on its Web site throughout the week of protests.  
 
The Ruckus Society, a Berkeley, California-based group formed in 1995, has made a specialty 
of training protesters to meet the challenges encountered in demonstrating effectively, e.g., the 
placement of banners and individuals in critical locations, overcoming obstacles, and evading 
security controls. Ruckus played a leading role in preparing demonstrators participating at 
Seattle and Washington, and previously trained environmentalists in civil disobedience in 
Alberta and British Columbia. Representatives were present in Windsor and Calgary, prior to 
the OAS and WPC conferences, to teach demonstrators various improved protest techniques. 
An offshoot Canadian group, Co-Motion Action, conducted a training camp in Banff to 
prepare protesters for the World Petroleum Congress. Among direct action and civil 
disobedience lessons taught are use of the Internet, cell phones, video cameras, scaling walls, 
climbing trees, creating human blockades, scouting sites, and forming plans to combat police 
tactics  
 
Funding 
Financial and material support of protesters and demonstrations, partly self-generated and 
partly raised by contributions from interested parties, is fundamentally a matter of initiative 
and imagination. Again, the Internet facilitates protest activities, offering a fast, simple, and 
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inexpensive method of communication for organizing, motivating and encouraging attendees, 
sharing experiences and ideas, and soliciting funds. Many participants make their own way to 
demonstration sites, securing their own transportation, food, and accommodation; frequently, 
attendees share their capabilities and facilities and are assisted by like-minded groups and 
individuals at the demonstration location. Some funding originates with the large and better-
known protest organizations such as the Direct Action Network and the Alliance for Global 
Justice Protesters attending demonstrations considered to be in the interest of labour are often 
provided funds, transportation, meals, and lodging by labour unions and affiliated groups.  
 
The San Francisco-based human-rights group, Global Action, provides an example of the 
cooperative and collegial relationships which exist in support of demonstration organizers and 
participants. A nine-person protest team conducted a 20-city tour using shared and borrowed 
vehicles prior to the Washington IMF/WB demonstration. The tour was arranged by e-mail 
correspondence, which also facilitated the team’s housing and food during the journey. In 
return, the team conducted meetings, teach-ins, rallies and promotional activities to encourage 
attendance in Washington. 
  
Funds are raised variously by solicitation, sales of badges, T-shirts, and other paraphernalia 
which publicize the range of protest movements. Other sources of funding are training 
courses, such as those run by The Ruckus Society and Co-motion Action, which charge 
$125.00 per attendee but request that participants pay as much as they can afford. 
Fundamentally, the protesters and the actual demonstrations do not of themselves require huge 
financial support. Much of what is undertaken is improvised and ad hoc, and does not result 
from the efforts of large self-interested lobbies or conspiracies. The closest approximation to 
organized support is that represented by labor’s activism, which has included publicity and the 
provision of buses to transport participants.  
 
OUTLOOK  
Anti-globalization protests and demonstrations will continue. In fact, many non-associated 
groups will seize on the anti-globalization theme as a convenient rationale to participate in 
demonstrations, making it difficult to accurately forecast security needs. Conference 
organizers, security agencies, and law enforcement personnel will have to accept that reality 
and the inherent challenge, which will demand adequate contingency planning. Sound 
intelligence arrangements will be crucial to the successful implementation of precautionary 
measures, especially to avoid errors of over- or under-commitment of resources and to 
preclude draconian responses or steps which would promote violent reactions from protesters. 
Extremist fringe elements will seek any excuse to indulge in aggressive tactics or resort to 
destructive activities. Clashes amongst demonstrators and between protesters and security 
personnel have become a standard feature of many conference demonstrations, and some 
anarchist groups are calling for more violent involvement.  
 
North America, Europe, and the United Kingdom will likely be the most affected areas, 
largely because the majority of targeted meetings and conferences are scheduled there. 
Prominent locales such as London, Paris, Berlin, Vienna, and Prague are attractive to 
delegates, media, and protesters alike, as were Washington and Seattle. Within relatively easy 
travel distance, even for trans-Atlantic journeys, they are readily accessible, offer a wide range 
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of amenities, and possess excellent communications. As well, such major capital cities have a 
cachet that enhances the impact of media coverage and encourages the presence and 
extraordinary actions of demonstrators.  
Distance and remote location remain factors in curtailing the presence of demonstrators to 
some degree, but are not sufficient to ensure security or constrain the influence of pressure 
groups. For example, early in May, the annual meeting of the Asian Development Bank at 
Chiang Mai, Thailand was overwhelmed by 4,000 protesters demanding an end to policies 
they claimed punished the poor. Inspired by events in Washington and Seattle, protesters 
caught police by surprise when they stormed security barricades. The July G-8 Summit on 
Okinawa was peaceful, largely because heavy security precautions combined with high costs 
for transportation, accommodation and logistic support to deter the presence of large numbers 
of protesters.  
 
Nonetheless, a day prior to the conference, thousands of people staged protests across Japan 
and students marched in Tokyo, shouting “Smash the summit.”  While location will have an 
influence on the number and type of demonstrators present at a conference, the purpose and 
nature of the gathering will be a much more decisive factor. Significant meetings, especially 
those featuring senior government or corporate leaders, such as G-8 Summits and IMF 
meetings, will attract large numbers of peaceful protesters, as well as those predisposed to 
violent activities. As well, the lack of obvious achievement by principals during a preceding 
conference, such as failure to approve debt relief for poor countries, may serve to mobilize 
thousands more protesters and trigger a wave of anger and outrage at subsequent events. 
Representatives of lobby groups who were present on Okinawa voiced their dissatisfaction 
with the outcome and claimed their frustration will lead to protests “that will eclipse events in 
Seattle.”  
 
The Internet will continue to play a large role in the success or failure of globalization protests 
and demonstrations. Groups will use the Internet to identify and publicize targets, solicit and 
encourage support, organize and communicate information and instructions, recruit, raise 
funds, and as a means of promoting their various individual and collective aims. The Internet 
remains a major source of protest motivation and planning; it will require careful monitoring 
by conference planners to determine the intentions and goals of demonstrators, and to forestall 
unexpected incidents.  
 
Continued presence and use of large numbers of security forces, fencing, and similar 
restrictive measures could dampen the enthusiasm of protesters and might gradually reduce 
the size of some gatherings, as could adverse weather conditions. But, as demonstrated by 
extremist animal-rights and environmental activists, security measures could prompt a rise in 
the scale of violence from smashing windows to arson attacks, the use of explosive devices, 
and even physical threats against individuals, including posting warning letters purported to 
contain contaminated razor blades. The situation is paradoxical: the interest of targeted 
institutions and their membership in holding meetings on Canadian soil could wane if faced 
with stringent security precautions and movement restrictions. Conversely, Seattle-type 
disturbances and interference could similarly engender a loss of interest in using Canadian 
venues for international conferences and meetings which might prove attractive to 
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demonstrators. Nonetheless, it has been established that antiglobalists are organizing against a 
number of international meetings in Canada, including the  
 
April 2001 Summit of the Americas in Quebec City. Given the virulent anti-globalization 
rhetoric directed against the Organization of American States (OAS), the threat of Summit-
associated violence in Quebec City cannot be ruled out. 
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LESSON-4 

CASE STUDY: CAMPAIGN TO BAN LANDMINES 
 

Antipersonnel landmines kill or maim thousands of people each year. Most are civilians. 
Many are children. Long after wars in different areas of the world have ended, the 
indiscriminate use of land mines continues to deny the right to life and liberty of large 
numbers of civilians.  
The International Campaign to Ban Landmines (ICBL), launched in 1991, brings together 
over 1,400 groups in over 90 countries who work locally, nationally, regionally and 
internationally to ban antipersonnel landmines. The broad range of these groups is noticeable. 
They specialize in human rights, women's and children's rights, peace, disability, ex-
combatants, medical expertise, humanitarian mine action, development, arms control, religion 
and the environment. 
 
Context 
 
During 2002, India and Pakistan have been laying landmines along their disputed border in 
Kashmir, according to the International Campaign to Ban Landmines (ICBL). The ICBL says 
it is possibly the largest deployment of mines in decades. Mary Wareham, the Landmine 
Monitor Report's global co-coordinator, recently said: "Mine-laying in India and Pakistan is 
startling because of the length of the border and the length of the minefields and their 
proximity to villages and farming land." Numerous civilians and soldiers have died as a result 
of the landmines laid on both sides of the Line of Control in the disputed region of Kashmir. 
After declaring ceasefires in 2002, both Angola and Sri Lanka have stopped using landmines. 
However the ICBL has reported that the governments of Burma, Russia and to a lesser extent 
Nepal,  
 
Somalia and Georgia continue to use the device. Campaign History In 1991, several non-
governmental organizations and individuals began to discuss the need to coordinate initiatives 
and a ban on antipersonnel landmines. Handicap International, Human Rights Watch, Medico 
International, Mines Advisory Group, Physicians for Human Rights, and Vietnam Veterans of 
America Foundation came together in October 1992 to formalize the International Campaign 
to Ban Landmines (ICBL). The Campaign calls for an international ban on the use, 
production, stockpiling and transfer of antipersonnel landmines. It also proposes increased 
international resources for humanitarian mine clearance and mine victim assistance 
programmers. International Response Governments around the world responded to the 
campaign by negotiating the 1997 Convention on the Prohibition of the Use, Stockpiling, 
Production, and Transfer of  
 
Anti-Personnel Mines and on their Destruction. The Mine Ban Treaty prohibits, in all 
circumstances, any use of antipersonnel landmines. It also requires that stockpiles be 
destroyed within four years of the treaty's entry into force, and that mines already in the 
ground be destroyed within tenyears. Signatories The treaty entered into force on 1 March, 
1999. As of 25 September, 2002, 145 countries had signed or acceded to the treaty, of which 
129 have ratified. The most recent accession was Afghanistan. The ICBL said more than a 



 18

dozen governments, among them Greece, Indonesia, Turkey and Yugoslavia, had announced 
their intention to join. In contrast, the United States, Russia and China are among 50 countries 
that so far have refused to sign the treaty. The US is believed to have a stockpile of 11.2 
million landmines. In 1997, the ICBL and its co-coordinator, Jody Williams, received the 
Nobel Peace Prize. Plan of Action Today, the International Campaign to Ban Landmines 
network represents over 1,100 groups in over 60 countries, who work locally, nationally, 
regionally, and internationally to ban antipersonnel landmines. Its goals as outlined in its 2004 
Plan of Action are:  
Universalisation of the Mine Ban Treaty (MBT)  
 
Compliance with the treaty provisions  
Increased resource commitments from government and international financial institutions for 
mine clearance, mine awareness and victim assistance, and for stockpile destruction, and  
Firm establishment of the norms outlined in the treaty as an international standard of behavior 
by all. 
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LESSON-5 

INTERNATIONAL TRADE THEORY 
 
What is international trade theory? 
 
International trade theory is basically an exercise in applied general equilibrium modeling. 
This means that in many cases one can use the general theorems that apply for any Arrow-
Debreu economy, most notably about the existence and welfare properties of equilibria. What 
makes international trade a separate field is that it utilizes some assumptions that allow for 
much sharper positive and normative results than what are possible in the theory of general 
equilibrium (hence the phrase “applied”). What are the special assumptions? Since there are 
many different models, let us try to summarize the common elements. The most basic 
postulate is that the world consists of separate geographic entities (regions or countries). 
Goods and factors of production are more mobile within countries than among them, because 
of physical, political and psychological barriers of movement. In most models factors and 
goods are perfectly mobile within countries, but factors are immobile across borders. The 
mobility of goods across countries is an important variable, and ranges from none (autarchy) 
to complete (free trade). Some of the basic results in trade theory come from analyzing the 
effect of goods mobility. 
 
Questions and answers 
A good theory has both positive and normative applications, and international trade is usually 
useful for both purposes. The most important questions in trade theory include the following: 
 
Positive: 
 
• Why do nations trade? 
• What do they trade? 
• Can we use a small set of parameters to predict trade flows? 
• What is the effect of trade barriers on trade? 
• Why do the man-made trade barriers exist? 
• Can trade in goods substitute for factor mobility? 
• What is the effect of trade on factor rewards? 
 
Normative: 
 
• Is free trade better than autarchy? 
• Is free trade optimal for a country? 
• What are the effects of trade on income distribution? 
• If there are winners and losers, can the former compensate the latter? 
• If nations gain from trade, how are the gains distributed? 
• If we change parameters, how are these gains redistributed both within and across countries? 
• What are the welfare effects of various trade policies? 
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The most basic question is probably the first one, why do nations trade? There are three 
possible answers yet: comparative advantage, division of labor and oligopolistic conduct. The 
first concept, originated by David Ricardo, is one of the nicest insights in economics. It 
roughly says that trade is due to autarchy price differences. Because of differences in the 
underlying parameters, some countries can produce some goods relatively more efficiently, so 
when trade is allowed they will specialize in those goods. Good anecdotes abound, for 
example the professor and the secretary1. Much of traditional trade theory is concerned with 
explaining the cause of autarchy price differences. Candidates include technology, factor 
endowments and tastes. 
 
The second concept is even older, and (like almost everything in economics) goes back to 
Adam Smith. His idea was that nation’s trade in order to exploit economies of scale that arise 
from specialization. The finer the division of labor is, the richer countries are. By increasing 
the size of the market, trade allows for more specialization, and hence leads to gains for the 
participants. This argument, in contrast to comparative advantage, works even if the trading 
countries are identical in all respects. This explains why it received much attention in the last 
two decades, when trade is increasingly among seemingly similar countries. In fact 
specialization due to increasing returns forms the basis for most of the “New Trade Theory”. 
 
The third concept is fairly recent, and it was first advanced by James Brander in the early ’80s. 
While specialization explains trade in similar but differentiated products, oligopolies can lead 
to trade in identical goods. If, for example, two firms in two countries compete in a Cournot-
setting, they will export to each other’s markets even if their products are identical. If there are 
transportation costs, firms will charge a lower price abroad than at home, which can lead to 
reciprocal dumping. While theoretically intriguing, trade in identical products and reciprocal 
dumping are usually thought to be less important in explaining trade than comparative 
advantage and specialization. Nevertheless, such models yield useful insights that should be 
incorporated in a general model of trade. Most of the course will be about answering the 
positive questions, although we will venture a little into the normative ones. The first part will 
focus on comparative advantage, or the “classical” theory of trade. Twenty-five years ago this 
was pretty much the trade theory, and it still forms the backbone of the field. We will inquire 
into the questions about the pattern of trade, income distribution, factor rewards etc. There are 
various interesting special cases that received much attention, and we will look at them in 
some detail. 
 
We will also summarize some of the evidence about trade models based on comparative 
advantage, and the Heckscher-Ohlin model in particular. As we will see, there is fairly solid 
support for the theory in general, but once one looks at the data in more detail, many puzzling 
questions emerge. Thus there is a more or less general consensus among researchers that 
comparative advantage is an important, but partial explanation for international trade. 
 
The second part of the course will deal with “New Trade Theory”. Most of it elaborates the 
division of labor explanation for trade, with a detour towards oligopolies and reciprocal 
dumping. As we will see, comparative advantage and increasing returns can coexist 
peacefully, each explaining a different pattern of the data. There is some supportive evidence 
for this richer model, presented at the end of the topic. An important branch of “New Trade 
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Theory” is the “New Economic Geography”, that is concerned about the location of economic 
activity. It is a fascinating topic, although it is a bit easy to get carried away. Nevertheless, it 
deserves some serious attention. 
Most of trade theory is essentially static. There are some questions, however, that require us to 
explicitly consider dynamics. First, in many cases comparative advantage seems to be 
acquired, and not given by unchanging fundamentals. Thus we will incorporate learning-by-
doing into trade models, and see how specialization emerges in the long run. Second, trade can 
have a large influence on economic growth. Open economy extensions of endogenous growth 
theory shed some light on how international trade and growth are related, and we will study 
such models. Third, much of trade (and even more trade policy debate) is between rich and 
poor countries, thus we will look at models of North-South trade. Finally, some evidence will 
be presented about the connections among trade, technology and growth. 
 
The last topic can be thought of as an exercise in applying the tools learned in the first three 
parts. The world seems to be more and more preoccupied by “globalization” and who else but 
trade theorists can provide some insight into the debate. We will limit ourselves to questions 
that interested researchers in the rich world. Much attention has been focused on the trinity of 
immigration, trade and factor prices (wages). There is ample evidence in the US (and also in 
some other industrial countries) of increasing wage inequality, which coincides with 
globalization in the last two or three decades. Thus this part will mainly look at theory and 
evidence on how immigration, trade and wages are related. There is no definite answer yet, 
but it is important to understand the framework of the debate, and so we begin the task. 
 
In order to understand how international trade increases the welfare of its citizens we need to 
consider why trade takes place. To do this the principles of absolute and comparative 
advantage should be considered. 
 
The Principle of Absolute Advantage 
A country has an absolute advantage over it trading partners if it is able to produce more of a 
good or service with the same amount of resources or the same amount of a good or service 
with fewer resources. In the case of Zambia, the country has an absolute advantage over many 
countries in the production of copper. This occurs because of the existence of reserves of 
copper ore or bauxite. We can see that in terms of the production of goods, there are obvious 
gains from specialization and trade, if Zambia produces copper and exports it to those 
countries that specialize in the production of other goods or services. 
 
The Principle of Comparative Advantage 
David Ricardo (1772-1823), in his theory of comparative costs suggested that countries will 
specialize and trade in goods and services in which they have a comparative advantage. It is 
easy to see that if countries have an absolute advantage there are advantages to trade. 
However, what happens if one country has an absolute advantage over its trading partners in 
the production of a number of goods. Specialization and trade can still result in there being 
welfare gains made from trade. 
 
A country has a comparative advantage in the production of a good or service that it 
produces at a lower opportunity cost than its trading partners. Some countries have an absolute 
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advantage in the production of many goods relative to their trading partners. Some have an 
absolute disadvantage. They are inefficient in producing anything, relative to their trading 
partners. The theory of comparative costs argues that, put simply, it is better for a country that 
is inefficient at producing a good or service to specialize in the production of that good it is 
least inefficient at, compared with producing other goods. 
The Production Possibility Curve can be used to illustrate the principles of absolute and 
comparative advantage. 

 
Country A has an absolute advantage in the production of both maize and wheat. At all points 
its production possibility curve lies to the right of that of Country B. Country B has an 
absolute disadvantage. Due to abundance of raw materials or more productively efficient 
production techniques, Country A is able to produce more wheat and more maize that Country 
B. Perhaps common sense tells us that Country A should produce both goods and export 
surpluses and Country B neither. However, when comparative advantage is considered a 
different story emerges. 
 
Consider the opportunity cost of Country A producing one more unit of maize. Half a unit of 
wheat has been foregone. When country B produces one more unit of maize two units of 
wheat are foregone. Economics is concerned with the allocation of scarce resources. Fewer 
resources are foregone if Country A concentrates its resources in the production of maize. 
Now consider the opportunity cost of Country B producing one more unit of wheat. Two units 
of maize have been foregone. When Country B produces one more unit of wheat only half a 
unit of maize is foregone. Fewer resources are foregone if Country B specializes in the 
production of wheat. 
 
In the above case Country A should produce maize and Country B wheat. The surpluses 
produce should then be traded. 
  
Trade Creation and Trade Diversion 
 
With the growth of regional trading blocs such as COMESA, the European Union and 
Mercosur, the question arises; do such arrangements benefit world trade and increase overall 
welfare? The answer depends upon the difference between the trade creation effect and trade 
diversion effects. 
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The trade creation effect is caused by the extra output produced by the member countries. This 
extra output is generated due to the freeing up of trade between them. Increased specialization 
and economies of scale should increase productive efficiency within member countries. 
The trade diversion effect exists because countries within trading blocs, protected by trade 
barriers, will now find they can produce goods more cheaply than countries outside the trade 
bloc. Production will be diverted away from those countries outside the trade bloc that have a 
natural comparative advantage to those within the trading bloc. 
The diagram below shows the trade creation and trade diversion effects. Zambia has a 
domestic supply curve for maize Sz. If it forms a trading bloc with South Africa then the 
supply curve for maize is Sz/sa. The world output of maize is shown by the horizontal supply 
curve Sw. The Zambian demand curve for maize is Dz. 

 
Assuming no trade the domestic price of maize in Zambia would be Pz and the quantity would 
be Q1. By forming a trade bloc with South Africa the price of maize would fall to Pz+SA and 
the quantity produced to Q2. The triangle AEB represents the resulting welfare gain or trade 
creation effect. If Zambia trade freely on the world market, quantity Q3 of maize could be 
purchased at the world price of Pw. This has been prevented from happening by the formation 
of the trade bloc with South Africa, and the imposition of some form of trade barrier. There 
has therefore been a welfare loss of BFC. This is the trade diversion effect. 
A comparison of the two effects enables the overall welfare gain or loss of the formation of 
the trading bloc to be assessed. The welfare implication of the trade creation and trade 
diversion effect are summarized in the table below: 
 
 With no trade With trade bloc With free trade 

Price and Quantity Pz Q1 Pz+sa, Qz+sa Pw 

Trade Creation - EAB DAC 

Trade Diversion ADC BFC - 
 
From the point of view of LDCs the existence of trading blocs depends rather on firstly 
whether the country is in the trading bloc and secondly which other countries are also 
members. 
Being outside a trading bloc will often mean that a country loses out through the trade 
diversion effect. Zambian textile producers will face trade barriers such as tariffs into the 
European Union and consequently be disadvantaged. Forming a trade bloc with other LDCs 
may result in only a small trade creation effect as the share of world trade involving LDCs is 
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so small, that the trade bloc has limited influence on the market price and quantity. If the 
country joins a trade bloc with a MDC then there may be real advantages to the LDC as 
resources flow within the bloc to the countries where there are cost advantages and the 
potential market for exports is significantly expanded.  
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LESSON-6 

HECHSCHER-OHLIN THEORY AND LEONTIEF PARADOX 
 

HE Heckscher-Ohlin theory states that each country exports the commodity which uses its 
abundant factor intensively. The HO theory was generally accepted on the basis of casual 
empiricism. Moreover, there wasn't any technique to test the HO theory until the input-output 
analysis was invented. What: The first serious attempt to test the theory was made by 
Professor Wassily W. Leontief in 1954.  
          
Result: Leontief reached a paradoxical conclusion that the US—the most capital abundant 
country in the world by any criterion—exported labor-intensive commodities and imported 
capital- intensive commodities. This result has come to be known as the Leontief Paradox. 
Leontief took the profession by surprise and stimulated an enormous amount of empirical and 
theoretical research on the subject.  
 
How: To perform the test, Leontief used the 1947 input-output table of the US economy (He 
received his Nobel prize for his contribution to input-output analysis later). He aggregated 
industries into 50 sectors, but only 38 industries produced commodities that enter the 
international markets, and the remaining 12 sectors were created for accounting identities and 
no traded goods. He also aggregated factors into two categories, labor and capital. He then 
estimated the capital and labor requirements to produce:  One million dollars' worth of typical 
exportable and importable in 1947.  
 

 Capital 
Requirement Labor Requirement 

Exports aKx = 2.550780 aLx = 182.313 man-
years 

Imports aKm = 3.091339 aLm = 170.114 man-
years 

 
kx = aKx/aLx = $14,300  
km = aKm/aLm = $18,200  
 
The US seems to have been endowed with more capital per worker than any other country in 
the world in 1947. Thus, the HO theory predicts that the US exports would have required more 
capital per worker than US imports. However, Leontief was surprised to discover that US 
imports were 30% more capital-intensive than US exports,  
km = 1.30 kx.  
 
At first, Leontief was criticized on statistical grounds. Swerling (1953) complained that 1947 
was not a typical year: the postwar disorganization of production overseas was not corrected 
by that time.  
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Leontief's Second Test 
In 1956 Leontief repeated the test for US imports and exports which prevailed in 1951. In his 
second study, Leontief aggregated industries into 192 industries. He found that US imports 
were still more capital-intensive than US exports. US imports were 6% more capital-intensive  
(km = 1.06 kx). 
Baldwin's Third Test 
More recently, Professor Robert Baldwin (1971) used the 1962 US trade data and found that 
US imports were 27% more capital-intensive than US exports. The paradox continued.  
km = 1.27 kx.  
 
Trade Patterns of Other Countries 
 
JAPAN 
Tatemoto and Ichimura (1959) studied Japan's trade pattern and discovered another paradox. 
Japan was a labor-abundant country, but exported capital-intensive goods and imported labor- 
intensive goods. Japan's overall trade pattern was inconsistent with HO.  
Explanation: They said that Japan's place in the world was somewhere between advanced and 
LDCs. 25% of Japan's exports went to advanced industrial countries.75% of exports went to 
LDCs. For the US-Japan trade, the trade pattern was consistent with HO prediction.  
Japan-LDC, consistent.  
 
 
EAST GERMANY 
Stolper and Roskamp (1961) applied Leontief's method to the trade pattern of East Germany. 
East Germany's exports were capital-intensive. About 3/4 of EG's trade was with the 
communist bloc, and EG was capital abundant relative to its trading partners. Thus, the EG 
case was consistent with the HO theory.  
 
CANADA 
Wahl (1961) studied Canada's trade pattern. Canadian exports were capital-intensive. Most of 
Canadian trade was with the US. The result was inconsistent with HO.  
 
INDIA 
Bharawaj (1962) studied India's trade pattern. India's exports were labor-intensive. Consistent 
with HO theory. However, Indian trade with the US was not. Indian exports to the US were 
capital-intensive.  
 
Explanations for the LP Leontief: US was more efficient 
Leontief himself suggested an explanation for his own paradox. He argued that US workers 
may be more efficient than foreign workers. Perhaps U.S. workers were three times as 
effective as foreign workers. Note that this increased effectiveness of the American workers 
was not due to a higher capital-labor ratio, because we assume that countries have identical 
technologies and hence identical capital- labor ratios.  It means that the average American 
worker is three times as effective as he would be in the foreign country. Given the same K/L 
ratio, Leontief attributed the superior efficiency of American labor to superior economic 
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organization and economic incentives in the U.S. However, Leontief found very few 
believers among economists.  
 
Kreinin (1965) conducted a survey of engineers and managers, and tried to test whether an 
average American worker is three times as effective as a foreign worker. A realistic 
difference in effectiveness between the representative workers in the U.S. and those in the 
foreign countries were about 20-25%. Obviously, this difference does not explain the Leontief 
Paradox.  
When comparing trade patterns of a market economy and a command economy, this 
explanation may be important. Modern technology is available to Russians, but production in 
the former Soviet Union is still inefficient due to lack of incentives.  
 
Evaluation: There might have been some difference in labor efficiency or productivity 
between the US and the rest of world in 1947. But this should have been relatively 
insignificant. This was probably a bad theory. Remark: Trefler (1993) resurrects Leontief's 
theory and has proved that when quality indices of factors are incorated, US exported capital 
and imported labor services in 1947 (HOV Theorem). This still does not prove, however, that 
US exports had been more capital intensive than its imports that year.  
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LESSON-7 
FACTOR INTENSITY REVERSAL 

 
If a commodity is produced by a labor-intensive process in the labor-rich country and also by 
the capital-intensive process in the capital-rich country, then factor intensities are reversed in 
the production of that commodity. 
 
Example: agriculture is labor-intensive in India but capital-intensive in US.  
If the US imports agricultural products, then an LP occurs in the US, because a capital 
abundant country is importing a capital-intensive product.  
If the US exports agricultural products, then an LP occurs in India, because a labor-abundant 
country, India, is importing a labor-intensive good. In the presence of FIR, the HO theory 
cannot hold for both countries. That is, an LP always occurs in one of the countries. Thus, 
Jones (1956) and Robinson (1956) argued that FIR could have been responsible for the LP in 
the US.  
 
The question is whether FIR is common in the real world. Minhas (1963) investigated 24 
industries for which comparable data were available for 19 countries. He found FIRs only in 5 
countries.Leontief (1964) reviewed Minhas's book and pointed out that only 17 out of 210 
possible reversals did occur for the relevant range of factor prices. Moroney (1967) concluded 
that FIR has much less empirical importance, albeit theoretically interesting. Remark: 
Moroney was probably correct when comparing trade patterns with similar countries, or 
among developed economies. Capital-labor ratios are likely to be similar among developed 
economies and their resource endowments might be in the same cone of diversification.  
   
While there has not been much empirical evidence about the possibility of factor intensity 
reversals, FIR is real. It may be important when comparing trade patterns between developing 
and developed economies (e.g. China vs. US).  
 
Natural Resources 
 
Leontief may have oversimplified the production functions and failed to recognize the 
endowments of natural resources. With three factors of production, the HO model does not 
predict much. This is because the notion of abundance and intensity must be redefined.  
Possibilities: factor abundance and intensity  
K/L > K*/L* and K/N < K*/N* K1/L1 > K2/K2 and K1/N1 < K2/N2.  
Jaroslav Vanek's Argument (1963):  
 
Suppose the US is poor in natural resources. Assume that the import-competing industry uses 
capital and natural resources in fixed proportions. Then apply the HO theory. The US imports 
natural resource-intensive products, but it appears that the US is importing capital- intensive 
goods. Empirical studies have shown that the natural resource content in typical US imports is 
greater than that in US exports. But it is difficult to believe that US is poor in natural 
resources. Vanek's explanation is not very convincing.  
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Factor Abundance 
In a world of many factors (K, L, N, .... Z), factor abundance can be ranked: K/K* > N/N*> 
...> L/L*. In this case, we can say that the HC is (most) abundant in capital, and least abundant 
in labor.  
 
Heckscher-Ohlin-Vanek Theorem A country exports its abundant factors through trade in 
goods.  
Let � = Y/(Y + Y*) be the home country's share of world income. Then the HC is abundant in 
capital, if  
K/(K + K*) > �. 
Of course, this definition can be extended to any other factors. According to this definition, it 
is possible for a country to be abundant in more than one factors. The HOV Theorem states 
that if trade is balanced a country exports all of its abundant factors through trade in goods.  
Remark 1. If factor prices are equalized, the definition of factor abundance makes sense, 
since income is the sum of factor incomes.  
Y = wL + rK + sN + ...  
 
In a world of two factors, if factor prices are equalized (w = w* and r = r*)  
K/K* > Y/Y* if and only if K/K* > L/L*.  
Thus, one can say that the above is a more general definition of factor abundance.  
Trade theory is supposed to predict the patterns of output trade. As the number of outputs 
increases, it becomes exceedingly difficult to predict the patterns of output trade. Thus, HOV 
was not even a result that economists were looking for.  
Nevertheless, HOV theorem predicts the indirect trade of factors through output trade. If 
HOV prediction is not materialized in the real world, it is an indication that there is a serious 
distortion in the economy. In this sense, HOV Theorem does provide a guide to trade policy; a 
trade policy should not encourage exports of scarce resources and tariffs and Transport Costs 
Travis (1964) argued that tariff may have been responsible for the LP. However, tariffs tend to 
reduce trade volume, but not reverse commodity trade pattern. In other words, an import tariff 
cannot induce a country to export goods that intensively use its scarce factor. It would only 
reduce the volume of goods which it would export in the absence of a tariff.  
 
Baldwin (1971) showed that this indeed was the case. Without tariff, the capital-labor ratio of 
imports would have fallen by 5%, which is not sufficient to resolve the LP.  
Demand bias A capital abundant country need not export the capital-intensive good if her 
tastes are strongly biased toward capital-intensive goods. Thus, LP can be explained if the US 
had a strong consumption bias toward the capital-intensive goods. Jones (1956, University of 
Rochester) argued that demand bias could be an explanation. However, no one argued that 
demand bias was a cause of the LP.  
 
(1) Houtthakker's studies (1957, 1960, 1963) suggest that there is considerable similarity in 
demand functions among countries.  
(2) As per capita income increases, people tend to spend more on labor-intensive goods (such 
as services) rather than capital- intensive goods. If there were a consumption bias in the US, 
the bias must have been toward the labor-intensive good. Therefore, consumption bias would 
reinforce the HO prediction that US would import labor-intensive goods 
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Human Capital    
 
Another factor that may be taken into account in evaluating LP is human capital. The idea is 
simple. Human capital is created by education. Education, like investment in physical capital, 
requires time and uses up resources. (i) There are two ways to incorporate human capital. 
First, the US is abundant in skilled labor. The US may have been exporting skilled labor-
intensive goods. Skill is labor-augmenting. (ii) A second way to include human capital: add 
human capital to physical capital: K = Ko + Kh  
 
Leontief did not include the value of human capital in his calculations. But he argued that US 
exports were skilled labor- intensive than US imports. Kravis (1956) found that American 
workers in the export industries earned a higher wage than those in the import competing 
industries. This difference in wage reflects the existence of human capital.  
It is more likely for human capital to exist in both industries. However, it is the extra human 
capital embodied in labor in the export sector that counts here. The value of (extra) human 
capital embodied in labor is:  
(wx - wm)/r = Kh.  
 
Kenen (1965) used 9% discount rate and showed that if the value of human capital were 
included, the US exports were capital- intensive relative to US imports. This would reverse the 
LP. However, estimates of human capital is sensitive to the interest rate chosen. Specifically, a 
lower interest results in a greater amount of human capital in the export sector. If the discount 
rate is over 12%, this theory does not explain the LP. The wage gap between the two sectors 
may be due to other factors. Attributing it to only human capital is unsatisfactory.  
Baldwin's (1971) analysis shows that Human capital alleviates the LP, but it does not resolve 
the paradox. Remark: These analyses show that presence of human capital can play an 
important role in determining trade patterns between countries. However, available empirical 
evidence is not very conclusive either way.  
 
Trade Imbalance 
Leontief's data show that US exports in 1947 amounted to $16,678 million and imports were 
$6,177 million. GNP of the US that year was $198,688 million. Thus, trade surplus was more 
than 5% of national income. The HO theory based on the assumption that trade is balanced. 
To predict the trade pattern when trade is not balanced, much more information might be 
necessary. In general, in the presence of trade imbalance, a capital abundant country may not 
export capital-intensive goods. With a trade surplus, a capital abundant country such as the US 
may not only export the capital- intensive goods but also the labor-intensive goods. Suppose 
that there are three goods, 1, 2, and 3, so that k1 > k2 > k3.  
 
Assume further that when trade is balanced, the US exports good 1 and imports 2 and 3. Then 
this trade pattern would be consistent with the HO theory. Suppose now that the US is 
maintaining a large trade surplus. This trade surplus means that US consumers must reduce 
consumption of all three goods proportionately (due to homothetic preferences). In the 
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presence of a large trade surplus, it is possible for the US to export the most labor-intensive 
good. That is, the US may export 1 and 3 and import 2.  
In this case, the average capital-labor ratio of the exports (1 and 3) can be lower than that in 
imports and a Leontief paradox occurs.  
Balanced Trade 

Industries ki Production Consumption Export 

1 2 400 200 200 

2 1 50 200 -150 

3 0.5 150 200 -50 

Trade Surplus 

Industries ki Production Consumption Export 

1 2 400 100 300 

2 1 50 100 -50 

3 0.5 150 100 50 

kx = (300 K1 + 50K3)/(300 L1 + 50L3) > or < 1 = km = k2  
Q: had trade been balanced in 1947, would the US have exported capital-intensive goods and 
imported labor-intensive goods?  
 
Among the 38 industries examined by Leontief, only three industries were importers in 1947. 
In the remaining 35 industries, the US was an exporter. Casas and Choi (1984) computed the 
trade pattern that would have prevailed had trade been balanced in 1947. They concluded that 
the US would have exported capital-intensive goods in the balanced trade situation. That is, 
US exports would have been more capital-intensive than US imports.  
kx = $12,338 per man year  
km = $11,231 per man year  
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LESSON-8 

PRODUCT LIFECYCLE THEORY 
 
(A) Backdrop: neoclassical trade theory 
(B) Stephen Hymer 
(C) Product-Life-Cycle (Vernon) 
(D) Transaction Cost Economics (TCE) 
 
(A) Backdrop: neoclassical trade theory prevailing explanation of international capital 
movements at the end of 1950s: - basis of the theory of portfolio investment: the interest rate.  
Each investor maximizes his profits by investing where returns are highest perfect 
competition,-frictionless, no transaction costs, capital moves in response to changes in interest 
rate (or profit) differentials._ there is no role for the MNE 
 
BUT (1): 
The existence of cross movements of capital may indicate that the interest-rate theory cannot 
by itself explain the movements of direct investment (because then why does it go in two 
directions?) 
 
BUT (2): 
Open questions regarding the MNE remain: Why is (much of) international trade organized 
within firms, and not on markets? How can we explain this? - Why does the multinational 
enterprise (MNE, also 'MNC', and ‘TNC’) exist? - How can we explain that firms cross 
national boundaries? 
 
(B) Stephen Hymer focused attention upon the MNE per se, as the institution for international 
production, rather than international exchange, moved towards an analysis of the MNE based 
upon industrial organization theory. Drew attention to the transfer of no financial and 
ownership-specific intangible assets, directed attention towards the ability of MNEs to close 
markets by the use of strategies which are now the basic tools of business management policy 
 
Before Hymer it was not possible to understand why the MNE transfers intermediate products 
such as knowledge or technology among its units across different nations while still retaining 
property rights over such assets.  Control is the motivation for FDI, not arbitrage on interest 
rates: - there are two reasons why control is desired: 
 
(1) In order to remove competition between the foreign enterprise and enterprises in other 
countries: Removal of conflict as a cause of international operations. Enterprises in different 
countries frequently are connected to each other through markets. They compete by selling in 
the same market, or one of the firms may sell to the other. If such a connection exists, it may 
be profitable to have one firm controlling all the enterprises rather than having separate firms 
in each country (Hymer 1976, 37). 
 
(2) in order to exploit advantages by establishing foreign operations and appropriate fully the 
returns on certain skills and abilities that these advantages are based on control for 
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appropriation purposes is used when the market for the ability that the competitive advantage 
is based on is imperfect, and the owner therefore may not be able to appropriate fully the 
returns to the ability: 
The possession of advantages as a cause of international operations. Firms are by no means 
equal in their ability to operate in an industry. Certain firms have considerable advantages in 
particular activities. The possession of these advantages may cause them to have extensive 
international operations of one kind or another. (Hymer 1976, 41). _ The motivation for the 
investment is not the higher interest rate abroad but the profits that are derived from 
controlling the foreign enterprise (Hymer 1976, 26). 
 
FACTOR ABUNDANCE & PRODUCT LIFE CYCLE 
I. Factor Abundance (Heckscher-Ohlin) 
The factor abundance model (advanced by economists Hecksher and Ohlin) expands on the 
comparative advantage model (also known as the Ricardian model) by allowing for multiple 
factors of production. - A factor of production is: 
 
1. Something that is not manufactured, 
2. Is used in a variety of industries, and 
3. is not internationally mobile (or at least not particularly internationally mobile). - Important 
factors of production include: - skilled labour - unskilled labour – capital - arable land - 
specific resources (such as gold deposits, forests, fisheries, oil, etc.) 
 
According to the factor abundance theory, comparative advantage arises from differences in 
national factor endowments. The theory predicts that countries should export goods that 
intensively use factors that they possess in relative abundance. - Empirical support for this 
theory is relatively weak. The most famous empirical study of this theory found that, despite 
the U.S. being relatively abundant in capital, U.S. exports are less capital intensive than U.S. 
imports. This finding is known as the Leontief paradox. 
 
Product Life Cycle 
A. The Stages 
The Product Life Cycle (PLC) theory asserts that there are three stages in the life of a product: 
 
1. New Product Stage - New products are introduced by innovative countries with large 
markets. Such countries offer good conditions in which a product can evolve and become 
widely used. The product will eventually be exported. 
 
2. Mature Product Stage - In this stage the product is widely exported. Firms in foreign, 
developed countries begin to produce as well. The production may become standardized and 
the price may be forced down due to competition (and economies of scale). 
 
3. Standardized Product Stage - Eventually, the technology becomes widely available and 
standardized. All production may move to low-wage countries. By this time the product that 
had been formerly exported may now become an import. 
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B. Examples 
Examples of products that moved through these stages are photocopiers, pocket calculators, 
the Polaroid camera, and televisions (see “Fade to Black” article). 
 
C. Relationship to Standard Trade Theory 
One could view the PLC theory as consistent with the Factor Abundance theory. In what way? 
 
D. Country Changes 
Over time, a country's factors of production can change. For example, Japan and South Korea 
used to be low cost production locations at wages that reflected relatively low productivity 
levels. Now, however, the wage levels and productivity levels of the Japanese and South 
Koreans have increased dramatically. Japan in particular is now typically a first stage country. 
 
Product-cycle model developed out of critique of neoclassical comparative advantage theory: 
The failure to deal with the role of innovation in determining trade patterns the lack of 
attention to the role of economies of scale in determining such patterns underlying idea: 
 
The technological lead generated by a firm may give it an edge in exports. the product-cycle 
hypothesis:- the average income in a market determines which market a product enters first - 
because in the 1960s, the US had the highest average income, new products would be 
introduced first in the US (and by US firms) - additionally, US firms also were good at 
innovations, partly because of high labor costs there was a driving force to develop labor-
saving equipment and machines (e.g. conveyor belt, forklift truck etc.) - while initially 
production will be located in the US, as demand for the product expands foreign markets also 
might have some demand for it; the firm will start to serve foreign markets - because the US 
has one of the highest labor costs, labor costs in these other markets will be lower - this means 
that as demand there grows, it might make sense to manufacture there - once production (at 
lower cost) is set up in these countries, it might make sense to also serve less developed 
countries (with lower average income/buying power) from there - at one point of time it might 
make sense to reimport from these locations to the US 
(D) Transaction Cost Economics (TCE) from a TCE perspective, the MNE is - fundamentally 
an organization that extends employment contracts over national boundaries. - distinguishing 
characteristics of MNEs: their use of hierarchical methods of coordination (managerial 
directives - vs. market prices) to organize cross-national interdependencies 
 
What does one then have to explain in order to understand why MNEs exist? _ the idea of 
business activity abroad is counterintuitive, however: MNEs present a paradox. Operating 
overseas is usually more costly than operating at home, because a foreign firm does not have 
the same contracts and knowledge of local customs and business practices as indigenous 
competitors, while being often subject to discrimination by host country governments and 
private institutions. Hence it is difficult to understand why firms based in one country would 
do business in another country. If a firm has some unique assets of value overseas, why not 
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sell or rent these assets to local entrepreneurs, who could then combine them with local factors 
of production at lower costs than those experienced by foreign direct investors? 
 
 
The TCE-answer/solution to questions such as this one always follows the same pattern: 
 

• focus on the organization of transactions 
• compare concrete options of organizing transactions 
• in particular r, firm (authority mechanism) and market (price mechanism) 
• what decides between these two alternatives is the efficiency 
• this is assessed by the transaction costs entailed by the transaction 
• there are two types of transaction costs: 
• ex ante transaction costs: 
• for example drafting, negotiating and safeguarding an agreement 
• ex post transaction costs: 
• maladaption costs incurred when transactions drift out of alignment 
• haggling costs incurred if bilateral efforts are made to correct ex post misalignments 
• setup and running costs associated with the governance structures to which 
• disputes are referred 
• bonding costs of effecting secure commitments 

 
Transaction costs are economized by assigning transactions (which differ in their attributes) to 
governance structures (the adaptive capacities and associated costs of which differ) in a 
discriminating way (Williamson 1985, 18). The principal dimensions with respect to which 
transaction differ are asset specificity, uncertainty, and frequency. The first is the most 
important (Williamson 1985, 52). Specialized assets cannot be redeployed without sacrifice of 
productive value if contracts should be interrupted or prematurely terminated MNEs thus use 
hierarchy to eliminate market transaction costs. 
 
In this perspective, MNEs make it possible to organize some interactions which cannot be 
organized by prices, or are very costly when organized by prices as becomes clear from this 
pattern of explanation, TCE has also developed out of Hymer: - idea that MNEs owe their 
existence to ‘market imperfection’; - however, the market imperfections Hymer had in mind 
were ‘structural’ imperfections in markets for final products (scale economies, knowledge 
advantages, distribution networks, product diversification); TCE also focuses on cognitive 
imperfections (arising out of the bounded rationality and the opportunism of economic agents) 
the drawback of integration (hierarchy) however, is that incentives are weakened: 
 
What makes hierarchy, in some circumstances, a more efficient method of organization than 
prices is the fact that it eliminates market transaction costs by breaking the connection 
between output and performance. This has, however, one unavoidable consequence: it tends to 
change the incentives of agents. Since they no longer are paid in proportion to the output they 
generate, but now in function of their obedience to managerial directives, they will tend to 
exert less spontaneous effort and initiative, a behavior we will call shirking (Hennart 2000, 
77). Under which circumstances is this likely to be a big problem? 
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 summing up the TCE perspective 
To sum up, MNEs are firms that expand across the boundaries of nation states. To explain 
why they do, one must explain why the method of organization that distinguishes them from 
markets, viz. hierarchy, can in some cases be a more efficient coordination mechanism than 
prices. This is the case whenever behavior constraints are more efficient than output 
constraints. This happens when the characteristics of outputs are poorly known and hard to 
measure. Inversely, behavior constraints are efficient when bosses have a good knowledge of 
the employee production function, and when observing behavior gives them good clues on 
performance  
 
Why do multinational firms expand abroad? 
TCE gives two basic (and non-mutually exclusive) reasons: 
 

- To internalize the pecuniary externalities firms inflict on one another when they 
compete on the market for final products. MNEs then arise to reduce competition. 

- MNEs internalise non-pecuniary externalities (resulting from ‘natural’ market 
imperfections) 

 
Summary of TCE: 
Firms succeed not because they use ‘internal prices’, but because they use a method of 
organization called hierarchy which extinguishes market transaction costs by changing the 
incentives of the parties focused on the organization of international interdependencies, not on 
the internalisation of ‘firm-specific advantages’ The right question to ask to understand 
international business institutions is not so much what arrangements the MNE needs to use to 
safeguard its ‘monopolistic advantages’, but rather, what is the most efficient way to combine, 
the local and foreign inputs needed to operate in a foreign country? 
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LESSON 9 
THE NEW TRADE THEORY 

 
The new trade theory began to emerge in the 1970s when a number of economists were 
questioning the assumption of diminishing returns to specialization used in international trade 
theory (see Figure 2.3). They argued that increasing returns to specialization might exist in 
some industries. Economies of scale represent one particularly important source of increasing 
returns. Economies of scale are unit cost reductions associated with a large scale of output. If 
international trade results in a country specializing in the production of a certain good, and if 
there are economies of scale- in producing that good, then as output of that good expands, unit 
costs will fall. In such a case, there will be increasing returns to specialization, not diminishing 
returns! Put differently, as a country produces more of the good, due to the realization of 
economies of scale, productivity will increase and unit costs will fall. 
 
New trade theory also argues that if the output required to realize significant scale economies 
represents a substantial proportion of total world demand for that product1 the world market 
may be able to support only a limited number of firms based in a limited number of countries 
producing that product. Those firms that enter the world market first may gain an advantage 
that may be difficult for other firms to match. Thus, a country may dominate in the export of a 
particular product where scale economies are important, and where the volume of output 
required to gain scale economies represents a significant proportion of world output, because 
it is home to a firm that was an early mover in this industry. 
 
The Aerospace Example 
 
The commercial aerospace industry, which is currently dominated by just two firms, Boeing 
and Airbus (although there are several niche players), is a good example of this theory. 
Economies of scale in this industry come from the ability to spread fixed costs over a large out 
put. The fixed costs of developing a new commercial jet airliner are astronomical. Boeing 
spent an estimated $5 billion to develop its Boeing 777 jetliner. A major source of scale 
economies is the ability to spread these fixed costs over a large output. 
 
If Boeing only makes 100 of the Boeing 777, its fixed costs will amount to $50 million per 
unit (i.e., $5 billion divided by 100). If the variable costs such as labor, equipment, and parts 
equal $80 million per aircraft, the total cost-of each aircraft would be $130 million (i.e., $80 
million in per unit variable costs plus $50 million in per unit fixed costs). If Boeing makes 500 
of these aircraft, the fixed costs fall to $10 million per unit (i.e., $5billion divided by 500), 
bringing the total cost of each aircraft to just $9J million (i.e., 80 million plus $10 million). 
The economies of scale here are significant, with average unit costs falling by $40 million as 
output expands from 100 units to 500 units. 
 
In addition to economies of scale, learning effects also exist in this industry. These too may 
result in increasing returns to specialization. Learning effects are cost savings that come from 
learning by doing labor, for example, learns by repetition how best to carry out a task. Labor 
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productivity increases over time and variable unit costs fall as individuals learn the most 
efficient way to perform a particular task. Learning effects tend to be more significant when a 
technologically complex task is repeated because there is more to learn. Thus, learning effects 
will be more significant in an assembly process involving 1,000 complex steps than in an 
assembly process involving 100 simple steps-and assembling a commercial jetliner involves 
more complex steps than perhaps any other product. Learning effects were first documented in 
the aerospace industry where it was found that each time accumulated output of airframes was 
doubled, unit costs declined to 80 percent of their previous level. Thus, the fourth airframe 
typically cost only 80 percent of the second airframe to produce, the eighth airframe only 80 
percent of the fourth, the 16th only 80 percent of the eighth, and so on. This observation 
implies that the $80 million in per unit variable costs required to build a 777 will decline over 
time as  
 
Output expands, primarily because of gains in labor productivity. Thus, while variable costs 
per unit might be $80 million by the time 100\aircraft have been 'manufactured, by the time 
500 aircraft have been manufactured, they may have fallen to $60 million per unit. 
Combine learning effects with our earlier calculation of the decline in unit fixed costs, and our 
analysis suggests that as output of 777s expands from 100 to 500 units, unit costs will fall 
from $130 million ($80 million variable costs and $50 million fixed costs per unit), to $70 
million ($60 million variable costs plus $10 million fixed costs per unit). Obviously, 
increasing returns to specialization are very important in this industry. Just how important they 
are can be appreciated by the fact that the list price for a new Boeing 777 is about $120 
million. Thus, if  
 
Boeing sells only 100 aircraft it will not make any money on this product. If it sells 500 
aircraft, due to scale economies and learning effects it will make acceptable profits. 
World demand is large enough to support only a limited number of aircraft producers at high 
output levels. Forecasts suggest that the global market for long-range aircraft with a seating 
capacity of about 300, such as the 777, will be about 1,500 aircraft between 1997 and 2008. If 
we assume that Boeing has to sell about 500 aircraft to make a decent return on its investment, 
this suggests that the world market is large enough to support only three producers profitably! 
 
Implications 
 
New trade theory has important implications. The theory suggests that a country may 
predominate in the export of a good simply because it was lucky enough to have one or more 
firms among the first to produce that good. Underpinning this argument is the notion of first, 
mover advantages, which are the economic and strategic advantages that accrue to early 
entrants into an industry. Because they are able to gain economies of scale and learning 
effects, the early entrants in an industry may get a lock on the world market that discourages 
subsequent entry. First movers' ability to benefit from increasing returns creates a barrier to 
entry: In the commercial aircraft industry, for example, the fact that Boeing and Airbus are 
already in the industry and have the benefits of economies of scale and learning effects 
discourages new entry and reinforces the dominance1bf America and Europe in the trade of 
commercial jet aircraft. This dominance is further reinforced because global demand may not 
be sufficient to profitably support another producer in the industry. So although Japanese 
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firms might be able to compete in the market, they have decided not to enter the industry but 
to ally themselves as major subcontractors with primary producers (e.g., Mitsubishi Heavy 
Industries is a major subcontractor for Boeing on the 767 and 777 programs).  
 
New trade theory is at variance with the Heckscher-Ohlin theory, which suggests that a 
country will predominate in the export of a product-when it is particularly well endowed with 
those factors used intensively in its manufacture. New trade theorists argue that the United 
States leads in exports of commercial jet aircraft not because it is better endowed with the 
factors of production required to manufacture aircraft, but because one of the first movers in 
the industry, Boeing, was a U.S. firm. The new trade theory is not at variance with the theory 
of comparative advantage. Economies of scale and learning effects both increase the 
efficiency of resource utilization, and hence increase productivity. Thus, the new trade theory 
identifies an important source of comparative advantage. 
  
It is perhaps too early to say how useful this theory is in explaining trade patterns. The theory 
is so new that little supporting empirical work has been done. Consistent with the theory, 
however; a study by Harvard business historian Alfred Chandler suggests the existence of 
first-mover advantages is an important factor in explaining the dominance of firms from 
certain nations in certain Industries. The number of firms is very limited in many global 
industries, including the chemical industry, the heavy construction equipment industry, the 
heavy truck industry, the tire industry, the consumer electronics industry, the jet engine 
industry, and the computer software industry. 
 
Perhaps the most contentious implication of the new trade theory is the argument that it 
generates for government intervention and strategic trade policy. New trade theorists stress the 
role of luck, entrepreneurship, and innovation in giving a firm first mover advantages. 
According to this argument, the reason Boeing was the first mover in commercial jet aircraft 
manufacture-rather than firms like Great Britain's De-Havilland and Hawker Suddenly, or 
Holland's Fokker, all of which could have been was that Boeing was both lucky and 
innovative. One way Boeing was lucky is that De-Havilland shot itself in the foot when its 
Comet jet airliner, introduced two years earlier than Boeing's first jet airliner, the 7,07, was 
found to be full of serious technological flaws. Had De-Havilland not made some serious 
technological mistakes! Great Britain might now be the world's leading exporter of 
commercial jet aircraft! Boeing’s innovativeness was demonstrated by its independent 
development of the technological know-how required to build a commercial jet airliner. 
Several new trade theorists have pointed out, however, that Boeing's R&D was largely paid 
for by the U.S. government; the 707 was a spin off from a government-funded military 
program. Herein lies a rationale for government intervention. By the sophisticated and 
judicious use of subsidies, could a government increase the chances of its domestic firms 
becoming first movers in newly emerging industries, as the U .S. government apparently did 
with Boeing? If this is possible, and the new trade theory suggests it might be, then we have 
an economic rationale for a proactive trade policy that is at variance with the free trade 
prescriptions of the trade theories we have reviewed so far.  
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Nation Competitive Advantage: Pointer’s Diamond 
 
In 1990, Michael porter of the Harvard Business School published the results of intensive 
research effort that attempted to determine why some nations succeed and others fail in 
international competition. Porter and his team looked at 100 industries in 10 nations.  
 
 
 
Figure 2.6 
Determinants of National 
Competitive Advantage: 
Poter’s Diamond 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 The Competitive Advantage of nation has made an important contribution to thinking about 
trade. Like the work of the new trade theorists, Porter's work was driven by a belief that 
existing theories of international trade told only part of the story. For Porter, the essential task 
was to explain why a nation achieves international success in a particular industry. Why does 
Japan do so well in the automobile industry? Why does Switzerland excel in the production 
and export of precision instruments and pharmaceuticals? Why do Germany and the United 
States do so well in the chemical industry? These questions cannot be answered easily by the 
Heckscher-Ohlin theory, and the theory of comparative advantage offers only a partial 
explanation. The theory of comparative advantage would say that Switzerland excels in the 
production and export of precision instruments because it uses its resources very productively 
in these industries. Although this may be correct, this does not explain why Switzerland is 
more productive in this industry than Great Britain, Germany, or Spain. Porter tries to solve 
this puzzle. 
 
Porter theorizes that four broad attributes of a nation shape the environment in which local 
firms compete and these attributes promote or impede the creation of competitive advantage 
(see Figure 2.6). These attributes are Factor endowments-a nation's position in factors of 
production such as skilled labor or the infrastructure necessary to compete in a given industry. 
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Demand conditions—the nature of home demand for the industry's product or service. 
Relating and supporting industries—the presence or absence of supplier industries and related 
industries that are internationally competitive. Firm strategy, structure, and rivalry—the 
conditions governing how companies are Created, organized, and managed and the nature of 
domestic rivalry. 
Porter speaks of these four attributes as constituting the diamond. He argues that firms are 
most likely to succeed in industries or industry segments where the diamond is most 
favorable. He also argues that the diamond is a mutually reinforcing system. The effect of one 
attribute is contingent on the state of others. For example, Porter argues favorable demand 
conditions will not result in competitive advantage unless the state of rivalry is sufficient to 
cause firms to respond to them. Porter maintains that two additional variables can influence 
the national diamond in important ways: chance and government. Chance events, such as 
major innovations, can reshape industry structure and provide the opportunity for one nation's 
firms to supplant another's. Government, by its choice of policies, can detract from or improve 
national advantage. For example, regulation can alter home demand conditions, antitrust 
policies can influence the intensity of rivalry within an industry, and government investments 
in education can change factor endowments. 
 
Factor Endowments 
 
Factor endowments lie at the center of the Heckscher-Ohlin theory. While Porter does not 
propose anything radically new, he does analyze the characteristics of factors of production. 
He recognizes hierarchies among factors, distinguishing between basic factors (e.g., natural 
resources, climate, location, and demographics) and advanced factors (e.g., communication 
infrastructure, sophisticated and skilled labor, research, facilities, and technological know-
how). He argues that advanced factors are the most significant for competitive advantage. 
Unlike the naturally endowed basic factors, advanced factors are a product of investment by 
individuals, companies, and governments. Thus, government investments in basic and higher 
education, by improving the general skill and knowledge level of the population and by 
stimulating advanced research at higher education institutions, can upgrade a nation's 
advanced factors. The relationship between advanced and basic factors is complex. Basic 
factors can provide an initial advantage that is subsequently reinforced and extended by 
investment in advanced factors. Conversely, disadvantages in basic factors can create 
pressures to invest in advanced factors. An obvious example of this phenomenon is Japan, a 
country that lacks arable land and mineral deposits and yet through investment has built a 
substantial endowment of advanced factors. Porter notes that Japan's large pool of engineers 
(reflecting a much higher number of engineering graduates per capita than almost any other 
nation) has been vital to Japan's success in many manufacturing industries. 
 
Demand Conditions 
 
Porter emphasizes the role home demand plays in upgrading competitive advantage. Firms are 
typically most sensitive to the needs of their closest customers. Thus, the characteristics of 
home demand are particularly important in shaping the attributes of domestically made 
products and in creating pressures for innovation and quality. Porter argues that a nation's 
firms gain competitive advantage if their domestic consumers are sophisticated and 
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demanding. Such consumers pressure local firms to meet, standards of product quality and to 
produce innovative products. Porter notes that Japan’s sophisticated and knowledgeable 
buyers of cameras helped stimulate the Japanese camera industry to improve product quality 
and to introduce innovative model, A similar example can be found in the wireless telephone 
equipment industry, where sophisticated and demanding local customers in Scandinavia 
helped push Nokia of Finland and Ericsson of Sweden to invest in cellular phone technology 
long before demand for cellular phones took off in other developed nations As a result, Nokia 
and Ericsson, together with Motorola, today are dominant players in the global cellular 
telephone equipment industry. Finland has the highest penetration rate for mobile phones in 
the world with more than 70 percent of Finns owning a wireless handset. The case of Nokia is 
reviewed in more depth in the accompanying Management Focus. 
 
Related and Supporting Industries 
 
The third broad attribute of national advantage in an industry is the presence of suppliers or 
related industries that are internationally competitive. The benefits of investments in advanced 
factors of production by related and supporting industries can spill over into an industry, 
thereby helping it achieve a strong competitive position internationally. Swedish strength in 
fabricated steel products (e.g., ball bearings and cutting tools) has drawn on strengths in 
Sweden's specialty steel industry. Technological leadership in the US. Semiconductor industry 
until the mid-1980s provided the basis for U.s. success in personal computers and several 
other technically advanced electronic products. Similarly, Switzerland’s success in 
pharmaceuticals is closely related to its previous international success in the technologically 
related dye industry. 
One consequence of this process is that successful industries with in a country tend to be 
grouped into clusters of related industries. This was one of the most pervasive findings of 
Porter's study. One such cluster is the German textile and apparel sector, which includes high-
quality cotton, wool, synthetic fibers, sewing machine needles, and a wide range of textile 
machinery. Such clusters are important, because valuable knowledge can flow between the 
firms within a geographic cluster, benefiting all within that cluster. Knowledge flaws occur 
when employees move between firms within a region and when national industry associations 
bring employees from different companies together for regular conferences or workshops.  
Firm Strategy, Structure, and Rivalry 
 
The fourth broad attribute of national competitive advantage in Porter's model is the Strategy, 
structure, and rivalry of firms within a nation. Porter makes two important points here. First, 
different nations are characterized by different management ideologies. Which either help 
them or do not help them to build national competitive advantage? For example, Porter notes a 
predominance of engineers in tap management at German and Japanese firms. He attributes 
this to these firms' emphasis on improving manufacturing processes and product design. In 
contrast, Porter notes a predominance of people with finance backgrounds leading many U.S. 
firms. He links this to. U.S. firms' lack of attention to improving manufacturing processes and 
product design, particularly during the 1970s and 80s. He also argues that the dominance of 
finance has led to a corresponding overemphasis on maximizing short-term financial returns. 
According to Porter, one consequence of these different management ideologies has been a 
relative loss of U.S. competitiveness in those engineering-based industries where 
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manufacturing processes and product design issues are all-important (e.g., the automobile 
industry). 
 
 
Porter's second point is that there is a strong association between vigorous domestic rivalry 
and the creation and persistence of competitive advantage in an industry. Vigorous domestic 
rivalry induces firms to look for ways to improve efficiency, which makes them better 
international competitors. Domestic rivalry creates pressures to innovate, to improve quality, 
to reduce cost, and to invest in upgrading advanced factors. All this helps to create world-class 
competitors. Porter cites the case of Japan:  Nowhere is the role of domestic rivalry mare 
evident than in Japan, where it is all-out warfare in which many companies fail to achieve 
profitability. With goals that stress market share, Japanese companies engage in a continuing 
struggle to outdo each other. Shares fluctuate markedly. The process is prominently covered in 
the business press. Elaborate rankings measure which Companies are most popular with 
university graduates. The rate of new product and process development is breathtaking; A 
similar point about the stimulating effects of strong domestic competition can be with regard 
to the rise of Nokia of Finland to global preeminence in the market for cellular telephone 
equipment. Far details see the Management Focus. . 
 
Evaluating Porter’s Theory 
 
Porter contends that the degree to which a nation is likely to achieve international success in a 
certain industry is a function of the combined impact of factor endowments, domestic demand 
conditions, related and supporting industries, and domestic rivalry. He argues that the 
presence of all four components is usually required for this diamond to boost competitive 
performance (although there are exceptions). Porter also contends that government can 
influence each of the four components of the diamond. 
 
The Rise of Finland's Nokia 
 
The mobile telephone equipment industry is one of the great growth stories of recent years. 
The number of wireless subscribers has been expanding rapidly. By the end of 2000, there 
were over 550 million wireless subscribers worldwide, up from less than 10 million in 1990. 
Forecasts suggest that by 2004, the number could reach 1.4 billion. Three firms currently 
dominate the global market for wireless equipment (e.g., wireless phones, base station 
equipment, and digital switches): Motorola, Nokia, and Ericsson. Nokia leads the market in 
mobile telephone sales and is gaining rapidly on Motorola in the network equipment segment. 
Nokia's roots are in Finland, not normally a country that comes to mind when one talks about 
leading edge technology companies. In the 1980s, Nokia was a rambling Finnish 
conglomerate with activities that embraced tire manufacturing, paper production, consumer 
electronics, and telecommunication equipment. By 2000 it had transformed itself into a 
focused telecommunications equipment manufacturer with a global reach, sales of $24 billion, 
and earnings of $4.5 billion. How has this former conglomerate emerged to take a global 
leadership position in wireless telecom munication equipment? Much of the answer lies in the 
history, geography, and political economy of Finland-and its Nordic neighbors. 
 



 44

The story starts in 1981 when the Nordic nations got together to, create the world's first 
international mobile telephone network. They had good reason to become pioneers; in the 
sparsely populated and inhospitably cold areas, it cost far too much to lay down a traditional 
wire line telephone service. Yet the same geographic features make telecommunications all, 
the more valuable; people driving through the Arctic winter and owners of remote northern 
houses need a telephone to summon help if things go wrong. As a result, Sweden, Norway, 
and Finland became the first nations to take wireless telecommunications seriously. They 
found, for example, that while it cost up to $800 per subscriber to bring a traditional wire line 
service to remote locations in the far north, the same locations could be linked by wireless 
telephones for only $500 per person. As a consequence, by 1994, 12 percent of people in 
Scandinavia owned wireless phones compared with less than 6, percent in the United States, 
the world's second most developed market. This leadership has continued. In mld-2000 some 
70 percent of the, population in Finland owned a wireless phone, compared with 30 percent in 
the United States. Either positively or negatively. Factor endowments can be affected by 
subsidies, policies toward capital markets, policies toward education, and so on. Government 
can shape domestic demand through local product standards or with regulations that mandate 
or influence buyer needs. Government policy can influence supporting and related industries 
through regulation and influence firm rivalry through such devices as capital market 
regulation, tax policy, and antitrust laws. 
  
If Porter is correct, we would expect his model to predict the pattern of international trade that 
we observe in the real world. Countries should be exporting products from those industries 
where all four components of the diamond are favorable, While importing in those areas 
where the. Components are not favorable. Is he correct? We simply do not know. Porter's 
theory has not yet been subjected to independent empirical testing. Much about the theory 
rings true, but the same can be said for the new trade theory, the theory of comparative 
advantage, and the Heckscher-Ohlin theory. It may be that each of these theories, which 
complement each other, explains something about the pattern of international trade. 
 
Implication for Business 
 
Why does all this matter for business? There are at least three main implications for 
international businesses of the material discussed in this chapter: location implications, first-
mover implications, and policy implications. Nokia, as a long-time telecommunication 
equipment Supplier, was well positioned to take advantage of this development. Other forces 
were also at work at in Finland that helped Nokia develop its competitive edge. Unlike 
virtually every other developed nation, Finland has never had a national telephone monopoly. 
Instead the country's telephone services have long been provided by about 50 autonomous 
local telephone companies, whose elected boards set prices) by referendum (which naturally 
means low prices). This army of independent and cost-conscious telephone service providers 
prevented Nokia from taking anything for granted in its home count\y. With typical finish 
pragmatism, they were willing to buy from the lowest-cost supplier, whether that was Nokia, 
Ericsson, Motorola, or someone else. This situation contrasted sharply with that prevailing in 
most developed nations until the late 1980s and early 1990s; domestic telephone monopolies 
typically purchased equipment from a dominant local supplier or made it themselves. Nokia 
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responded to this competitive pressure by doing everything possible to drive down its 
manufacturing cost while still staying at the leading edge of wireless technology. 
 
The consequences of these forces are clear. Nokia is now the leader in digital wireless 
technology, which is the wave of the future. Many now regard Finland as the lead market for 
wireless telephone services. If you want to see the future of wireless, you don't go to New 
York or San Francisco, you go to Helsinki, where Finns use their wireless handsets not just to 
talk to each other, but also to browse the Web, execute e-commerce transactions, control 
household heating and lighting systems, or purchase Coke from a wireless-enabled vending 
machine. Nokia has gained this lead because Scandinavia started switching to digital 
technology five years before the rest of the world. Spurred on by its cost-conscious Finnish 
customers, Nokia now has the lowest cost structure of any cellular phone equipment manufac-
turer in the world, making it a more profitable enterprise than Motorola, its leading global 
rival. Nokia's operating margins in 2000 were 20 percent, compared with 6.4 percent at 
Motorola. . 
 
 
Sources: "Lessons from the Frozen North," The Economist, October 8, .1994, pp. 76-77; G. 
Edmondson, "Grabbing Markets form the giants,” Business Week. Special Issue: 21st Century 
Capitalism, 1995, pp. 156; company news releases; “ A Finnish Fable," The Economist, 
October 14, 2000; "To the Finland Base' Station," The Economist, October 9, 1999, pp. 23-27; 
and "A Survey of Telecommunications," The Economist, October 9, 1999. 
 
Location Implications 
Underlying most of the theories we have discussed is the notion that different countries have 
particular advantages in different productive activities. Thus, from a profit perspective, it 
makes sense for a firm to disperse its productive activities to those countries where, according 
to the theory of international trade, they can be formed most efficiently. If design can be 
performed most efficiently in France, that is where design facilities should be located; if the 
manufacture of basic components can be performed most efficiently in Singapore, that is 
where they should be manufactured; and if final assembly can be performed most efficiently 
in China, that is where final assembly should be performed. The result is a global web of 
productive-13ctivities, with different activities being performed in different locations around 
the globe depending on considerations of comparative advantage, factor endowments, and the 
like. If the firm does not do this, it may find itself at a competitive disadvantage relative to 
firms that do. 
 
Consider the production of a laptop computer, a process with four major stages: (1) basic 
research and development of the product design, (2) manufacture of standard electronic 
components (e.g., memory chips), (3) manufacture of advanced components (e.g., flat-top 
color display screens and microprocessors), and (4) final assembly. Basic R&D requires a 
pool of highly skilled and educated workers with good backgrounds in microelectronics. The 
two countries with a comparative advantage in basic microelectronics R&D and design are 
Japan and the United States; so most producers of laptop computers locate their R&D facilities 
in one, or both, of these countries. (Apple, IBM, Motorola, Texas Instruments, Toshiba, and 
Sony all have major R&D facilities in both Japan and the United States.) . 
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The manufacture of standard electronic components is a capital-intensive process requiring 
semiskilled labor, and cost pressures are intense. The best locations for such activities today 
are places such as Singapore, Taiwan, Malaysia, and South Korea. These countries have pools 
of relatively skilled, low-cost labor. Thus, many producers of laptop computers have standard 
components, such as memory chips, produced at these locations. The manufacture of 
advanced components such as microprocessors and display screens is a capital-intensive 
process requiring skilled labor. Because cost pressures are not so intense at this stage, these 
components can be-and are- manufactured in countries with high labor costs that also have 
pools of highly skilled labor (primarily Japan and the United States). 
 
Finally, assembly is a relatively labor-intensive process requiring only low-skilled labor, and 
cost pressures are intense. As a result, final assembly may be carried out in a country such as 
Mexico, which has an abundance of low-cost, low-skilled labor. 
A laptop computer produced by a U.S. manufacturer may be designed in California, have its, 
standard components produced in Taiwan and Singapore, its advanced components produced 
in Japan and the United States, its final assembly in Mexico, and be sold in the United States 
or elsewhere in the world. By dispersing production activities to different locations around the 
globe, the U.S. manufacturer is taking advantage of the differences between countries 
identified by the various theories of international trade. 
 
First Mover Implications 
 
According to the new trade theory, firms that establish a first-mover advantage with regard to-
the production of a particular new product may subsequently dominate global trade in that 
product. This is particularly true in industries where the global market can profitably support 
only a limited number of firms, such as the aerospace market, but early commitments also 
seem to be important in less concentrated industries such as the market for cellular telephone 
equipment (see the Management Focus on Nokia), For the individual firm, the clear message 
is that it pays to invest substantial financial resources in trying to build a first-mover, or early-
mover, advantage, even if that means several years of substantial losses before a new venture 
becomes profitable.  
 
Policy Implications  
 
The theories of international trade also matter to international businesses because firms are 
major players on the international trade scene. Business firms produce exports, and business 
firms import the products of other countries. Because of their pivotal role in international 
trade, businesses can export a strong influence on government trade policy, lobbying to 
promote free trade or trade restrictions. The theories of international trade claim that 
promoting free trade is generally in the best interests of a country, although it may not always 
be in the best interest of an individual firm. Many firms recognize that and lobby for open 
markets. For example, when the U.S. government announced in 1991 its intention to place a 
tariff on Japanese imports of liquid crystal display (LCD) screens, IBM and Apple Computer 
protested strongly. Both IBM and Apple pointed Out that (1) Japan was the lowest-cost source 
of LCD screens, (2) they used these screens in their own laptop computers, and (3) the 
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proposed tariff, by increasing the cost of LCD screens, would increase the cost of laptop 
computers produced by IBM and Apple, thus making them less competitive in the world 
market. In other words, the tariff, designed to protect U.S. firms, would be self-defeating. In 
response to these pressures, the U.S, government reversed its posture. 
 
Unlike IBM and Apple, however, businesses do not always lobby for free tread. In the United 
States, for example, restrictions on imports of automobiles, machine tools, textiles, and steel 
are the result of direct pressure by U.S. firms on the government. In some cases, the 
government responded by getting foreign companies to agree to "voluntary" restrictions on 
their imports, using the implicit threat of more comprehensive formal trade barriers to get 
them to adhere to these agreements. In other cases, the government used what are called 
“antidumping” actions to justify tariffs on Imports from other nations.  As predicted by 
international trade theory, many of these agreements have been self-defeating, such as the 
voluntary restriction on machine tool imports agreed to in1985. Due to limited import 
competition from more efficient foreign suppliers, the prices of machine tools in the United 
States rose to higher levels than would have prevailed under free trade. Because machine tools 
are used throughout the manufacturing industry, the result was to increase the costs of 
U.S.manufacturing in general, creating a corresponding loss in world market competitiveness. 
Shielded from international competition by import barriers, the U.S. machine tool industry had 
no incentive to increase its efficiency. Consequently, it lost many of its export markets to 
more efficient foreign competitors. As a consequence of this misguided action, the U.S. 
machine tool industry shrunk during the period when the agreement was in force. For anyone 
schooled in international trade theory, this was not surprising. 
  
Finally Porter's theory of national competitive advantage also contains policy implications. 
Porter's theory suggests that it is in the best interest of business for a firm to invest in 
upgrading advanced factors of production; for example, to invest in better training for its 
employees and to increase its commitment to research and development. It is also in the best 
interests of business to lobby the government to adopt policies that have a favorable impact on 
each component of the national diamond. Thus, according to Porter, businesses should urge 
government to increase investment in education, infrastructure, and basic research (Science all 
these enhance advanced factors) and to adopt policies that promote strong competition within 
domestic markets (since this makes firms stronger international competitors, according to 
Porter's findings). 
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LESSON 10 

THE POLITICAL AND LEGAL ENVIRONMENT FACING BUSINESS- 
CHANGING POLITICAL ECONOMY OF INDIA 

 
 
Half the world knows not how the other half lives. -ENGLISH PROVERB 
 
Objective  
 

- To discuss the different functions that political systems perform. 
- To compare democratic and totalitarian political regimes and to discuss how they can 

influence managerial decisions.  
- To describe how management can formulate and implement strategies to deal with 

foreign political environments.  
- To study the different types of legal systems and the legal relationships that exist 

between countries 
- To examine the major legal issues in international business 

 
  
INTRODUCTION 
 
Multinational enterprises (MNEs) like Swire must operate in countries with different political 
and legal conditions. For the company to succeed, its management must carefully analyze 
whether its corporate policies will fit a desirable political and legal environment. Can it oper-
ate successfully in China doing the same things it does in Hong Kong, or must it adapt its 
operating strategies to fit the political and economic climate in China? This chapter discusses 
the political and legal systems that managers encounter and the factors they need to consider 
when operating in different countries. 
 
THE POLITICAL ENVIRONMENT 
 
Figure 5.1 shows how political and legal factors are part of the external environment that 
influences managerial decisions. A political system integrates the parts of a society into a 
viable, functioning unit. A major challenge of the political system is to bring together people 
of different ethnic or other backgrounds and to allow them to work together to govern them-
selves. A country's political system influences how business is conducted domestically and 
internationally. In Hong Kong, for example, the political change that resulted when China 
took control in 1997 worried many managers because they believed that China would change 
the relationship between government and business, with the government exerting more 
influence and control in the business environment. 
Figure 5.2 illustrates the development of political policies and their implementation. Political 
policies are established by aggregating, or bringing together, different points of view that are 
articulated by key constituencies, such as politicians, individuals, businesses, or other special-
interest groups. In the case of Hong Kong, business has always been the key constituency 
regarding decisions about what government policies are to be established. However, that is 
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beginning to change; other interest groups are emerging to balance off the needs of business. 
Given the interests of different constituencies, governments identify policy alternatives and 
then choose a specific policy that it will pursue. The policy is then implemented, 
Political change or validation may come in many forms. The photo shows throngs of people 
waiting to vote in Zimbabwean elections. Note that males and females wait in separate lines. 
 
 

 
and it may be altered depending on the reactions of political parties, government bureaucra-
cies, legislatures, courts, and other constituencies. Normally, the chief executive officer (CEO) 
of an MNE watches policies as they develop and makes sure that the company voices its 
concerns in the interest articulation stage. Then the CEO may want to work closely with a 
country's key decision makers in the policy formulation stage, which entails lobbying activ-
ities. Finally, the CEO may voice the company's stance on policies once they have been 
implemented. The key is to make sure that the company doesn't look as if it's trying to influ-
ence laws inappropriately. Sometimes a CEO will try to influence the home-country govern-
ment on policies that affect countries in which the firm is operating. Prior to 2000, when the 
United States granted permanent normal trade relations to China, that decision had to be made 
annually. The United States-China Business Council, an organization of over 250 companies 
doing business in China, lobbies on behalf of its members for stable and expanded U.S.-China 
economic links.3 The council includes companies such as Philip Morris, AT&T, Federal 
Express, BellSouth, and Lockheed Martin Company. 
 
FIGURE 5.1 Political and Legal Influences on International Business 
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FIGURE 5.2 The Political System and Its Functions 
 

 
—————————————————————————————————————
——— 
Governments formulate policy alternatives based on the inputs of different foreign and 
domestic entities and then implement the policies. T place then tests the outputs of these 
policies and revises them as necessary. 
Source: From Comparative Politics Today: A World View, 3rd ed., by Gabriel A. Almond and 
G. Bingham Powell, Jr. Copyright © 1984 Gabriel A. Almond and G. Bingham Pc Reprinted 
by permission Addison-Wesley Educational Publishers. 
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BASIC POLITICAL IDEOLOGIES 
 
A political ideology is the body of constructs (complex ideas), theories, and aims that consti-
tute a sociopolitical program. The liberal ideology of the Democratic Party and the 
conservative ideology of the Republican Party in the United States are examples of political 
ideologies. Most modern societies are pluralistic politically, meaning that different ideologies 
coexist within them because there is no one ideology that everyone accepts. Pluralism arises 
because groups within countries often differ significantly from each other in language (e.g., 
India), ethnic background (e.g., South Africa), tribal groups (e.g., Afghanistan), or religion 
(e.g., the former Yugoslavia). These and other cultural dimensions strongly influence the 
political system. Managers from the United States, where there are only two key political 
parties, might find it difficult to understand the political environment in a country where there 
are many different ideologies even within the political parties themselves. This makes it 
difficult for the manager to determine how to articulate the firm's interests and how to 
influence policy making, 
 
The ultimate test of any political system is its ability to hold a society together despite 
pressures from different ideologies that tend to split it apart. The more different and strongly 
held the ideas are, the more difficult it is for a government to formulate policies that everyone 
can accept. Differing ideologies in countries such as Yugoslavia and the Soviet Union already 
broke those countries apart during the 1990s. The resulting political instability has made it 
difficult for them to attract foreign investment and for managers to feel comfortable operating 
in and committing resources to them. 
 
However, ideologies also help to bring countries together. One reason China wants Hong 
Kong back is because of ethnic Chinese ties. The belief is that a common Chinese heritage 
will enable Hong Kong and China to merge together faster than countries with very different 
ethnic ties. In fact, the U.S. government calls mainland China, Taiwan, Hong Kong, and 
Singapore the Chinese Economic Area. Foreign companies that have had experience in 
Taiwan, Hong Kong, and Singapore can use that experience-and local management-to help 
them operate successfully in mainland China. Nike, for example, uses Taiwanese shoe 
manufacturers to invest in China and to manufacture shoes using Chinese labor. Because of 
the strong ethnic Chinese ties between Taiwan and China, political disagreements 
notwithstanding, it is easier for Nike to use its Taiwanese partners than to manufacture shoes 
on its own. 
 
The Impact of Ideological Differences on National Boundaries 
 
Differences in history, culture, language, religion, and political ideology have greatly affected 
national boundaries. In Europe, for example, the Austro-Hungarian Empire broke up into 
Austria, Czechoslovakia, Hungary, Romania, and Yugoslavia after World War I. With the 
advent of communist rule after World War II, countries often were formed from different 
ethnic groups held together by totalitarian rule. Yugoslavia, for example, comprised peoples 
that were ethnically and religiously very different from each other (Roman Catholic Croats, 
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Greek Orthodox Serbs, Muslim Bosnians, and ethnic Albanians who lived in the southern 
Yugoslav province of Kosovo). The country's Croats and Serbs were on opposite sides during 
World War II, and Croats were accused of murdering thousands of Serbs. The Muslims in 
Bosnia and Kosovo were holdovers from the Ottoman Empire. The breakup of the communist 
bloc in 1989 resulted in the disintegration of countries such as Czechoslovakia, the Soviet 
Union, and Yugoslavia due to the loss of totalitarian control and to ethnic and other 
differences. When operating in a foreign country, it is important that managers understand its 
history and the present ethnic groups that could cause political tension and instability. 
 
A Political Spectrum 
 
Figure 5.3 presents a general schematic of the various forms of government. An example of a 
conservative democracy is the United States during the presidency of George Bush. An 
example of a liberal democracy was the United States during the presidency of Bill Clinton. 
China is an example of a communist totalitarian government, and Myanmar is an example of a 
fascist totalitarian government. MNEs may be able to operate equally effectively in 
democratic and totalitarian regimes, but democracies usually have economic freedom and 
legal rules that safeguard individual (and corporate) rights. Let's now learn about the world's 
major political ideologies. 
 
Former British Prime Minister Winston Churchill once called democracy the worst form of 
government-except for all the others. The ideology of pure democracy derives from the 
ancient Greeks, who believed that all citizens should be equal politically and legally, should 
enjoy widespread freedoms, and should actively participate in the political process. In reality, 
society's complexity increases as the population increases, and so full participation by citizens 
in the decision-making process has become impossible in these modern times. Consequently, 
most democratic countries practice various forms of representative democracy; in such cir-
cumstances, citizens elect representatives to make decisions rather than vote on every specific 
issue themselves. Contemporary democratic political systems share the following traits: 
 
1. Freedom of opinion, expression, press, and freedom to organize 
2. Elections in which voters decide who is to represent them 
3. Limited terms for elected officials 
4. An independent and fair court system, with high regard for individual rights and property  
5. A nonpolitical bureaucracy and defense infrastructure 
6. An accessibility to the decision-making process 
 
Political Rights and Civil Liberties A key element of democracy is freedom in the areas of 
Political rights and civil liberties. Each year since 1941, Freedom House, a New York not-for-
profit organization that monitors political rights and civil liberties around the world, has 
published a list of countries ranked according to the degree to which these freedoms exist. The 
major indicators for political rights are 
 

- The degree to which fair and competitive elections occur. 
- The ability of voters to endow their elected representatives with real power. 
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- The ability of people to organize into political parties or other competitive political 
groupings of their choice. 

- The existence of safeguards on the rights of minorities. 
- The major indicators for civil liberties are 

 
- The existence of freedom of the press. 
- Equality under the law for all individuals. 
- The extent of personal social freedoms. 
- The degree of freedom from extreme governmental indifference or corruption. 

 
 
FIGURE 5.3 The Political Spectrum 
 

 
Figure 5.4 illustrates that countries high in both political rights and civil liberties are free, that 
countries quite low in both political rights and civil liberties are not free, and that countries in 
between are partly free. In 2002, 86 of the world's 192 countries were classified as free, 
whereas 58 countries were partly free and 48 were not free. "Partly free" countries enjoy 
limited political rights and civil liberties, often in the context of corruption, weak rule of law, 
ethnic strife, or civil war. "Not free" countries deny their citizens basic rights and civilliber-
ties.6 The Freedom House survey identifies the number of countries in each category as well 
as the percentage of the world's population in each category. In 2002, it noted that there were 
121 electoral democracies, more than double the number of countries that were called 
democracies in the early 1970s. The 121 electoral democracies represented 63 percent of the 
world's countries? What some call the "third wave" of democratization started in the early 
1970s and is still underway.8 The following identifies the percentage of the total population 
living in free, partly free, and not free conditions in 1981, 1990, 1998 and 2002.9 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Although purely democratic and 
totalitarian governments are 
extremes, there are variations to each 
approach. For example, democratic 
governments range from radical on 
one side (advocates of political 
reform) to reactionary (advocates of a 
return to past conditions). The 
majority of democratic governments, 
however, lie somewhere in between. 
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 1981 1990 1998 2002 

Free 35.9% 38.9% 21.7% 41.4
% 

Partly 
free 21.6 21.8 39.1 23.2 

Not free 42.5 39.3 39.2 35.4 
 
Source: Adrian Karatnycky, Freedom in the World 2001-2002: The Democracy Gap 
 
The problem facing international business managers is the democracies that have emerged 
since the early 1970s are fragile and unstable. Indonesia and many of the former republics of 
the former Soviet Union are examples. Their instability stems from internal division, 
corruption, militaries and oligarchies (ruling power in the hands of a few), and destabilization 
from abroad. There is still concern over whether these democracies will continue on the path 
to freedom in political rights and civil liberties. 
In some democracies, such as the presidential form in the United States, people directly elect a 
president and a legislature. In other democracies, people vote for their representatives or 
ruling party-and the ruling party selects the prime minister, who is the chief executive of the 
country. The parliamentary form of democracy in the United Kingdom is an example. There 
are also hybrids of each form. For example, Israel has a parliamentary government like that of 
the United Kingdom, but people vote directly for the prime minister as well. 
Figure 5.4 Comparative Measures of Freedom 
 

 

Countries classified as "free" in a political 
sense have a high degree of political rights 
and civil liberties. Those classified as 
"partly free" tend to be average to just 
below average in political rights and civil 
liberties. Those classified as "not free" tend 
to be quite low in both political rights and 
civil liberties. Examples of free countries 
include Australia, Bahamas, Belgium, 
Canada, Chile, Czech Republic, Estonia, 
Japan, Mexico, South Africa, and South -
Korea. Partly free countries include 
Albania, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Ethiopia, 
Malaysia, Nigeria, and Russia. Not free 
countries include Algeria, Cambodia, 
China, Egypt, Iraq, Kenya, North Korea, 
Saudi Arabia, and Zimbabwe. Source: 
Original art based on Freedom House 
survey. Adnan Karatnycky, Freedom in the 
World (New York: Freedom House 1995).
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Many democracies have only a few dominant parties, so it usually is not difficult for them to 
form a government. However, Israel is an example of a democracy in which there are so many 
political parties that the government in power is usually a minority government (it has earned 
less than a majority of the votes) that is formed from a coalition of several minority parties. 
Minority governments tend to be unstable because the coalition can fall apart, forcing a new 
governing alliance to form. For example, Ariel Sharon was elected Prime Minister of Israel in 
2001, establishing a broad unity government with representatives from at least eight different 
parties. But the Labor Party withdrew its support in November 2002 and forced news lections 
to be called in early 2003, adding to the economic and security problems Israel faces. This 
inherent instability in the political environment in Israel is a product of the need to form a 
coalition government of political parties with divergent interests in the 2bsence of an outright 
victory in the elections. 
Democracies differ not only in the amount of citizen participation in decision making but also 
in the degree of centralized control. Canada, for example, gives significant political power to 
the provinces at the expense of its federal government. A major difficulty in negotiating the 
Canada-U.S. Free Trade Agreement (FTA) was that many provinces had their own trade 
barriers. The United States also considers states, rights important as a counterweight to 
encroaching intervention and control by the central government, even though it has a stronger 
federal government than Canada does. 
 
Companies may have difficulty determining how to act in decentralized democratic systems 
because such companies face many (sometimes conflicting) laws. For example, because of 
different state tax systems in the United States, foreign companies need to locate their U.S. 
headquarters carefully. In contrast, the political and legal systems of France and Japan are 
more highly centralized. Companies consequently find it easier to deal with those countries' 
systems because there is less variation from one part of the country to another. 
 
The Internet is having a big effect on government, both democratic and totalitarian. The 
essence of politics is communication, and the Internet has made communicating that much 
easier and cheaper. Government documents that used to be available only through hard copy 
or CD-ROM are now available on the Internet, giving managers instant access to a lot of 
information that can help them in the decision-making process. Not only are companies using 
the Internet to get their message across to potential investors and customers, so are politicians 
and lobbyists. The United States-China Business Council has an Internet site with special 
services for its members. The Internet will not replace elected representatives, because 
democracy still needs specialists who can interpret and compromise, but the Internet makes it 
easier to find the information on which to base an informed decision, and it allows elected 
representatives to keep more in touch with constituents. 
 
In addition, the Internet has an impact on totalitarian societies. Where people have access to 
the Internet, they can get a wealth of information about their own country as well as the 
outside world information that the government may try to restrict. Access to more information 
could reduce the power of totalitarian regimes. China has struggled to control access to the 
Internet and has blocked certain Web sites, such as the homepage for Time magazine. 
Between 2000 and 2002, it is estimated that the number of Internet users in China quadrupled 
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to 38.5 million, and the government moved more aggressively to identify inappropriate Web 
sites and to monitor the activities of cyber cafés, a very difficult proposition.  
 
Stability in Democracies Churchill's quote on democracy implies that democracies are not 
perfect. Just as new democracies have problems, so do mature democracies. In surveys on 
democracy in the United States, it is clear that confidence in politicians and government has 
continued to decline over the past quarter century. People are concerned about whether or not 
politicians are trustworthy and care about voters. In the 1950s, 75 percent of Americans 
trusted the U.S. government most or pretty much all of the time. This number has steadily 
dropped to a low of 26 percent in 1998. In addition, the percentage of people who vote is 
declining. The loss of faith in political institutions and the feeling that professional pressure 
groups and lobbying organizations are increasingly more influential than individuals are 
causes of concern in democracy. In spite of this, 75 percent of people in democracies strongly 
feel that democracy is the best form of government. The public's confidence in the U.S. 
government rose after the September 11 attacks to 55 percent, its highest level in 30 years.  
 
Totalitarianism 
 
As Figure 5.3 showed, democracy is at one end of the political spectrum, and totalitarianism is 
at the other. Totalitarian governments are usually theocratic or secular. In theocratic totali-
tarianism, religious leaders are also the political leaders. This form is best exemplified in 
Islamic countries such as Iran. In secular totalitarianism, the government often imposes order 
through military power. Examples of this form are found in Cambodia, Mghanistan (before 
the overthrow of the Taliban regime in 2001), and Iraq (under the rule of Sad dam Hussein). 
In a totalitarian state, a single party, individual, or group of individuals monopolizes political 
power and neither recognizes nor permits opposition. Only a few individuals participate in 
decision making. All countries considered not free and many considered partly free in Figure 
5.4 are totalitarian.  
 
Totalitarianism takes several forms, including fascism, authoritarianism, and communism. 
Mussolini (Italy's dictator from 1924 to 1943) defined fascism as follows: "The Fascist 
conception of the state is all-embracing; outside of it no human or spiritual value may exist, 
much less have any value. Thus understood Fascism is totalitarian and the Fascist State, as a 
synthesis and a unit which includes all values, interprets, develops and lends additional power 
to the whole life of a people. Examples of fascist totalitarianism in the past include Italy under 
Mussolini, Germany under Hitler, Portugal under Salazar, and Spain under Franco. Examples 
of authoritarian totalitarianism include Chile under Pinochet and South Mrica prior to the end 
of apartheid and the initiation of black rule. Authoritarianism differs from fascism in sofaras 
the former simply desires to rule people, whereas the latter desires to control people's minds 
and souls, to convert them to its own faith.  
 
Communism is a form of secular totalitarianism in which political and economic systems (and 
philosophies) are virtually inseparable. Communists believe in the equal distribution of 
wealth, which entails total government ownership and control of resources. Communism has 
failed in most parts of the world. The Eastern European countries and the former Soviet Union 
have moved away from communism to various degrees of democracy. As communism moves 
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toward democracy, the link between economics and politics in communist countries has been 
weakened, making countries such as Estonia, Latvia, and Lithuania free. China, North Korea, 
and Vietnam, however, are still communist countries with strong centralized authoritarian 
control over the political process. 
 
As noted earlier, totalitarian regimes fit primarily in the "not free" category in Figure 5.4. 
Freedom House notes that 90 percent of the "not free" countries share one or more of the 
following characteristics. 
 
1. They have a majority Muslim population and are frequently forced to confront the pressures 
of fundamentalist Islam. 
2. They are multiethnic societies in which power is not held by a dominant ethnic group (one 
that represents over two-thirds of the population). 
3. They are noncommunist or post communist transitional societies.  
With few exceptions, most totalitarian governments have been opening up and liberalizing 
since 1989 when the Berlin Wall fell and the Soviet bloc broke apart. As these countries move 
from totalitarian to democratic states, the degree of instability increases, creating problems for 
foreign companies interested in doing business there. Accompanied by political change are 
economic change as these countries move more toward the market model. 
 
THE IMPACT OF THE POLITICAL SYSTEM ON MANAGEMENT DECISIONS 
 
Political Risk 
As managers evaluate a country as a potential place to do business and as they struggle to suc-
ceed once they have committed resources, they need to be aware of political risk. Political risk 
is when international companies fear that the political climate in a foreign country will change 
in such a way that their operating position will deteriorate. Although political risks can occur 
in democratic as well as in totalitarian political regimes, they tend to be more prevalent in 
totalitarian regimes. 
 
Types and Causes of Political Risk Political actions that may affect company operations 
adversely are government takeovers of property, either with or without compensation, opera-
tional restrictions that impede the company's ability to take certain actions, and agitation that 
disrupts sales or causes damage to property or personnel. Although one usually thinks of polit-
ical risk as a situation in which one is not able to operate in a specific country because of 
political instability in that country, there are other ways that political risk can affect a 
company. For example, during the period of apartheid in South Africa, many U.S. companies 
with investments in South Africa faced boycotts in the United States by groups that were 
morally opposed, to apartheid. Similarly, groups opposed to doing business with Myanmar 
have put up Internet sites criticizing U.S. policy and U.S. companies doing business in that 
country, hoping to exert the same kind of pressure that forced many companies our of South 
Africa. 
 
Political risk may occur for the following reasons: 
1. Opinions of political leadership. Political leaders' opinions may change over time, and the 
leaders could be replaced by force or election with politicians whose views toward business 
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and foreign investment are much less positive. Changes may result in adverse operating 
regulations, such as limits on remittances or discriminatory taxes. Such changes may lead to 
the breaching of existing contracts or the takeover of the investors' property. 
2. Civil disorder. Unrest may occur because of economic conditions, human rights violations, 
or group animosity within the society. A good example of this risk took place in Argentina at 
the beginning of 2002 during the height of its economic crisis, when the government froze 
withdrawals from bank accounts to prevent complete depletion of cash from the banking 
sector. Groups of street protesters and rioters started targeting and attacking mainly foreign-
owned banks. Many banks operated with wooden and steel plates covering their windows. The 
manager of London-based HSBC's Argentina subsidiary mentioned that he felt about as 
popular as a serial killer. Further, widespread crime, such as the kidnapping of personnel, may 
result from inadequate police control. Conditions may result in procurement difficulties, work 
stoppages, shipment delays, and property damage. If carried to an extreme, the nation itself 
may break apart, leaving the investor to operate in a smaller market or forcing him or her to 
leave the market. 
 3. External relations. Animosity between the host country and the foreign investor's home 
country may result in work-stoppage protests, the forced divestment of operations, and the 
loss of supplies and markets. Animosity, especially war, between the host country and any 
other country may result in property damage and the inability to get supplies or to deliver 
goods. 
 
Micro and Macro Political Risks If political actions are aimed only at specific foreign 
investments, they are known as micro political risks. For example, after the beginning of the 
U.S. bombing of Afghanistan in October 2001, anti-American protesters in Pakistan burned a 
KFC restaurant, a McDonald's restaurant, and a Shell gas station. Companies most likely to be 
affected by micro political risk are those that may have a considerable and visible impact on a 
given country because of their size, monopoly position, importance to their home country's 
national defense, and dependence of other industries on them. If agitation's cause is animosity 
between factions in the host country and the government of a foreign country, protesters may 
target only the most visible companies from that foreign country, like McDonald's. There is 
also evidence that firms are apt to face adverse political situations if they act in a socially 
irresponsible manner. 
 
If political actions affect a broad spectrum of foreign investors, they are macro political risks. 
For example, after the communist revolution in Cuba, the takeover of property was aimed at 
all foreign investors regardless of industry or nationality, or of whether or not the investors' 
past behavior had been socially responsible. This is not as much an issue now as it was in the 
1960s, when a number of countries declared their independence from previous colonial 
powers. Today, most countries realize that they need the stability of foreign direct investment 
in order to grow. 
 
Government Intervention in the Economy 
As companies move abroad, management must deal with governments that influence the 
economy in different ways. There are two ideological paradigms on the role of governments: 
individualistic and communitarian. 
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The individualistic paradigm believes in minimal intervention in the economy. Individualistic 
states believe in regulation, and they are likely to be democratic and economically free. They 
will handle market defects, such as entry barriers and insufficient consumer knowledge and 
power, but they will not intervene too much. They believe in the limited role of government as 
well as in checks and balances, and they have a high distrust of central government power. 
Government is essentially separate from business. 
 
In a communitarian paradigm, government tends to be prestigious, authoritative, and 
sometimes authoritarian. It is very hierarchical and may be either democratic, as in the case of 
Japan, or autocratic, as in the case of China. It thrives on a respected, centralized bureaucracy 
with a stable political party or coalition in power. Individualistic countries bring business 
activity into line with the needs of the community by promoting marketplace competition and 
by regulating the marketplace in those instances in which competition by itself is unreliable or 
unacceptable, such as when a company might be able to establish a monopoly position or 
degrade the environment. Communitarian countries may do the same, but they also establish a 
partnership with business. The communitarian concept has spread to other Asian countries 
more anxious to mirror the examples of Japan and China than the more individualistic 
example of the United States. 
Japan is a good example of how the communitarian philosophy can affect business. After 
Todd War II, Japan had to rebuild its economy. It focused on recovery rather than reform of 
its basic system. Because there was no need to focus on military and defense, it could put its 
efforts into infrastructure and the economy. It had good political stability and a highly 
educated workforce.  
 
At the time, Japan decided to insulate its economy from outside competition, even though it 
was highly competitive inside. However, that decision made it difficult for foreign companies 
to establish a market position in Japan, a condition that is still true today. The government told 
companies to focus on scale (large size, which permits large production runs and lower costs 
per unit) and concentration (few competitors in an industry or &; least lots of cooperation 
among competitors) rather than on small entrepreneurial activities. It also encouraged 
companies to focus on export to high-income countries. Government's role was to establish a 
broad vision of the future and then set incentives and sanctions to accomplish these objectives. 
Japan's key government institutions were the Ministry of International Trade and Industry 
(MITI), the Ministry of Finance, the Bank of Japan, and the Economic Planning Agency. 
These institutions funded preferred industries and controlled access to technology, foreign 
exchange, and imports. In response, the Keidanren, an organization of the top companies in 
Japan, helped establish a consensus within the business community. Its main objective was to 
influence the government on policies responsive to its wishes.  
 
In addition to understanding government functions, managers also must realize that 
governmental action is not always consistent. In the United States, for example, significant 
conflict exists within government regarding how and to what extent it should regulate 
international business activities for U.S. firms operating outside of the United States. No 
specific government agency deals with international issues, so conflicting policies can exist. 
For example, at least three different U.S. government agencies share responsibility for 
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regulating nonagricultural exports: the State Department, the Department of Defense, and the 
department of  
Commerce. State is responsible for the overall political relationships between the United 
States and other countries, Defense is responsible for national defense, and Commerce is 
responsible for facilitating commercial-including export-activities. These agencies often have 
different viewpoints on how to regulate exports. For example, it might seem perfectly logical 
from a commercial standpoint to sell satellite technology to China, but the Defense 
Department might veto such sales in the name of national security. 
 
If a U.S. company moves from the United States to Germany, Japan, or South Korea, three _ 
communitarian countries, it may have to develop new strategies for its relationships with 
government, suppliers, customers, and competitors. In the United States, relationships may be 
arm's length, competitive, and adversarial, while in Germany, Japan, and South Korea, they 
may be much more cooperative. 
 
FORMULATING AND IMPLEMENTING POLITICAL STRATEGIES 
 
Formulating political strategies often is more complicated for managers than formulating 
competitive marketplace strategies. When dealing in the political arena, managers need to 
know how decisions are made that could influence their ability to operate. Then they need to 
blow what the rules are for trying to influence political decisions. . 
There are certain steps that a company must follow if it wants to establish an appropriate 
political strategy in its countries of operation. 
 
Identify the issue. What is the specific issue facing a firm-trade barriers, environmental 
standards, worker rights? Define the political aspect of the issue. Does the government feel 
strongly about the specific issue, or is it of minimal concern? Is there a political dimension to 
the issue, or is it something that can be dealt with outside of politics?  Assess the potential 
political action of other companies and special-interest groups. Who are the parties that are 
affected and able to generate political pressure? What are their Strategies likely to be? Identify 
important institutions and key individuals. Are they legislatures, regulatory agencies, courts, 
important personalities? Formulate strategies. What are the key objectives, the major 
alternatives, and the likely effectiveness of alternative strategies? Determine the impact of 
implementation. What will be the public relations fallout in the home and host countries if the 
action taken is unpopular? 
Select the most appropriate strategy and implement it.  
 
Implementing a strategy means marshaling whatever resources are necessary to accomplish 
the company's political objectives. For example, in the United States, companies domestic or 
foreign-hire lobbyists to educate and persuade government decision makes about the merits of 
their position. In a representative democracy, lobbyists represent constituencies and perform 
the important role of aggregating ideas and communicating them m decision makers. Without 
the freedom of expression-such as lobbying-democracy could not exist. As the ethics of 
government-business relationships have become more important even in totalitarian countries-
companies have greater reason to examine carefully their policy formulation and 
implementation strategies.  
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A company also can attempt to influence government action from consumers and others by -
using a grassroots campaign or by building coalitions of different groups that share the com-
pany's interests. As noted earlier in the chapter, the United States-China Business Council is a 
lobbying organization that represents the interests of its members to the appropriate people in 
the U.S. government. Because of both its size and the importance of its members, the council 
is able to wield a degree of influence that would not be possible for a single company. 
  
Part of the problem in establishing a global political strategy is that democracies and 
totalitarian regimes deal with companies differently. In general, foreign companies can influ-
ence democracies through lobbying. However, companies sometimes abuse their power by 
engaging in bribery and other illicit activities. Sometimes a totalitarian regime might seem 
more stable because it doesn't have to deal with the pressures of democracy. But when such a 
regime is overthrown, the changes for business tend to be larger and more rapid than change 
typically is within a democracy. For example, when the Soviet Union broke up, foreign com-
panies that had entered into contracts with the former central government found that these 
contracts were not binding on the individual republics' governments. Companies had to 
renegotiate the contracts or pull out of the country. In another example, Mozambique was a 
colony of Portugal. When it declared its independence in 1988, it forced Portuguese investors 
out 'of the country, telling them to abandon their investments. Even though the colony might 
have seemed stable, a change in government caused significant change in investment 
strategies. Since then, however, Mozambique has invited back many former Portuguese 
investors in an effort to rebuild the economy. 
 
THE LEGAL ENVIRONMENT 
Closely related to the political system the system is another dimension of the external 
environment that influences business. Management must be aware of the legal system in the 
countries tries in which they operate; the nature of the legal profession, both domestic and 
international; and the legal relationships that exist between countries. Legal systems differ in 
terms of the nature of the system-common law, civil law, and theocratic law-and the degree of 
independence of the judiciary from the political process. As noted in the opening case, for 
example, there was some concern in 1999 that Hong Kong was moving away from the legal 
traditions established by the British toward the influence of Beijing. Also, some of the 
totalitarian countries that are going through a transition to democracy and to a free-market 
economy don't have a legal system in place that deals with business transactions in a global 
market context. 
 
Kinds of Legal system 
 
Legal systems usually fall into one of three categories: common law, civil law, and theocratic 
law. Common law The United States and the United Kingdom are examples of countries with 
a common law system. Common law is based on tradition, precedent, and custom and usage. 
The courts fulfill an important role by interpreting the law according to those characteristics. 
Because the United Kingdom originated common law in the modern setting, its former and 
current colonies, such as Hong Kong, also have common law systems. 
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Civil law :The civil law system, also called a codified legal system, is based on a detailed set 
of law that make up a code. Rules for conducting business transactions are a part of the code. 
Over 70 countries, including Germany, France, and Japan, operate on a civil law basis. 
The two legal systems differ mostly because common law is based on the courts' interpretation 
of events, whereas civil law is based on how the law is applied to the facts. An example of an 
area in which the two systems differ in practice is contracts. In a common law country, con-
tracts tend to be detailed, with all contingencies spelled out. In a civil law country, contracts 
tend to be shorter and less specific because many of the issues that a common law contract 
would already are include in the civil code. So when interring into contracts abroad, it is 
important for the manager to understand which type of legal system will establish the contract. 
Civil law also tends to be less adversarial than common law because judges rely on detailed 
legal codes rather than on precedent when deciding cases. This is one reason why British and 
U.S. Jaw firms encounter so much resistance when they enter civil law countries. They are 
used to me competitive, adversarial approach that the common law system engenders. 
 
Theocratic Law The third type of legal system is the theocratic law system, which is based on 
religious precepts. The best example of this system is Islamic law, which is found in Muslim 
countries. Islamic law, or Shair' a, is based on the following sources The Koran, the sacred 
text 
 The Sunnah, or decisions and sayings of the Prophet Muhammad   The writings of Islamic 
scholars, who derive rules by analogy from the     principles established in the Koran and the 
Sunnah The consensus of Muslim countries' legal communities 
 
Given that 25 percent of the world's population is Islamic, it is important to understand how 
Islam is translated into rules that govern economic transactions. This is true for Islamic 
countries-such as Iran, Sudan, and Pakistan, which have banned traditional commercial 
banking and adopted Islamic banking models-and for Muslims who live in non-Islamic 
countries.22 Since the tenth century A.D., Islamic law has remained frozen-it cannot change, 
modify, or extend with changing times. Islamic law is a moral rather than a commercial law 
and was intended to govern all aspects of life. Many Muslim countries have legal systems that 
are a unique blend of the Islamic law system and a common or civil law system derived from 
previous colonial ties. Even though Islamic law is fixed, Islamic jurists and scholars are con-
stantly debating its application in different modern settings. The key is to adhere to the con-
stants of Islam while maintaining sufficient flexibility to operate in a modern economy. 
 
An example of how Islamic law influences international business can be found in banking. 
According to Islamic law, banks cannot charge interest or benefit from interest. Instead, banks 
have to structure fees into their loans to allow them to make a profit. For example, assume that 
a company needs to borrow money to purchase merchandise. It can approach a bank, which 
would buy the goods and sell them to the company, which will pay the bank at a future date at 
an agreed-upon markup. Also, banks can structure loans so that they share in the profits of a 
venture rather than receive interest. The underlying principle is that money can earn a return 
by being employed productively, but not by being earned in financial markets. There are 
approximately 250 Islamic banks in 27 Muslim and 16 non-Muslim countries, which manage 
funds of $200 billion. Many Western banks, such as Citibank, J. P. Morgan, Deutsche Bank, 
and ABN AMRO Bank of the Netherlands, have Islamic units. 
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Consumer Safeguards 
A major challenge that companies face in the global environment is how to deal with product 
liability issues. Different legal systems provide different safeguards for consumers. For 
example, it appears that Japanese consumers have less access to and assistance from the legal 
community in Japan than American consumers do in the United States, given that they have 
fewer lawyers per capita than does the United States. Also, the Japanese legal system differs 
from the U.S. system in a variety of ways. The Japanese Federation of Bar Associations sets 
legal fees, foreign lawyers are prohibited from advising clients on Japanese law or from hiring 
local Japanese lawyers to do so, and advertising restrictions limit consumer information about 
legal services. In addition, the high cost of legal services and the long delays in the legal 
process discourage consumers from filing civil suits. 
 
The Legal Profession 
MNEs must use lawyers for a variety of services, such as negotiating contracts and protecting 
intellectual property. Lawyers and their firms vary among countries in terms of how they 
practice law and service clients. 
Law firms that service international clients have changed over the years. In general, most law 
firms are quite small. There are still large firms servicing multinational clients, but many 
MNEs, concerned about upward-spiraling legal fees, have established in-house legal staffs. 
Smaller companies in international business still rely on outside legal counsel for help with a 
wide variety of issues, such as agent-distributor relationships and protecting intellectual 
property. 
Just as MNEs have invested abroad to take advantage of expanding business opportunities, 
law firms have expanded abroad to service their clients. Laws vary from country to country, 
and legal staffs need to understand local practices. Also, law firms have had to overcome 
significant barriers as they have expanded. Those barriers include restrictions on foreign firms 
from hiring local lawyers, from forming partnerships with local law firms, or even from 
entering the country to practice law. However, there are countries that allow foreigners to 
practice law and to open offices within their borders. Some countries even allow law firms to 
merge-an aggressive move. In 1999, senior lawyers at Clifford Chance in London and Rogers 
& Wells in New York voted to join forces in what would be the first overseas merger of large 
law firms. The merger took place to service multinational clients better and to counter the 
competition of the global public accounting firms, such as KPMG, that had begun to move 
into the legal business. Although there have been complications when trying to unify the 
payment systems and conflicts of interest in certain growth areas, the joint company brought 
in revenues of $1.4 billion in 2001, a 24 percent increase in the aggregate revenues of the 
individual companies.  
 
A far less aggressive move overseas is for law firms to establish correspondent relationships 
with firms in other countries. For example, a law firm in the United States would refer clients 
looking to do work in France to a French law firm. The manager doing business overseas has a 
number of ways to get legal work done in different countries. The key is to choose a law firm 
that has connections overseas and to do so through the company's own offices, a merger, or 
correspondent relationships. The laws in each country differ so much that it is important to 
have some representation in the local environment. 
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Legal Issues in International Business 
National laws affect business within the country or business among countries. Some national 
laws on local business activity influence both domestic and foreign companies, especially in 
the areas of health and safety standards, employment practices, antitrust prohibitions, con-
tractual relationships, environmental practices, and patents and trademarks. For example, the 
maximum workweek in Thailand is 84 hours, and that applies to domestic and foreign firms. 
Nike subcontracts its shoe manufacturing to a local Thai company. However, because of 
pressures from labor and consumer groups to follow better employment practices, Nike has 
established its own maximum of 60 hours, which the local contractor must follow. If Nike 
wanted to follow the Thai law, it could do so, but that would be in violation of its own code of 
conduct. 
 
Will Democracy Survive? 
 
The terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, in New York City were aimed at destroying the 
very democracy that much of the world prospers on. As the U.S. Democratic National 
Committee Chairman Terry McAuliffe said, "Democracy itself was attacked on September 11. 
The terrorists sought to destroy not just American lives and American buildings; they were 
aiming straight for the American way of life. There is only one way to withstand such an 
attack-by reaffirming the very freedoms that our enemies resent."  
What will the world's political makeup look like in the next decade? Will democracy continue 
to grow, Will terrorist groups erode democracy's fundamentals, or will totalitarianism creep 
back? The next decade will test whether the 40 or so countries that have become democratic in 
the past two decades will remain democratic or slip back into totalitarianism. Some people 
argue that democracy has certain preconditions, such as economic development. Indeed, most 
high-income or upper-middle-income countries are democratic, while most nondemoc-ocies 
are poor, non-Western, or both. Others argue that democracy is the product of political leaders 
with the will and skill to see democratization occur. These people say that the move toward 
democracy in Russia occurred because of two men: Mikhail Gorbachev and Boris Yeltsin. 
When Gorbachev went as far as he could, Yeltsin was there for the next steps. Now Vladamir 
Putin is taking Russia to the next democratic plateau. 
 
Democracy does not necessarily mean stability. The newer democracies of the 1990s, 
especially those in the former Soviet bloc countries, are still unstable enough to possibly 
threaten war. Terrorism s also a threat to the stability of democracy. As U.S. President George 
Bush commented, 'Terror, unanswered, can not only bring down buildings, it can threaten the 
stability of legitimate governments." Managers ought not to assume that just because they are 
operating in a democratic country, there is no political risk. They still need to monitor the 
political environment just as they might in a less free country. Asia is testing an alternative to 
democracy. With the exception of Japan-and, to a lesser extent, India and South Korea-most 
Asian countries are not democracies, and their leaders do not appear to want democracy. 
Instead, they are attempting to link strong economic growth and totalitarian political systems. 
This is clearly the case with China-and to a slightly lesser extent, Singapore. In some respects, 
the elimination of strong central controls with the advent of democracy has created problems 
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in some countries-problems such as the removal of individual moral constraints, resulting in 
crime, corruption, and an atmosphere of amoralism. 
 
The threat to democracy could come from a return to communism, from terrorism and 
electoral victories of antidemocratic forces (such as Islamic fundamentalism), or from the 
concentration of power in a leader. The key, then, is to define democracy in different national 
contexts. It could be argued, as totalitarian governments do, that democracy is not appropriate 
for all countries. Who is to say that China would fare any better if it held elections or allowed 
free speech. However, there is a clear link between political and economic freedom and 
economic growth. So as the emerging democracies liberalize politically, they may loosen up 
economically, setting the stage for solid economic growth. Laws also exist that govern cross-
border activities, such as the investment of capital, the payment of dividends to foreign 
investors, and customs duties on imports. International laws, such as treaties governing the 
cross-border transfer of hazardous waste, can also determine how a firm operates when 
transporting shipments across borders. Because laws affect so many aspects of international 
business, several subsequent chapters discuss legal issues in more depth. For example, we'll 
discuss laws governing the regulation of trade and investments, taxes, intellectual-property 
protection, the regulation of financial flows and of ownership, reporting requirements, 
contractual relationships, extraterritoriality (the extension by a government of the application 
of its laws to foreign operations of companies), international treaties, and dispute resolution. 
 
ETHICAL DILEMMA 
Is “When in Rome, Do as the Romans Do” the Best 
Approach for Global Ethics? Ethical dilemma entails balancing means and ends. Means are 
the actions one takes, which may be right or wrong; ends are the results of the actions, which 
may also be right or wrong. Ethics teaches that “people have a responsibility to co what is 
right and to avoid doing what is wrong.” Some people argue that cultural relativism, or the 
belief that behavior is appropriate. Individuals must seek justification for their behavior, and 
that justification is a function of cultural values (many of which are universal), legal 
principles, and economic parities. Some people also argue that the legal justification for 
ethical behavior is the only important one. By this standard, a person or company can do 
anything that is nor illegal. However, there are five reasons why the legal argument is 
insufficient. 
The law is not appropriate for regulating all business activity because not everything that is 
unethical is illegal. That would be true of interpersonal behavior, for example. 
The law is slow to develop in emerging areas of concern. Laws take time to be legislated and 
tested in courts. Further, they cannot anticipate all future ethical dilemmas; basically, they are 
a reaction to issues that have already surfaced. Countries with civil law systems rely on 
specificity in the law, and there may not be enough laws passed that deal with ethical issues. 
 
The law often is based on moral concepts that are not precisely defined and that cannot be 
separated from legal concepts. Moral concepts must be considered along with legal ones. 
The law is often in need of testing by the courts. This is especially true of case law, in which 
the courts establish precedent. The law is not very efficient. Reliance in legal rulings in every 
area of ethical behavior neither would nor be in anyone’s best interests. In spite of the pitfalls 
of using the law as the major basis for deciding ethical disputes, there also are good reasons 
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for at least complying with it. The law embodies many of a country’s moral beliefs and is an 
adequate guide for proper conduct. 
 
The law provides a clearly defined set of rules. Following those rules at least establish a good 
precedent. Some people are afraid to go beyond the law because of the potential legal liability 
that could result if they did.  The law contains enforceable rules that all must follow. It puts 
everyone on an equal footing. For example, everyone working for a company establishes in 
the united states must comply with the Foreign corrupt practices Act, which prohibits bribery 
of forting government officials for business purposes. As long as everyone complies with law 
no one will have an edge due to bribery. However, laws are still subject to interpretation and 
often contain loopholes. 
 
The law represents a consensus derived from significant experience and deliberation. It should 
reflect careful and wide-ranging discussions.  The problem for companies that use a legal 
basis for ethical behavior is that laws vary among countries. For example, a major area of 
contention between industrial and developing countries is the protection of intellectual 
property, such as computer software. The industrial countries, which have string lows 
concerning intellectual-property right that developing countries need to strengthen such laws 
and their enforcement. U.S. software manufactures note that in some Asian countries, it is 
possible to buy a heavily discount pirated version of new software in one store and then to go 
next door and purchase a photocopy of the documentation for the legal version. Using a legal 
basis for ethical behavior would mean that such purchases are ethical because they occur in 
countries that either do not have laws on intellectual- property rights or to do not enforce the 
laws. Although international trade agreements provide for better protection of intellectual 
property, it is up to the member countries to implement the provisions, and that is proceeding 
at a very slow pace. One could argue that the moral values that cross cultures will be 
embodied in legal systems but as the software example demonstrates, that is too simplistic. 
Not all moral values are common to every culture. In addition, strong home country 
governments may try to extend their legal and ethical practices to the foreign subsidiaries of 
domestically headquartered companies-an- action know as extraterritoriality. For example, a 
subsidiary of a U.S. company operating in China might be forced to follow some U.S. laws, 
even though China has no comparable laws and other companies operating there are not 
subject to the U.S. laws. In some cases, such as with health and safety standards, 
extraterritoriality should not cause problems. In some cases, such as with health and safety 
restrictions on trade with enemies of the United States, extraterritoriality may cause tension 
between the foreign subsidiary and the host-country government. 
 
As noted earlier, the law provides a clearly defined set of rules, which companies often follow 
strictly because of concerns about potential legal liability. However, a company may seek a 
loophole to accomplish an objective. Evaluating potential liability and the legality of actions 
varies between countries with civil law systems and these with common law ones. Civil law 
countries tend to have a large body of laws that specify the legality of various behaviors. 
Common law countries tend to rely more on the minimum level of compliance in each country 
in which it operates. When faced with conflicting laws, however, management must decide 
which applies.   
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LESSON 11 
THE CULTURE ENVIRONMENTS FACING BUSINESS 

 
To Change customs is a difficult thing. 
-LEBANESE PROVERB 
 
Objectives 
 

• To discuss the problems and methods of learning about cultural environments 
• To explain the major causes of cultural difference and change 
• To examine behavioral factors influencing countries’ business practices 
• To examine cultural guidelines for companies that operate internationally 

 
INTRODUCTION 
 
The opening case illustrates how important it is for companies to adjust when entering differ-
ent cultures. PRI's lack of adjustment led to its failure; Harvey Nichols's adjustments are lead-
ing to its success. The major problems of cultural collision in international business are when 
A company implements practices that work less well than intended. 
A company's employees encounter distress because of an inability to accept or adjust to 
foreign behaviors. 
Business employs, sells to, buys from, is regulated by, and is owned by people. Because 
international business includes people from different cultures, every business function-

 
managing a workforce, marketing output, purchasing supplies, dealing- with regulators, 
securing funds-is subject to potential cultural problems. An international company must be 
sensitive to these cultural differences in order to, predict and control its relationships and 
operations. Further, it should realize that its accustomed way of doing business may not be the 
only or best way. When doing business abroad, a company should first determine what 
business practices in a foreign country differ from those it's used to. Management then must 
decide what, if any, adjustments are necessary to operate efficiently in the foreign country. 
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You learned that companies need to understand external environments to operate efficiently 
abroad. Figure 6.1 illustrates that culture-the specific learned norms based on attitudes, values, 
and beliefs that exist in every nation-is an integral part of external environments. This chapter 
will first examine cultural awareness, especially the need for building it. Second, the chapter 
will discuss the causes of cultural differences, rigidities, and changes. Third, the chapter will 
describe behavioral factors that affect the conduct of business internationally. Finally, the 
chapter will explore why businesses and individuals adjustor don't adjust-to another culture. 
 
Figure 6.1 Culture Influences on International business 

 
CULTURAL AWARENESS 
 
Building cultural awareness is not an easy task, and no foolproof method exists for doing so. 
As we just said, culture consists of specific learned norms based on attitudes, values, and 
beliefs, all of which exist in every nation. Visitors remark on cultural differences, experts 
write about them, and international businesspeople find that they affect operations. Yet 
controversy surrounds these differences because people disagree on what they" are, whether 
they are widespread or exceptional differences, and whether the differences are deep-seated or 
superficial. Further, culture cannot easily be isolated from such factors as economic and 
political conditions. For example, an opinion survey of a country's citizens that measures, say, 
attitudes toward buying a new product may reflect a response to temporary economic 
conditions rather than basic values and beliefs that will have lasting effects on the product's 
acceptance. 
 
Some differences, such as those regarding acceptable attire, are discerned easily; others may 
be more difficult to perceive. All people have culturally ingrained responses to given sit-
uations and sometimes expect that people from other cultures will respond the same way as 
people in their own culture do. For example, in the opening case, the British salesmen for PRI 
budgeted their time and so regarded drinking coffee and chatting about no business activities 
in a cafe as "doing nothing," especially if there was "work to be done." In fact, their 
compensation system did not give them the privilege of spending much time on each business 
transaction. The Arab businessmen had no compulsion to finish at a given time, viewed time 
spent in a cafe as "doing something," and considered "small talk" an indication of whether 
they could get along with potential business partners. Because the Englishmen believed "you 
shouldn't mix business and pleasure," they became irritated when friends of the Arab 
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businessmen joined their conversations. In contrast, the Arabs felt "people are more important 
than business" and saw nothing private about business transactions. 
Some people seem to have an innate ability to do and say the right thing at the right time, and 
others offend unintentionally or misrepresent what they want to convey. Nevertheless, there is 
general agreement that businesspeople can improve their awareness and sensitivity and that 
training about other cultures will enhance the likelihood of succeeding in those cultures.  
Researching descriptions of a specific culture can be instructive. But managers must carefully 
assess the information they gather because it sometimes presents unwarranted stereotypes, 
offers an assessment of only a segment of the particular country, or reports outdated 
information. In a given society, managers can also observe the behavior of those people who 
have the respect they would like themselves. Of course, it helps to study the overseas market 
directly. 
 
There are so many cultural variations that businesspeople cannot expect to memorize all of 
them for every country. Wide variations exist even in addressing people. For example, it may 
be difficult to know whether to use a given name or surname, which of several surnames to 
use, and whether a wife takes her husband's name. Making a mistake may be construed by 
foreign businesspeople as ignorance or rudeness, which may jeopardize a business arrange-
ment. Fortunately, there are guidebooks for particular geographical areas, based on the expe-
riences of many successful international managers. A manager may also consult with knowl-
edgeable people at home and abroad-from governmental offices or in the private sector. 
Not all companies need to have the same degree of cultural awareness. Nor must a particular 
company have a consistent degree of awareness during the course of its operations. 
Companies usually increase foreign operations over time. They may expand their cultural 
knowledge as they move from one to multiple foreign functions or locations, from similar to 
dissimilar foreign environments, and from external to internal handling of their international 
operations. A company that is new to international business may need only a minimal level of 
cultural awareness, but a highly entrenched company needs a high level of awareness because 
of its multifunctional operations in multiple countries. 
 
When a company engages in few foreign functions-for example, when it just exports its home-
country production-it must be aware of only those cultural factors that may influence its 
marketing program. Consider advertising, which may be affected by the target market's 
perception of different words and images. A company undertaking a purely resource-seeking 
foreign activity by manufacturing abroad can ignore the effects of cultural variables on 
advertising but must consider factors that may influence management of a foreign workforce, 
such as the management styles and operational practices most likely to motivate its workforce. 
For multifunctional activities, such as producing and selling a product in a foreign country, a 
company must be concerned with a wide array of cultural relationships. The more countries in 
which a company does business, the more cultural nuances it must consider. 
 
A company may handle foreign operations on its own or contract with another company to 
handle them. The risk of making operating mistakes because of cultural misunderstandings 
goes down if it turns foreign operations over to another company at home or abroad that is 
experienced in the foreign country. If the operations are contracted to a company abroad, then 
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each company needs some cultural awareness to anticipate and understand the other 
company's reactions. 
 
STRATEGIES FOR DEALING WITH CULTURAL DIFFERENCES 
 
After a company identifies cultural differences in the foreign country where it intends to do 
business, must it alter its customary practices to succeed there? How can it avoid misrepre-
senting its intent? Can individuals overcome adjustment problems when working abroad? 
What strategies can a company follow to get host cultures to accept the innovations it would 
like to introduce? There are no easy answers to these questions. 
 
Making Little or No Adjustment 
Although the opening case illustrates the advantages of adjusting, such as Harvey Nichols 
providing drivers' lounges and prayer rooms in its Saudi Arabian department store, interna-
tional companies sometimes have succeeded in introducing new products, technologies, and 
operating procedures to foreign countries with little adjustment. That's because some of these 
introductions have not run counter to deep-seated attitudes or because the host society is 
willing to accept foreign customs as a trade-off for other advantages. Bahrain has permitted 
the sale of pork products (otherwise outlawed by religious law) as long as they are sold in sep-
arate rooms of grocery stores where Muslims can neither work nor shop. 
 
Often local society looks on foreigners and its own citizens differently. For example, Western 
female flight attendants are permitted to wear jeans and T-shirts in public when staying 
overnight in Jidda, Saudi Arabia, even though local women cannot. Members of the host 
society may even feel they are being stereotyped in an uncomplimentary way when foreigners 
adjust too much. Moreover, Western female managers in Hong Kong say local people see 
them primarily as foreigners, not as women. There and elsewhere, foreign women are 
accepted as managers more readily than local women are. 
 
Some countries are relatively similar to one another, usually because they share many 
attributes that help mold their cultures, such as language, religion, geographical location, 
ethnicity, and level of economic development. A company should expect fewer differences 
(and have to consider fewer adjustments) when moving within a cluster (an Ecuadorian 
company doing business in Colombia) than when moving from one cluster to another (an 
Ecuadorian company doing business in Thailand). However, there still may be significant 
differences within similar countries that could affect business dealings. Managers may expect 
that seemingly similar countries (those within clusters) are more alike than they really are; a 
company may be lulled into a complacency that overlooks important subtleties. For example, 
women's roles and behaviors differ substantially from one Arab country to another.  
 
Communications 
Thus far, we've seen how language affects culture-and international business. We now look at 
problems of communications-translating spoken and written language. These problems occur 
not only in moving from one language to another but also in communicating from one country 
to another that has the same official language. Second, we discuss communications outside the 
spoken and written language, the so-called "silent language." Spoken and Written language 
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Translating one language directly into another can be difficult, making international business 
communication difficult. First, some words do not have a direct translation. For example, 
there is no one word in Spanish for everyone who works in a business (i.e., employees). 
Instead, there is a word, empleados, which means "white-collar workers," and another, 
obreros, which means "laborers." This distinction shows the substantial class difference that 
exists between the groups, and it affects international business because there may be 
miscommunication when managers in  
 
Spanish-speaking and English-speaking countries come together. Second, languages and the 
common meaning of words are constantly evolving. For example, Microsoft purchased a 
thesaurus code for its Spanish version of Word 6.0, but the meaning of many synonyms had 
changed and become insulting. The company corrected the software after newspapers and 
radio reports denounced the program, but by then, Microsoft had alienated many potential 
customers. Third, words mean different things in different contexts. One company described 
itself as an "old friend" of China. However, it used the word for old that meant "former" 
instead of long-term." Finally, grammar and pronunciation are complex, and a slight misuse of 
vocabulary or word placement may change meanings substantially. Consider the following 
examples of signs in English observed in hotels around the world. 
 
France: "Please leave your values at the desk." 
Mexico (to assure guests about the safety of drinking water): "The manager has personally 
passed all the water served here." 
Japan: "You are invited to take advantage of the chambermaid." 
Norway: "Ladies are requested not to have children in the bar." 
Switzerland: "Because of the impropriety of entertaining guests of the opposite sex in the 
bedroom, it is suggested that the lobby be used for this purpose." 
Greece (at check-in line): "We will execute customers in strict rotation." 
 
The above examples offer a humorous look at language barriers, and, in fact, the wrong choice 
of words usually is just a source of brief embarrassment. However, a poor translation may 
have tragic consequences. For example, inaccurate translations have caused structural 
collapses and airplane crashes, such as the collision between aircraft from Air Kazakhstan and 
Saudia Air over India. In contracts, correspondence, negotiations, advertisements, and 
conversations, words must be chosen carefully. There is no foolproof way of handling 
translations. However, good international business managers use rules such as the following. 
 
Get references on the people who will do the translation for you. Make sure your translator 
knows the technical vocabulary of your business. Do a back translation for written work by 
having one person go, say, from English to French and a second person translates the French 
version back into English. If it comes back the same way it started, it is probably satisfactory. 
Use simple words whenever possible, such as ban instead of interdiction. Avoid slang. Such 
U.S. phrases as blue chip stocks and ballpark figures are likely to be meaningless to most 
businesspeople outside the United States. When you or your counterpart is dealing in a second 
language, clarify communications in several ways (such as by repeating in different words and 
asking questions) to assure that all parties have the same interpretation. 
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Recognize the need for and budget from the start for the extra time needed for translation and 
clarification. 
 
When dealing with someone from another country that shares your official language, don't 
assume that communication will go smoothly. For example, between the United States and the 
United Kingdom, approximately 4,000 words have different meanings.  Silent language Of 
course, spoken and written language is not our only means of communicating. We all 
exchange messages through a host of nonverbal cues that form a silent language. Colors, for 
example, conjure up meanings that come from cultural experience. In most Western countries, 
black is associated with death. White has the same connotation in parts of Asia and purple in 
Latin America. For products to succeed, their colors must match the consumers' frame of 
reference. For example, United Airlines promoted a new passenger service in Hong Kong by 
giving white carnations to its best customers there. The promotion backfired because people in 
Hong Kong give white carnations only in sympathy for a family death. 
 
Another aspect of silent language is the distance between people during conversations. 
People's sense of appropriate distance is learned and differs among societies. In the United 
States, for example, the customary distance for a business discussion is 5 to 8 feet. For 
personal business, it is 18 inches to 3 feet. When the distance is closer or farther than is 
customary, people tend to feel uneasy. For example, a U.S. manager conducting business dis-
cussions in Latin America may be constantly moving backward to avoid the closer conversa-
tional distance to which the Latin American official is accustomed. Consequently, at the end 
of the discussion, each party may feel uncomfortable with the other. 
 
Perception of time and punctuality is another unspoken cue that differs by context and may 
differ across cultures and create confusion. In the United States, participants usually arrive 
early for a business appointment, a few minutes late for a dinner at someone's home, and a bit 
later for a cocktail party. In another country, the concept of punctuality in these situations may 
be different. For example, a U.S. businessperson in Latin America may consider it 
discourteous if a Latin American manager does not keep to the appointed time. Latin 
Americans may find it equally discourteous if a U.S. businessperson arrives for dinner at the 
exact time given in the invitation. In one case, a U.S. company made a presentation in Mexico 
in competition with a French company. The U.S. Company was confident that it would win 
the contract because it had the better technology. It scheduled a one-day meeting in Mexico 
City very tightly, allowing what it thought was plenty of time for the presentation and 
questions. However, the Mexican team arrived one hour late. One Mexican team member was 
called out of the room for an urgent phone call, and the whole Mexican team became upset 
when the U.S. team tried to proceed without the missing member. The French team allocated 
two weeks for discussions and won the contract even though its technology was widely known 
to be less sophisticated. 
 
Another silent language barrier concerns a person's position in a company. A U.S. busi-
nessperson who tends to place a great reliance on objects as prestige cues may underestimate 
the importance of foreign counterparts who do not have large, plush, private offices. A for-
eigner may underestimate U.S. counterparts who open their own doors and mix their own 
drinks. 
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Body language, or kinesics (the way in which people walk, touch, and move their bodies), also 
differs among countries. Few gestures are universal in meaning. For example, the "yes" of a 
Greek, Turk, or Bulgarian is indicated by a sideways movement of the head that resembles the 
negative headshake used in the United States and elsewhere in Europe. In some cases, one 
gesture may have several meanings, as Figure 2.5 shows. 
 
Culture Shock 
A person who moves to another country often encounters culture shock-the frustration that 
results when experiencing a new culture and having to learn and cope with a vast array of new 
cultural cues and expectations. People working in a very different culture may pass through 
stages. First, like tourists, they are elated with quaint differences. 
Figure 11.5 Kinesics Are Not Universal 
 

 
 Later, they may feel depressed and confused-the culture shock phase-and their usefulness in a 
foreign assignment may be greatly impaired. Fortunately for most people, culture shock 
begins to ebb after a month or two as optimism grows and satisfaction improves. Interestingly, 
some people also encounter culture shock when they return to their home countries-a situation 
known as reverse culture shock-because they have learned to accept what they have 
encountered abroad. Dealing with transfers to a foreign country is a significant concern for 
companies and transferees, "Human Resource Management." 
 
Case study 
 
Leonard Prescott, vice president and general manager of Weaver-Yamazaki Pharmaceutical of 
Japan, believed that John Higgins, his executive assistant, was losing effectiveness in 
representing the U.S. parent company because of an extraordinary identification with the 
Japanese culture.  
The parent company, Weaver Pharmaceutical, had extensive international operations and was 
one of the largest U.S. drug firms. Its competitive position depended heavily on research and 
development (R&D). Sales activity in Japan started in the early 1930s, when Yamazaki 
Pharmaceutical, a major producer of drugs and chemicals in Japan, began distributing 
Weaver's products. World War II disrupted sales, but Weaver resumed exporting to Japan in 
1948 and subsequently captured a substantial market share. To prepare for increasingly keen 
competition from Japanese producers, Weaver and Yamazaki established in 1954 a jointly 
owned and operated manufacturing subsidiary to produce part of Weaver's product line. 
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Through the combined effort of both parent companies, the subsidiary soon began 
manufacturing sufficiently broad lines of products to fill the general demands of the Japanese 
market. Imports from the United States were limited to highly specialized items. The 
subsidiary conducted substantial R&D on its own, which was coordinated through a joint 
committee representing both Weaver and Yamazaki to avoid unnecessary duplication of 
efforts. The subsidiary turned out many new products, some marketed successfully in the 
United States and elsewhere. Weaver's management considered the Japanese operation to be 
one of its most successful international ventures and felt that the company's future prospects 
were promising, especially given the steady improvement in Japan's standard of living. Shozo 
Suzuki headed the subsidiary, but, as executive vice president of Yamazaki and president of 
several other subsidiaries, he limited his participation in Weaver-Yamazaki to determining 
basic policies. Prescott, assisted by Higgins and several Japanese directors, managed daily 
operations. 
 
Weaver Pharmaceutical had a policy of moving U.S. personnel from one foreign post to 
another with occasional tours in the home office international division. Each assignment 
generally lasted for three to five years. There were a limited number of expatriates, so 
company personnel policy was flexible enough to allow an employee to stay in a country for 
an indefinite time if he or she so desired. A few expatriates had stayed in one foreign post for 
over 10 years. Prescott replaced the former general manager, who had been in Japan for six 
years. An experienced international businessman who had spent most of his 25-year career at 
Weaver abroad, Prescott had served in India, the Philippines, and Mexico, with several years 
in the home-office international division. He was delighted to be challenged with expanding 
Japanese operations, and after two years, he felt a sense of accomplishment in having 
developed a smoothly functioning organization. Born in a small Midwestern town, Higgins 
entered his state university after high school. Midway through college, however, he joined the 
army. Because he had shown an interest in languages in college, he was able to attend the 
Army Language School for intensive training in Japanese. Fifteen months later, he was 
assigned as an interpreter and translator in Tokyo and took more courses in Japanese lan-
guage, literature, and history. He made many Japanese friends, fell in love with Japan, and 
vowed to return there. After five years in the army, Higgins returned to college.  
 
Because he wanted to use Japanese as a means rather than an end in itself, he finished his col-
lege work in management, graduating with honors, and then joined Weaver. After a year in the 
company training program, Weaver assigned him to Japan, a year before Prescott's arrival. 
Higgins was pleased to return to Japan, not only because of his love for the country but also 
because of the opportunity to improve the "ugly American" image held abroad. His language 
ability and interest in Japan enabled him to intermingle with broad segments of the Japanese 
population. He noted with disdain that U.S. managers tended to impose their value systems, 
ideals, and thinking patterns on the Japanese. 
 
Under both Prescott and his predecessor, Higgins's responsibilities included troubleshooting 
with major Japanese customers, attending trade meetings, negotiating with government 
officials, conducting market research, and helping with day-to-day administration. Both 
general managers sought his advice on many difficult and complex administrative problems 
and found him capable. Prescott became concerned, however, with Higgins's attitude and 
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thinking. He felt that Higgins had taken to the Japanese culture to such a degree that he had 
lost the U.S. point of view. He had "gone native," resulting in a substantial loss of 
administrative effectiveness. 
 
Prescott mentally listed a few examples to describe what he meant by Higgins's complete 
emotional involvement with Japanese culture. The year before, Higgins had married a 
Japanese woman. At that time, Higgins had asked for and received permission to extend his 
stay in Japan indefinitely. According to Prescott, this marked a turning point in Higgins's 
behavior. Higgins moved to a strictly Japanese neighborhood; relaxed in a kimono at home; 
used the public bath; and was invited to weddings, neighborhood parties, and even Buddhist 
funerals. Although Weaver had a policy of granting two months of home leave every two 
years, with paid transportation for the employee and his family, Higgins declined to take trips, 
preferring instead to visit remote parts of Japan with his wife. 
 
At work, Higgins also had taken on many characteristics of a typical Japanese executive. He 
spent considerable time listening to the personal problems of his subordinates, maintained 
close social ties with many men in the company, and had even arranged marriages for some of 
the young employees. Consequently, many employees sought out Higgins to register 
complaints and demands. These included requests for more liberal fringe benefits, such as 
recreational activities and the acquisition of rest houses for employees to use at resort areas. 
Many employees also complained to Higgins about a new personnel policy, which Prescott 
instituted, that moved away from basing promotions on seniority, considering instead supe-
riors' evaluations of subordinates. The employees asked Higgins to intercede on their behalf. 
He did so, insisting their demands were justified. 
 
Although Prescott believed it was helpful to learn the feelings of middle managers from 
Higgins, he disliked having to deal with Higgins as an adversary rather than as an ally. 
Prescott became hesitant to ask his assistant's opinion because Higgins invariably raised 
objections to changes that were contrary to the Japanese norm. Prescott believed that there 
were dynamic changes occurring in traditional Japanese customs and culture, and he was 
confident that many Japanese were not tied to existing cultural patterns as rigidly as Higgins 
seemed to think they were. Indeed, Japanese subordinates were more willing than Higgins to 
tryout new ideas. Prescott also thought that there was no point in a progressive U.S. 
company's merely copying the local customs. He felt that the company's real contribution to 
Japanese society was in introducing innovations. 
 
There were more incidents that made. Prescott doubt Higgins's judgment. One was the 
dismissal of a manager who, in Prescott's opinion, lacked initiative, leadership, and general 
competency. After two years of continued prodding by his superiors, including Prescott, the 
manager still showed little interest in improvement. Both Higgins and the personnel manager 
objected vigorously to the dismissal because the company had never fired anyone before. 
They also argued that the employee was loyal and honest and that the company was partially 
at fault for having kept him on for the last 10 years without spotting the in competency. A few 
weeks after the dismissal, Prescott learned that Higgins had interceded on behalf of the fired 
employee, so that Yamazaki Pharmaceutical transferred him to its own operation. When 
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confronted, Higgins said that he had done what was expected of a superior in any Japanese 
company by assuring a subordinate's continued employment. 
 
Prescott believed these incidents suggested a serious problem. Higgins had been an effective 
and efficient manager whose knowledge of the language and the people had proved 
invaluable. Prescott knew that Higgins had received several outstanding offers to go with 
other companies in Japan. On numerous occasions, Prescott's friends in U.S. companies said 
they envied him for having a man of Higgins's qualifications as an assistant. However, 
Prescott felt Higgins would be far more effective if he had a detached attitude toward Japan. 
In Prescott's view, the best international executive was one who retained a belief in the 
fundamentals of the home point of view while also understanding foreign attitudes. 
 
QUESTIONS 
 
How would you describe Higgins's and Prescott's attitudes toward implementing U.S. 
personnel policies in the Japanese operations? 
What are the major reasons for the differences in attitude? 
If you were the Weaver corporate manager responsible for the Japanese operations and the 
conflict between Higgins and Prescott came to your attention, what would you do? Be sure to 
identify some alternatives first and then make your recommendations. 
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LESSON 12 
CASE STUDY 

The Hong Kong Dilemma 
Swire Pacific Ltd., one of the major hangs, or family-controlled trading houses prominent in 
Hong Kong business circles, must learn to operate successfully in Hong Kong now that the 
city has reverted from British to Chinese rule. In addition, Swire management must cope with 
the unstable economic environment initiated by the Asian financial crisis of 1997 and 
significantly worsened by the world economic downturn beginning in 2001. Swire Pacific Ltd. 
is a publicly quoted company (a company whose shares are listed on a stock exchange) with 
diversified interests under the control of five operating divisions: property, aviation, bev-
erages, marine services, and trading and industrial. Swire's profits in 2001 were marginally 
higher than in 2000, but its aviation and property divisions suffered due to the global 
economic downturn, which was complicated by the terrorist events of September 11, 2001 and 
by the resulting drop-off in airline traffic. The major contributor to Swire's overall profits, 
Cathay Pacific Airways of the aviation division, experienced a 90 percent decrease in profits 
over the course of the year. 
 
How could Hong Kong's new political status be a problem for Swire? Until the mid-
seventeenth century, China sought to minimize its contact with foreigners by restricting 
foreign trade to the port at Macao, which is 75 millions south of Canton, now known as 
Guangzhou. These restrictions resulted from a long history of mutual distrust and 
misunderstanding between the Chinese and foreigners. In the late eighteenth century, the 
Chinese opened more of their ports, but by the middle of the nineteenth century, they again 
sought to restrict foreign trade, this time to Canton. 
 
Despite the history of restrictions, trade between China and the West had been flourishing, 
especially with Britain. The British wanted Chinese tea; the Chinese wanted the opium that 
British traders shipped in from India. Although opium was illegal in China, its use was 
widespread, so the Chinese government sought to halt its importation. Not surprisingly, the 
British protested. The results were three Opium Wars between the two countries within a 
period of 21 years (1839-1860). In all three, China emerged the loser. The first Opium War 
gave the British permanent ownership of the island of Hong Kong and its harbor. From the 
Third Opium War, they gained Kowloon. The New Territories, which comprise 90 percent of 
the land area of Hong Kong, came under British control in 1898 under the terms of a 99-year 
lease that expired on June 30, 1997. Until the early 1980s, the issue of the 99-year lease's 
expiration was dormant.  
 
However, real estate in Hong Kong tends to be leased on a 15-year basis. So in 1982, 
nervousness on the part of the Hong Kong business community led the British government to 
initiate talks with the Chinese government about what would become of Hong Kong in 1997. 
After prolonged negotiations, the British and Chinese signed the Sino-British Joint 
Declaration in 1984. Under the terms of the agreement, China assumed control over Hong 
Kong on July 1, 1997; at that time, Hong Kong became a Special Administrative Region of 
China, which allows Hong Kong to operate under a different legal, political, and economic 
system from the rest of China. The agreement called for "one country, two systems," meaning 
that Hong Kong and China-together, "one country"-will have two government systems. China 
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will continue its current economic structure, which means heavy governmental control. Hong 
Kong will retain its separate political and economic status for 50 years (until 2047) and 
continue to enjoy the free-wheeling, free-market economy that has flourished there. The Joint 
Declaration along with the Basic Law, the post-1997 Hong Kong constitution that China 
developed, provides a sense of direction for economic and political change. 
 
Democracy has never been a major part of the political landscape in Hong Kong. Only once in 
the first 140 years of British rule did Hong Kong consider representative rule, and that was 
quashed by the local business elite. Until Hong Kong reverted back to China, it was 
considered a British colony, presided over by a governor appointed by the queen of England. 
Once the Joint Declaration of 1984 established a date for the turnover of Hong Kong to China, 
the British began to push for democracy. 
 
In 1990, political parties began to form, and in 1991 for the first time, the parties won the right 
to be represented in Hong Kong's Legislative Council (Legco). The people of Hong Kong 
directly elect only a small percentage of Legco's members, and China appoints the rest. The 
Basic Law provides that 50 percent of the legislature may be directly elected by the people by 
2004 and that full democratization should be discussed in 2007. 
In 1996, a 400-person committee appointed by the Chinese government voted for Hong Kong 
shipping magnate C. H. Tung as the first chief executive to run Hong Kong beginning July 1, 
1997. Under direction from China, Mr. Tung has been slow to make sweeping changes in 
Hong Kong that will align it more closely with China. Rather, they have made small gradual 
changes that ensure a stable transition. Freedom of speech and demonstration still exist, and 
businesses have a free hand to run as they always have. On the political front, although China 
has encouraged a new era of democracy in Hong Kong, no one dared run against China's 
favorite Mr.  
 
Tung in the 2002 elections, ensuring him another five-year term beginning in July 2002. Many 
believe that Mr. Tung is unable to help Hong Kong's deteriorating economy because his 
interests lie with pleasing Beijing instead of acting in Hong Kong's best interest. Hong Kong 
has been hit with a recession and record unemployment because of the collapse of the local 
property market the fall of the dollar, and competition from China's emerging cargo ports. On 
July 1,2002, the largest measure of change in political structure was enacted when policy 
makers established a ministerial system of political appointees to replace the civil servants. 
Some fear this development nicks away at the freedom in place by putting more power in the 
chief executive position and in the appointees that Beijing will choose. 
 
Companies are taking different approaches to deal with the transition in Hong Kong. Swire 
has chosen to establish a close working relationship with China by entering into partnerships 
and selling division stakes to Chinese firms. One of its rival hongs; Jardine Matheson group, 
has resisted attempts at Chinese ownership and even moved its legal headquarters to Bermuda 
to reduce its exposure to Hong Kong's uncertainty, sig'1ificantly reducing its influence in 
China and its ability to grow as China's economy expands. 
 
Swire is cooperating directly with China in a significant way. Swire even removed the Union 
Jack from its Cathay Pacific aircraft and repainted the aircraft an oriental jade color. The 
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Swire family and its British based parent company, John Swire & Sons, have some 90 percent 
of their assets in China and are involved in many Chinese joint ventures. Western investors 
who want to do business in China constantly approach Swire. However, Swire management is 
clearly concerned about Swire's future in Hong Kong and China. China could seize its 
businesses, just as it did in Shanghai many years ago. More important, however, Chinese 
partners could become more influential and sophisticated and might rely less on Swire's 
partnership. Will Swire management be able to negotiate the political environment that is 
arising in Hong Kong? Will the trend toward democracy reduce Swire's influence and control, 
or will Swire's top management and the other business leaders in Hong Kong still have 
significant influence? Is Swire management correct in pegging its future to the future of 
China, a country that is stable politically but searching for the best accom'T1odation between 
a market economy and a totalitarian political regime? And as China continues to position 
Shanghai as a major business center in China, will that lessen Hong Kong's importance?  
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LESSON-13 
THE ECONOMIC ENVIRONMENT 

 
Poverty does not destroy virtue, nor does wealth bestow it. 
––SPANISH PROVERB 
 
Learning Objective 
 

• To learn the criteria for the dividing countries into different economic categories 
• To learn the difference among the world’s major economic systems 
• To discuss key economic issues that influence international business 
• To assess the transition process certain countries are undertaking in changing to market 

economic-and how this transition affects international firms and managers  
 
 
INTRODUCTION 
 
Understanding the economic environments of foreign countries and markets can help man-
agers predict how trends and events in those environments might affect their companies' future 
performance there. In this lesson, we discuss the economic environments of the countries in 
which an MNE may want to operate. An MNE such as McDonald's knows how to operate in 
its home-country economic system. However, when such a company wants to do business in 
another country for the first time, it needs answers to questions such as these: 
 
1. Under what type of economic system does the country operate? 
2. What are the size, growth potential, and stability of the market? 
3. Is the company's industry in that country's public or private sector? 
4. If it is in the public sector, does the government also allow private competition in that 
sector? 
5. If the company's industry is in the private sector, is it moving toward public ownership?  
6. Does the government view foreign capital as being in competition with or in partnership 
with   
    public or local private enterprises? 
7. In what ways does the government control the nature and extent of private enterprise?  
8. How much of a contribution is the private sector expected to make in helping the gov-
ernment formulate overall economic objectives? 
 
These questions appear simple to answer. However, because of the dynamic nature of political 
and economic events, the answers are complex-or yet to be seen. For example, foreign 
companies have continued to invest in Hong Kong since the United Kingdom returned Hong  
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         A global concern is the 
growing gap between rich and 
poor, especially in many 
developing countries. The 
photo shows the stark contrast 
between urban slums and 
upper-income housing in 
Caracas, Venezuela. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Kong to China in 1997, even though the business world is wondering whether China will stifle 
some of Hong Kong's economic freedoms. Companies like McDonald's, which invest in 
emerging markets, are experiencing enormous difficulties because the changes taking place in 
those countries are so rapid and unpredictable. The question is whether today's global compa-
nies can keep up with the world's changing economic landscape. 
As Figure7.1 notes, economic forces are an important part of the physical and societal factors 
that help comprise the external influences on company strategy. Economic forces include such 
issues as the general economic framework of a country, economic stability, the existence and 
influence of capital markets, factor endowments, the size of the market, and the availability of 
a good economic infrastructure, such as transportation and communications. Managers need to 
understand the nature of the world's economies if they are going to make wise investment 
decisions. To provide them with a frame of reference, we will first describe countries by 
income level, location, and economic system. Then we will look at key economic indicators, 
such as economic growth, inflation, and surpluses and deficits that affect the decision of 
management on where to commit MNE resources and efforts. Finally, we will examine the 
potential of the major geographic regions in the world, with special emphasis on countries in 
economic transition. 
 
AN ECONOMIC DESCRIPTION OF COUNTRIES 
 
There are 207 countries in the world with populations of more than 30,000. Which of those 
countries are the ones where managers should commit resources? Although the answers vary 
by company, it is true that companies do business abroad for a variety of reasons, such as 
access to factors of production or demand conditions. Factor conditions, or production factors, 
include essential inputs to the production process, such as human resources, physical 
resources, knowledge resources, capital resources, and infrastructure. Physical resources 
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include weather, the existence of waterways to get goods to and from market, and the avail-
ability of crucial minerals and agricultural products. Knowledge resources are best represented 
by research and development conducted by companies and governments. For example, the 
Silicon Valley in the United States is a hotbed of high-tech research. The U.S. government has 
also poured significant resources into the U.S. aviation industry for the development of mili-
tary aircraft, and this technology has been helpful in developing the civilian aircraft industry 
as well. Capital resources include the availability of debt and equity capital that firms can use 
to expand. Infrastructure includes roads, port facilities, energy, and communications. 
 
Figure 7.1 Physical and Societal Influences on International Business 
 

 
 
Demand conditions, also known as market potential, include three dimensions: the 
composition of home demand (or the nature of buyer needs), the size and pattern of growth of 
home demand, and the internationalization of demand. The composition of demand is mown 
as the quality of demand, and size is known as the quantity of demand. Factor conditions are 
especially crucial for investments made for the production of goods, but demand conditions 
are crucial for market-seeking investments. The combination of factor and demand conditions, 
along with other qualities, makes up the location-specific advantage that a country has to offer 
domestic and foreign investors. 
 
Countries Classified by Income 
Although we can classify countries along any of the dimensions mentioned earlier, the key 
dimension we use to distinguish one country from another is the size of demand, or gross 
national income (GNI), formerly referred to as gross national product (GNP). In particular, we 
classify countries according to per capita GNI, or the size of GNI of a nation divided by its 
total population. Those countries with high populations and high per capita GNI are most 
desirable in terms of market potential. Those with low per capita GNI and low populations are 
least desirable, and the other countries fit somewhere in between. 
What is GNI? It is the broadest measure of economic activity. It is the market value of final 
goods and services newly produced by domestically owned factors of production. For 
example, the value of a Ford car manufactured in the United States and the portion of the 
value of a Ford manufactured in Mexico using U.S. capital and management counts in U.S. 
GNI. However, the portion of the value of a Japanese Toyota manufactured in the United 
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States using Japanese capital and management would not be counted in U.S. GNI, but it would 
be counted in Japanese GNI. The World Bank and other institutions now use GNI, but the 
definition and measurements remain the same as GNP used previously. An alternative to GNI 
is gross domestic product (GDP), the value of production that takes place within a nation's 
borders, without regard to whether the production is done by domestic or foreign factors of 
production. So both a Ford and a Toyota manufactured in the United States would be counted 
in U.S. GDP, but a Ford produced in Mexico would not be. 
 
Why do we use GNI to describe countries? The World Bank (www.worldbank.org), a 
multilateral lending agency, uses per capita GNI as a basis for its lending policies. The World 
Bank Group was founded in 1944 by the United Nations. It consists of five closely associated 
institutions: the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (IBRD), the 
International Development Association (IDA), the International Finance Corporation (IFC), 
the Multilateral Guarantee Agency (MIGA), and the International Center for Settlement of 
Investment Disputes (ICSID). The World Bank is comprised of 183 countries, and its major 
objective is to provide development assistance to countries, especially the poorest of the poor. 
It uses the measure per capita income to identify those countries that need the most help. In 
particular, its programs include 
 

• Investing in people, particularly through basic health and education. 
• Focusing on social development, inclusion, governance, and institution-building as key 

elements of poverty reduction. 
• Strengthening the ability of the government to deliver quality services, both efficiently 

and transparently. 
• Protecting the environment. 
• Supporting and encouraging private business development. 
• Promoting reforms to create a stable macroeconomic environment, one that is 

conducive to investment and long-term planning? 
 
The activities of the World Bank are important to MNEs, because they build infrastructure and 
promote economic growth and stability, thus improving the quality and quantity of demand. In 
particular, the World Bank is most interested in eliminating poverty and its demand-reducing 
influences. The World Bank classifies economies into one of the following categories 
according to per capita GNI. 
 
Low income      $755 or less in 1999 
Middle income    $756-$9,265 
Lower middle income     $756-$2,995 
Upper middle income    $2,996-$9,265 
High income     $9,266 or more 
 
The World Bank refers to the low- and middle-income countries as developing countries, even 
though it recognizes that not all "developing" countries are alike-nor are they all "developing." 
Developing countries are also known as emerging countries, a term also used to distinguish 
the capital markets (debt and equity markets) in those countries from the capital markets in the 
more advanced countries. In addition, the World Bank's terminology does not imply that the 
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high-income countries have reached some preferred or final stage of development. High-
income countries are also sometimes called developed countries or industrial countries. 
Initially, this was because those countries had a relatively high percentage of their GNP and 
employment from industry rather than from agriculture. Now, however, these countries have a 
larger percentage of their GNP and employment tied up in services rather than industry. But 
the term industrial country is still popular. The developing countries; adude different types of 
countries-some with large populations, such as China (1.2 billion people) and India (997 
million people), and others with small populations, such as Guyana (697,181 people). These 
countries also include counties in economic transition to a market economy, such as China, 
Poland, Russia, and Vietnam. Some developing countries, especially those in Asia and Latin 
America, are generally moving forward, whereas others, especially some in Africa, are not 
making much progress. 
 
The high-income countries are clustered in just a few geographic areas, whereas the 
developing countries are found in all areas of the world the relative imbalance among the low-
, middle-, and high-income countries in terms of number of countries, total GNI, and 
population. The high-income countries generate nearly 80 percent of the world's GNI, but they 
represent a relatively small number of countries and population. This illustrates the quandary 
that manager’s face. The high-income countries are a natural place to do business because of 
the quality and quantity of demand, but the developing countries exhibit tremendous potential 
because of the sheer size of the population-74.8 percent of the total number of countries and 
85 percent of the total population. It might be safer to focus on the high-income countries 
because of their relative political and economic stability, but the future is in the developing 
countries, and managers must establish a strategy for penetrating them in the short and long-
term. 
 
Another measure of wealth, per capita GNI, is computed by taking the GNI of a country and 
converting it into dollars at market rates and then dividing the total by the population. 
However, the World Bank points out that nominal exchange rates (the actual market rates not 
adjusted for inflation) do not always reflect international differences in prices. So the World 
Bank has come up with GNI per capita in international dollars converted at purchasing power 
parity (PPP) rates. PPP is the number of units of a country's currency required to buy the same 
amounts of goods and services in the domestic market that $1 would buy in the United States 
provides some striking comparisons between GNI per capita and PPP GNI per capita for a 
small sample of countries. Note how much higher PPP income is for China and the Czech 
Republic than regular per capita GNI and how much lower Japan's PPP income is. In China's 
case, measuring its per capita income in PPP terms would raise it from a lower-middle-income 
country to an upper-middle-income country, which is more consistent with people's 
perceptions of economic improvements in China. 
 
The United Nations publishes an annual report, the Human Development Report that ranks 
countries according to the Human Development Index. The index measures a country's 
achievements by looking at life expectancy, education, and income per person. The index does 
not include political freedom or inequality measures. The index for 2002, as shown in that the 
United States ranks second in per capita GDP but only sixth in the Human Development 
Index; it is outranked by neighboring country Canada. 
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Countries Classified by Region 
Much of the World Bank data for developing countries is provided by geographic region, and 
this factor will be especially important as we discuss economic growth in a later section of the 
lesson.  
 
East Asia and Pacific 
Latin America and the Caribbean  
The Middle East and North Africa  
South Asia 
Sub-Saharan Africa 
 
These designations are important to MNEs, which tend to organize their operations along 
geographic lines. Managers can use the data compiled and disclosed by the World Bank to 
spot trends in key markets. Investors can use the data to analyze where potential growth and 
risks exist in the regions where their companies operate. 
 
Countries Classified by Economic System 
A final way of classifying countries is by their economic system. Every government struggles 
with the right mix of ownership and control of the economy, as illustrated in Figure 7.2. 
Ownership means those who own the resources engaged in economic activity-the public 
sector, the private sector, or both. Public sector ownership of economic activity refers to the 
existence of state-owned enterprises. A good example would be China prior to the reforms 
initiated in 1978 by Chinese leader Deng Xiaoping. At that time, all enterprises in the country 
were owned by the state. Private enterprise was neither permitted nor encouraged. The same 
could be said of all the countries under the control of the Soviet Union, such as Poland and 
Czechoslovakia (now the countries of the Czech Republic and Slovakia), where state owned 
enterprises generated most of the economic activity of the country. However, state owned 
enterprises are not just a phenomenon of the communist countries. Countries like Brazil in 
South America, India in South Asia, and France in Europe also have large state owned 
enterprises that are an important part of the overall economy. 
 
Hong Kong and the United States are examples of the absence of state ownership in major 
economic activity. Although there are extremes, most countries are a mixture of public and 
private ownership of economic activity. The degree varies, but most countries with significant 
state-owned enterprises, such as those mentioned earlier, are moving toward less, not more, 
and ownership of enterprises. This is known as the process of privatization, which we will 
discuss later in the lesson. 
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Control of economic activity refers to the fact that resources may be allocated and controlled 
by the public or the private sector. Each year, the Heritage Foundation and the Wall Street 
Journal publish an index of economic freedom in which they rate countries according to 50 
variables organized into 10 economic factors: trade policy, fiscal burden of government, 
government intervention in the economy, monetary policy, capital flows and investment, 
banking and finance, wages and prices, property rights, regulation, and black markets. The 
study is helpful insofar as it identifies ways that governments control economic activity and 

the degree to which they do so. 
 
Figure 7.2 Relationships Between Control of Economic Activity and Ownership of Production 
Factors 
 
 
 
Their 2002 index classifies 156 countries as follows: 
 
CATEGORIES NUMBER OF COUNTRIES  EXAMPLES OF COUNTRIES 
 
Free   14      Hong Kong, Singapore, United 
States 
Mostly free   57      Czech Republic, Japan, Canada 
Mostly unfree   72      Zambia, Russia 
Repressed  13     Iraq, Cuba, North Korea 
 
 
In most cases, countries at the top of the index also have a high degree of political freedom; all 
of the countries at the bottom of the index have no political freedom. In addition, there is a 
high correlation between economic freedom and economic growth: the freer an economy, the 
better off the people-at all economic levels. Countries that are high in economic freedom have 
more control in the private than in the public sector. 
However, there are some advanced countries with significant government interference in the 
economy. Two examples are Japan and South Korea. After World War II, the Japanese 
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government intervened in the economy in a significant way, even though it was not involved 
in the ownership of companies. For example, government agencies such as the Ministry of 
Finance, the Bank of Japan, and the Ministry of International Trade and Industry (MITI) 
helped establish a broad vision of Japan's future that rejected individualism and open markets. 
The government protected industry from outside competition; supported funding of preferred 
industries; told private banks which companies to lend to; and controlled access to technology, 
foreign exchange, and raw materials imports. South Korea and much of Asia followed that 
same model, also known as state capitalism, by permitting government intervention in the 
operation of the economy. This led to spectacular growth during the decades of the 1970s, 
1980s, and early 1990s. 
 
Market Economy Now we need to take the concepts of ownership and control and put them 
into the context of two major economic systems: a market economy and a command economy. 
A market economy is one in which resources are primarily owned and controlled by the 
private sector, not the public sector. The key factors that make the market economy work are 
consumer sovereignty-that is, the right of consumers to decide what to buy-and freedom for 
companies to operate in the market. Prices are determined by supply and demand. In a market 
economy, for example, the price of gasoline rises during holidays because of the excess of 
demand over supply. Rising prices bring supply and demand into balance. At higher prices, 
consumers will eventually consume less, resulting in a drop in demand to match existing 
supply. 
 
Command Economy In a command economy, also known as a centrally planned economy, all 
dimensions of economic activity, including pricing and production decisions, are determined 
by a central government plan. The government owns and controls all resources. The 
government sets goals for all business enterprises in the country-how much they produce and 
for whom. In this type of economy, the government considers itself a better judge of resource 
allocation than its businesses or citizens. To use the gasoline example described earlier in the 
market context, the price of gasoline always stays the same in a command economy, because 
the government determines its price. When supply becomes tight, people line up and buy 
gasoline until the supply is exhausted, so supply is allocated by the queue rather than by price. 
Before prices were freed in Russia, people used to say that if they ever saw a line, they just 
stood in it. When they got to the front of the line, they bought whatever was being sold. Even 
if they didn't need the item, they figured that someone in their extended family did, so they 
just bought it. When the supply ran out, there wouldn't be any more left, no matter what price 
you were willing to pay. 
 
Mixed Economy In actuality, no economies are purely market or completely command. Most 
market economies have some degree of government ownership and control, whereas most 
command economies are moving toward a market economy and away from command 
concepts. If you think of economic systems as a spectrum with market on one end and com-
mand on the other, Hong Kong and the United States would represent two of the countries at 
the market end of the spectrum, and Vietnam and North Korea would represent two countries 
at the command end of the spectrum. In Hong Kong and the United States, the government 
plays a very small role in economic activity, desiring instead to provide a stable environment 
in which economic activity can take place. In communist countries such as Vietnam arid 
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North Korea, the government still owns and controls most aspects of economic activity. China 
is an example of a communist country that is trying to move from command to market. 
Another example of a mixed economy is market socialism, in which the state owns significant 
resources, but in which allocation of the resources comes from the market-price mechanism. 
France, as mentioned earlier, is a good case in point. Although the government owns 
significant economic resources, it allows supply and demand-rather than government fiat-to 
set prices. Sweden is a country that owns few economic resources, but it levies heavy taxes to 
fund an aggressive social program. Although the market determines prices, a lot of economic 
activity is controlled by government fiscal policies. 
 
As mentioned in the eight questions raised at the beginning of the lesson, managers need to be 
aware of both the type of economic system in which they are doing business and what the role 
of their companies is and is likely to become. Many Western managers complain about the 
government bureaucracy in China and the degree of influence of the Chinese government in 
economic decision-making. However, China is going through a transition, so it is important 
for managers to understand the direction and speed of change and how their own industries 
will be affected by these changes. The same is true of any country, especially those going 
brought transition, so managers need to understand the context of the ownership and control of 
resources of the countries where they wish to operate. In addition, the degree of interference 
by the government may vary by state within a country, especially those that are quite 
decentralized. 
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LESSON-14 
CASE STUDY 

 
McDonald's Corporation in Emerging Markets 
 
Nearly everyone has an opinion about McDonald's, including Jerry Seinfeld. In one of his live 
standup acts, he relayed the following observations. 
Why McDonald’s Still counting? How insecure is this company? 40 million, 80 jillion, billion, 
zillion, killion, tillion. ... Is anyone really impressed anymore? "Oh, 89 billion sold. Alright, 
I'll have one. I'm satisfied." . . . Who cares? 
I would love to meet the chairman of the board of McDonald's and just say to him, "Look, We 
all get it. OK, you've sold a lot of hamburgers, whatever the number is. Just put on the sign, 
'McDonald's-We're doing very well: We are tired of hearing about every dang one of them." 
What is their ultimate goal, to have cows just surrendering voluntarily or something? Showing 
up at the door: "We'd like to turn ourselves in. We see the sign. We realize we have very little 
chance out there. We'd like to be a Happy Meal® if that's at all possible." 
 
With 30,000 outlets in 121 countries, McDonald's Corporation is "doing very well" by many 
measures. It has taken an aggressive growth stance by entering into risky emerging markets 
and riding on the economic growth spurt of the 1990s. But as the world slipped into an 
economic recession in 2001, McDonald's has felt the blow, showing six consecutive quarters 
of declining results. Although prosperous in some emerging markets, like Russia and China, it 
has done poorly in others, like Turkey, Malaysia, and the Philippines, where it closed 163 
unproductive stores at a cost of $91 million in 2001. As the world economy has taken a 
downward turn, McDonald's is facing risks and challenges that raise questions and doubts 
about the future of its worldwide operations. 
 
McDonald's entry into Russia in 1990 exemplifies the process and difficulties it has 
encountered in most developing countries where it has begun operations. During the 1976 
Olympics in Montreal, George A Cohon, president of McDonald's Canadian subsidiary, made 
the first contact with Soviet officials. They began lengthy negotiations, which lasted until 
1988 when a formal agreement was signed. In the meantime, McDonald's had opened 
restaurants in Hungary and Yugoslavia, thus providing the company with valuable experience 
in operating in communist countries. By the mid-1980s, the company was expanding more 
rapidly outside the United States than inside, and company executives reasoned that if they 
were to meet the company's rapid growth objectives, that trend must continue. 
 
Although the Moscow City Council was a partner of McDonald's in the Russian joint venture, 
the company repeatedly ran into negative responses, such as "Sorry, you're not in my five-year 
plan," when it attempted to obtain such materials as sand or gravel to build the restaurant. The 
company had to negotiate to ensure it would be allocated, in the then-Soviet Union central 
plan, sufficient sugar and flour, which were in chronically short supply. Even for some 
products in sufficient supply, such as mustard, government regulations prevented Soviet 
manufacturers from deviating from standard recipes in order to comply with McDonald's 
needs. In other cases, strict allocation regulations dictated that Soviet plants sell all output to 
existing Soviet companies, thus leaving them no opportunity to produce products for 
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McDonald's. Yet another problem was that some supplies simply were not produced or 
consumed in the Soviet Union, including iceberg lettuce, pickling cucumbers, and the Russet 
Burbank potatoes that are the secret behind McDonald's French fries. To handle these 
problems, McDonald's scoured the country for supplies, contracting for such items as milk, 
cheddar cheese, and beef. To help ensure ample supplies of the quality products it needed, it 
undertook to educate Soviet farmers and cattle ranchers on how to grow and raise those 
products. In addition, it built a $40 million food-processing center about 45 minutes from its 
first Moscow restaurant. 
 
One problem McDonald's did not encounter was attracting employees and customers. The 
company placed one small help-wanted ad and received about 27,000 Russian applicants for 
its 605 positions. McDonald's did no advertising prior to its Moscow opening. However, 
Russian television covered the upcoming event extensively. When the restaurant's doors 
opened for the first time in January 1990, it was almost impossible to accommodate the 
crowd, even though it was the largest McDonald's in the world. An estimated 30,000 people 
were served the first day, eclipsing the previous daily record of 9,100 set in Budapest. The 
crowds continued to arrive, even though the price of a Big Mac, French fries, and soft drink 
equaled a Russian worker's average pay for four hours of work. In contrast, lunch at a state-
run or private sector cafe cost 15 to 25 percent as much as a meal at McDonald's. 
 
The entry of McDonald's into China in 1990 resembled its experience in Russia. However, the 
Chinese government moved faster and was more accommodating than the Russian 
government had been. China's government wanted to establish its fast-food market and felt 
that Western companies like McDonald's could take the risks in proving its success. 
McDonald's encountered similar roadblocks in China, such as lack of quality supplies and 
distribution difficulties, and it has found analogous benefits, like high volumes of customers 
and employees. 
In 1997, the Asian financial crisis hit, devastating most of the economies in Asia: However, 
China's economy, including its catering industry, kept growing. In fact, the Chinese 
government in 1998 designated the catering industry as a new economic growth sector, 
growing at an annual rate of 20 percent in the 1990s. Because China avoided most, f the 
economic turmoil its neighboring countries experienced, McDonald's prospered. Much of this 
growth is attributed to increases in individual's income, changing consumer patterns, 
development of the tourism sector, and overall growth in the fast-food industry-all signs of a 
growing economy. 
 
McDonald's success in China has continued into the twenty-first century. In the first six 
months of 2001, McDonald's opened 96 restaurants in China, totaling 430 restaurants 
altogether. It plans to open 100 stores each year from 2003 to 2013. McDonald's record of 
success in Russia did a turnaround in 1998 when the Russian economy collapsed because of 
the devaluation of the ruble. However, with, sales and growth on the rebound in Russia, 
McDonald's had 73 stores by the end of 2001. In fact, it is McDonald's success in China, 
Russia, and a couple of European countries that is one of the few positive notes in McDonald's 
2001 annual report. The 2001 letter to shareholders written by the chairman and CEO of 
McDonald's opens by saying, "From many different perspectives, 2001 was one tough year." 
He goes on to say, "Our 2001 performance was hampered by the strong U.S. dollar and weak 
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economies in many countries in which we operate." The continued economic crisis in Asia 
and Latin America and the economic recession in the United States led to reduced profits. In 
2001, McDonald's was forced to close down 163 unproductive stores in countries whose 
economies are struggling. 
When questioned about how world economic situations affect the company's expansion plans, 
Matt Paull, the chief financial officer (CFO) of McDonald's replied, When planning openings, 
we consider each market's current economic conditions, long-term demographic and lifestyle 
trends, competitive environment and stage of development, as well as the potential effect on 
existing McDonald's restaurants and returns. Based on these criteria, we reduced the number 
of restaurant additions over the past few years and expect to add 1,300 to 1,400 McDonald's 
restaurants in 2002. About 60 percent of these openings will be in the U.S., Europe, and 
Canada, where economies are relatively stable and returns are strong. We also are adding 
restaurants in China, where the near- and long-term growth potential is enormous. At the same 
time, we are reducing openings iii-markets with weak economic environments until we see 
signs of improvement. Since we already have a clear competitive lead in these countries, this 
temporary slowdown makes good business sense. 
 
 
What will be the future of McDonald's worldwide operations? Will it continue to focus more 
on the United States, Canada, and Europe as stated earlier, or will it return to the emerging 
markets where growth is higher, although more unstable? Will McDonald's management be 
able to choose the right countries, commit the right amount of resources, and provide a 
strategy for sound economic growth for the future? 
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LESSON 15 
INTRODUCTION TO WTO-ORIGIN AND ORGANIZATION 

 
World Trade Organization (WTO) 
 
History 
 In the 1930’s during the depression, most governments substantially restricted trade in an 
effort to protect domestic jobs. Policy makers began to recognize that when all countries use 
these practices, it is clearly counter-productive. However, no country was prepared to open its 
own markets unless other countries did the same. - In 1948 the General Agreement on Tariffs 
and Trade (GATT) was entered into by many of the developed nations. This agreement 
substantially reduced tariff levels and disallowed certain other types of government 
intervention. Since then there have been seven sets of “trade rounds” in which further 
reductions in tariffs have been negotiated- The most recent round (The Uruguay Round) 
established the World Trade Organization (WTO), which supersedes GATT. The WTO was 
established in 1995. 
 
What is the WTO? 
The WTO is an organization whose members agree to abide by the trade rules Stipulated by 
the WTO. Moreover, the WTO has a binding dispute resolution process (which is something 
the GATT lacked.) - 135 countries are members. (The most significant non-member is China. 
However,  the last major hurdles (the U.S.’ and E.U.’s consent) have recently been cleared for 
their entry. China will almost certainly be in the WTO soon.) - “The WTO is a system of rules 
dedicated to open, fair and undistorted competition.” (taken from a WTO publication 
 
Types of Trade Restrictions or other Interventions 
Note that trade barriers are usually intended to protect a domestic industry. However, those 
barriers are costly to the customers. 
Tariffs - A tariff is a charge on imports. - Specific tariffs are a fixed charge for each unit of 
good imported (e.g. $4 per barrel of oil). - Ad valorem tariffs are charges computed as a 
percentage of the value of the imports (e.g. 30% on imported clothing). Quotas - A quota is a 
restriction on the quantity of imports. Voluntary Export Restraints (VERs)  
 
As a result of the GATT (discussed later in this lecture), quotas were banned for most 
products. However, some governments have gotten the same result as quotas (without 
technically imposing quotas) by persuading foreign companies to voluntarily restrict the 
quantity of goods they export into a particular country. (Foreign companies agree to do this 
because the government threatens to impose tariffs if the foreign companies do not agree to 
VERs.)  The US government has made such deals with Japanese auto-makers. 
 
Local Content Requirements 
To avoid tariffs, companies often do the final assembly of products within the country in 
which the companies plan to sell. However, components are often manufactured in another 
country. 
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Some countries therefore have local content requirements. They might, for example, stipulate 
that an auto company that assembles cars in the country use at least 75% local content. (i.e. 
75% of the value of components must be made in the local country.) 
 
Administrative Barriers 
Many countries use customs and inspection processes to interfere with imports. - Examples: 
Japan had a practice of inspecting all tulip bulbs by slicing them open (& thus ruining them). 
France used to require that all imported VCR’s be processed through a remote, under-staffed 
office. The result was costly delays. - For cosmetics imports, Japan had a list of what 
ingredients were allowed. The list was not made public, so foreign cosmetics companies had 
to guess at what 
Ingredients were allowed when they submitted a product for approval, and would have to wait 
a long time for each application. 
 
Subsidies 
- In order to assist exporting industries, some governments have adopted policies of 
subsidizing exports.  
 
Most Favored Nation (MFN) Clause 
WTO members may not treat any WTO member less favorably than any other WTO member. 
There are some exceptions - such as for customs unions and free trade areas. 
WTO on Tariffs When GATT was created, the average tariff on manufactured goods was 
about 40%. It is now down to about 3.8%. Approximately 44% of international trade in 
industrial products is now tariff-free. WTO on Quotas - Quotas are prohibited on most goods. 
WTO on VERs - As of 1995, VERs is no longer allowed. Countries that have them have up to 
8 years to  phase them out. WTO on Local Content Requirements - Local content requirements 
are no longer allowed. - There is a 5-7 year phase-in period for developing countries. 
 
WTO on Administrative Barriers 
The WTO has rules that attempt to prevent administrative abuses. However, the rules 
are unable to prevent all abuses. WTO on Export Subsidies Export subsidies are not allowed 
(on most products). However, general subsidies are allowed. Resolution of Trade Disputes 
When one country believes another country is breaking one of the WTO rules, and the two 
countries cannot resolve the dispute, the plaintiff country may not unilaterally take retaliatory 
measures against the other country. Instead, it should take the matter to the WTO. This WTO 
dispute resolution process involves the following steps: 
 
1. The WTO provides mediators to try to help the countries come to a mutually acceptable 
     agreement. 
2. If that fails, an independent panel is established to review the matter. The panel renders a   
    decision. If the panel finds that WTO rules have been violated, it may make 

recommendations  
    on how the violating country can change its rules to conform with the WTO rules. 
3. The violating country is given 30 days to state its intention to comply with the ruling. 
4. There is also an appeal process, where the matter can be taken to a different panel. 
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5. If the violating country does not comply, the other country may apply additional tariffs of 
similar value on the violating country. This, too, is negotiated. 
 
Agriculture 
Many of the developed countries have in the past strongly resisted opening up their 
agricultural markets. Under GATT rules, there were many exceptions in agriculture to the 
tariff, quota, export subsidy and other rules.  The WTO has now banned quotas on almost all 
agricultural products. The Uruguay round also brought about substantial reductions in tariffs 
and export subsidies. (Export subsidies are still allowed for a number of agricultural products.) 
 
Textiles 
The textile industry is another industry in which many exceptions to the regular GATT rules 
persisted. - These exceptions have now been eliminated, but conversion from the rules 
permitted under GATT to the rules of the WTO are being phased in over a ten year period. So 
the textile industry will not be fully under the WTO rules until 2005.  
 
Intellectual Property Rights (IPRs) 
IPRs (e.g. copyrights, patents) were previously not included under GATT. - Many developed 
countries were unhappy with the lack of rules or the lack of enforcement of rules concerning 
IPRs. - Unlike GATT, the WTO has rules governing IPRs. Now the protection of IPRs cannot 
be applied unfairly. Foreign companies must get the same protection that domestic companies 
get. 
 

- Copyrights for films and sound recordings last 50 years. 
- Industrial designs - 10 years. 
- Patents - 20 years. 
- Trademarks - international standards are in place. 
- Developing countries are allowed five years to phase in these rules. 
- Least developed countries are allowed 11 years. 

 
The WTO and the Environment 
This is a highly contentious issue. A number of countries have introduced laws that have the 
double effect of protecting the environment and restricting imports (for the benefit of a 
domestic industry). A number of these rules have been challenged under the WTO’s dispute 
settlement process. The WTO has typically ruled against such laws. 
 
Famous cases include: 
- The tuna dispute (see appendix at the end of these notes) - The hormone-treated beef dispute 
- The readings allude to this case between the EU and the US. The EU bans the import of    
Hormone-treated beef. The US mounted a WTO challenge on this issue, since the use of     
hormones is common practice in the US and since the US viewed the rule as being disguised 
protection of the EU’s relatively inefficient beef industry. - The WTO ruled in favour of the 
US on the basis that there is very little scientific evidence that hormone-treated beef is any 
more dangerous than hormone-free beef. - The shrimp/sea-turtle dispute (see readings) - The 
WTO’s position on trade and the environment is as follows: - A country has a right to take 
measures to protect “human, animal or plant life or health” and the conservation of 
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exhaustible natural resources, PROVIDED the measures do not constitute “an arbitrary or 
unjustifiable discrimination between countries where the same conditions prevail or a 
disguised restriction 
on international trade” (Article XX of GATT 1994) 
 
According to the WTO, countries should explore non-trade-related measures (such as 
environmental treaties) first to pursue their environmental aims. - The WTO also encourages 
the use of eco-labeling. (For example, a government could require that labels for all beef 
products clearly indicate whether the beef was hormone-treated.) 
 
Antidumping and Countervailing Duties 
Dumping 
 
What is Dumping? 
Dumping is when the normal value of a good exceeds its export price. - Governments are 
concerned that foreign companies will dump their products into the country at the expense of 
domestic companies. - Some foreign firms, for example, operate in a protected market at 
home. As a result, they may be able to cover their fixed costs at home. When selling abroad, 
then, all 
they have to do to make money is price their products above variable costs. This gives such 
firms a price advantage over domestic firms, who must cover their fixed costs. - Can you think 
of any other examples when a foreign firm might want to dump? 
 
What is “Normal Value”? 
There are three methods of calculating normal value:  
1. The first method is the domestic sales price in the exporting country - i.e. the price at which 
the foreign firm sells its product in its home market. 
2. The second method is the third country sales price - i.e. the price at which the foreign firm 
sells its product to importers of any country other than Canada. 
3. The third method is the constructed value - i.e. derived from determining the cost of the 
product (including production, administration, selling, etc.) plus a reasonable profit amount. 
 
The first method is the favored one. It should be used unless it is unreasonable to do so. 
 
Subsidies 
Basic Definition: Subsidies are deemed to exist if there is a financial contribution by a 
government or any public body where the government practice involves a direct transfer of 
funds (e.g. grants, loans, and equity infusion); potential direct transfers of liabilities (e.g. loan 
guarantees); government revenue that is otherwise due but is foregone; government provision 
of goods or services other than general infrastructure; government payments to a funding 
mechanism or direction to a private body to carry out any of the foregoing functions. 
 
Three types of subsidies: 
(i) Prohibited (“Red Light”): Subsidies that are contingent in law or in fact on exporting or on 
using domestic rather than imported inputs (local content). (We are still in a phase-in period, 
during which developing countries may still subsidize exports.) 
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(ii) Non-Actionable (“Green Light”): Assistance for research, spending on education, 
assistance for promoting development of poor regions, assistance for adapting existing 
facilities to comply with environmental regulations. In each of these cases the subsidies must 
not exceed certain critical percentages (for instance, the government may contract with firms 
and may fund 50% of basic research and 25% of applied research; 20% of adaptation to 
environmental standards). 
(iii) Actionable (“Yellow Light”): Subsidies that are specific and injure the domestic industry 
of another country. 
 
Specificity 
A subsidy is not countervailing able unless it is specific. - A subsidy is specific if it is targeted 
to specific industries or enterprises (as opposed to generally available to all). In addition, 
subsidies that are available to all but be only used by certain producers are also considered to 
be specific (on a de facto basis). 
 
Duties 
What is an Antidumping Duty or Countervailing Duty Where a domestic industry is or is 
likely to be “materially injured” by foreign dumping or specific subsidies, that industry may 
request its government to impose duties on the dumped or subsidized products. A country may 
only apply countervailing duties on foreign products that have benefited from prohibited or 
actionable subsidies.  The antidumping or countervailing duties would be calculated and 
imposed so as to 
offset the dumping margin or subsidy, as the case may be. - If dumping is found to occur, the 
offending company will typically increase its price to the “normal price”. As a result, 
governments would not actually collect antidumping duties on new sales. 
 
Antidumping or countervailing duties that do not exceed the dumping margin or subsidy 
amount are permitted by the WTO. “Material Injury” - Injury means that a domestic industry 
has suffered in the past, or is likely to suffer in the future, from the dumping or subsidizing of 
competitors’ products.  No antidumping (or countervailing) duties will be applied if the 
dumping margin (or amount of subsidy) is insignificant.  Similarly, no such duties will be 
applied if the volume of dumped or subsidized goods is negligible. 
 
Public Interest 
The interest of consumers is also taken into consideration to determine whether countervailing 
duties should be imposed.  The fact that one particular Canadian industry is injured is not 
enough to justify countervailing duties.  For example, by protecting one industry, a 
downstream industry could be unduly harmed. Appendix: Tuna Dispute (U.S. and Mexico) In 
recent years, the U.S. had a dispute with Mexico and other Pacific Latin American countries 
concerning trade in tuna. At issue, are the yellow-fin tuna, whose territory in the Pacific Ocean 
ranges from about Los Angeles down to Santiago, Chile? The territory extends from the 
continental coast to about 500 miles from the coast. 
 
For reasons that baffle scientists, yellow-fin tuna like to swim below schools of dolphins. This 
habit is very convenient for fishermen, since dolphins swim at the surface and therefore signal 
that there are tuna below. So fishermen surround areas with dolphins with nets up to a mile 
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wide, to capture the tuna. Historically, many dolphins have been killed in this process – 
several hundred thousand per year in the 1970’s. Since then, new techniques have been 
developed to allow dolphins to escape. In addition, the U.S. government sought to protect 
dolphins by imposing a dolphin-kill quota on American fishermen. (I believe the quota was 
8%. That is, American fishermen had to ensure that dolphin casualties did not exceed 8% of 
the number of captured tuna.) In addition each boat had to have an independent observer to 
ensure that this quota was kept. 
Some of the American sellers of tuna (e.g. StarKist) then adopted a policy of only accepting 
tuna from boats which did not use “dolphin sets” – the method mostly likely to result in 
dolphin casualties. However, the above rules only applied to American fishermen. Dolphin 
populations were still threatened by Latin American fishermen and fish from those countries 
could enter the U.S. at a much lower cost. So the U.S. banned tuna imports from the other 
countries that harvest yellow-fin tuna. The Latin American countries therefore took the matter 
to the WTO, arguing that the U.S. cannot discriminate against tuna from those countries, 
because the product is identical to those captured by American fishermen. 
 
The WTO ruled in favor of the Latin American countries. (This ruling is one example of why 
many environmental groups oppose freer trade and the WTO.) While the WTO rules do allow 
governments to restrict trade for justifiable environmental reasons, the WTO panel concluded 
that the U.S. measures were not justifiable. The panel found that the U.S. did not adequately 
explore other means of achieving their environmental objectives. For example, the U.S. could 
have attempted to negotiate an environmental treaty that commits these governments to keep 
dolphin casualties down to some level. In addition, the WTO panel rejected the US’s argument 
that it had always been prepared to lift its ban on Mexican tuna if Mexico’s dolphin kill was 
reduced to the actual levels of US casualties. 
 
The WTO panel considered this stipulation to be unreasonable, since it did not allow Mexico 
to know whether trade was open until after the US actual casualties for a year were known. As 
a result of the WTO’s decision, the US and the Latin American countries had to find a way to 
come to an agreement, with the proviso that what the US had been doing was not allowed. The 
agreed upon result was that the Latin American countries agreed to impose quotas on their 
fishermen, and to require that each boat had an international observer on board to report 
dolphin kills. However, some people worry that the quotas are not really kept. The observers 
are quite vulnerable to harm when they are out at sea, so some captains intimidate the 
observers into under-reporting dolphin kills. 
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LESSON 16 
VARIOUS ROUNDS OF WTO 

 
WTO (GATT) negotiations often process multilaterally by packages. That means, WTO 
members negotiate on several trade-related issues simultaneously in a certain period of time. 
The agreements, which constitute the WTO rules, are typically reached by consensus among 
all members. Such a period of negotiations forms a WTO trade round.  
A new trade round is often launched when WTO members realize limits of existing rules in 
protecting their rights and facilitating trades. These limits may become apparent when new 
problems stem from the existing trade or when international trade develops into new areas. 
For example, the early GATT trade rounds dealt mainly with tariff reductions. Consequently, 
only few tariff barriers are left by the start of Tokyo Round. People then saw the influence of 
non-tariff barriers against trade and launched the Tokyo Round (1973-1979) to discuss non-
tariff measures. Then with the development of trade into service and intellectual property 
rights, the Uruguay Round from 1986 to 1994 further included issues in services and 
intellectual property rights. Aware that GATT rules are limited to trade in goods, the Uruguay 
Round also covered the topic of WTO's creation.  
 
Advantages and disadvantages of negotiation through trade round? 
 
I. Advantages: 
The size of the package can mean more benefits because participants can seek and secure 
advantages across a wide range of issues.  
In a package, the ability to trade-off different issues can make agreement easier to reach 
because somewhere in the package there is something for everyone.  
Developing countries and other less powerful participants have a greater chance of influencing 
the multilateral system in a trade round than in bilateral relationships with major trading 
nations.  
 
II.Disadvantages:  
The simultaneous negotiation in different areas necessarily includes issues that certain 
negotiator countries are reluctant to address. These issues serve actually as conditions for the 
process of other issues beneficial to those countries. This situation can put the developing 
countries at a disadvantage. The developing ones are anxious to improve their economies 
through international trade. However, the prerequisites in human rights and environment 
protection often make it difficult for them to address the most urgent issues in economic 
growth.  
 
A brief history of past trade rounds 
Because tariff was widely used as a tool to protect domestic industries and generate revenue, 
the early trade rounds of GATT mainly focused on tariff issues. Main trade rounds include: 

- The First Round at Geneva, Switzerland, from April to October 1947, where the 
participants completed 123 negotiations and established 20 schedules containing the 
tariff reductions and bindings that became an integral part of GATT. 
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- The Second Round at Annecy, France, from April to August 1949, which led to 5,000 
tariff concession and the accession of ten more countries. 

- The Third Round at Torquay, England from September 1950 to April 1951, which lead 
to 8,700 tariff concessions and accession of four more countries. 

- The Fourth Round at Geneva in May 1956, which led to some $2.5 billion worth of 
tariff reductions; 

- The Dillon Round from September 1960 to July 1962, which led to about 4,400 tariff 
concessions covering $4.9 billion of trade.  

- The Kennedy Round from May 1964 to June 1967, which lead to concessions covering 
an estimated total value of trade of about $40 billion. 

- The Tokyo Round from September 1973 to November 1979 was a transitional period, 
covering both tariff and non-tariff matters. In tariff issues, it talked about tariff 
reduction and bindings that covered more than $300 billion of trade in almost 5 years. 
It also resulted in a number of agreements in such non-tariff issues as subsidy, 
dumping, government procurement, technical barriers to trade, customs valuation, and 
import licensing, civil aircraft, dairy and bovine meat. 

- The Uruguay Round from September 20, 1986 to April 15, 1994, further included 
tariffs and non-tariffs measures, rules, services, intellectual property, dispute 
settlement, textiles, and agriculture.  

- At the conclusion of the Uruguay Round on April 15, 1994, GATT members signed 
the Marrakesh Agreement Establishing the WTO in Marrakesh, Morocco. This 
Agreement defines the scope, functions and structure of the World Trade Organization 
(WTO) 

 
 Traditional points of divergence between developing and developed WTO members? 
 
All the WTO members participate in this multilateral trade system with the intention to 
enhance their own economy. The conflicts between developed and developing members result 
from difference in their development stages. Although developing countries far outnumber 
developed countries in WTO, developed countries still demonstrate superior bargaining 
power.  
Trade Related Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPs) and environment issues are two main 
points of divergence between the developing and developed members of WTO. 
TRIPs: As exports from developing countries come to yield trade surpluses, developed 
countries take an effort to further open the developing countries. They begin to seek stricter 
protection of their TRIPs. At present, over 90% of the world's patents are in the control of 
developed countries. However, most developing countries cannot afford patents and rely 
mainly on unauthorized copying of the TRIPs in their production. 
Environmental Issues: Developed countries always pursue the "sustainable development" and 
implement bans and penalties on goods produced through environmentally harmful processes. 
However, cheap labor and natural resources are the only two resources for developing 
countries. As a result, developing countries view environment degradation as inevitable in 
their economic growth. They proposed that poverty is a greater problem than pollution. Since 
processing activities (usually undertaken by developed countries) do less harm to environment 
than extraction (usually undertaken by developing countries) while generating more profits, 
developing countries argue that the developed members should also pay the costs of 
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environment pollution and subsidize the expense of undertaking environmentally sound 
technologies on the part of developing countries.  
 
 
 The WTO Ministerial Conference 
The WTO Ministerial Conference is the organization's highest-level decision-making body. 
As required by the Marrakesh Agreement Establishing the WTO, it meets at least once every 
two years and can make decisions on all matters under any of the multilateral agreements. 
Since the establishment of WTO, four ministerial conferences have been held. They are: The 
1st WTO Ministerial Conference in Singapore, 9-13 December 1996. The 2nd WTO 
Ministerial Conference in Geneva, Switzerland 18-20 May 1998. The 3rd WTO Ministerial 
Conference was held in Seattle, Washington State, US, 30 November - 3 December 1999. The 
4th WTO Ministerial Conference in Doha, Qatar, 9 - 14 November 2001. The "Seattle 
Collapse"? What led to the collapse? 
 
In early December 1999, WTO trade ministers convened in Seattle for the third WTO 
Ministerial meeting. However, after a week marred by rancorous debate and violent street 
protests, they failed to fulfill the original intention of launching the ninth round of multilateral 
trade negotiations. This was a unique case in the GATT and WTO history that members failed 
to launch a new round. In addition, this failure has brought questions about the legitimacy of 
the trading system itself. (Scott, J.J.2000) In people's impression, the Seattle Collapse may be 
caused by the street protects, which either claim for the priority of a certain group in WTO 
negotiations (e.g. environmental protection, human rights, and labor standards) or doubt 
completely the functions of WTO. Whereas, the real cause of collapse, the divisions between 
"North and South", "East and West", lay inside the convention center.  
 
The North-South division means conflicts between developed and developing countries. In 
Seattle ministerial, the developed countries intended to take new negotiations at reducing the 
protectionism in developing countries and demanded to implement trade rules agreed in the 
Uruguay Round, such as the TRIPs and Trade Related Investment Measures (TRIMs). In 
contrast, the developing countries wanted to address the barriers in developed countries (e.g., 
in agriculture, apparel, and labor services) and revise the accords on TRIPs and TRIMs, in 
order to allow them more time to implement the complex new rules in these areas. In 
negotiations of services, each side put priorities in sectors of its own favor. The developing 
countries argued for reducing barriers in labor and maritime services, while the developed 
ones argued for such reduction in sectors like financial, air transport, information, and 
professional services.  
 
The East-West division means the disagreement among the major developed countries. 
(Specifically, the United States, European Union, Japan, and Canada.) In agriculture, the 
United States claimed on deep cuts in farm subsides, while European Union and Japan resisted 
agricultural reforms. As to the antidumping rules, the European Union joined Canada to insist 
reforms in antidumping rules with the United States. At last, the contradiction of interests 
among these leading forces of WTO resulted in their failure to lead the process of reaching the 
declaration of launching a new trade round. 
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 Major issues in the current trade round 
The fourth WTO ministerial conference in Doha from 9-14 November, 2001 has approved the 
WTO entry of China and Taipai and achieved the declaration of launching a 3-year long 
negotiation round. Unlike the Seattle conference, this conference paid attention to benefits of 
developing countries in the course of market liberalization. Among existing WTO agreements 
there are "special and differential treatment provisions" which give developing countries 
privileged rights and treatments. These special provisions include: longer time periods for 
implementing agreements and commitments, measures to increase trading opportunities for 
these countries, provisions requiring all WTO members to safeguard the trade interests of 
developing countries, financial and technical supports to help developing countries in handling 
disputes, implementing technical standards, and building the infrastructure for WTO 
programs.  
There is strong text in the Doha Ministerial Declaration that the special and differential 
treatment provisions shall be an integral part of all elements of the negotiations. The new trade 
round will contain the following major issues: 
 
Agriculture 
The Doha Declaration agrees on negotiations aimed at reducing all forms of export subsidies 
and trade-distorting domestic support. Although the declaration does not commit the European 
Union to phase out its agriculture export subsidies, it opens the way of reducing export 
subsidy. This issue also applies to the export credits and food aid in the United States, thus can 
further reduce the level of dumping in agriculture products. Implementation - related issues, 
which include: Textiles and Clothing The Uruguay Round established a phasing out of textile 
quotas by the year 2005. After that, the developing countries have been complaining that 
developed countries have delayed implementation of this phasing out until the last minutes. 
With fierce resistance from U.S., the Doha Declaration requests the Council for Trade in 
Goods to examine a range of proposals suggested by developing countries.B. Extension of 
some other timeframes.There are other timeframes that developing countries are reluctant to 
meet. For example, the Agreement on the Application of Sanitary and Phytosanitary 
Measures, (ASA agreement) which came into force with the establishment of the WTO, sets 
out the basic rules for food safety and animal and plant health standards in international trade. 
WTO originally required application of the measures until 1997 for developing countries and 
until 2000 for the least developed countries. The Doha Declaration also agreed to extend the 
timeframe for developing countries to comply with sanitary measures, and to consider 
requests for other extensions in the areas of Trade Related Investment Measures and Customs 
Valuation agreements. This agreement temporarily exclude developing countries to worry 
about extra costs added to their exporting products. 
 
TRIPs and public health 
Although the U.S. and European Union intended to reach more restrictive patent laws, the 
Doha conference maintained the original TRIP agreement. A separate declaration on TRIPs 
and public health was reached in Doha. The statement agrees that TRIPs can and should be 
interpreted and implemented in a manner supportive of public health and favorable to access 
to medicines. Thus Doha Ministerial singled out public health as a special issue for intellectual 
property. In addition, the agreements also grant member countries "the right to determine what 
constitutes a national emergency or other circumstances of extreme urgency (e.g. public health 
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crises, including those relating to HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis, malaria and other epidemics)". In 
such circumstances, countries are permitted to waive TRIPs requirements for prior negotiation 
with patent owners, prior to overriding a patent. Furthermore, WTO delayed the 
implementation of TRIPs for least-developed countries (LDCs) until 2016.  
 
 
 
Singapore issues The Singapore Ministerial in 1996 left four issues as follows: a. Investment  
Issues about trade related investors' rights. For example, whether investors' right to use 
imported goods as inputs should depend on their export performances. 
CompetitionMonopolies and exclusive service suppliers are against the rules of WTO. WTO 
members should secure fair competition in trade. And governments of different countries have 
the rights to act against anti-competitive practices, and to work together to limit these 
practices. Transparency of government procurement Favored government procurement may be 
an effective way to protect domestic industries. To secure free trade, WTO also calls for 
enhancing the transparency of government procurement’s. Trade facilities With the reduction 
of trade barriers, developed WTO members also calls for the simplification of trade 
procedures, such as the provision of more information about products and the construction of 
relevant infrastructures. These issues remain one point of disagreement between developed 
and developing countries. Developed countries want to address these issues as an effort to 
enlarge their market access in the developing countries. However, developing countries 
believed that such agreements could only add to their negotiation burden without providing 
them much benefit. The Doha declaration further delayed such negotiations after the fifth 
Ministerial. 
 
Trade and Environment 
There are about 200 international agreements outside the WTO dealing with various 
environmental issues currently in force. They are called multilateral environmental 
agreements (MEAs). With a view to enhancing the mutual supportiveness of trade and 
environment, the Doha Ministerial agreed to negotiate upon: a. the relationship between 
existing WTO rules and MEAsb. procedures for regular information exchange between MEA 
Secretariats and the relevant WTO committees, and the criteria for the granting of observer 
status. The reduction/elimination of tariff and non-tariff barriers to environmental goods and 
services. Emphasizing the importance of technical assistance and capacity building in the field 
of trade and environment to developing countries, the Doha Ministerial also encouraged WTO 
members to share expertise and experience for environmental reviews at the national level. 
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LESSON 17 
INDIA AND WTO 

 
India & the World Trade Organization  
India is a founder member of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT) 1947 and 
its successor, the World Trade Organization (WTO), which came into effect on 1.1.95 after 
the conclusion of the Uruguay Round (UR) of Multilateral Trade Negotiations.  India’s 
participation in an increasingly rule based system in the governance of international trade is to 
ensure more stability and predictability, which ultimately would lead to more trade and 
prosperity for itself and the 134 other nations which now comprise the WTO.  India also 
automatically avails of MFN and national treatment for its exports to all WTO Members.  
 
Ministerial Conferences of WTO  
The first Ministerial Conference held in 1996 in Singapore saw the commencement of 
pressures to enlarge the agenda of WTO. Pressures were generated to introduce new 
Agreements on Investment, Competition Policy, Transparency in Government Procurement 
and Trade Facilitation. The concept of Core Labour Standards was also sought to be 
introduced. India and the developing countries, who were already under the burden of 
fulfilling the commitments undertaken through the Uruguay Round Agreements, and who also 
perceived many of the new issues to be non-trade issues, resisted the introduction of these new 
subjects into WTO. They were partly successful. The Singapore Ministerial Conference 
(SMC) set up open ended Work Program to study the relationship between Trade and 
Investment; Trade and Competition Policy; to conduct a study on Transparency in 
Government Procurement practices; and do analytical work on simplification of trade 
procedures (Trade Facilitation). Most importantly the SMC clearly declared on the Trade- 
Labour linkage as follows: "We reject the use of labour standards for protectionist purposes, 
and agree that the comparative advantage of countries, particularly low-wage developing 
countries, must in no way be put into question. In this regard we note that the WTO and ILO 
Secretariat will continue their existing collaboration".  
 
The Second Ministerial Conference of WTO, held at Geneva in May 1998, established a 
process to prepare for the Third Ministerial Conference and to submit recommendations 
regarding the WTO's future work program, which would enable Members to take decisions at 
the Third Ministerial Conference at Seattle.  
The Geneva Ministerial Conference (GMC) Declaration had identified the following issues for 
the General Council's work, paragraphs 9(a) to 9(b) of the Declaration:  
 
(a)  
i.       Issues, including those brought forward by Members, relating to implementation of 
existing agreements and decisions; The negotiations already mandated at Marrakesh 
(Agriculture and Services) and to ensure that such negotiations begin on schedule;  
iii.     Mandated reviews already provided for under other existing agreements and decisions 
taken at Marrakesh;  
 
(b)   Recommendations concerning other possible future work on the basis of the work 
program initiated at Singapore Ministerial Conference consisting of:  
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i.       Trade and Investment;  
ii.      Trade and Competition Policy;  
iii.     Transparency in Government Procurement;  
iv.     Trade Facilitation. 
 
(c)   Recommendations on the follow-up to the High-Level Meeting on Least-Developed 
countries;  
 
(d) Recommendations arising from consideration of other matters proposed and agreed to by 
Members concerning their multilateral trade relations.  
The 3rd Ministerial Conference held in Seattle during 30th November-3rd December, 1999 
was being looked up by many, especially in the developing countries, as a launching pad for a 
comprehensive round of negotiations.  
In the preparatory process in the General Council of the WTO (September 1998 to September 
1999), new issues which were proposed for the negotiating agenda by some Members under 
paragraph 9(d) are as follows:  
a)     Industrial Tariffs  
b)     (b) Global Electronic Commerce  
c)     (c) Trade and Labour Standards  
d)     Trade and Environment  
e)     Coherence in the interaction of WTO and other international organizations.  
 
Outcome of the Seattle Ministerial Conference of WTO  
The Indian delegation to the Third Ministerial Conference of the WTO was led by the Union 
Minister of Commerce & Industry, Mr. Murasoli Maran. The delegation also included 
Members of Parliament, senior officials from different Ministries and representatives from the 
apex Chambers of commerce and industry. The Seattle Conference attracted wide attention 
because of proposals by some countries to press for the launching of a comprehensive round 
of negotiations covering subjects as wide ranging as labour issues, coherence in global 
economic architecture, agriculture etc. Even before the commencement of the Conference 
there were widespread protests and demonstrations in Seattle by a number of anti-WTO 
groups ranging from environmental activists to labour unions. The inaugural session which 
was to be held in the forenoon of 30th November, 1999 had to be abandoned because of 
disturbances. The plenary which was to start in the afternoon on the same day had to be held 
under heavy police protection.  
 
The Chairmen of various Working Groups tried to narrow down the differences in their 
respective groups with a view to arriving at a consensus in the draft Ministerial text that had 
been transmitted from the Geneva preparatory process. However, in view of the wide 
divergence of views, no group could present draft texts for inclusion in the Ministerial 
declaration acceptable to all the members. As there was no prospect of reaching a conclusion 
on a large number of issues, it was decided after consultation among key members that it 
would not be practicable to adopt any Ministerial declaration. The Chairperson of the 
Conference made only a brief statement on 3rd December followed by brief reports by the 
Chairmen of the various groups. The Chairperson observed that divergences of opinion 
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remained that would take time to be narrowed down. It was therefore, decided to suspend the 
work of the Seattle Ministerial Conference.  
 
 
 
While the above constituted the overall outcome, the deliberations and consultations which 
took place on several of the important issues are briefly outlined below subject-wise (these 
positions are indicative and not definitive since a number of delegations, including ourselves, 
made it clear that nothing was agreed until everything was agreed).  
(a)   Implementation issues : A good deal of discussions took place on this subject in Seattle, 
further to the extensive consultations held in Geneva earlier. The Working Group Chairman 
(Canada) came up with a final proposal (similar to what was mooted by the Secretariat) that 
meant a few immediate decisions at Seattle and establishment of a special mechanism to 
examine and make recommendations within one year, and in any case by the Fourth 
Ministerial Session, on other implementation issues. The Chairman's text also proposed 
negotiations in respect of Anti-Dumping and Subsidies Agreements. While India and most 
other countries were prepared to go along with the Chairman's text, the US had reservations 
and was opposed to any negotiations on anti-dumping and subsidies and could, at the most, 
agree to a few (not all) of the issues raised by the Committee on Anti-Dumping and Subsidies 
respectively. No consensus could, therefore, emerge.  
 
(b)   Agriculture: Mandated negotiations have to commence on 1.1.2000 on Agriculture. In 
the run-up to Seattle, however, the Cairns Group of countries supported by US sought to 
secure a more rigorous negotiating mandate that would speed up elimination/ reduction of 
their export/domestic subsidies. EC, Japan, Norway etc., resisted this to the very end. While 
EC appeared to display some flexibility on this issue, Japan put up stiff opposition on further 
inroads into elimination of domestic subsidies. As for India, our concerns relating to food 
security were adequately reflected.  
 
(c)   Services: No substantive negotiation took place in Seattle as there was hardly any 
divergence of views on the draft text which adequately takes into account India's concerns.  
 
(d)   Investment and Competition Policy: India, Malaysia, Hong Kong, China and Pakistan 
proposed the continuation of the study process launched at Singapore. EC and others 
stubbornly argued that they wanted negotiations to be launched right away. Given this, the 
talks broke off but a 'bridge proposal' which aimed at carrying forward the study process to 
prepare for negotiations to be launched by the Fourth Ministerial Conference began to take 
shape. While India, Malaysia, Hong Kong, China and Pakistan continued to oppose even the 
"bridge proposal", a number of other developing countries (including countries such as 
Zimbabwe, Sri Lanka and Egypt) showed inclination to agree to launch negotiations or to 
agree to the compromise proposal.  
 
(e)   Market Access for non-agricultural items: There was virtually no opposition for the 
launching of negotiations in this area except that a number of developing countries including 
ourselves pointed out the priority that we attached to the implementation issues and made it 
clear that agreeing to any text on this issue depended on progress in other areas. The text 
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which evolved during the Green Room consultations left open the modalities to be followed 
for the tariff reduction exercise although the APEC countries wanted a specific reference to 
their Accelerated Tariff Liberalisation (ATL) initiative. EU wanted a common tariff reduction 
method to be adopted for all countries while certain others preferred a formula approach to be 
the main methodology. While our concerns were largely met in the draft text, the US insisted 
on avoiding any reference to peak-tariffs saying it was a politically sensitive issue. Several 
developing countries, including us, however, firmly opposed the substitution of 'peak tariffs' 
by any other phraseology. This matter still needs to be resolved.  
 
(f)    Transparency in Government Procurement : There were broadly three proposals on 
this subject at the Seattle Ministerial. First, that the Working Group should continue its work 
until the fourth Ministerial session. India and number of developing countries supported this 
proposal. Second, that the Seattle Ministerial should mandate commencement of negotiations 
based on the elements that had formed the basis of discussion in the Working Group with the 
objective of concluding an Agreement at the latest by the Fourth Ministerial session. A 
number of developed and developing countries such as Brazil and South Africa supported this 
proposal. Third, that the Ministers adopt at Seattle an Agreement on Transparency in 
Government Procurement based on the formulation proposed by the United States and the 
European Communities. After further discussions in the open-ended Seattle Working Group 
on Singapore issues and other issues, its Chairman gave his understanding that there was 
virtual consensus among Members present on the second proposal. He noted that India was 
the only Member present that stated that it could not join such a consensus and urged India to 
reconsider its position. India had stated that it could only support further work in the Working 
Group aimed at arriving at a consensus on the elements of a Transparency agreement.  
 
(g)   Trade and Environment: Developed countries, particularly EU, were very keen on 
negotiations on environment related issues to accommodate concerns of their civil society. 
They wanted environmental considerations integrated throughout the negotiations in the new 
Round ('mainstreaming') which will also dilute the focussed mandate of the Committee on 
Trade and Environment (CTE) to that extent. USA was further keen that Members right to set 
high environmental standards was not undermined by trade rules. US and CAIRNS Group 
countries also called for the removal of environmentally damaging subsidies such as 
agricultural subsidies and fishery subsidies that contributed to over capacity. Developing 
countries sought adjustments in the TRIPS Agreement for preservation of biological diversity 
and reward for traditional knowledge. The proposal to mainstream environment and dilute the 
role of CTE and the US proposal regarding environmental standards were opposed by some 
developing countries including India while there was considerable support for removal of 
environment- related subsidies. The TRIPS related proposals were supported by some, but 
there was no consensus.  
 
(h)   Intellectual Property : Many members were willing to complete the negotiations on the 
establishment of a multilateral system of notification and registration of geographical 
indications for wines and possibly spirits, while there was an emerging consensus for an early 
decision on the ongoing discussions on inclusion of other products for the higher level of 
protection as has been provided to wines under Art 23 of TRIPS. Other work programmes 
proposed to be launched at Seattle included a proposal to make recommendations to the 
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Fourth Ministerial Conference on the scope for protection for traditional knowledge and 
folkfore under the TRIPS Agreement, and review of Article 71.1, including enhancing the 
Agreement to respond to its objectives and principles as well as new developments elsewhere, 
and of Article 27.3(b) relating to life forms and plant varieties.  
(i)    Other issues: There were a few other issues which were less controversial. Subjects 
belonging to this category included E-commerce and trade facilitation. A proposal to set up a 
working group on transfer of Technology, supported by India also found wide support but was 
opposed by USA, while EC and some others preferred discussions on this issue within the 
Committee on Trade and Development. On the other hand, the proposed Working Group on 
Bio-technology, pursued by USA was hardly discussed because of strong opposition from 
many members, including India.  
(j)     Regarding transparency in the functioning of WTO, US and EU were keen for some kind 
of mechanism whereby civil society could participate in the WTO functioning, inter alia, 
through amicus curiae briefs in the trade dispute settlement mechanism. But this was sharply 
opposed by India and many other developing countries.  
 
The Road Ahead  
As earlier stated, no consensus could emerge as a result of the divergences that persisted on 
various issues and the Seattle Conference had to be suspended. For the present, it can only be 
said that the mandated negotiations in agriculture and services and mandated reviews would 
commence as scheduled from January 2000. The Ministerial Conference may resume its work 
only after the Director General of WTO has been able to consult with delegations and 
recommend its reconvening after making sure that the next time around there will be greater 
degree of consensus. In his statement after the Conference, Director General Moore said that it 
was "vital to maintain and consolidate what has already been achieved". However, there is no 
final agreed Conference document which records the progress already achieved. Moves are 
already afoot to reconvene the Ministerial meeting. The European Union is in particular keen 
that this is quickly achieved with the launch of a comprehensive round of negotiations. The 
DG of WTO is also stated to be of the view that the Ministerial meeting should resume early. 
We have informed all those who have approached us that the contentious issues like labour 
standards should be off the table and further there should be narrowing down of differences on 
all issues before any attempt is made to reconvene the Ministerial meeting. The developments 
in the next few months are beings watched.  
 
Environmental concerns are already built into the existing Agreements and there is also a 
Committee on Trade and Environment. Our objection is not to environmental standards per se 
but the possibility of misuse of environmental standards for protectionist purposes. We are 
opposing the enlargement of the mandate of the Committee on Trade and Environment and to 
what is called the mainstreaming of environment in all the agreements. US is very keen that 
they should have the right to lay down higher level of environmental standards in a non-
discriminatory manner. It appears that many of the countries may agree to higher standards of 
environmental protection measures being implemented by any country so long as they are 
non-discriminatory and are not used for protectionist purposes.   
 
On the issue of labour standards, however, there is considerable opposition to its inclusion in 
the agenda from many countries. A view point being advocated is that there should be no 
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objection to a direction by WTO to ILO to make a study as it will not amount to giving 
negotiating mandate and that the developing countries can always say no to negotiations even 
at a subsequent stage. Even this, limited scope, if agreed to, is however, not without some risk. 
We are therefore carefully monitoring these and other developments while seeking to actively 
mobilise the support of like minded countries in all possible fora on issues of concern and 
interest to us.  
 
POST SEATTLE SCENARIO  
India is taking advantage of this 'time out' to consolidate its position on issues of its interest in 
the WTO. Three pronged efforts have been launched which are as follows:  
 
(a) On the one hand, India has continued to highlight the areas of its concern at important 
bilateral and multilateral meetings, which have been as follows:  
In his meeting with the Director General WTO on 12th January 2000 at New Delhi Commerce 
and Industry Minister emphasised that globalisation has caused uneven growth, increasing the 
disparities between the richest and the poorest. This has to be addressed, inter alia, by 
addressing the implementation problems in existing Agreements and operational sing the 
special and differential clauses in favour of developing countries. A consensus could be 
reached only if the more controversial issues, such as non-trade related issues, could be 
eliminated from WTO.  
In his statement at UNCTAD-X (Bangkok 13th February 2000), the Minister highlighted that 
"International rule making must ....permit flexibility and autonomy to developing countries to 
pursue their material development strategies on the basis of needs and aspirations of their 
people." He registered a strong protest on the part of the developing countries as to how issues 
extraneous to trade, such as labour standards, are sought to be put on the negotiating agenda, 
while, on the other hand issues such as the cross border movement of persons, a matter of 
great interest to developing countries is resisted by developed countries. On the margins of the 
UNCTAD Conference at Bangkok, he had also used this opportunity to have bilateral and 
plurilateral meetings with a view to evolve common stand on important WTO issues.  
 
The UNCTAD Plan of Action has taken on board some of the important concerns of 
developing countries on implementation issues by inter alia recognising that "in the course of 
implementation of the WTO Agreements, most developing countries consider that certain 
imbalances and asymmetries exist" and that "these problems need to be addressed urgently so 
as to ensure that the multilateral trading system results in mutual benefits for all countries." 
India was also able to moderate the wording on global coherence as much as "coherence" has 
been diluted to "cooperation" in the critical portions of the UNCTAD-X Declaration and Plan 
of Action. India feels that strengthened 'coherence' between WTO and the UN organizations 
may lead to increased cross conditionality which may narrow down our policy options for 
development. Thus our success in diluting the coherence brief in UNCTAD is significant.  
 
(b) Under the second track of post-Seattle follow up Government has held consultations to 
appraise the situation arising out of the failure of the Seattle Ministerial Conference to reach 
consensus on major issues. A meeting of the Advisory Committee on International Trade was 
convened on February 3, 2000 to apprise the Committee of the important developments at and 
immediately after Seattle and seek the Committee's advice on the way forward. The gist of the 



 110

Committee's advice to Government has been to ask Government to review the implementation 
issues and prioritise those which are of core interest; to ensure that our implementation 
demands are properly attuned to our autonomous programme of domestic economic 
liberalisation; to evolve a suitable response to a situation where even some of the developing 
countries are willing to accept some watered down version of a group on trade and labour in 
association with the WTO; and evolve our stand on environment so that we don't appear to be 
against protection of environment; to give adequate publicity to our positive record of 
adherence to ILO conventions and ongoing efforts for implementation of core labour 
standards; and to formulate a national consensus on biotechnology etc.  
(c)The third strand of our post-Seattle approach has been to participate actively in the 
meetings of the General Council of the WTO and its subsidiary bodies to continue to 
emphasise the areas of our concern. India has participated actively in the General Council 
meetings held post-Seattle on 17th December, 1999 and on 2nd, 7th and 29th February, 2000. 
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LESSON 18 
THE WTO IN ACTION: CASE STUDIES 

 
 
Who benefits or suffers from the World Trade Organization's version of "free trade" is seen 
most clearly in the WTO's rulings. The following cases are excerpted and adapted from the 
International Forum on Globalization publication Invisible Government - The World Trade 
Organization: Global Government for the New Millennium? By Jerry Mander and Debi 
Barker. United States Regulations on Reformulated Gasoline Cleanliness Challenge by 
Venezuela and Brazil against the United States. [Cases WT/DS2 and WT/DS4] The WTO's 
first ruling dealt a direct blow to a 1993 U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) rule 
which required gasoline refineries to make cleaner gas in an effort to reduce air pollution. The 
EPA had opted for a program that allowed gradual improvement based on past performance. 
Where past performance could not be reliably ascertained, a refinery's baseline was set to 
match the actual 1990 performance data of all oil refineries. Thus, some domestic and foreign 
producers were treated identically, some domestic producers were held to higher standards 
than foreign suppliers, and some to a lower one.  
 
The rule was set to expire in 1998, giving refiners five years to bring baseline standards up to 
a single cleanliness target. However, in 1996 a WTO dispute panel, and later an appellate 
body, decided the U.S. rules could be "discriminatory" because the gradual phase-in violated 
GATT's National Treatment rule, despite the fact that the EPA rule was being applied equally 
to some U.S. producers. As a result, the EPA, which administers the Clean Air Act, has been 
forced to rewrite its standards to allow dirtier gasoline. One of the end results will be an 
increase in health problems in the United States.  
 
The Shrimp-Turtle Case Challenge by India, Malaysia, Pakistan and Thailand against the U.S. 
[Case WT/DS58] The U.S. Endangered Species Act (ESA) requires domestic and foreign 
shrimp fishers to catch shrimp by methods that do not kill endangered sea turtles. ESA bans 
shrimp products from countries that do not use "turtle excluder devices" (TEDs). In 1998, the 
WTO ruled that U.S. laws created to protect turtles violated WTO rules, including the 
principle of National Treatment. One proposed solution was that the United States will be 
allowed to target only individual shrimpers' boats. The likely outcome of that will be to 
encourage "shrimp laundering," where shrimp harvested on boats without TEDs are 
transferred to boats with TEDs and passed off as "turtle-friendly" for import purposes. This 
solution also means that many expenses - such as hiring more border inspection personnel, 
and training officials to inspect boats - become the burden of countries that wish to protect 
environmental standards. Previously, the burden of proof was on the exporting commercial 
interests.  
 
Many environmentalists, especially those from Third World countries, point out that this 
dispute does not get to the heart of the matter. It fails to address the non-sustainability of 
industrial shrimp fishing. Small-scale fishing operations in both the North and the South have 
been harvesting shrimp for many years with little damage to other aquatic life. Sea turtles 
became threatened only when large, industrial fishing vessels came onto the scene. Although 
TEDS may save turtles, the continuation of industrial trawling is what destroys millions of 
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marine species, along with the livelihoods of millions of traditional families dependent on 
small-scale fishing.  
The Banana Case Challenge by the United States, joined by Guatemala, Honduras, Mexico 
and Ecuador, against the European Union [Case WT/DS31] In September 1997, a WTO panel 
ruled that the European Union (EU) was giving preferential access to bananas produced by 
former colonies in the Caribbean. This arrangement had been previously negotiated between 
the EU and its former African and Caribbean colonies under the Lomé Treaty.  
 
The United States, which does not produce any bananas, brought this case against the EU on 
behalf of the U.S.-based Chiquita corporation, formerly known as United Fruit. Chiquita 
produces bananas in Latin America on huge plantations that are notorious for exploiting cheap 
farm labor and using environmentally damaging techniques. In the Caribbean, which Europe 
is favoring, banana producers tend to be small-scale farmers who own and work their own 
land (an average of three acres), often incurring higher production costs.  
This was a very divisive case within the WTO because of its economic, social justice, and 
environmental dimensions. At one point the United States began implementing a threat to 
impose sanctions on more than $500 million of EU exports, nearly setting off a trade war. The 
EU eventually said that it would comply with the ruling but it is still negotiating with the 
United States over settlement terms.  
 
Beef Hormone Case Challenge by the U.S. and Canada against the European Union [Cases 
WT/DS26 and WT/DS48] The European Union has banned the non-therapeutic use of 
hormones in its food industry, citing many studies that indicate that hormones, particularly 
implants of pellets containing estradiol, can cause cancer. Following the challenge by the 
United States and Canada, and citing the onerous provisions of the SPS Agreement and other 
WTO rules, the WTO ruled against Europe's ban. The WTO panel demanded scientific 
certainty that hormones cause cancer or other adverse health effects, thus ignoring the 
precautionary principle - "better safe than sorry" - as a basis for food safety regulations. This 
ruling has frightening implications for the ability of governments to set high standards to 
protect public health. It means that European consumers and governments are forced to accept 
imports of beef rose with hormones or be penalized with harsh trade sanctions.  
 
Public opinion in Europe is strongly demanding defiance of this WTO ruling. The United 
States and Canada have produced lists of exports important to Europe, including luxury items 
such as prosciutto, cheeses, and Dijon mustard, among other things, on which they intend to 
slap 100% tariffs if the EU fails to comply. These retaliatory measures would total more than 
$125 million.  
 
The Chilling Effect More and more frequently, proposed national laws are never put into 
effect, or are weakened, because another nation threatens a WTO challenge to the proposed 
law or its implementation. Poor countries are especially vulnerable to such threats by more 
affluent developed nations, which have more resources, both legal and monetary, to take a 
case to the WTO. Here are some key examples: Gerber vs. Guatemala's Infant Health Law In 
this well-known case, The Agreement on Trade Related Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPS) 
was used to thwart a law designed to protect infant health in Guatemala. In accord with 
recommended United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) guidelines, Guatemala had banned 
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claims on packaging that equated infant formula with healthy, fat babies. Gerber Products Co., 
the world's premier seller of baby food, got the U.S. State Department to threaten a WTO 
challenge of this regulation, arguing that Gerber had an "intellectual property right" under the 
WTO TRIPS agreement. Under threat of challenge, Guatemala revised its law and now allows 
labeling that actually violates UNICEF guidelines.  
 
AIDS Drugs Denied to HIV-Infected in Thailand and South Africa  
In another case, the U.S. pharmaceutical industry is attempting to stop South Africa and 
Thailand from developing their own versions of AIDS drugs that can be sold at a fraction of 
the usual price. The TRIPS agreement guarantees a 20-year patent for drugs. However, over 
objections from industrialized nations, Article 31 of TRIPS provides a way for countries to 
override the patent through a "compulsory license" clause, which allows a government to 
grant local companies a license to produce a drug in cases of health emergencies. South Africa 
and Thailand, both hard-hit by AIDS, have used this clause to begin to manufacture AIDS-
related drugs. For example, U.S.-based Pfizer used to charge $14 for a daily dose of 
fluconazole, an antibiotic that can fight off a fatal form of meningitis contracted by one in five 
AIDS sufferers in Thailand. Three Thai companies began making the drug at a cost of just 
over $1 per daily dose.  
The U.S. threatened Thailand with trade sanctions under the WTO. Twenty-five percent of 
Thai exports go to the U.S. The Thai government then banned compulsory licensing even 
though it has a genuine health emergency. The U.S. pharmaceutical companies claim that the 
drugs are so expensive because they have spent enormous sums of money on research and 
development. They neglect to mention that some of the most important AIDS drugs were 
discovered by researchers with the U.S. National Institutes of Health and by researchers in 
other facilities whose budgets are supplemented with government grants. Their discoveries 
were then handed over to corporations that produce the drugs and reap the profits.  
 
Patents on Plant Varieties: Advancing the U.S.-Style Patent System Challenge by the U.S. 
against India [Case WT/DS50] India's current law deliberately excludes plants and animals 
from patenting in order to maintain local control over these life forms. This helps to maintain 
low prices for some products such as pharmaceuticals. Under the current Agreement on Trade 
Related Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPS), however, "developing" countries must, by the 
year 2005, allow foreign companies the right to patent local plant varieties. The basic 
complaint by the United States was that India had violated its TRIPs obligations by not 
moving fast enough toward compliance. The WTO agreed, even though its own deadline for 
compliance is 2005. As a result of this WTO ruling, India was forced to grant market 
monopolies to corporations on the basis of patents given by other countries. The Burma Case: 
Human Rights Affected by Finance andInvestment Challenge by the European Community 
(EC) and Japan against the United States. [Case WT/DS88/1]  
 
In 1996 Massachusetts enacted a law that bars companies that do business with the brutal 
military regime in Burma (Myanmar) from bidding for large public contracts in the state. The 
European Community argued that, under WTO rules, including the Agreement on Trade-
Related Investment Measures (TRIMS), the Massachusetts restriction is unfair "to the trade 
and investment community," and that it breaches current WTO rules on government 
procurement.  



 114

Massachusetts questioned whether doing business with a brutal military regime is fair. Similar 
economic sanctions were used in the anti-apartheid movement in the United States in the 
1980s and have been credited for hastening the transition to democracy in South Africa. 
Should the Massachusetts law be struck down, the efforts of any social justice movement 
advocating government sanctions against criminal regimes will be severely hampered.  
The mere existence of this WTO challenge has already squelched other efforts to use 
economic sanctions to uphold human rights. For example, hoping to avoid trouble in the 
WTO, in 1998 the U.S. Administration actively lobbied the Maryland state legislature to stop 
the adoption of a selective purchasing law against Nigeria. The proposal subsequently lost by 
one vote.  
 
Looking Ahead 
These are some of the more controversial provisions that are currently being considered, or 
may soon come under consideration at the WTO. Free Trade in Wood Products A "free trade 
agreement on wood products," is being pushed aggressively by the United States under the 
Advanced Tariff Liberalization (ATL) initiative. Although forest protections are already being 
eliminated under current WTO rules, the ATL and additional rules being introduced into other 
WTO agreements would further accelerate the elimination of all tariffs on wood products 
worldwide. Forest protection groups protest that such an agreement would result in a sharply 
increased rate of deforestation, declining health in global forests, a significant decrease in 
environmental protections for forests, and an increase in invasive species.  
 
Free Trade in Water  
Currently, trade in bulk fresh water is covered by GATT. Already, several corporations around 
the globe have begun prospecting for fresh water reserves and have made agreements with 
various countries to begin drawing water from lakes and rivers to be transported across oceans 
in scrubbed out oil tankers or giant floating bladders. Some nations, led by the United States, 
are now proposing that another WTO agreement, the General Agreement on Trade in Services 
(GATS), should specifically offer foreign corporations further rights and access to domestic 
water and water systems, including the commercial operation of municipal drinking water 
systems.  
 
The Computer Industry and E-Commerce  
The computer industry in the United States and other "developed" countries is calling for 
WTO negotiations to establish global rules on e-commerce, the selling and purchasing of 
products on the Internet, in the hope of forcing countries to give up their right to tax or 
otherwise regulate commerce on the web. This would provide an advantage to large 
corporations for two reasons: (1) businesses that have physical locations (your local 
bookstore, market, etc.) would still have to pay local, state, and national sales taxes, and (2) 
full-time Internet access can be too expensive for smaller businesses and individuals. In 
addition to the access charges, which are projected to increase due to the industry's push to 
deregulate, it is expensive to advertise a website and to provide security for financial 
transactions, not to mention the costs of adding a shipping and handling department to fulfill 
electronic orders. Thus, small proprietors are less able to compete. 
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LESSON 19 
MEANING AND LEVELS OF REGIONAL INTEGRATION 

 
 
Marrying is easy, but housekeeping is hard.-GERMAN PROVERB 
 
Objectives 
 

• To define different forms of economic integration and to describe how each from 
affects international business 

• To describe the static and dynamic effects of as well as the trade creation and diversion 
dimensions of economic integration 

• To present different regional groups, such as the European union (EU), the North 
American free trade Agreement (NAFTA), and Asia-pacific Economic Cooperation 
(APECA)  

• To describe the rational for and success of commodity agreement  
• To discuss the effects of economic integration on the environment 

 
 
INTRODUCTION 
 
In some respects, the United States is the perfect example of economic integration-the largest 
economy in the world comprised of 50 states in the continental United States plus Alaska and 
Hawaii, a common currency, and perfect labor and capital mobility. However, ir is just one 
country. What about the rest of the world? But the WTO is moving slowly. Faster progress is 
occurring at the regional level, where countries dose together already engage in a significant 
amount of trade. Is this the more important movement? What does regional economic 
integration hope to accomplish, and where will it go in the new millennium? 
 
In the mid- to late-1940s, countries decided that if they were going to emerge from the 
wreckage of World War II and promote economic growth and stability within their borders, 
they would have to assist--and get assistance from-nearby countries. This chapter discusses 
some of the important forms of economic cooperation, such as regional economic integration 
and commodity agreements. Regional economic integration is the political and economic: 
agreements among countries that give preference to member countries to the agreement. For 
example, regional economic groups might reduce tariffs for member countries while keeping 
tariffs for nonmember countries. The lowest level of cooperation usually involves at least 
trade, although higher forms of regional economic integration go beyond trade. But trade is 
usually the cornerstone of any form of regional economic integration. Commodity agreements 
result in cooperation among producers of commodities, such as the ail-producing countries, or 
between producers and consumers of commodities such as coffee and tin. 
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Why do you need to understand the nature of these agreements? Regional trading groups are 
an important influence on MNEs' strategies. Such groups can define the size of the regional 
market and the rules under which companies must operate. Companies in the initial stages of 
foreign expansion must be aware of the regional economic groups that encompass countries 
with good manufacturing locations or market opportunities. As companies expand 
internationally, they must change their organizational structure and operating strategies to take 
advantage of regional trading groups. As noted in the opening case, Ford changed from being 
a multidomestic to a regional company in Europe; then it centralized its operations worldwide, 
and more recently it decentralized back to Europe in order to be responsive to national 
differences. The development of European integration forced Ford to look at its operations 
more carefully so that it could operate successfully in the market. 
WTO members are required to grant the same favorable trade conditions to all WTO 
members. However, the WTO also allows a departure from this principle in the case of 
regional trade agreements. Nearly all of the WTO members have concluded regional trade 
agreements (RTAs) with other countries. As noted on the WTO's Website  
www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/region_elregion_e.htm), over 150 RTAs were in existence as of 
the end of 2002. Over 50 percent of the RTAs involve the EU, and 60 percent are bilateral 
agreements. We focus on the European Union and the North American Free Trade Agreement 
because of the high level of integration in both areas-and especially the size and degree of 
integration in the EU. That is not to minimize the importance of other groups to their member 
countries, but we will use the groups that follow to illustrate different types of regional 
integration. Internet links will be provided to those groups with homepages. The most 
important thing is to understand how these organizations and agreements affect company 
strategy. 

 
 
Commodity producing 
countries 
Have sought to increase 
both the price of their 
commodities and their 
share of revenues from 
the final sales. For 
example, coffee farmers 
receive less than 10 
percent of the price 
charged for coffee at 
retailers in high-income 
countries. The photo 
shows workers sorting 
coffee beans in 

Guatemala. 
 
 
REGIONAL ECONOMIC INTEGRATION 
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It's logical that most trade groups contain countries in the same area of the world. Neighboring 
countries tend to ally for several reasons: The distances that goods need to travel between such 
countries is short. Consumers' tastes are likely to be similar, and distribution channels can be 
easily established in adjacent countries. Neighboring countries may have a common history 
and interests, and they may be more willing to coordinate their policies. There are four basic 
types of regional economic integration. 
 
1. Free trade area (FTA). The goal of an FTA is to abolish all tariffs between member 
countries. Free trade agreements usually begin modestly by eliminating tariffs on goods that 
already have low tariffs, and there is usually an implementation period during which all tariffs 
are eliminated on all products. At the same time tariffs are being eliminated, the members of 
the FTA might explore other forms of cooperation, such as the reduction of no tariff barriers 
or trade in services and investment, but the focus is clearly on tariffs. In addition, each 
member country maintains its own external tariff against non-FTA countries. 
 
2. Customs union. In addition to eliminating internal tariffs, member countries levy a common 
external tariff on goods being imported fr.9m nonmembers. For example, the North American 
Free Trade Agreement between Canada, the United States, and Mexico has eliminated tariffs 
on trade among the three countries, but each country maintains a separate tariff with the 
outside world. If a British company exports a product to the United States, it likely will enter 
the country at a different tariff rate than if the product were exported to Canada or Mexico 
because each NAFTA country can set its own external rate. But if a U.S. company were to 
export a product to the United Kingdom and France, two members of the EU, which is also a 
customs union, the product would enter both countries at the same tariff rate. There would be 
no tariff advantage to the U.S Company to enter the EU by exporting to the United Kingdom 
versus France. 
 
3. Common market. A common market, such as the European Union, has all the elements of a 
customs union but it also allows free mobility of production factors such as labor and capital. 
This means that labor, for example, is free to work in any country in the common market 
without restriction. In the absence of the common market arrangement, workers would have to 
apply to immigration for a visa, and that might be difficult to come by. 
 
4. Economic integration. Countries create even greater social and economic harmonization by 
adopting common economic policies. Such as fiscal or monetary policies. For example, the 
EU has established a common currency complete with common Central Bank; This level of 
cooperation creates a degree of political integration among member countries, which means 
they lose a bit of their sovereignty. No region has attained complete economic integration, 
although the EU-which we'll read about shortly-comes the closest. . 
 
The Effects of Integration 
 
Regional economic integration can affect member countries in social, cultural, political, and 
economic ways. For example, prior to the NAFTA accord, Canada had a small but successful 
film industry. However, the reduction of trade barriers would have meant that U.S. films 
would have overrun the Canadian market. The provinces control film distribution in Canada, 
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and one province-Quebec-requires that foreign (including U.S.) films bear a Canadian 
government issue classification sticker before being sold or distributed in Canada. 
 During the NAFTA negotiations, the Canadian government wanted to retain these 
restrictions in order to protect its film industry. The added regulatory restrictions by Quebec 
mean that fewer U.S. films are being distributed there than would be the case in a free trade 
environment. 
MNEs are especially concerned with the economic effects of integration. As we noted in the 
imposition of tariff and no tariff barriers disrupts the free flow of goods, affecting resource 
allocation. Regional economic integration reduces or eliminates those barriers for member 
countries. It produces both static effects and dynamic effects. Static effects are the shifting of 
resources from inefficient to efficient companies as trade barriers fall. Dynamic effects are the 
overall growth in the market and the impact on a company caused by expanding production 
and by the company's ability to achieve greater economies of scale. Static effects may develop 
when either of two conditions occurs. 
 
Trade creation-production shifts to more efficient producers for reasons of comparative 
advantage, allowing consumers access to more goods at a lower price than would have been 
possible without integration. Companies that are protected in their domestic markets face real 
problems when the barriers are eliminated and they then attempt to compete with more 
efficient producers. The strategic implication is that companies that might not have been able 
to export to another country-even though they might be more efficient than producers in that 
country-are now able to export when the barriers come down. Thus, there will be more 
demand for their products, and the demand for the protected, less efficient products will fall. 
Trade diversion-trade shifts to countries in the group at the expense of trade with countries not 
in the group, even though the nonmember companies might be more efficient in the absence of 
trade barriers. 
 
For example, assume that U.S. companies are importing the same product from Mexico and 
Taiwan. If the United States enters into an FTA with Mexico but not with Taiwan, these 
companies might be more likely to import goods from Mexico than from Taiwan due to 
Lower tariffs. This does not mean, however, that Mexican products are any better or cheaper 
(in the absence of integration) than the Taiwanese goods, but the lower tariff gives them a 
competitive edge in the market. Dynamic effects of integration occur when trade barriers 
come down and the size of the market increases. For example, Argentina, a country of 37.4 
million people, is a member of MERCOSUR, a common market encompassing Argentina, 
Brazil, Paraguay, and Uruguay. The size of that market is 221 million people. Argentine 
companies could export to the country's neighbors in the absence of a trade agreement, but 
high tariffs would probably limit their ability to compete.  
 
When the trade barriers come down, however, the market size confronting the Argentine 
company increases dramatically. Because of the larger size of the market, Argentine 
companies can increase their production, which will result in lower costs per unit, a 
phenomenon we call economies of scale. Companies can produce more cheaply, which is 
good because they must become more efficient to survive. 
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Another important dynamic effect is the increase in efficiency due to increased competition. 
Many MNEs in Europe have attempted to grow through mergers and acquisitions to achieve 
the size necessary to compete in the larger market. 
 
Major Regional Trading Groups 
There are two ways to look at different trading groups: by location and by type. There are 
major trading groups in every region of the world. It is impossible to cover every group in 
every region, so we will cover a few of the major groups. However, it is important to under-
stand that each regional group fits into one of the types defined above: free trade area, customs 
union common market, or economic integration, with most of them an FTA or a customs 
union. Companies are interested in regional trading groups for their markets, source of raw 
materials, and production locations. The larger and richer the new market, the more likely it is 
to attract the attention of the major investor countries and companies. 
 
NORTH AMERICAN FREE TRADE AGREEMENT (NAFTA) 
 
NAFTA, which includes Canada, the United States, and Mexico, went into effect in 1994. The 
United States and Canada historically have had various forms of mutual economic 
cooperation. They signed the Canada-U.S. Free Trade Agreement effective January 1, 1989, 
which eliminated all tariffs on bilateral trade by January 1, 1998. In February 1991, Mexico 
approached the United States to establish a free-trade agreement. The formal negotiations that 
began in June 1991 included Canada. The resulting North American Free Trade Agreement 
became effective on January 1, 1994. 
 
NAFTA has a logical rationale, in terms of both geographic location and trading importance. 
Although Canadian-Mexican trade was not significant when the agreement was Signed, U.S.-
Mexican and U.S.-Canadian trade were. The two-way trading relationship between the United 
States and Canada is the largest in the world. Table 4.1 shows the breakdown of population, 
GNI, and per capita GNI for the three NAFTA members. What is significant, especially when 
compared with the ED, is the tremendous size of the U.S. economy in comparison to those of 
Canada and Mexico. In addition, Canada has a much richer economy than that of Mexico, 
even though its population is about one-third that of Mexico. 
 
TABLE 4.1 COMPARTIVE NAFTA DATA  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Source: World Bank, c-World Bank Atlas 2001 (Washington, DC: The World Bank, 200J) pp. 
44-45. 
 

     POPULATION GNI  GNI PER CAPITA 
     (MILLION)      (BILLION US $)  (US$) 
NAFTA CANADA          3.491   $614,003  $25,440 
  Mexico        96,586     428,877      8,070 
  United States      278,230  8,879,500    31,910 
        405,307 9,922,380    21,807
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NAFTA covers the following areas: Market access-tariff and nontariff barriers, rules of origin, 
and government procurement. Trade rules-safeguards, subsidies, countervailing and 
antidumping duties, health and safety standards Services-provides for the same safeguards for 
trade in services (consulting, engineering, software, etc.) that exist for trade in goods 
Investment-establishes investment rules governing minority interests, portfolio investment, 
real property and majority-owned or controlled investments from the NAFTA counties; in 
addition, NAFTA coverage extends to investments made by any company incorporated in a 
NAFTA country, regardless of country of origin 
Intellectual property-all three countries pledge to provide adequate and effective protection 
and enforcement of intellectual property rights, while ensuring that enforcement measures do 
not themselves become barriers to legitimate trade Dispute settlement-provides a dispute-
settlement process that will be followed; desired to keep countries from taking unilateral 
action against an offending parry Mexico made significant strides in tariff reduction after 
joining GATT in 1986. At that time, its tariffs averaged 100 percent. Since then, it has reduced 
tariffs dramatically. As a result of NAFTA, most tariffs on originating goods traded between 
Mexico and Canada were eliminated immediately or phased in over a 10-year period that is to 
end on December 31, 2003. In a few exceptions, the phase-out period will be completed by the 
end of 2008. Tariffs between the United States and Mexico were, in general, either eliminated 
immediately or over a 5- or 10-year period that is to end on December 31, 2003. Although 
most tariffs will be eliminated in 5 or 10 equal annual stages, there are some exceptions. In the 
first five years of NAFTA, Mexico trimmed its average tariff on U.S. goods from 10 percent 
to 2 percent, while U.S. tariffs on Mexican products dropped to less than 1 percent. 
 
NAFTA provides the static and dynamic effects of economic integration. For example, 
Canadian and U.S. consumers benefit from lower-cost agricultural products from Mexico, a 
static effect of economic liberalization. U.S. producers also benefit from the large and growing 
Mexican market, which has a huge appetite for U.S. products-a dynamic effect. In addition, 
NAFTA is a good example of trade diversion. Many U.S. and Canadian companies have 
established manufacturing facilities in Asia to take advantage of cheap labor. Now, U.S. and 
Canadian companies can establish manufacturing facilities in Mexico rather than in Asian 
countries to take advantage of relatively cheap labor. For example, IBM is making computer 
parts in Mexico that were formerly made in Singapore. In five years, IBM boosted exports 
from Mexico to the United States from $350 million to $2 billion. Had the subassemblies not 
been made in and exported from Mexico, they would have been made in Singapore and other 
Asian locations and exported to the United States. Gap Inc. and Liz Claiborne are increasingly 
buying garments from Mexican contractors, who can offer faster delivery than can Asian 
contractors. 
 
Rules of Origin and Regional Content 
An important component of NAFTA is the concept of rules of origin and regional content. 
Because NAFTA is a free trade agreement and not a customs union, each country sets its own 
tariffs to the rest of the world. That is why a product entering the United States from Canada 
must have a commercial or customs invoice that identifies the product's ultimate origin. 
Otherwise, an exporter from a third country would always ship the product to the NAFTA 
country with the lowest tariff and then re-export it to the other two countries duty-free. "'Rules 
of origin ensure that only goods that have been the subject of substantial economic activity 
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within the free trade area are eligible for the more liberal tariff conditions created by 
NAFTA." 
 
According to regional content rules, at least 50 percent of the net cost of most products must 
come from the NAFTA region. The exceptions are 55 percent for footwear, 62.5 percent for 
passenger automobiles and light trucks and the engines and transmissions for such vehicles, 
and 60 percent for other vehicles and automotive parts. For example, a Ford car assembled in 
Mexico could use parts from Canada, the United States, and Mexico, as well as labor and 
other factors from Mexico. For the car to enter Canada and the United States according to the 
preferential NAFTA duty, at least 62.5 percent of its value must come from North America. 
 
 
Special Provisions of NAFTA 
 
Most free trade agreements in the world are based solely on one goal: to reduce tariffs. 
However, NAFTA is a very different free trade agreement. Due to strong objections to the 
agreement by labor unions and environmentalists, two side agreements covering those issues 
were included in NAFTA. When first debating NAFTA, opponents worried about the potential 
loss of jobs in Canada and the United States to Mexico as a result of Mexico's cheaper wages, 
poor working conditions, and lax environmental enforcement. NAFTA opponents, particularly 
U.S. union organizers, thought companies would close down' factories in the north and set 
them up in Mexico. As a result, the labor lobby in the United States forced the inclusion of 
labor standards, such as the right to unionize, and the environmental lobby pushed for an 
upgrade of environmental standards in Mexico and the strengthening of compliance. 
 
From a labor standpoint, the NAFTA side agreement "sets forth the following general 
objectives: improving working conditions and living standards, promoting compliance with 
and effective enforcement of labor laws, promoting the Agreement's principles through coop-
eration and coordination, and promoting publication and exchange of information to enhance 
mutual understanding of Parties' laws, institutions and legal systems." From an environmental 
standpoint, the NAFTA side agreement, "include[s] the promotion of sustainable 
development, cooperation on the conservation, protection and enhancement of the 
environment, and the effective enforcement of and compliance with domestic environmental 
laws. The Agreement promotes transparency and public participation in the development and 
improvement of environmental laws and policies." Pollution levels in Mexico have increased 
since the signing of NAFTA partly because there is a strong positive correlation between 
pollution and economic growth. However, Mexican environmental standards are getting 
tougher, and enforcement of those standards is improving. 
 
Labor and environmental activists were emboldened with their success at disrupting the WTO 
meetings in Seattle, Washington, in November 1999, so they are expected to continue to press 
for improvements in labor rights and the environment in NAFTA countries. The unions are 
disappointed with the results of the side agreement and recognize that enforcement to punish 
those who break labor and environmental standards is weak. President Bush agrees that he 
would like to improve such standards. 
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Impact of NAFTA on Trade, Investment, and Jobs 
 
 
The test of any regional trading group is whether it creates trade and jobs. Since NAFTA has 
been in place, the United States, Canada, and Mexico have all tripled their business dealings, 
with trade among the countries equaling $1.7 billion per day. U.S. exports to Mexico have 
increased, but Mexican exports to the U.S. have surged even more-$135.9 billion in 2000 
compared to $49.4 billion in 1994. The investment and employment pictures are far more 
complicated. One concern for U.S. workers was that investment would move to Mexico due to 
that country's lower wages and lax environmental standards. Wages are significantly lower in 
Mexico than they are in the United States and Canada, as noted in Table 4.2 In fact, they are 
lower than wages in many of the industrialized countries of Asia. When NAFTA was signed, 
companies like IBM and Canon began investing in Mexico instead of Asia for certain types of 
manufacturing. They could enjoy many tax and tariff exemptions, labor was plentiful and 
cheap, and high U.S. demand was just miles away. Foreign investment in Mexico rose from 
$4 billion per year in 1993 to $11.8 billion per year in 1999. However, when NAFTA required 
Mexico to strip the maquiladoras (companies on the Mexican border) of their duty-free status 
in 2001, foreign companies started looking elsewhere. This was also compounded by the 
weakening U.S. economy and the stronger peso. Companies like Sanyo, Canon, and French 
battery producer Saft are leaving Mexico and relocating to China, Vietnam, and Guatemala, 
where labor is cheaper.  
 
However, only 2.6 percent of all U.S. foreign direct investment is in Mexico, compared with 
10.6 percent in Canada. Mexico is only the twelfth most important location for U.S. 
However, only 2.6 percent of all U.S. foreign direct investment is in Mexico, compared with 
10.6 percent in Canada. Mexico is only the twelfth most important location for U.S. foreign 
Direct investment, and it is not even the most important location for U.S. FDI in the 
Americas-Brazil is more important. However, in order to take advantage of NAFTA, countries 
like Germany and Japan are pouring a lot of FDI into Mexico. 
 
TABLE 4.2 
HOURLY COMPENSATION COSTS FOR PRODUCTION WORKERS IN 
MANUFACTURING, IN U.S. DOLLARS 
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N AFTA Expansion 
When the United States began its discussions with Mexico and Canada, it perceived a future 
effort to pull together North, Central, and South America into an "Enterprise of the Americas." 
For the last seven years, representatives from 34 countries have been meeting to join the 
Americas into the Free Trade Area of the Americas (FTAA). Although negotiations have been 
slow, President Bush is a strong advocate of the agreement. With fast-track trade negotiating 
power under his belt, he will be a powerful force behind negotiations. If adopted, the FTAA 
will be the world's largest trade block, with a population of 800 million and $11 trillion in 
combined GDP. In the meantime, Canada and Mexico have both entered into free trade 
agreements with Chile, perceived to be the next country that could join NAFTA, and the 
agreements were modeled after NAFTA. Free trade in the Americas will benefit companies 
greatly. An example is U.S.-based Caterpillar. When Caterpillar exports its motor graders to 
Chile, it must pay $15,000 in tariffs. If it manufactures the motor graders in Brazil and ships 
them to Chile, it only pays $3,700 in tariffs. However, Caterpillar’s Canadian competitors can 
ship to Chile free of tariffs because of the Canada Chile FTA. 
Mexico also entered into a free trade agreement with the European Union on July 1, 2001, that 
will end all tariffs on bilateral trade by 2007. EU officials feel that the FTA is important for 
them, because their share of trade with Mexico fell from 9 percent in 1993 to b percent in 
2000. 
 
Implications of NAFTA on Corporate Strategy 
Several predictions were made when NAFTA was signed. One prediction was that companies 
would look at NAFTA as one big regional market, allowing companies to rationalize 
production, products, financing, and the like. That has largely happened in a number of 
industries-especially in auto- motive products and in electronics (e.g., in computers). Each 
country in NAFTA ships more motive products, based on specialized production, to the other 
two countries than any other manufactured goods. Employment has increased in the auto 
industry in the United States since NAFTA was established, even as it has declined in Mexico 
because of productivity. Rationalization of automotive production has taken place for years in 
the United States and Canada, but Mexico is a recent entrant. Auto manufacturing has moved 
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into Mexico from allover the world. Over 500,000 Mexicans make parts and assemble 
vehicles for all of the world’s major auto producers. NAFT’s rules of origins requiring 62.5 
percent regional content have forced European and Asian automakers to bring in parts 
suppliers and set up assembly operations in Mexico. In one case, a Canadian entrepreneur 
established a metalstaping plant in Puebla,  
 
Mexico, to supply Volkswagen, the German auto manufacturer. The VW plant assembles the 
revitalized Beetle that is being supplied to the U.S. market. DaimlerChrysler is producing 
45,000 cars and 200,000 trucks in Mexico, between 80 and 90 percent of which are being 
exported to the United States and Canada. In 2000, DaimlerChrysler began producing a new 
model, the PT Cruiser, in Toluca, Mexico, for export to Canada, the United States, and 
Europe. It is using that one plant to manufacture that one model for the entire world. The story 
for DaimlerChrysler's production in the United States is similar. In 1993, Chrysler exported 
only 5,300 vehicles to Mexico. The following year, after the signing of NAFTA, it exported 
17,500, and in 2000 it exported 60,000. Because barriers to trade are next, to zero in the 
NAFTA zone, companies can set up operations wherever it makes the most sense for them to 
do so and then easily ship their goods to any of the three countries. 
 
The examples here describe how production is intertwined among the member countries. 
However, some companies are simply leaving the United States and Canada and moving to 
Mexico. General Electric divisions even told their suppliers that they had better move to 
Mexico as a way to cut costs or risk being dropped as a GE supplier. GE has gone through the 
process of globalizing its production, and in the process, it has reduced its U.S. domestic 
workforce by 50 percent since 1986 to 163,000 workers, while doubling its foreign employ-
ment to 130,000. At one time, GE employed 30,000 people in Mexico, and it has conducted 
seminars for suppliers on how to set up operations in Mexico, much to the chagrin of its U.S. 
workforce and union leaders. The same can be said -of apparel and furniture. However. 
NAFTA rules on apparel have caused the Mexican textile industry to bring jobs back from 
Asia, and U.S. textile companies are setting up operations in Mexico-to supply both the 
Mexican and U.S. apparel markets. This is a good example of the concept of diversion being 
applied to investment-investment being diverted from Asia to NAFTA countries, especially 
Mexico. However, the labor cycle is turning again. Just as some companies left Asian coun-
tries like Malaysia and Singapore as labor rates increased, so too will they leave Mexico as 
wages increase. Mexico hopes that the benefits of a closer U.S. market due to NAFTA will 
keep companies interested in investing. 
 
Although low-end manufacturing is moving south, more sophisticated manufacturing and 
services are increasing in the United States as a result of NAFTA, especially in the Southeast. 
European, Asian, and U.S. companies are using the area along Interstate Highway 85 through 
the Southeast to supply the NAFTA market. Although an estimated 35,000 jobs were lost in 
the traditional industries in the Southeast due to NAFTA, an estimated 65, OO0 more 
sophisticated manufacturing and high-tech jobs were created. The problem is that not all of 
those who lost traditional jobs were placed in the more sophisticated jobs. This is a real 
education and training problem for the region. 
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A second prediction was that sophisticated U.S. companies would run Canadian and Mexican 
companies out of business once the markets opened up. That has not happened. In fact, U.S. 
companies along the border of Canada are finding that Canadian companies are generating 
more competition for them than low-wage Mexican companies. Also, many Mexican 
companies have restructured to compete with U.S. and Canadian companies. The lack of 
protection has resulted in much more competitive Mexican firms. NAFTA has forced 
companies from all three countries to reexamine their strategies and determine how best to 
operate in the market. 
 
A final prediction had to do with looking at Mexico as a consumer market rather than just a 
production location. Initially, the excitement over Mexico for U.S. and Canadian companies 
has been the low-wage environment. However, as Mexican income continues to rise which it 
must do as more investment enters Mexico and more Mexican companies export production-
demand is rising for foreign products. But U.S. and Canadian companies need to make the 
transition to Mexico as a significant final consumer market. 
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LESSON 20 
ECONOMIC INTEGRATION IN AMERICAS, EUROPE AND ASIA 

 
REGIONAL ECONOMIC GROUPS IN LATIN AMERICA, ASIA, AND AFRICA 
 
Other examples of regional integration can be found around the world, although the EU and 
NAFTA are the most successful, given the size of their respective economies and the degree 
of progress toward free trade. Economic integration in Latin America has changed over the 
years Two of the original examples of regional economic integration in Latin America, the 
Latin American Free Trade Association (LAFTA) and the Caribbean Free Trade Association 
(CARIFTA), changed their names to the Latin American Integration Association (ALADI) 
and the Caribbean Community and Common Market (CARICOM). They also changed the 
focus of their activities. In spite of this evolution, the initial rationale for integration remains. 
The post-World War II strategy of import substitution to resolve balance-of-payments 
problems was doomed because of Latin America's small national markets. Therefore, some 
form of economic cooperation was needed to enlarge the potential market size so that Latin 
American companies could achieve economies of scale and be more competitive worldwide. 
 
Latin countries rely heavily on the United States as their major export market. However, the 
size and scale of cooperation within Latin American trading groups is increasing. Map 7.2 
identifies the major trading groups in Central America-the CARICOM and the Central 
American Common Market (CACM). Map 7.3 identifies the major trading groups in South 
America. The major trade group in South America is MERCOSUR. In 1991, Brazil, 
Argentina, Paraguay, and Uruguay established MERCOSUR as a sub regional group of 
ALADI. MERCOSUR is significant because of its size: The four original members generate 
80 percent of South America's GNP. In addition, MERCOSUR has signed free trade 
agreements with Bolivia and Chile and is negotiating with the EU and other countries to do 
the same. MERCOSUR is also trying to become a customs union, bur as of the end of 2002, 
which had not happened. Argentina's economic crisis in 2002 spilled over into Brazil and 
Uruguay and is threatening the stability of the entire region. The dramatic fall in the value of 
the Argentine peso changed the trading structure in MERCOSUR, making Argentine products 
cheaper but making it more difficult for Argentine tourists to travel to the resort areas in 
Brazil. 
 
Although the Andean Common Market (ANCOM) is not as significant economically as 
1ffiRCOSUR, it is the second-most important regional group in South America. As Map 1.2 
shows, the Andean Group has been around since 1969. However, its focus has shifted from 
one of isolationism and statism (placing economic control in the hands of the state the central 
government) to being open to foreign trade and investment. Regional integration in Asia has 
not been as successful as the EU or NAFTA because most of the countries in the region have 
relied on the United States as major markets for their products. 
 
MAP 1.1 ECONOMIC Integration in Central America and the Caribbean 
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Countries in Central America and the Caribbean have shifted their forms of integration from 
trade areas to common markets: the Central American common market (CACM) and the 
Caribbean community and common market (CARICOM).  
 However, the Asian financial crisis of 1997 and 1998 demonstrated that weakness in one 
country resulted in contagion throughout the region. The Association of South East Asian 
Nations (ASEAN), organized in 1967, comprises Brunei, Cambodia. Indonesia, Laos, 
Malaysia, Myanmar, the Philippines, Singapore, Thailand, and Vietnam (see Map 1.3). It 
promotes cooperation in many areas, including industry and trade. Member countries are 
protected in terms of tariff and no tariff barriers. Yet they hold promise for market and 
investment opportunities because of their large market size (500 million people). On January 
1, 1993, ASEAN officially formed the ASEAN Free Trade Area (AFTA). AFTNs goal is to 
cut tariffs on all intrazonal trade to a maximum of 5 percent by January 1, 2008. The weaker 
ASEAN countries would be allowed to phase in their tariff reductions over a longer period. 
 
Many MNEs are hoping that ASEAN countries will work harder to loosen their borders. 
Companies such as BM'W'; Matsushita Electrical Industrial, Honda Motor, and Procter & 
Gamble have operations in the ASEAN countries but aren't able to expand -to their full 
potential because ASEAN countries aren't cooperating with each other.  
MAP 1.2 Latin American Economic Integration 

The Latin American 
Integration Association 
(ALADA) evolved from 
the Latin American 
Free trade association 
(LAFTA). The Andean 
Group and 
MERCOSUR are 
subgroups of ALADI 
that address special 
needs of member 
countries. 
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Malaysia, Singapore, Thailand, and the Philippines are still passing protectionist measures 

whim  
 
Downgrade the effectiveness of AFTA and shrink trade. General Motors expanded heavily 
into Thailand in 1996, but in 2001 it built only 52,000 cars in a plant designed to build 
130,000. Most of these cars were sent to the European market because barriers within ASEAN 
are too large. Unless ASEAN nations start cooperating, MNEs will move their operations to 
China. GM's sales doubled in China in 200 1, and as GM's ASEAN chief put it, 
 
MAP 1.3 the Association of South East Asian Nations 
 

ASEAN is a 
regional group 
whose member 
countries have a 
total population 
greater than that of 
the EU (prior to 
2004) or NAFTA, 
but their per captia 
GDP is smaller. 
However economic 
growth rates of 
ASEAN members 
are the highest in 
the world. 
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 “It is growth like that, that makes it imperative for ASEAN nations to put aside their 
differences and embrace free trade. APEC, the Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation 
(http://www.apecsec.org.sg), was formed in November 1989 to promote multilateral economic 
cooperation in trade and investment in the Pacific Rim. It is composed of 21 countries that 
border the Pacific Rim-both in Asia as well as the Americas. 
 
To accomplish its objectives, APEC leaders committed themselves to achieving free and open 
trade in the region by 2010 for the industrial nations (which generate 85 percent of the 
regional trade) and by 2020 for the rest of the members. The U.S. Department of State stated, 
"APEC has played an important role in promoting trade and investment liberalization in the 
me region. As a result of these efforts, APEC markets are considerably more open today than 
they were 10 years ago, creating new opportunities for American business and creating new 
employment for American workers." 
 
APEC has the potential to become a significant economic bloc, especially because it generates 
such a large percentage of the world's output and merchandise trade. APEC is trying to 
establish "open regionalism," whereby individual member countries can determine whether to 
apply trade liberalization to non-APEC countries on an unconditional, most-favored nation 
basis or on a reciprocal, free trade agreement basis. The United States prefers the later 
approach. The key will be whether or not the liberalization process continues at a good pace. 
The problem with APEC is its size. A major reason why regional integration like the EU and 
NAFTA work is because of close geographic proximity and a unity of purpose. APEC has too 
many countries with diverse interests, and it was established as a counterforce to NAFTA. It is 
hard to maintain serious progress for something borne out of a defensive rather than an 
offensive strategy. 
 
MAP 1.4 

 
 

Although there are several 
regional economic groups in 
Africa, trade among their 
member countries is still quite 
small. African countries rely 
heavily on trading relationships 
with industrial countries to 
absorb regional exports. 
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Several African regional trade groups exist, and they are not necessarily mutually exclusive. 
The Ivory Coast, for example, is a member of several different organizations in Africa that 
promote political and economic development. Map 1.4 shows some of the major African 
groups such as Southern African Development Community, Common Market for Eastern and 
Southern Africa, and Economic Community of West African States. The problem is that 
African countries have been struggling to establish a political identity and are only recently 
adjusting to the freedom of South Africa. Civil war, corruption, and poor government 
infrastructures have hampered African countries and their ability to progress economically. 
Some African groups, such as the Organization for African Unity, have been preoccupied with 
political rather than trade issues. Most African countries rely on trade links with former 
colonial powers than with each other. African markets, with the notable exception of South 
Africa, are relatively small and undeveloped, making trade liberalization a relatively minor 
contributor to economic growth in the region. 
 
COMMODITY AGREEMENTS 
 
Thus far, this chapter has focused on how countries cooperate to reduce trade barriers among 
themselves. However, producer and consumer countries of primary commodities have also 
come together to in an effort to stabilize commodity prices and supply. Primary commodity 
exports, such as crude petroleum, natural gas, copper, tobacco, coffee, cocoa, tea, and sugar, 
have become much less important to developing countries over the last decades except fir 
Africa, which depends on these commodities for 80 percent of its exports. Primary com-
modities are important to both consumers and producers. The slowdown in global growth in 
2001-caused demand to fall for commodities, resulting in a fall in prices. The low commodity 
prices were a boon to consumer countries, because they helped companies keep down costs 
and, therefore, prices. But producer countries, especially developing countries, suffered 
because of low commodity revenues. This section deals with how countries use commodity 
agreements to stabilize the price and supply of selected commodities. 
 
Producers' Alliances and ICCAs 
 
Commodity agreements are of two basic types: producers' alliances and international 
commodity control agreements (ICCAs). Producer’s alliances are exclusive membership 
agreements between producing and exporting countries. Examples are the Organization of 
Petroleum exporting Countries (OPEC) and the Union of Banana Exporting Countries. ICCAs 
are agreements between producing and consuming countries. Examples of ICCAs are the 
International Cocoa Organization (ICCO) and the International Sugar Organization (ISO). 
Membership of the 1993 ICCO Agreement, for example, comprises 42 countries plus the 
European Union and represents over 80 percent of world cocoa production and over 70 
percent of world cocoa consumption. The ISO helps its members by monitoring and 
publishing data on prices, production, consumption, trade, and stock developments. Similar 
tools are provided by most producers' alliances and ICCAs. 
 
Most developing countries traditionally have relied on the export of one or two commodities 
to supply the foreign currencies from industrial countries that they need for economic 
development. This is especially true of the African developing countries. However, 
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commodity prices are not stable. Both consumers and producers prefer a stabilized pricing 
system that allows for planning of future costs and earnings. Unfortunately, many short-term 
factors, such as weather conditions and business cycles, cause sudden changes in supply and 
demand, thus resulting in price instability. In the face of strong market forces, countries try to 
counteract price instability through one of several different stabilization schemes: Stabilization 
of world commodity prices through the exercise of market power by a monopolistic producer 
or producer cartel or through international commodity agreements Stabilization of producer 
revenues through the use of risk-management instruments, such as commodities futures 
Stabilization of government revenues through precautionary savings funds Compensatory 
financing Stabilization of domestic producer and consumer prices through variable export 
taxes or tariffs, agricultural marketing boards, or domestic stockpiles and stabilization funds 
 
Another approach is a quota system, in which producing countries divide total output and 
sales to stabilize the price. For a quota system to work, participating countries must cooperate 
among themselves to prevent sharp fluctuations in supply. The quota system is most effective 
when a single country has a large share of world production or consumption because it is able 
to control supply much more easily. Three of the best examples of a quota system are oil, 
controlled by the OPEC countries; wool, controlled by Australia; and diamonds, controlled by 
the DeBeers Company in South Africa. Because DeBeers controls most of the diamond 
mining in the world, it can control price by determining how many diamonds to release on the 
world market. Not all commodity agreements work well. Countries in producers' alliances 
tend to disagree on the quotas allotted to them. 
 
The type of commodity also influences a commodity agreement's effectiveness. For some 
commodities, especially food, beverages, and agricultural raw materials, there are differences 
in substitutability. For example, tea can substitute for coffee, and sugar beets might substitute 
for cane sugar. This limits the ability of coffee and cane sugar producers to control price. 
However, not all commodities have a ready substitute, so those producers have more control 
over price. Cuba has recently decided to diversify out of sugar production because sugar 
prices are half what they were a decade ago. Although Cuba is ranked fourth in the world in 
sugar production, its inefficient industry can't compete. It is turning to tourism, cattle, and 
other grain production for more stable sources of income.  
 
The Organization of Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC) 
 
OPEC is an example of a producer cartel. It is a group of commodity-producing countries that 
have significant control over supply and that band together to control output and price. OPEC 
is part of a larger category of energy commodities, which also includes coal and natural gas. 
OPEC is not confined to the Middle East. The members are Algeria, Indonesia, Iran, Iraq, 
Kuwait, Libya, Nigeria, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates, and Venezuela. 
OPEC controls prices by establishing production quotas on member countries. Saudi Arabia 
has historically performed the role of the dominant supplier in OPEC that can influence supply 
and price. Periodically-at least annually-OPEC oil ministers gather together to determine the 
quota for each country based on estimates of supply and demand. 
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Politics are also an important dimension to OPEC deliberations. OPEC member countries with 
large populations need large oil revenues to fund government programs. As a result, they are 
tempted to exceed their export quotas to generate more revenues. A major reason for the 
invasion of Kuwait by Iraq in 1990 was because Kuwait was producing more than its quota, 
which depressed world oil prices. Iraq President Saddam Hussein blamed Kuwait for low 
world oil prices, which reduced the amount of revenue Iraq could earn with its exports. Thus, 
he felt justified in invading Kuwait to gain control of its oil supplies so that he could increase 
his own oil revenues. 
 
OPEC member countries produce about 41 percent of the world's crude oil and 15 percent of 
its natural gas. However, OPEC's oil exports represent about 55 percent of the oil traded 
internationally. Therefore, OPEC can have a strong influence on the oil marker, especially if it 
decides to reduce or increase its level of production. Sometimes OPEC policies work; 
sometimes they don't. In 1999, OPEC met and established strict production quotas to try to 
raise prices. It seemed to work so well that by the third quarter of the year, prices had nearly 
doubled and prices remained within OPEC's target band until the terrorist attacks of 
September 11. Several factors seemed key: Countries actually stuck to their quotas, the Asian 
economies were beginning to recover, and the U.S. economy was remaining strong. The last 
two factors led to strong demand at the same time production was being trimmed, thus causing 
prices to rise. External shocks such as September 11 and the U.S. attack on Iraq are harder for 
OPEC to manage and usually result in a spike in oil prices. 
 
Keeping oil prices high has some downside for OPEC. Competition from non-OPE: countries 
Increases because the revenues accruing to the competitors are higher. Because some OPEC 
countries are putting up roadblocks to production (they want things done their own way), 
major producers like BP, Exxon Mobil, and Shell are investing heavily in areas like the 
Caspian Basin, the Gulf of Mexico, and Angola. Production in these areas is expected re grow 
twice as fast as the 1990s, and this growth should continue until 2010. Another problem is that 
higher oil prices depress growth in oil-thirsty economies like India and China and thus lower 
demand for oil. Also, because of OPEC's power, its countries have, for the most part, been 
able to avoid competitive pressures to improve their industries-and some are, therefore, 
decades out of date. These problems have caused OPEC's market share to far and it will 
continue to do so unless some changes are made. Because commodities are the raw materials 
used in the production process, it is important for managers of companies that use 
commodities to understand the factors that influence their prices. During the Asian financial 
crisis, when commodity prices collapsed, commodity exporters suffered bur commodity 
importers benefited from the lower commodity costs. 
 
The Environment 
 
Pollution of the air, land, and sea clearly poses a threat to the future of the planet, and gov-
ernments, companies, and individuals are concerned. Although many environmental problems 
are national in nature, they may have cross-national ramifications and require cross national 
agreements. In addition, lax environmental rules and enforcement in one country could 
influence trade and investment flows, as noted in the discussion on NAFTA. Some of these 
cross-national agreements are tied to regional groups, such as the EU and NAFTA. These 
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agreements tend to have a strong influence because of the commitment of group members to 
environmental issues. One example is the concern over water along the U.S. Mexico border 
and the impact of acid rain in waters along the U.S.-Canadian border. It would make sense for 
countries to tackle those issues on a regional basis.  
 
However, these regional agreements still do not solve problems on a global basis, and the 
major source of influence for global environmental agreements is the United Nations. The 
United Nations is a political organization composed of 189 countries (see www.un.org), and it 
is headquartered in New York City. The UN deals with a variety of political issues, such as 
security and world peace, but it also deals in social and economic issues. One of the key eco-
nomic issues is that of the environment. In 1992, more than 100 heads of state met in Rio de 
Janeiro, Brazil, for the first international Earth Summit, which was convened to address urgent 
problems pf environmental protection and socioeconomic development. The assembled 
leaders signed the Convention on Climate Change and the Convention on Biological 
Diversity, they endorsed the Rio Declaration and the Forest Principles, and they adopted 
Agenda 21, a 300-page plan for achieving sustainable development in: the twenty-first 
century. The Commission on Sustainable Development (CSD) was created to monitor and 
report on implementation of the Earth Summit agreements. 
 
In 1997 the UN presented the Kyoto treaty that commits Participant countries to reduce 
greenhouse gas emissions. Fifty-five countries, responsible for 55 percent of the world's emis-
sions must ratify the treaty for it to take effect. President George Bush rejected the treaty 
because of high costs it would bring to U.S. industry. This move brought international 
criticism because the United States is responsible for one-four of the world's carbon dioxide 
emissions. In December 2002, Canada signed the treaty, leaving only Russia to ratify the 
treaty for it to take effect. 
 
Major types of environmental degradation are ozone depletion, air pollution, acid rain, water 
pollution, waste disposal, and deforestation. Ozone depletion results from the burning of fossil 
fuels and the emission of ozone-depleting chemicals such as chlorofluorocarbons (CFCs). 
Ozone depletion may lead to global warming and the destruction of life as a result of 
excessive exposure to ultraviolet radiation. The problem with international environmental 
agreements is that countries differ significantly in how they deal with environmental issues. 
This problem is especially acute in developing countries, where some of the worst 
environmental damage occurs and where laws tend to be the most lax. Some MNEs might be 
tempted to save costs, by locating production facilities in countries in which environmental 
laws are weak. However, many MNEs are among the world's most environmentally 
responsible companies. They seek to reduce costs by redesigning manufacturing processes to 
use inputs more efficiently. More than 700 companies and 50 chief executives attended the 
UN Summit on Sustainable Development in Johannesburg, South Africa, in September 2002, 
and they all resolved to work with the United Nations and other regional groups to improve 
the environment. For example, “BMW is touting a car that will use hydrogen instead of petrol; 
South African mining companies are boasting of plans to give free health care (especially on 
AIDS) to their workers; oil companies such as Shell said they will now work closely with 
environmental groups like Greenpeace to see how to clean up their operations in poor 
countries.  
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Corporate leaders say that cooperation with environmental agreements improves profits and 
helps them avoid criticism because they act more socially responsible in the countries where 
they are doing business. Initially, companies could perceive compliance as increasing me costs 
of doing business. However, the agreements put all companies on the same level, so 
environmental compliance should not disadvantage one company compared to another. 
 
LOOKING TO THE FUTURE 
 
How Much Territory Will Regional Integration Cover? 
 
Will regional integration be the wave of the future, or will the WTO become the focus of 
global economic integration? The WTO's objective is to reduce barriers to trade in goods, 
services, and investment. Regional groups attempt to do that and more. Although the EU has 
introduced a common currency and is increasing the degree of cooperation in areas such as 
security and foreign policy, the WTO will never engage in those issues. Regional integration 
deals with the specific problems facing member countries, whereas the WTO needs to be 
concerned about all countries in the world. However, regional integration might actually help 
the WTO achieve its objective in three major ways: 
 
1. Regionalism can lead to liberalization of issues not covered by the WTO. 
2. Regionalism given that it typically involves fewer countries with more similar conditions 
and objectives, is more flexible. 
3. Regionalism deals lock in liberalization, especially in developing countries. 
 
NAFTA and the EU are the key regional groups in which significant integration is taking 
place. In the future, these groups will continue to develop stronger linkages, and then they will 
expand to include other countries. The key for NAFTA will be whether or not the U.S. 
Congress can avoid getting caught up in protectionist sentiment and allow expansion to take 
place. If it does not, Canada and Mexico will continue to engage in bilateral agreements with 
non-NAFTA countries in the region along the lines of the NAFTA agreement. The EU will 
continue to expand east until it meets Russia, and then its expansion will stop. 
 
Regional integration in Africa will continue at a slow pace due to the existing political and 
economic problems there, but Asian integration, primarily in APEC, will pick up steam as the 
economies of east and Southeast Asia recover and open up. However, the key to their growth 
will continue to be non-APEC members Japan and the United States. 
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Case Study 
Ford Europe 
The year 2001 was one of the toughest ones that Ford Motor Company has ever faced. The 
Firestone tire recall, the global economic downturn, and tough competition led to a loss of - 
$5.45 billion for the year. However, the outcome in Europe was different. Ford is facing 
several challenges in Europe, such as the continued integration of the euro, higher competition 
from Japanese automakers because of the elimination of quotas, and a fiercely competitive 
market. But in 2001, Ford's European management was able to pull off the biggest turnaround 
in Ford history-it was able to break even in 2001 after a $1.1 billion loss in 2000. What did 
Ford do to turn this ailing business around? Will it be able to continue its success amidst the 
dramatically changing environment in Europe? 
 
 
FORD IN EUROPE-AN HISTORICAL OVERVIEW 
 
Ford's first foray into Europe occurred in 1903, only six months after the company was 
founded, and this happened when the company sold its first export to a customer in the United 
Kingdom. This development was' followed by the opening of Ford's first European sales 
branch in Paris in 1908 and a branch in the United Kingdom in 1909. Production began in a U. 
K. assembly plant in 1911, followed by a French assembly operation in 1913 and the 
establishment of a French company in 1916. Ford did not begin operations in Germany until 
1925, and it established an assembly plant only a year later. During the next several decades, 
Ford's European operations ran as separate subsidiaries that reported to U.S. headquarters, but 
they did not coordinate their policies in any meaningful way. This development occurred 
because individual countries had different environments, different consumer tastes and 
preferences, and unique tariff and no tariff barriers to trade. 
 
In time, Ford came to consider Europe as one common market rather than a collection of 
individual markets. In 1967, Ford changed its management structure to include its European 
operations under one regional umbrella organization known as Ford Europe Incorporated. Its 
two large U.K. and German manufacturing centers remained an important dimension of the 
new strategy, but they were no longer considered separate, independently operating 
companies. Despite nationalistic tendencies on the part of host country management, Ford 
decided that, from the company's perspective, it was best to obliterate national boundaries, 
thus allowing the company to cut engineering costs and achieve economies of scale in 
purchasing and manufacturing. Ford began designing and assembling similar automobiles 
throughout Europe rather than engineer separate cars in each market, a strategy that resulted in 
such models as the Escort, the Capri, and the Fiesta. 
 
In 1994, Ford announced a new program called Ford 2000, which led Ford to merge the North 
American Automotive Operations and European Automotive Operations a year later into a 
single organization, Ford Automotive Operations. The major reason for the restructuring was 
to cut costs and be more competitive. As stated in the 1994 annual report, "We can't allow 
human and financial resources to be wasted duplicating vehicle platforms, power trains and 
other basic components that serve nearly identical customer needs in different markets." In 
1995, Ford announced that it was reducing the number of engine and transmission 
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combinations used worldwide and the number of basic vehicle platforms. In addition, Ford 
replaced its regional profit centers after having adopted a product-line focus. Five vehicle 
centers were established within Ford Automotive Operations, "each with responsibility for 
worldwide development of the cars or trucks assigned to [it]." Europe took responsibility for 
the development of small and midsize cars. 
 
Despite all of the reorganizing, it was obvious by 1998 that Ford 2000 was not working, 
especially in Europe. Profits were down, market share was slipping-Ford finally fell behind 
both Volkswagen and General Motors-and people complained about how Ford's products were 
old and tired and not well positioned in the market. Europe is considered by many to be the 
toughest car market in the world, one with very demanding car buyers. Even so, Europe 
provides significant market opportunity for Ford. The reduction of barriers and integration of 
the different country markets in Europe caused Ford to shift its strategy from multidomestic to 
regional, and then Ford 2000 shifted its focus to align with the United States. Price 
competition in Europe forced down Ford's profits, and its centralized strategy pushed it too far 
away from the local markets. For example, the small and compact car segment is small in the 
United States, but 60 percent of the cars sold in Europe are in this segment. Volkswagen, 
Renault, and even Toyota seem to understand this car segment better than Ford does. 
 
THE TRANSFORMATION STRATEGY 
 
In an attempt to bring greater autonomy to Europe, Ford's European management replaced 
Ford 2000 with its "transformation strategy" in early 2000; this strategy included tough cost 
cutting and the goal of launching 45 new brands within five years. After losing $1.1 billion in 
2000, Ford's goal for Europe was to break even in 2001 and to make a profit in 2002. 
Management slimmed down operations by closing some factories and turning other factories 
into "flex factories," which can produce multiple cars on one production line. Capacity 
utilization has increased because the company can produce new models more quickly and in 
numbers that better meet demand. Because Europe's national boundaries are continuing to 
loosen, Ford car easily sell cars produced in the flex factories to multiple countries. The flex 
factories have helped Fore respond more quickly to Europe's unique local demand.  
 
The transformation strategy has been a great success. Although Ford lost $5.45 billion 
worldwide in 2001, its market share increased in Europe, and Ford Europe has returned to 
profitability. Ford's U.S. operations plan to implement flex factories with hopes that Ford will 
see some of the success its European operations have enjoyed, But will Ford's success in 
Europe last? The European Union has required its countries to drop quotas on Japanese cars, 
and Honda, Toyota, and Nissan are making inroads quickly. In 2002, the euro strengthened, 
and this led to lower profits when restated into U.S. dollars. And with the drastic cost cutting 
Ford did in 2000 and 2001, there is little room for additional cost cutting in order to increase 
profitability. When examining Ford's changing strategy in Europe and its resulting success, 
how much is due to the European Union itself? Would Ford have done what it did in Europe 
had there been no EU? 
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LESSON-21 
CASE STUDY 

 
Comercial Mexicana SA (Commercial), one of Mexico's largest retail chains, is faced with a 
serious dilemma. Since WaI-Mart's aggressive entry into the Mexican retail market, 
Commercial has found it increasingly difficult to remain competitive. Wal-Mart’s strong 
operating presence and low prices since NAFTA's lifting of tariffs have put pressure on 
Comerci, and now management must decide if it can improve Comerci's competitive position 
by remaining independent or by merging with either a local or foreign retailer. What has 
caused this intense competitive pressure on Comerci, and what is likely to be its future? 
 
Mexico's retail sector has benefited greatly from the increasing trade liberalization the 
government has been pushing. After decades of protectionism, Mexico joined GAD in 1986 to 
help open its economy to new markets. In 1990, with Mexico's economy on the upswing and 
additional free trade negotiations with the United States and Canada taking place, the founder 
of Wal-Mart, Sam Walton, met with the president of Cifra, Mexico's leading retail store. Their 
meeting resulted in a 50/50 joint venture in the opening of Mexico's first Sam's Clubs, a 
subsidiary of Wal-Mart, in 1991 in Mexico City. It only took a couple of months after the 
opening to prove the store's success-it was breaking 'all of the U.S. records for Sam's Club. 
The joint venture evolved to incorporate all new stores, and by 1997, Wal-Mart purchased 
enough shares to have controlling interest in Cifra. In 2000, it changed the name to Wal-Mart 
de Mexico, SA de C.V., and the ticker symbol to WALMEX. 
 
Prior to 1990, Wal-Mart had never made-moves to enter Mexico or any country other than the  
United States. Once Wal-Mart started growing in Mexico, management created the Wal-Mart 
International Division in 1993. The company has expanded internationally to nine countries 
through new-store construction and acquisitions. It now operates in Argentina, Brazil, Canada, 
China, Germany, Korea, Mexico, Puerto Rico, and the United Kingdom. Wal-Mart's 
operations in Canada, the United States and Mexico's partners in NAFTA, began in 1994 with 
the acquisition of 122 Woolco stores. It now has 195 stores and has strong partnerships with 
Canadian suppliers. 
 
With growth stalling in the United States, Wal-Mart is looking to international expansion for 
growth. In fiscal 2002, the international division increased sales by 10.5 percent-to $35.4 
billion-and operating profit increased 31.1 percent-to $1.4 billion. The division accounts for 1 
7 percent of sales and 11 percent of profits. Some forecasters believe Wal-Mart's growth 
outside of the United States will grow by an average of 26 percent for the foreseeable future. 
Wal-Mart's success internationally has varied by country. Although successful in countries 
like Mexico and Canada, where it has become the largest retailer, it has yet to prove itself in 
Germany and Argentina. . is learning from its past mistakes, and it is now adapting much 
better to local cultures and learning from partnerships formed in each country. 
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WAL-MART'S COMPETITIVE ADVANTAGE 
 
Much of Wal-Mart's international success comes from the tested practices the U.S. division 
bases its success on. Wal-Mart is known for the slogan "Every Day Low Prices." It has 
expanded that internally to "Every Day Low Costs" to inspire employees to spend company 
money wisely and work hard to lower costs. Because of its sheer size and volume of 
purchases, Wal-Mart can negotiate with suppliers to drop prices to agreeable levels. It also 
works closely with suppliers on inventory levels using an advanced information system that 
informs suppliers when purchases have been made and when Wal-Mart will be ordering more 
merchandise. Suppliers can then plan production runs more accurately, thus reducing 
producti0n costs, which are passed on to Wal-Mart and eventually the consumer. 
 
Wal-Mart also has a unique distribution system that reduces expenses. It builds super 
warehouses in central locations that receive the majority of merchandise sold in Wal-Mart 
stores. It then transports the merchandise to the various stores, using its company-owned fleet 
or a partner. The central distribution center helps Wal-Mart negotiate lower prices with its 
suppliers because of the large purchasing volumes. These strategies have resulted in great 
success for Wal-Mart. In 2001, it passed General Electric and Exxon Mobil to become the 
largest company in the world, with sales of $217.8 million. It has the largest private-sector 
workforce, with 1.3 million people in 3,300 facilities throughout the world. And it even uses 
the second-most powerful computer in the world-behind the Pentagon's-to run its logistics. 
 
WAL-MART IN MEXICO 
 
In Mexico, Wal-Mart operates 573 units, including Sam's Clubs, Bodegas (discount stores), 
Wal-Mart Supercenters, Superamas (grocery stores), Suburbias (apparel stores), and VIPS 
restaurants. Wal-Mart encountered some difficulties with its opening in Mexico prior to the 
passage of NAFTA. One of the biggest challenges it faced was import charges on many of the 
goods sold in its stores, thus preventing Wal-Mart from being able to offer its "Every Day 
Low Prices." Unsure of local demand, Wal-Mart stocked its shelves with things like ice 
skates, fishing tackle, and riding lawn mowers-all unpopular items in Mexico. Rather than 
informing headquarters that they wouldn’t need those items, local managers heavily 
discounted the items only to have the automatic inventory system reorder the products when 
the first batch sold. Wal-Mart also encountered logistics problems due to poor roads and the 
scarcity of delivery trucks. Yet another problem was the culture clashes between the Arkansas 
executives and the local Mexican managers. Some of these problems were solved by trial and 
error, but the emergence of the North American free Trade Agreement in 1994 helped solve 
most of the problems. Among other things, NAFTA reduced tariffs on American goods sold 
"D Mexico from 10 percent to 3 percent.  
 
Prior to NAFTA, Wal-Mart was not much of a threat to companies like Comerci, Gigante, and 
Soriana, Mexico's top retailers. But once the agreement was signed, the barriers fell and Wal-
Mart was on a level playing field with its competitors-all it needed to become number one. 
NAFTA encouraged Mexico to improve its transportation infrastructure, thus helping to solve 
Wal-Mart's logistical problems. The signing of NAFTA also opened the gates wider to foreign 
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investment in Mexico. Wal-Mart was paying huge import fees on goods shipped to Mexico 
from areas like Europe and Asia. Foreign companies knew that if they built manufacturing 
plants in Mexico, they could keep costs low with Mexican labor but ship to NAFTA} free 
trade zone Mexico, the United States, or Canada. As companies began to build manufacturing 
plants in Mexico, Wal-Mart could buy these products without paying the high import tariffs. 
An example of this tactic is Sony's flat-screen television line, Wega. Sam's Clubs in Mexico 
imported Wega TVs from Japan with a 23 percent import tariff plus huge shipping costs, 
resulting in a $1,600 sales price at Sam's Club. In 1999, Sony built a manufacturing plant in 
Mexico, thus allowing Sam's Club to purchase the Wegas without import tariffs; this tactic 
also yields much lower shipping fees. Sam's Clubs passed on the savings to customers-with a 
sales price of only $600. 
 
The benefits of NAFTA, like lower tariffs and improved infrastructure, helped not only Wal-
Mart but also its competitors, like Comerci. But Wal-Mart used the advantages of NAFTA 
better than anyone else. Rather than pocketing the differences the lower tariffs made, Wal-
Mart reduced its prices. In 1999, it closed one of its Supercenters for a day to discount up to 
6,000 items by 14 percent. Comerci and others have combated Wal-Mart's tactics by lowering 
their own prices, but on many items, they can't get the prices as low. Wal-Mart's negotiating 
power with its suppliers is large enough that it can get the better deal. Also, most of Mexico's 
retailers priced goods differently. They were used to putting certain items on sale or deep 
discount, a strategy known as "high and low," rather than lowering all prices. They are trying 
to adjust their pricing structure to match Wal-Mart's, but they are still frustrated with the 
continued cost cutting of Wal-Mart. Competitors and certain suppliers are so angry that they 
have gone to Mexico's Federal Competition Commission with complaints of unfair pricing 
practices. 
 
Unable to compete with Wal-Mart using its current strategy, Comerci faces extinction. In 
2001, Comerci's sales in new stores fell 3.3 percent and Wal-Mart's rose by 5.7 percent. Wal-
Mart is the largest retailer in Mexico and owns about 50 percent of the market share in 
Mexico's supermarket sector. Comerci can look for possible foreign buyers, like France's 
Carrefour, or it can go to suppliers and make another attempt to get lower prices. The 
government may give Comerci a break if it rules against Wal-Mart's aggressive pricing, but as 
one analyst put it, "We do not believe the CFC will end up penalizing Wal-Mart for exercising 
its purchasing power in an attempt to get the best deals available in the marketplace, which is 
the goal of every retailer in the world, especially when [these savings] are ultimately passed 
on to consumers." Comerci may continue to lose its customers to Wal-Mart if it doesn't 
change something. 
 
QUESTIONS 
 
1. How has the implementation of NAFTA affected Wal-Mart's success in Mexico? 
2. How much of Wal-Mart's success is due to NAFTA, and how much is due to Wal-Mart's 
inherent competitive strategy? In other words, could any other U.S. retailer have the same suc-
cess in Mexico post-NAFTA, or is Wal-Mart a special case? 
3. What do you think Comercial Mexicana SA should do, given the competitive position of 
Wal-Mart? 
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LESSON 22 

NATURE AND FUNCTIONS OF FOREIGN EXCHANGE MARKETS 
 
All things are obedient to money. ENGLISH PROVERB 
 
Objectives: - 
 

• To learn the fundamentals of foreign exchange 
• To identify the major characteristics of the foreign-exchange market and how 

governments  
• Control the flow of currencies across national borders 
• To understand why companies deal in foreign exchange 
• To describe how the foreign-exchange market works 
• To examine the different institutions that deal in foreign exchange 

 
Foreign Exchange Losses at JAL 
 
 One of the world's largest airlines, Japan Air lines (JAL), is also one of the best customers of 
Boeing, the world's biggest manufacturer of commercial airplanes. Every year JAL needs to 
raise about $800 million to purchase aircraft from Boeing. Boeing aircraft are priced in U.S. 
dollars, with prices ranging from about $35 million for a 737 to $160 million for a top-of-the-
line 747-400. JAL orders an aircraft two to six-years before the plane is actually needed and 
normally pays Boeing a 10 percent deposit when ordering. The bulk of the payment is made 
when the aircraft is delivered. 
 
The long lag between placing an order and making a fi'1al payment presents a conundrum for 
JAL. Most of JAL's revenues are in Japanese yen, not U.S. dollars (which is not surprising for 
a Japanese airline). When purchasing Boeing aircraft, JAL must change its yen into dollars to 
pay Boeing. In the interval between placing an order and making final payment, the value of 
the yen against the dollar may change. This can increase or decrease the cost of an aircraft. 
Consider an order placed for a 747 aircraft that was to be delivered in five years. The dollar 
value of this order was $100 million. Suppose the prevailing exchange rate at the time of 
ordering was $1 = ¥240 (i.e., one dollar was worth 240 yen), making the price of the 747 ¥2:4 
billion. When final payment is due, however, the dollar/yen exchange rate might have 
changed. The yen might have declined in value against the dollar. For example, the dollar/yen 
exchange rate might be $1 =¥300. If this occurs, the price of the.7 47 would go from ¥2.4 bil-
lion to ¥3.0 billion, a 25 percent increase: Another (more favorable) scenario is that the yen 
might rise in value against the dollar to $1 =¥200. If this occurs, the yen price of the 747 
would fall 16.7 percent to ¥2.0 billion. 
JAL has no way of knowing what the value of the yen will be against the dollar in five years.  
 
However, JAL can enter into a contract with foreign exchange traders to purchase dollars five 
years hence based on the assessment of those traders as to what they think the dollar/yen 
exchange rate will be then. This is called entering into a forward exchange contract. The 
advantage of entering into a forward exchange contract is that JAL knows now what it will 
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have to pay for the 747 in five years. For example, if the value of the yen is expected to 
increase against the dollar, foreign exchange traders might offer a forward exchange contract 
that allows JAL to purchase dollars at a rate of $1 =¥185 in five years, instead of the $1 =¥240 
rate that prevailed at the time of ordering. At this forward exchange rate, the 747 would only 
cost ¥1.85 billion, a 23 percent saving over the yen price implied at time of ordering. 
 
JAL was confronted with just this scenario in 1985 when it entered into a 1O-year forward 
exchange contract with a total value of about $3.6 billion. This contract gave JAL the right to 
buy, U.S. dollars from a consortium of foreign exchange traders at various points during the 
next 10 years for an average exchange rate of $1 =¥185. This looked like a great deal to JAL 
given the 1985 exchange rate of $1 =¥240. However, by September 1994 when the bulk of the 
contract had been executed; it no longer looked like a good deal. To everyone’s surprise, the 
value of the yen had surged against the dollar. 'By 1992, the exchange rate stood at $1 =¥120, 
and by 1994, it was $1 =¥99. Unfortunately, JAL could not take advantage of this more 
favorable exchange rate. Instead, JAL was bound by the terms of the contract to purchase 
dollars at the contract rate of $1 =¥185, a rate that by 1994 looked outrageously expensive. 
This misjudgment cost JAL dearly. In 1994, JAL was paying 86 percent more than it needed 
to for each Boeing aircraft bought with dollars purchased via the forward exchange -contract! 
In October 1994, JAL admitted publicly that the loss in its most recent financial year from this 
misjudgment amounted to $450 million, or ¥45 billion. Furthermore, foreign exchange traders 
speculated that JAL had probably lost ¥155 billion ($1.5 billion) on this contract since 1988. 
 
Introduction 
 
The first is to explain how the foreign exchange market works. The second is to examine the 
forces that determine exchange rates and to discuss the degree to which it is possible to predict 
future exchange rate movements. The third objective is to map the implications for 
international business of exchange rate movements and the foreign exchange market. This 
chapter is the first of three that deal with the international monetary system and its relationship 
to international business. The institutional structure is the context within which the foreign 
exchange market functions. As we shall see, changes in the institutional structure of the 
international monetary system can exert a profound influence on the development of foreign 
exchange markets. The foreign exchange market is a market for converting the currency of 
one country into that of another country. An exchange rate is simply the rate at which one cur-
rency is converted into another. We saw in the opening case how JAL used the foreign 
exchange market to convert Japanese yen into U.S. dollars. Without the foreign exchange 
market, international trade and international investment on the scale that we see today would 
be impossible; companies would have to resort to barter. The foreign exchange market is the 
lubricant that enables companies-based in countries that use different currencies to trade with 
each other. 
 
We know from earlier chapters that international trade and investment have their risks. As the 
opening case illustrates, some of these risks exist because future exchange rates cannot be 
perfectly predicted. The rate at which one currency is converted into another typically changes 
over rime. One function of the foreign exchange market is to provide some insurance against 
the risks that arise from changes in exchange rates, commonly referred to as foreign exchange 
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risk. Although the foreign exchange market offers some insurance against foreign exchange 
risk, it cannot provide complete insurance. JAL's loss of $1.5 billion on foreign exchange 
transactions is an extreme example of what can happen, but it is not unusual for international 
businesses to suffer losses because of unpredicted changes in exchange rates. Currency 
fluctuations can make seemingly profitable trade and investment deals unprofitable, and vice 
versa. . The opening case contains an example of this. 
 
In addition to altering the value of trade deals and foreign investments, currency movements 
can also open or close export opportunities and alter the attractiveness of imports. For 
example, consider what occurred following the introduction of the euro in January 2000 to the 
profits and sales of many U.S. companies that made substantial exports to Europe. Initially the 
euro/dollar exchange rate was E1 =$1.08, signifying that one euro was worth about 8 percent 
more than one dollar. Over the next few months the value of the euro fell sharply, and by late 
2000 one euro was worth only about 82 cents (E1 =$0.82), a 25 percent decline in value. The 
products that U.S. companies were exporting to Europe, while having stable prices in terms of 
dollars, had increased in price by about 25 percent when converted into euros. As a 
consequence, European consumers, paying in euros, cut back their purchases of U.S. products, 
and by late 2000 a number of U.S. companies were reporting that their profits and sales would 
be below expectations, primarily due to weak export sales to Europe. For example, Stem 
Pinball, a manufacturer of pinball machines based in Illinois, reported 1999 sales of about $30 
million, of which some $15 million were exports to European Union countries. Following the 
fall in the value of the euro against the dollar during 2000, Stem's export sales to Europe fell 
by some 50 percent.  
 
While the existence of foreign exchange markets is a necessary precondition for large-scale 
international trade and investment, as suggested by this example and the opening case, the 
movement of exchange rates introduces many risks into international trade and investment. 
Some of these risks can be insured against by using instruments offered by the foreign 
exchange market, such as the forward exchange contracts discussed in the opening case; 
others cannot be. 
 We begin this chapter by looking at the function and the form of the foreign exchange market. 
This includes distinguishing among spot exchanges, forward exchanges, and currency swaps. 
Then we will consider the factors that determine exchange rates. We will-also look at how 
foreign trade is conducted when a country's currency cannot be exchanged for other 
currencies; that is, when its currency is not convertible. The chapter closes with a discussion 
of these things in terms of their implications for business, 
 
The Functions of the Foreign Exchange Market 
The foreign exchange market serves two main functions. The first is to convert the currency of 
one country into the currency of another. The second is to provide some insurance against 
foreign exchange risk, by which we mean the adverse consequences of unpredictable changes 
in exchange rates.  
 
Currency Conversion 
Each country has a currency in which the prices of goods and services are quoted. In the 
United States, it is the dollar ($); in Great Britain, the pound (£)j in France, Germany, and 
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other members of the euro zone it is the euro (E); in Japan, the yen (¥)j and so on. In general, 
within the borders of a particular country, one must use the national currency. AU .S. tourist 
cannot walk into a store in Edinburgh, Scotland, and use U.S. dollars to buy a bottle of Scotch 
whisky. Dollars are not recognized as legal tender in Scotland; the tourist must use British 
pounds. Fortunately, the tourist can go to a bank and exchange her dollars for pounds. Then 
she can buy the whisky. 
 
When a tourist changes one currency into another, she is participating in the foreign exchange 
market. The exchange rate is the rate at which the market converts one currency into another. 
For example, an exchange rate of $1 = ¥120 specifies that one U.S. dollar has the equivalent 
value of 120 Japanese yen. The exchange rate allows us to compare the relative prices of 
goods and services in different countries. Our U.S. tourist wishing to buy a bottle of Scotch 
whisky in Edinburgh, may find that she must pay £30 for the bottle, knowing that the same 
bottle costs $40 in the United States. Is this a good deal? Imagine the current pound/dollar 
exchange rate is £1.00 = $1.50. Our intrepid tourist takes out her calculator and converts £30 
into dollars. (The calculation is 25 X 1.5) She finds that the bottle of Scotch costs the 
equivalent of $45. She is surprised that a bottle of Scotch whisky could cost less in the United 
States than in Scotland. (This is true; alcohol is taxed heavily in Great Britain.) 
 
Tourists are minor participants in the foreign exchange market; companies engaged in 
international trade and investment are major ones. International businesses have four main 
uses of foreign exchange markets. First, the payments a company receives for its exports, the 
income it receives from foreign investments, or the income it receives from licensing 
agreements with foreign firms may be in foreign currencies. To use those funds in its home 
country, the company must convert them to its home country's currency. Consider the Scotch 
distillery that exports its whisky to the United States. The distillery is paid in dollars, but since 
those dollars cannot be spent in Great Britain, they must be converted into British pounds. 
Second, international businesses use foreign exchange markets when they must pay a foreign 
company for its products or services in its country's currency. For example, our friend Michael 
runs a company called NST, a large British travel service for school groups. Each year 
Michael's company arranges vacations for thousands of British schoolchildren and their 
teachers in France. French hotel proprietors demand payment in euros, so MiChael must 
convert large sums of money from pounds into euros to pay them. 
 
Third, international businesses use foreign exchange markets when they have spare cash that 
they wish to invest for short terms in money market. For example, consider a U.S. company 
that has $10 million it wants to invest for three months. The best interest rate it can earn on 
these funds in the United States may be 8 percent. Investment in a South Korean: money 
market account, however, may earn 12 percent. Thus, the company may change its $10 
million into Korean won and invest it in South Korea. Note, however, that the rate of return it 
earns on this investment depends not only on the Korean interest rate, but also on the changes 
in the value of the Korean won against the dollar in the intervening period.  
 
Finally, currency speculation is another use of foreign exchange, markets. Currency 
speculation typically involves the short-term movement of funds from one currency to another 
in the hopes of profiting from shift in exchange rates. Consider again the U.S. Company with 
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$10 million to invest for three months. Suppose the company suspects that the U.S. dollar is 
overvalued against the Japanese yen. That is, the company expects the value of the dollar to 
depreciate against that of the yen. Imagine the current dollar/yen exchange rate is $1 == ¥120. 
The company exchanges its $10 million into yen, receiving ¥1.2 billion. Over the next three 
months, the value of the dollar depreciates until $1 = ¥100. Now the company exchanges its 
¥1.2 billion back into dollars and finds that it has $12 million. The company has made a $2 
million profit on currency speculation in three months on an initial investment of $10 million. 
 
One of the most famous currency "speculators" is George Soros, whose Quantum Group of 
"hedge funds" controls about $15 billion in assets. The activities of Soros, who has been' 
spectacularly successful, are profiled in the accompanying Management Focus. In general, 
however, companies should beware of speculation for it is a very risky business. The company 
cannot know for sure what will happen to exchange rates. While a speculator may profit 
handsomely if his speculation about future currency movements turns out to be correct, he can 
also lose vast amounts of money if it turns out to be wrong. For example, in 1991, Clifford 
Hatch, the finance director of the British food and drink company Allied-Lyons, bet large 
amounts of the company’s funds on the speculation that the British pound would rise in value 
against the U.S. dollar. Over the previous three years, Hatch had made over $25 million for 
Allied-Lyons by placing similar currency bets. His 1991 bet, however, went spectacularly 
wrong when the British pound plummeted in value against the U.S. dollar. In February 1991, 
one pound bought $2; by April it bought less than $1.75. The total loss to Allied-Lyons from 
this speculation was a staggering $269 million, more' than the company was to earn from all 
of its food and drink activities during 1991! 
 
 
George Soros-The Man Who Moved Currency Markets 
 
George Soros, a Hungarian-born financier, is the principal partner of the Quantum Group, 
which controls a series of hedge funds with assets of about $15 billion. A hedge fund is an 
investment fund that not only buys financial assets (such as stocks, bonds, and currencies) but 
also sells them short. Snort selling occurs when an investor places a speculative bet that the 
value of a financial asset will decline and then profits from that decline. A common variant at 
short selling occurs when an investor borrows stock from his broker and sells that stock. The 
short seller has to ultimately pay back that stock to his broker. However, he hopes that in the 
intervening period the value of the, stock will decline so that the cost of repurchasing the stock 
to pay back the broker is significantly less than the income he received from the initial sale of 
the stock. For example, imagine that a short seller borrows 100 units of IBM stock and sells it 
in the market at $150 per share, yielding a total income of $15,000. In one year, the short 
seller has to give the 100 units of IBM stock back to his broker. In the intervening period, the 
value of the IBM stock falls to $50. Consequently, it now costs the shortselleronly $5,000 to 
repurchase the 100 units of IBM stock for his broker. The difference between the initial sales 
price ($150) and the repurchase price' ($50) represents the short seller's profit, which in the 
case is $100 per unit of stock for a total profit of $ 10,000.Short selling was originally 
developed as a mean of reducing risk (of hedging), but it, is often used for speculation. 
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Along with other hedge funds, Soros’s Quantum Fund often takes a short position in 
currencies that he expects to decline in value. Fort example, if ,Soros expects the British 
pound to decline against the  U.S. dollar, he may borrow 1 billion pounds from a currency 
trader and immediately sell those for U.S. dollars. Soros will then hope that the value of the 
pound will decline against the dollar, so that when he has to repay the 1 billion pounds it will 
cost him considerably less (in U.S. dollars) than he received from the initial sale. 
 
Since the 1970s, Soroshas consistently earned huge returns by making such speculative bets. 
His most spectacular triumph came in September 1992. He believed the British pound was 
likely to decline in value against major currencies, particularly the German deutsche mark. 
The prevailing exchange rate was £1 =Dm2.80. The British government was obliged by a 
European Union agreement on monetary policy to try to keep the pound above DM2.77. Soros 
doubted that the British could do this, so he shorted the pound, borrowing billions of pounds 
(using the assets of the Quantum Fund as collateral) and immediately began selling them for 
German deutsche marks. His simultaneous sale of pounds and purchase of marks were so 
large that it helped drive down the value of the pound against the mark. Other currency 
traders, seeing Soros's market moves and. knowing his reputation for making successful 
currency bets, jumped on the bandwagon and started to sell pounds short and buy deutsche 
marks. The resulting bandwagon effect put enormous pressure on the pound. The British 
Central Bank, at the request of the British government, spent about 20 billion pounds on 
September 16, 1992, to try to prop up the value of the pound against the deutsche mark (by 
selling marks and buying pounds), but to no avail. The pound continued to fall and on 
September 17, the British government gave up and let the pound decline (it actually fell to £1 
=DM2.00). Soros made a $1 billion profit in four weeks! 
 
Like all currency speculators, however, George Soros has had his losses. In February 1994, he 
bet that the Japanese yen would decline in value against the U.S. dollar and promptly shorted 
the yen. However, the yen defied his expectations and continued to rise, costing his Quantum 
Fund $600 million. Similarly, a series of incorrect bets in 1987 resulted in losses of more than 
$800 million for Quantum. Despite such defeats, however, the Quantum Fund has earned an 
average annual rate of return of over 40 percent since 1970. 
 
Soros has gained a reputation for being able to move currency markets by his actions. This is 
the consequence not so much of the money that Soros puts into play, but of the bandwagon 
effect that results when other speculators follow his lead, This reputation has resulted in Soros 
being depicted as the arch villain of the 1997 Asian currency crisis. In 1997, the currencies of 
Thailand, Malaysia, South Korea, and Indonesia all lost between 50 per cent and 70 percent of 
their value against the U.S. dollar. While the reasons for the crisis are complex, a common 
feature was excessive borrowing by firms based in these countries. Several Asian leaders, 
however, most notably Mahathir bin Mohamad, the prime minister of Malaysia, instead 
blamed the crisis on "criminal speculation" by Soros, who had been intent on impoverishing 
Asian nations. Soros denied that his find had been involved in shorting Asian currencies. 
 
Sources: P. Halverson, "Billion Dollar Man the Money Markets Fear," Financial Tlmes, 
September 30,1994, p. 10; "A Quantum Dive," The Economist March 15, 1994, pp. 83-84; B. 
J. Javetski, "Europe's Money Mess," Business Week, September 28; 1992, pp. 30-31; 
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"Meltdown," The Economist September 19, 1992, p. 69; and 1. L. Friedman, 
"Mahathir's'Wrath," New York Times, December 18,1997, p. 27. 
 
 
 
 
MAJOR CHARACTERISTICS OF THE FOREIGN-EXCHANGE MARKET 
 
The foreign-exchange market has two major segments: the over-the-counter market (OTC) 
and the exchange-traded market. The OTC market is composed of banks, both composed of 
banks, both commercial banks like Bank of America and investment banks like Merrill Lynch, 
and other financial institutions, and it is where most of the foreign-exchange activity takes 
place. The exchange-traded market is composed of securities exchanges, such as the Chicago 
Mercantile exchange and the Philadelphia Stock Exchange, where certain types of foreign-
exchange instruments, such as exchange-traded futures and options, are traded.  
 
Brief Description of Foreign-Exchange Instruments 
 
Several different types of foreign-exchange instruments are traded in these markets, but the 
traditional foreign-exchange instruments that comprise the bulk of foreign exchange trading 
are spot, outright forwards, and FX swaps. Spot transactions involve the exchange of currency 
the second day after the date on which the two foreign-exchange traders agree to the 
transactions. The rate at which the transaction is settled is the spot rate. Outright forward 
transactions involve the exchange of currency three or more days after the date on which the 
traders agree to the transaction. It is the single purchase or sale of a currency for future 
delivery. The rate at which the transactions is settled is the forward rate and is a contract rate 
and is a contract rate between the two parties. The forward transaction will be settled at the 
forward rate no, matter what the actual spot rate is at the time of settlement. In an FX swap, 
one currency is swapped for another on one date and then swapped back on a future date. 
Most often, the first leg of an FX swap is a spot transaction, with the second leg of the swap a 
future transaction. For example, assume that IBM receives a dividend in British pounds from 
its subsidiary in the United Kingdom but has no use for British pounds until it has to pay a 
British supplier in pounds in 30 days. It would rather have dollars now than hold on to the 
pounds for 30 days. IBM could enter into an FX swap in which it sells the pounds for dollars 
to a trader in the spot market at the spot rate and agrees to buy pounds for dollars from the 
trader in 30 days at the forward rate. Although an FX swap is both a spot and a forward 
transaction, it is accounted for as a single transaction.  
 
In additional to the traditional instruments, which were the only foreign-exchange instruments 
traded until the 1970s, there are currency swaps, options and futures. Currency swaps are OTC 
instruments, options are traded both OTC and on exchanges, and futures are exchange-traded 
instruments. Currency swaps deal more with interest-bearing financial instruments (such as a 
bond), and they involve the exchange of principal and interest payments. Options are the right 
but not the obligation to trade foreign currency in the future. A future contract is an agreement 
between two parties to buy or sell a particular currency at a particular price on a particular 
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future date, as specified in a standardized contract to all participants in that currency futures 
exchange. 
 
The Size, composition, and Location of the Foreign-Exchange Market 
Before we examine the market instruments in more detail, let's look at the size, composition, 
and geographic location of the market. Every three years, the Bank for International 
settlements (http://www.bis.org), a Basel, Switzerland-based central banking institution that is 
owned and controlled by 50 national central banks, conducts a survey of foreign-exchange 
activity in the world. In the 2001 survey, it estimated that $1.2 trillion in foreign exchange is 
traded every day. Foreign exchange activity declined substantially in 2001 by 19 percent 
compared to 1998. This decline contrasts with previous survey results, which show a rapid 
increase in foreign exchange activity. Some of the reasons for the decline are the consolidation 
of the banking industry, which has led to fewer trading desks, and the introduction of the euro, 
which has resulted in a declining number of for0eign-exchange trades within the euro zone. 
Figure 8.1 illustrates the trends in foreign-exchange trading beginning with the 1989 survey. 
The $1.2 trillion daily turnover includes traditional foreign-exchange market activity only-
spots, outright forwards, and FX swaps. In the OTC derivatives market, daily activity 
increased by 10 percent-to $1.4 trillion. This is also a significant slowdown in activity form 
the years between 1995 and 1998, when activity increased by 44 percent. In particular, spot 
transactions have decreased consistently since 1989. 
 
The U.S. dollar is the most important currency in the foreign-exchange market; in 2001, it 
comprised one side (buy or sell) of 90 percent of all foreign currency transactions worldwide, 
as table 6.1 illustrates. This means that almost every foreign-exchange transaction 
Figure 8.1 Average Daily Volume in world Foreign-exchange markets, 1989-2001 

 
conducted on a daily basis has the dollar as one leg of the transaction. There are five reasons 
why the dollar is so widely traded. It is 
 
1. An investment currency in many capital markets. 
2. A reserve currency held by many central banks. 
3. A transaction currency in many international commodity markets. 
4. An invoice currency in many contracts.  
5. An intervention currency employed by monetary authorities in market operations to 
influence   their own exchange rates.  

The average daily volume 
of foreign exchange 
transactions was $1.5 
trillion worldwide in April 
1998, but it had declined 
slightly-to$ 1.2 trillion-in 
2001 
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Because of the ready availability of U.S dollars worldwide, this currency is important as a 
vehicle for foreign-exchange transaction between two countries other than the United States. 
An example of how the dollar can be used as a vehicle currency for two other countries is 
when a Mexican company importing products from a Japanese exporter converts Mexican 
pesos into dollars and sends them to the Japanese exporter, who converts the dollars into yen. 
Thus, the U.S. dollar is one leg on both sides of the transaction-in Mexico and in Japan. There 
may be a couple of reasons to go through dollars instead of directly from pesos to yen. The 
first reason is that the Japanese exporter might not have any need for pesos, whereas it can use 
dollars for a variety of reasons. The second reason is that the Mexican importer might have 
trouble getting yen at a good exchange rate if the Mexican banks are not carrying yen 
balances. However, the banks undoubtedly carry dollar balances, so the importer might have 
easy access to the dollars. Thus, the dollar has become an important "vehicle" for international 
transactions, and it greatly simplifies life for a foreign bank because the bank won’t have to 
carry balances in many different currencies. 
 
Another way to consider foreign-currency trades is to look at the most frequently traded 
currency pairs. Four of the top seven currency pairs involve the U.S. dollar, with the top two 
pairs being the U.S. dollar and the euro (30 percent of total) and the U.S. dollar and Japanese 
yen (20 percent). This reinforces the idea that the dollar is a vehicle currency for trading 
between other currencies, which is known as cross-trading. The euro is also in four of the top 
seven currency pairs. Although the dollar is more popular in most emerging markets, the euro 
is gaining ground, particularly in eastern European countries like the Czech Republic and 
Hungary. The Bank for International Settlements (BIS) believes the euro resembles the 
German mark in the exchange market in four ways: because of "its share in global foreign 
exchange trading, the tightness of spreads, 
Table 6.1 
CURRENCY DISTRIBUTION OF GLOBAL FOREIGN EXCHANGE MARKET 
ACTIVITY 
                                                                                  PERCENTAGE OF DAILY TURNOVER 

CURRENCY APRIL 
1989 APRIL 1992 APRIL 1995 APRIL 1998 APRIL 

2001 
U.S. dollar 90 82 83 87 90 
Euro - - - - 38 
Japanese yen 27 23 24 21 23 
Pound sterling 15 14 10 11 13 
Swiss franc 10 9 7 7 6 
All others 31 32 39 44 30 

 
*The euro came into existence in 1999, after the April 1918 BIS survey, and only entered 
broad circulation on January 1,2002. 
 
Source: Bank for International Settlements, Central Bank Survey of Foreign Exchange and 
derivatives Market Activity 1998 (Basel, Switzerland: BIS, March 2002). Its volatility vis-à-
vis the dollar and the yen, and its role as an anchoring currency. The two 2001 BIS survey 
showed that the euro has not yet taken market share from any of the other currencies, such as 
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the dollar or the yen. However, this could change as the euro becomes more popular and as 
more countries adopt the euro. 
 
Given that the dollar is clearly the most widely traded currency in the world, that would seem 
to indicate that the biggest market for foreign-exchange trading would be in the United States. 
But as Figure 8.2 illustrates, the biggest market by far is in the United Kingdom. The fore 
largest centers for foreign-exchange trading (the United Kingdom, the United States, Japan, 
and Singapore) account for slightly more than 62 percent of the total average daily turnover. 
The U.K. market is so dominant that more dollars are traded in London than in New York. 
Why is London so important? There are two major reasons for London's prominence: 1 
London, which is close to the major capital markets in Europe, is a strong international 
financial center where a large number of  domestic and foreign financial institutions have 
operations. 2. London is positioned in a unique way because of the time zone it is situated in. 
The London market opens toward the end of the trading day in Asia and is going strong as the 
New York foreign-exchange market opens up. London thus straddles both of the other major 
markets in the world. Figure 8.3 illustrates the volume of foreign exchange trading on a daily 
basis and illustrates how market activity is concentrated on the time period when Asia and 
Europe are open or when Europe and the United States are open, even thought the market is 
really open 24 hours a day. Currencies trade in greater volume during the business time of the 
markets, even though there is the opportunity "for trades 24 hours a day. You can get a better 
price for currencies when the markets are active and liquid. 
 
MAJOR FOREIGN-EXCHANGE INSTRUMENTS 
Now let’s examine in more detail the major foreign-exchange instruments: spot, forward, 
options, and futures, as well as the convertibility of currencies. 
 
The Spot Market 
Most foreign-currency transactions take place between foreign-exchange traders, so the 
traders who work for foreign-exchange brokerage house of commercial banks quote the rates. 
The traders always quote a bid (buy) and offer (sell) rate. The bid is the price at which the 
trader is willing to buy foreign currency, and the offer is the price at which the trader is 
willing to sell foreign currency. In the spot market the difference between the bid and offer 
rated, and it is the trader’s profit margin. The rate a trader quotes for the British pound might 
be $1.5975/85. This means the trader is willing to buy pounds at $1.5975 each and sell them 
for $1.5985. Obviously, a trader wants to buy low and sell high. 
 
 In the example, the trader quotes the foreign currency ad the number of U.S. dollar for one 
unit of that currency. This method of quoting exchange rates is called the direct quote, also 
known in the foreign-exchange industry as “America terms.” It represents a quote from the 
point of view of someone in the United States. The other convention for quoting foreign 
exchange is “European terms,” which means a direct quote from the perspective of perspective 
of someone from Europe. From a U.S. point of view, this means the number of units of the 
foreign currency per U.S. dollar. This is also sometimes called the indirect quote in the United 
States, although American terms and European terms are the most accurate ways to describe 
the quotes. 
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Figure 8.2 Geographical Distribution of Global Foreign-Exchange Market Activity, April 
2001. 

 
 
In this example, the trader quotes the foreign currency as the number to U.S.dollars for one 
unit of that currency. This method of quoting exchange rates is called the direct quote, also 
known in the foreign-exchange industry as "American terms." It represents a quote from the 
point of view of someone in the United States. The other convention for quoting foreign 
exchange is "European terms," which means a direct quote from the perspective of someone 
from Europe. From a U.S. point of view, this means the number of units of the foreign cur-
rency per U.S. dollar. This is also sometimes called the indirect quote in the United States, 
although American terms and European terms are the most accurate ways to describe the 
quotes. 
 
In European terms, exchange rates are quoted as the number of units of the foreign currency 
per U.S. dollar. The dollar is considered the base currency, also known as the quoted 
underlying, or fixed currency, and the other currency is the terms currency. The terms 
currency is the numerator, and the base currency is the denominator. Thus, for an exchange 
rate of 105 yen per dollar (indirect or European terms), the yen is the numerator (terms 
currency) and the dollar is the denominator (quoted or base currency). Now most currencies, 
except for the British pound and Canadian dollar, are quoted in European terms in the United 
States. 
 
When traders quote currencies to their customers, they always quote the base currency first, 
followed by the terms currency. A quote for "dollar/yen" means that the dollar is the base 
currency and the yen is the terms currency. If you know the dollar/yen quote, you can divide 
that rate into 1 to get the yen-dollar quote. In other words, the exchange rate in American 
terms is the reciprocal or inverse of the exchange rate in European terms. 
 
For example, using the numbers in Table 6.2,   1        = 119.73. 
                                                                       .008352 
 
In a dollar-yen quote, the dollar is the denominator and the yen is the numerator. By tracking 
changes in the exchange rate, managers can determine whether the base currency -
strengthening or weakening. For example, on June 20, 2002, the dollar-yen rate was 
¥123/$1.00, and on January 3, 2003, the rate was ¥1l9.73/$1.00. As the numerator f the base 
currency-the dollar-is weakening or getting less expensive. If the rate were to rise to ¥125, the 
base currency would be strengthening or getting stronger. 
 
Most large newspapers, especially those devoted to business or those having business sections, 
quote exchange rates daily. Because most currencies constantly fluctuate in value, many 
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managers check the values daily. For example, the Wall Street Journal provides quotes in 
American terms (U.S. $ equivalent) and European terms (currency per U.S. $), as shown in 
Table 6.2. All of the quotes, except those noted as one-month, three-month, and six-month 
forward, are spot quotes. 
Figure 8.3 The Circadian Rhythms of the FX Market. 
 
 

 
 The spot rates are the selling rates for interbank transactions of $1 million and more. 
Interbank transactions are transactions between banks. Retail transactions, those between 
banks and companies or individuals, provide fewer foreign currency units per dollar than 
interbank transactions. If I were going on a business trip, I could check the Wall street journal 
to get an idea of the exchange rate in my destination country, just as I did in the opening case, 
but I would get fewer units of the foreign currency for my dollars than is quoted in the 
Journal. There are also a number of good Internet sources for exchange-rate quotes, such as 
CNN (http://money.cnn.com/markets/ currencies/).  
 
A final definition that applies to the spot market is the cross rate. This is the exchange rate 
between non-U.S. dollar currencies. As an example, let's use the quotes for the Swiss Franc 
and euro in European terms as given in Table 6.2 and figure the cross rate with the franc as the 
terms currency and the euro as the base currency. In Table 6.2, the spot rates for these 
currencies are 1.3990 francs per U.S. dollar and 0.9600 euro per U.S. dollar. The cross rate 
would be 1.3Q90/. 9600 or 1.4573 Swiss francs per euro. 
 
The Wall Street Journal also publishes a cross-rate table along with the dollar-exchange rates. 
Table 6.3 identifies the cross rates for several key currencies. The rows are treated as the terms 
currency and the columns as the base currency. For example, starting in the Switzerland row 
and going to the euro column, we find that the exchange rate is 1.4573 Swiss francs per euro. 
The Swiss franc is the terms currency, and the euro is the base currency. You can also find 
cross rates of key currencies on the currency page of CNN online, and you can use the CNN 
currency converter to find out cross rates of more exotic currencies. 
 
The Forward Market 
 
As noted earlier, the spot market is for foreign-exchange transactions that occur within two 
business days, but in some transactions, a seller extends credit to the buyer for a period that is 
longer than two days. For example, a Japanese exporter of consumer electronics might sell 
television sets to a U.S. importer with immediate delivery but payment due in 30 days. The 
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U.S. importer is obligated to pay in yen in 30 days and may enter into a contract with a 
currency trader to deliver the yen at a forward rate-the rate quoted today for future delivery. 
In addition to the spot rates for each currency, Table 6.2 shows the forward rates for the 
British pound, Canadian dollar, Japanese yen, and Swiss franc. These are the most widely 
traded currencies in the forward market. Many currencies do not have a forward market due to 
the small size and volume of transactions in that currency. 
 
Building on what we said earlier, we now can say that the difference between the spot and 
forward rates is either the forward discount or the forward premium. An easy way to under-
stand the difference between the forward rate and the spot rate is to use currency quotes in 
American terms. If the forward rate for a foreign currency is less than the spot rate, then the 
foreign currency is selling at a forward discount. If the forward rate is greater than the spot 
rate, the foreign currency is selling at a forward premium. 
 
 
International Time Zones and the Single World Market 
 
The world’s communication networks are now so good that we can talk of a single world 
market. It starts in a small way in New Zealand around 9:00 A.M., just in time to catch the tail 
end of the previous night’s New York market. Two or three hours later, Tokyo opens, 
followed and hour later by Hong Kong and Manila, and then half an hour later by Singapore. 
By now, with the Far East market in full swing, the focus moves to the near and middle East. 
Bombay opens two hours after Singapore, followed after an hour and a half by Abu Dhabi and 
Athens, which Jidda and Beirut are an hour behind still. By this stage, trading in the Far and 
Middle East is usually thi8n as dealers wait to see how Europe will trade. Paris and Frankfurt 
open an hour ahead of London, and by this time Tokyo is starting to close down, so the 
European market can judge the Japanese market. By lunchtime in London, New York is 
starting to open up, and as Europe closes down, positions can be passed westward. Midday in 
New York, trading tends to be quiet because there is nowhere to pass a position to. The San 
Francisco market three hours behind New York is effectively a satellite of the New York 
market although very small positions can be passed on to new Zealand banks. (Note that in the 
former Soviet Union standard tome zones are advanced an hour. Also note that some countries 
and territories have adopted half-hour time zones. 
 
Options 
 
An option is the right but not the obligation to buy or sell a foreign currency within a certain 
time period or on a specific date at a specific exchange rate. An option can be purchased OTC 
from a commercial or investment bank, or it can be purchased on an exchange, such as the 
Philadelphia Stock Exchange. For example, assume a company purchases an OTC option to 
buy Japanese yen at 120 yen per dollar (0.00833 dollars per yen). The writer of the option, the 
commercial or investment bank in this case, will charge the company a fee 
 
  
 

 Table 6.2 FOREIGN EXCHANGE RATES, FRIDAY, JANUARY 3, 2003 
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Because most currencies constantly fluctuate in value, many managers check values daily, 
     U.S. $ EQUIV   CURRENCY PER U.S.$ 

Country Friday 
Thursda
y   Friday 

Thursda
y 

Argentina (peso)  0.3003 0.2994   3.3300 3.3400 
Australia (Dollar) 0.5676 0.5634   1.7618 1.7749 
Bahrain (Dinar) 2.6526 2.6524   0.3770 0.3770 
Brazil (Real) 0.2908 0.2836   3.4388 3.5261 
Britain (Pound) 1.6094 1.5939   0.6213 0.6274 
1 Month Forward 1.6058 1.5904   0.6227 0.6288 
3 Months Forward 1.5993 1.5837   0.6253 0.6314 
6 Months Forward 1.5895 1.5740   0.6291 0.6353 
Canada (Dollar) 0.6391 0.6381   1.5647 1.5672 
1 Month Forward 0.6383 0.6373   1.5667 1.5691 
3 Months Forward 0.6367 0.6358   1.5706 1.5728 
6 Months Forward 0.6343 0.6334   1.5765 1.5788 

Chile (Peso) 
0.00140
1 

0.00139
2   713.78 718.39 

China (Renminbi) 0.1208 0.1208   8.2781 8.2781 

Colombia (Peso) 
0.00035
08 

0.00035
24   2,850.6 2,837.7 

Czech Republic (Koruna) 
Commercial Rate 0.03322 0.03309   30.102 30.221 
Denmark (Krone) 0.1403 0.1395   701276 7.1685 
Ecuador (US Dollar)-e 1.0000 1.0000   1.0000 1.0000 
Hong Kong (Dollar) 0.1282 0.1282   7.8003 7.8003 

Hungary (Forint) 
0.00442
7 

0.00439
0   225.89 227.79 

India(Rupee) 0.02084 0.02083   47.985 48.008 

Indonesia (Rupiah) 
0.00011
20 

0.00011
21   

8,928.6
0 8,920.6 

Israel (Shekel) 0.2087 0.209O   4.7916 4.7847 

Japan (Yen) 
0.00835
2 

0.00833
1   119.73 120.03 

1 Month Forward 
0.00836
2 

0.00834
0   119.59 119.90 

3 Months Forward 
0.00838
0 

0.00835
9   119.33 119.63 

6 Months ForWard 
0.00840
9 

0.00838
8   118.92 119.22 

Jordan (Dinar) 1.4092 1.4092   0.7096 0.7096 
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Kuwait (Dinar) 3.3354 3.3320   0.2998 0.3001 

Lebanon (Pound) 
0.00066
34 

0.00066
34   

1,507.4
0 1,507.4 

Malaysia (Ririgiit)-b 0.2632 0.2632   3.7994 3.7994 
Malta (lira) 2.4947 2.4805   0.4008 0.4031 
Mexico (Peso) 0.09622 0.09637   10.393 10.377 
New Zealand (DolIar) 0.5286 0.5224   1.8918 1.9142 
Norway (Krone) 0.1438 0.1427   6.9541 7.0077 
Pakistan (Rupee) 0.01720 0.0172   58.139 58.139 
Peru (New Sol) 0.2853 0.2856   3.5051 3.5014 
Philippines (Peso) 0.01869 0.0187   53.505 53.476 
Poland (Zloty) 0.2615 0.2606   3.8241 3.8373 
Russia (Ruble)-a 0.03137 0.0313   31.878 31.949 
Saudi Arabia (Riyal) 0.2666 0.2667   3.7509 3.7495 
Singapore (Dollar) 0.5734 0.5734   1.7440 1.7440 
Slovak Republic (Koruna) 0.02524 0.05205   39.620 39.920 
South Africa (Rand) 0.1186 0.1178   8.4317 8.4890 

South Korea (Won) 
0.00083
55 

0.00084
14   

1,196.9
0 1,188.5 

Sweden (Krona) 0.1146 0.1136   8.7260 8.8088 
Switzerland (France) 0.7148 0.7131   1.3990 1.4023 
1 Month Forward 0.7152 0.7136   1.3982 1.4013 
3 Months Forward 0.7162 0.7146   1.3963 1.3994 

6 Months Forward 0.7176 
          
0.7160   1.3935 1.3966 

Taiwan (Dollar) 0.02881 0.02883   34.710 34.686 
Thailand (Baht) 0.02326 0.02317   42.992 43.159 

Turkish (Lira) 
0.00000
061 

0.00000
060   

1,639,3
44 

1,666,66
7 

United Arab (Dirham) 0.2723 0.2723   3.6724 3.6724 
Uruguay (Peso) Financial 0.0367 0.0369   27.248 27.100 

Venezuela (Bolivar) 
0.00071
1 

0.00071
90   

1,406.5
0 1,390.80 

Special Drawing Right 1.3577 1.3546   0.7365 0.7382 

Euro 
         
1.4170 1.03610   0.9600 0.9652 

 
Special drawing Right (SDR) are based on exchange rates for the U.S., German, British, 
France, and Japanese currencies. Source: International Monetary Fund. a-Russian Central 
Bank rate. B-Government rate. D-Floating rate; trading band suspended on 4/11/00. e-
Adopted U.S.dollar as of 9/11/00. f-Floating rate. eff. Feb 22  
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Table 6.3  
KEY CURRENCY CROSS RATES, LATE NEW YORK TRADING FRIDAY, JANUARY 
3, 2003 
 
Many managers also examine currency cross rates, which are the exchange rates between non-
U.S. dollar currencies. 

DOLLAR EURO POUND SFRANC PESO YEN 
CDNDL
R 

Canada 1.5647 1.6299 2.5182 1.1184 0.1506 0.0131          … 

Japan 119.73 124.72 192.7 85.854 11.521 
          
… 76.521 

Mexico 10.393 10.826 16.726 7.4288          … 0.0868 6.6421 
Switzerlan
d 1.399 1.4573 2.2515 … 

    
0.1346 0.0117 0.8941 

U.K. 0.6213 0.6473 … 
          
0.4441 0.0598 0.0052 0.3971 

Euro 0.96 … 1.545 0.6862 0.0924 0.008 0.6135 
U.S. … 1.0417 1.6094 0.7148 0.0962 0.0084 0.6391 
 
Source: Wall street Journal. Central edition [staff produced copy only by staff. Copyright 
2003 by Dow Jones & Co., Inc. Reproduced with permission of Dow Jones & Co., Inc. in the 
format Textbook via Copyright Clearance Center. For writing the option. The more likely the 
option is to benefit the company, the higher the fee. The rate of 120 yen is called the strike 
price for the option. The fee or cost of the option is called the premium. On the date when the 
option is set to expire, the company can look at the spot rate and compare it with the strike 
price to see which the better exchange rate is. If the spot rate were 130 yen per dollar (0.00769 
dollars per yen), it would not exercise the option because buying yen at the spot rate would 
cost less than buying them at the option rate. However, if the spot rate at that time were 110 
yen per dollar (0.00909 dollars per yen), the company would exercise the option because 
buying at the option rate would cost less than buying at the spot rate. The option provides the 
company flexibility, because it can walk away from the option if the strike price is not a good 
price. In the case of a forward contract, the cost is usually cheaper than the cost for an option, 
but the company cannot' walk away from the contract. So a forward contract is cheaper but 
less flexible than an option. 
 
Futures 
A foreign currency future resembles a forward contract insofar as it specifies an exchange rate 
sometime in advance of the actual exchange of currency. However, a future is traded on an 
exchange, not OTC. Instead of working with a banker, companies work with exchange brokers 
when purchasing futures contracts. A forward contract is tailored to the amount and time 
frame that the company needs, whereas a futures contract is for a specific amount and specific 
maturity date. The futures contract is less valuable to a company than a forward contract. 
However, it may be useful to speculators and small companies that do not have a good enough 
relationship with a bank to enter into a forward contract or that need a contract for an amount 
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that is too small for the forward market. The difference between the forward contract, which is 
traded OTC, and exchange based contracts, such as future and options, is summarized in the 
Table 6.4 
 Foreign Exchange Convertibility Table 6.4 
 
A key aspect of exchanging one currency for another is its convertibility. Fully convertible 
rate currencies are those that the government allows both residents and nonresidents to 

purchase in  unlimited amounts. Hard currencies, such as the U.S. dollar and Japanese yen, are 
currencies that fully convertible. 'They also are relatively stable in value or tend to be strong in  
     
Comparison with other currencies. In addition, they are desirable assets. Currencies that are 
not fully convertible are often called soft currencies, or weak currencies. They tend to be the 
currencies of developing countries, also known as exotic currencies.  
Most countries today have nonresident, or external, convertibility, meaning that foreigners can 
convert their currency into the local currency and can convert back into their currency as well. 
For example, travelers to Zimbabwe can convert U.S. dollars (USD) into Zimbabwe dollars 
(ZWD) and convert ZWD back into USD when they leave. However, they have to show 
receipts of all conversions into or from ZWD inside the country to make sure that all 
transactions took place on the official market. Whatever the travelers converted in the official 
market was the maximum they would have been allowed to convert back into USD when they 
left. In addition, they have to declare electronics products, such as cameras and stereos, upon 
entering the country and then prove they had them upon leaving. The government was afraid 
visitors would sell the products in the black market and then try to convert the proceeds into 
dollars and take them out of the country. Some countries limit nonresident convertibility. 
 
To conserve scarce foreign exchange, some governments impose exchange restrictions on 
companies or individuals who want to exchange money. The devices they use include import 
licensing multiple exchange rates, import deposit requirements, and quantity controls. As you 
will read in the concluding case, Argentina's government placed exchange restrictions on 
individuals and companies at the beginning of 2002. Government licenses fix the exchange 
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rate by requiring all recipients, exporters, and others who receive foreign currency to sell it to 
its central bank at the official buying rate. Then the central bank rations the foreign currency it 
acquires by selling it at fixed rates to those needing to make payment abroad for essential 
goods. An importer may purchase foreign exchange only if that importer has obtained an 
import license for the goods in question. 
 
Another way governments control foreign-exchange convertibility is by establishing more 
than one exchange rate. This restrictive measure is called a multiple exchange-rate system. 
The government determines which kinds of transactions are to be conducted at which 
 exchange rates. Countries with multiple exchange rates often have a very high 
exchange rate (i.e., it takes more unit of the local currency to buy dollars) for luxury goods 
and financial flows, such as dividends. Then they have a lower exchange rate for other trade 
transactions, such as imports of essential commodities and semi manufactured goods. 
 
Another form of foreign-exchange convertibility control is the advance import deposit. In this 
case, the government tightens the issue of import licenses and requires importers to make a 
deposit with the central bank, often for as long as one year and interest-free, covering the full 
price of manufactured goods, they would purchase from abroad. 
Governments also may limit the amount of exchange through quantity controls, which often 
apply to tourism. A quantity control limits the amount of currency that a local resident can 
purchase from the bank for foreign travel. The government sets a policy on how much money 
a tourist is allowed to take overseas, and the individual is allowed to convert only that amount 
of money.In the past, these currency controls have significantly added to the cost of doing 
business internationa1ly, and they have resulted in the overall reduction of trade. However, the 
liberalization of trade in recent years has eliminated a lot of these controls to the point that 
they are found to be a minor impediment to trade.  
 
HOW COMPANIES USE FOREIGN EXCHANGE 
Most foreign exchange transactions stem form the international departments of commercial 
banks, which perform three essential financial function: (1) they buy and sell foreign 
exchange, (2) they collect and pay money in transactions with foreign buyers and sellers, and 
(3) they lend money in foreign currency. In performing collections, the bank serves as a 
vehicle for payments between its domestic and foreign customers. Lending usually takes place 
in the currency of the bank's headquarters, but the bank might be able to provide loans in a 
foreign currency if it has a branch in that country.  Commercial banks buy and sell foreign 
currency for many purposes. For one, travelers going abroad or returning from a foreign 
country will want to purchase or sell back its foreign currency. Also, residents of one country 
wanting to invest abroad need to purchase foreign currency from a commercial bank. Further, 
suppose a Canadian exporter receives payment from a U.S. importer in U.S. dollars and wants 
to use the dollars to buy raw materials in Norway. The bank in this case simultaneously serves 
as a collector and acts as a dealer in a foreign-exchange transaction.  
 
There are a number of reasons why companies use the foreign-exchange marker. The most 
obvious is for import and export transactions. For example, a U.S. company importing 
products from an overseas supplier might have to convert U.S. dollars into a foreign Currency 
to pay that supplier. In addition, company personnel traveling abroad need to deal in foreign 
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exchange to pay for their local expenses. Companies also use the foreign-exchange market for 
financial transactions, such as those in FDI Say a U.S. company decided to establish a 
manufacturing plant in Mexico. It would have to convert dollars into pesos to make the 
investment. After the Mexican subsidiary generated a profit, it would have to convert pesos to 
dollars to send a dividend back to the U.S. parent. 
 
Sometimes companies-but mostly traders and investors-deal in foreign exchange solely for 
profit. One type of profit-seeking activity is arbitrage, which is the purchase of foreign 
currency on one market for immediate resale on another market (in a different country) in 
order to profit from a price discrepancy. For example, a trader might sell U.S. dollars for 
Swiss France in the United States, then Swiss francs for British pounds in Switzerland, and 
then the British pounds for U.S. dollars back in the United States, the goal being to end up 
with more dollars. Assume the trader converts 100 dollars into 150 Swiss francs when the 
exchange rate is 1.5 francs per dollar. The trader then converts the 150 francs into 70 British 
pounds at an exchange rate of .467 pounds per franc and finally converts the pounds into 125 
dollar at an exchange rate of .56 pounds per dollar. In this case, arbitrage yields $125 from the 
initial sale of $100. 
 
Interest arbitrage is the investing in debt instruments, such as bonds, in different countries. For 
example, a trader might invest $1,000 in the United States for 90 days or convert $1,000 into 
British pounds, invest the money in the United Kingdom for 90 days, and ill then convert the 
pounds back into dollars. The investor would try to pick the alternative that would yield the 
highest return at the end of 90 days. Investors can also use foreign-exchange transactions to 
speculate for fit or to profit or to protect against risk. Speculation is the buying or selling of a 
commodity, in this case foreign Currency, that has both an element of risk and the chance of 
great profit. For example, an investor could buy euros in anticipation of the euro's 
strengthening against other currencies. If it strengthens, the investor earns a profit; if it 
weakens, the investor incurs a loss. Speculators are important in the foreign-exchange market 
because they spot trends and try to take advantage of them. They can create demand for a 
currency by purchasing it in the market, or they can create a supply of the currency by selling 
it in the market. 
       
 
 
As protection against risk, foreign-exchange transactions can hedge against a potential loss 
due to an exchange-rate change. For example, a U.S. parent company expecting a dividend in 
British pounds in 90 days could enter into a forward contract to hedge the dividend flow. It 
could go to the bank and agree to deliver pounds for dollars in 90 days at the forward rate. 
That way, it would know exactly how much cash it is going to receive no matter what happens 
to the spot rate in 90 days. Foreign-exchange instruments such as, outright forwards, FX waps, 
options, and futures are used to hedge risks. 
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LESSON 23 

THEORIES OF EXCHANGE RATE DETERMINATION 
 
The Market for Foreign Exchange 
In the market for foreign exchange, people trade one country's money for another's. If, for 
example, you decide to travel to Thailand, you will need to buy some bahts, the currency of 
Thailand, either before you go or once you get there. In your transaction, you will supply 
dollars to the foreign exchange market and demand bahts. The foreign exchange market 
provides an excellent illustration of how financial markets can transmit disturbances. The 
market is usually considered to be an efficient market, not subject to runaway speculative 
binges. The heart of the market is the trading by a number of very large banks. A trade worth a 
million dollars is very small in this market, but it is the prices of these very large bank 
transactions that newspapers report when they publish exchange rates. When you deal in 
smaller amounts when you travel to Thailand, you will get less favorable prices. 
 
The market for foreign exchange can be analyzed in terms of supply and demand. Americans 
demand foreign money (and supply dollars) when they buy things abroad, such as vacations, 
goods, services, factories, and financial assets. Foreigners supply foreign currency (and 
demand dollars) when they buy things here, such as vacations, goods, services, factories, and 
financial assets. Though when you buy a Japanese camera, you do not deal in the foreign 
exchange market, someone did in the process of bringing the camera to you. It may have been 
the American importer, who would have sold dollars to buy yen, and then used the yen to buy 
the camera. Or it may have been the Japanese exporter, who sold cameras for dollars and then 
sold the dollars for yen. In either case, dollars were supplied to the foreign exchange market 
and yen were demanded. 
 
The exchange rate, or the price of foreign money, is an important price when we buy things 
made in other countries. For example, the manufacturer of the camera in the previous 
paragraph paid its workers in yen. The camera has a yen price. Suppose the price of the 
camera in yen is 50,000 yen. How much will this camera cost in terms of dollars? To 
determine this, we must know the value of yen in terms of dollars, or the exchange rate. 
Suppose one dollar is worth 250 yen. Then to find the value of the camera in dollars, we can 
use this equation: 
(1) Dollar price = exchange rate x yen price or: 
(2) Dollar price = (number of dollars/number of yen) x yen price.  
(3) Dollar price = ($1/(250 yen)) x (50,000 yen/(1 camera)) 
 (4) Dollar price = $200/1 camera. 
 
Two things affect the price of the Japanese camera as seen from America. The first is the yen 
price of the camera, and the second is the dollar price of the yen. If either one increases, 
Japanese cameras will become more expensive, and Americans will want fewer of them. The 
exchange rate also affects the price of American goods as seen in Japan. One can use the same 
equation to compute what the yen price of a bushel of soybeans will be if the dollar value is 
$10. Substituting into equation 2 we get: 
(5) $10/1 bushel of soybeans = ($1/250 yen) x yen price. 
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Ninth grade algebra tells us to divide through by the exchange rate to get the equation into the 
form: 
(6) ($10/1 bushel of soybeans) x (250 yen/$1) = yen price. 
Solving gives us 
(7) 2500 yen/1 bushel = yen price, or that a bushel of soybeans will cost 2500 yen. 
The graph below shows a supply and demand graph for foreign exchange. When foreign 
currency is cheap, foreign products are cheap in dollars, and Americans will want a lot of 
them. To buy these foreign products, Americans must buy a lot of foreign exchange. When the 
price of foreign exchange is expensive, so also will be foreign products, and Americans will 
not want many. Hence they will not need as much foreign exchange. Thus the demand for 
foreign exchange will have the negative slope that demand curves are supposed to have. 
Unfortunately, we cannot show that the supply curve has a positive slope with this reasoning, 
(there is no law of supply), but a positive slope is not unreasonable. 
 

 
 
Let us consider what will happen if the United States increased its tariffs. Because tariffs are 
taxes on imports, foreign products will become more expensive for Americans. As a result, 
Americans will want to buy fewer imports, which is usually the desired result of tariffs. 
However, if the exchange rate is floating rates, that is, one that can take whatever value supply 
and demand dictate, the story has not ended. As a result of the tariff and the resulting decrease 
in imports, the demand curve for foreign exchange shifts to the left. As a result, foreign money 
becomes cheaper for Americans and American dollars become more expensive for foreigners. 
If dollars become more expensive, foreigners will find American goods more expensive. (You 
can check this by seeing what the yen price of soybeans becomes if the dollar rises in value so 
that it is worth 300 yen.) As dollars become more expensive, foreigners will reduce the 
amounts that they buy from us. The end effect of a tariff with floating exchange rates, then, is 
to cut not just imports, but to cut exports as well. This latter effect is a totally unintended 
consequence but one that illustrates how financial markets can transmit effects from one place 
to another. 
 
Fixed Exchange Rates 
If a country treats the market for foreign exchange as any other market, allowing the 
marketplace determine the price of foreign money, it has a system of floating exchange rates. 
This is what most of the Western world has had since the 1970s. However, governments have 
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often fixed prices in this market.1 In doing so they simultaneously establish price floors and 
price ceilings--they will neither let the price rise nor fall (except within a small range). 
 
There are two ways a government can keep exchange rates fixed. One method, which has been 
common in less-developed nations, is called a fixed and unconvertible exchange rate because 
the exchange rate is fixed, but domestic currency cannot be freely converted into foreign 
money. Governments using it almost always set the price of foreign exchange below the 
market-clearing price (which means that they price their own currency too high), and thereby 
cause a shortage of foreign money. The government prevents the market increasing price to 
eliminate this shortage by outlawing private transactions in foreign exchange and requiring 
citizens who obtain foreign exchange to sell it to the government. Because the government 
becomes the only legal source of foreign money, those who want to buy products from abroad 
must obtain those funds from the government, which rations these funds to those purposes it 
deems most worthy. Though this system is hard to justify on economic grounds, and is often 
evaded with extensive black-marketing, the system gives rulers a powerful tool to reward 
friends and punish enemies. We will not discuss this system further. 
 
The second method is a fixed and convertible exchange rate. With this method a government 
does not abolish the private market for foreign exchange, but fixes exchange rates by standing 
ready to absorb any surpluses or to fill any shortages. During the 1950s and most of the 1960s, 
for example, the United States pegged the dollar to gold ($35.00 was equal to one ounce of 
gold), and most other countries had pegged their currencies to the dollar (the German Mark 
was fixed at four marks equal to one dollar for much of this time). The U.S. government 
would buy or sell gold at $35.00 per ounce to foreign governments on demand, and the 
German government would buy and sell dollars at a price of four marks per dollar.  
 
Supply and demand analysis tells us that if the price of foreign exchange is set above the 
market-clearing price, there will be a surplus of foreign exchange (and a shortage of the 
domestic currency). At this price people will want to sell more foreign exchange than they 
want to buy. The government can prevent this surplus from lowering price by stepping into the 
market and buying the excess foreign exchange. On the other hand, if the price that the 
government sets is below the market-clearing price, there will be a shortage of foreign 
exchange called a balance of payments deficit. The government can prevent the shortage from 
raising price by selling foreign exchange into the market. The government can obtain this 
foreign exchange from reserves it stored up when there was a surplus, or by borrowing from 
other countries, or by selling assets such as gold. It should be obvious that a government can 
only fill a balance of payments shortage temporarily and that if it runs for too long; the 
country will run out of foreign exchange to provide to the market. The attempt to estimate the 
size of the shortage or surplus of foreign exchange when countries fixed exchange rates was 
once of considerable importance, but no longer is now that most of the industrial world has 
floating exchange rates. 
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STRUCTURAL MODELS OF EXCHANGE RATE DETERMINATION 
 
In this chapter we will attempt to explain the behavior of exchange rates by analyzing the 
behavior of supply and demand in the foreign exchange rate market. Recall that in Chapter I, 
we emphasized that exchange rates are just prices that are determined by supply and demand 
considerations. An imbalance in any market is corrected by an adjustment in price and/or 
quantity. In currency markets, excess demand or excess supply will be corrected by a change 
in exchange rates. We will present two different models that explicitly incorporate different 
views of the market for exchange rates: the balance of payment approach and the monetarist 
approach.  
 
The balance of payment approach treats exchange rates as determined in flow markets, while 
the asset approach treats exchange rates as any other asset price. I. Balance of Payments 
(BOP) Approach Under the BOP approach, the domestic price of a foreign currency is 
determined just like the price of any commodity, i.e., by the intersection of the market demand 
and supply curves for that foreign currency. The BOP approach models the demand and 
supply for foreign exchange as determined by the flows of currency created by international 
transactions. According to the BOP theory of exchange rates, the supply and demand for a 
currency arise from the flows related to the BOP, that is, trade in goods and services, portfolio 
investment, and direct investment. Equilibrium exchange rates are determined when the BOP 
is in equilibrium. Exchange rates will move in response to a BOP imbalance and, therefore, 
will restore the equilibrium to the BOP. 
 
We should note that PPP implicitly incorporated, through trade, demand and supply factors in 
the determination of exchange rates. For example, under PPP, if prices abroad are lower than 
at home, then domestic demand for foreign goods will increase and then the foreign currency 
will appreciate. The BOP approach can be seen as encompassing the PPP approach. 
 
The BOP 
The BOP tracks all financial flows crossing the borders of a country during a given period. 
For example, an import creates a negative financial inflow (positive financial outflow) for the 
country, whereas an export creates a positive financial inflow (negative financial outflow). 
The convention is to treat all financial inflows as a credit to the balance of payments. A BOP 
is not an income statement or a balance sheet but rather a cash balance of the country relative 
to the rest of the world. 
 
As long as the country is not bankrupt, the balance of all financial flows must be equilibrated, 
like any cash balance. In other words, the final balance must be zero. 
Example IV.1: Consider a country whose only international transaction in the year 1999 
consists of a USD 10 million import. This operation creates a negative USD 10 million inflow 
to the country. The importer could liquidate foreign assets worth USD 10 million to pay for 
this transaction. This operation creates a positive USD 10 million inflow to the country. Thus, 
the net balance will be zero. Of course, the importer could instead borrow USD 10 million 
abroad, creating a positive USD 10 million inflow to the country.  The BOP is usually divided 
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in three parts: the current account (CA), the capital and financial account (KA), and the 
official reserve account. That is, BOP = CA + KA + OR = 0. 
The current account (CA), or balance of trade, includes the balance of goods and services, 
income received or paid on existing investment, and unrequited transfers. Exports and income 
received from foreign countries appear as credits to the balance. The capital and financial 
account (KA) includes all short-term and long-term capital transactions. The KA includes 
direct investment, portfolio investment and other capital flows (especially short-term capital), 
and net errors and omissions. Direct investment is the net amount of direct purchases of 
companies or real estate made by a resident abroad and by foreigners at home. The purchase 
of a foreign company by a resident is treated as a debit, as it corresponds to a financial 
outflow. The capital account covers all transactions that involve the receipt of payment of 
capital transfers and acquisition/disposal of non-produced, non-financial assets. The financial 
account covers all transaction associated with changes of ownership in the foreign financial 
assets and liabilities of an economy. Such changes include the creation and liquidation of 
claims on, or by, the rest of the world. 
 
In the definition of KA we excluded transactions made by the central bank, which are assigned 
to the official reserve account (OR). The OR reflects net changes in the government's 
international reserve. For example, when the Federal Reserve Bank sells foreign currencies, it 
will receive USD in exchange. This inflow of USD is treated as a credit to the BOP. The OR 
has two components: one that reflects the change of the Fed's holdings of foreign assets, and a 
second one that reflects the change in the net borrowing position of the Fed from foreign 
central banks. 
There is also an item that reflects omitted and badly recorded transactions. This item is called 
Statistical Discrepancy (SD). The origin of this item arises since the BOP has to add up to 
zero. It is very common, however, to find that CA+KA+OR is different from zero. There are 
many reasons to justify this inequality. Recording of payments and receipts arising from 
international transactions are done at different times and places, sometimes using different 
methods. The recording of some services and some financial transactions might not be 
reported with accuracy. 
 
The overall balance, or overall settlement balance, is equal to: 
CA + KA + SD, which by construction should be equal to -OR. That is, the overall balance of 
payment is significant because it indicates a country's imbalance that should be accommodated 
with the government's official reserve transactions. The overall balance might be a good 
indicator of the pressure that a country's currency faces for depreciation or appreciation. 
Billions). 
  
The Balance of Trade as a Determinant of Exchange Rates 
The BOP theory views exchange rates as determined in flow markets. Recall that we want to 
determine equilibrium exchange rates. The balance of trade approach simplifies the BOP 
approach. In this context, exchange rates will move to eliminate international trade 
imbalances. To simplify the theory, assume that the KA and OR are equal to zero. In this case, 
the BOP is equal to the CA. The current account is determined by the difference between 
exports (X) and imports (M). Both exports and imports are a function of the real exchange rate 
(Rt), domestic income (Yd) and foreign income (Yf). Therefore, CA = X - M = f(Rt, Yd,Yf). 
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In general, at higher real exchange rates we should expect more exports and fewer imports, 
and higher current account surpluses; while at lower real exchange rates, the opposite should 
occur. 
 
According to the balance of trade approach, the exchange rate moves in the required direction 
to compensate a trade imbalance. For example, suppose the trade balance is in equilibrium –
i.e., CA=0. An increase in domestic income leads to an increase in demand for imports and 
therefore to a trade deficit (CA<0). Then, we should expect the exchange rate to depreciate to 
correct this imbalance. Using a similar argument, we should also expect a depreciation of the 
domestic currency, following an increase in domestic prices, a decrease in foreign prices, or a 
decrease in foreign income. The drop in oil prices after the Gulf War led to a Venezuelan trade 
balance deficit; the value of the oil that Venezuela exported suddenly dropped, without a 
corresponding reduction in imports. This deficit forced the Venezuelan government to borrow 
abroad to offset the imbalance; it also led to a depreciation of the bolivar. This devaluation 
helped to equilibrate the CA.  
 
The balance of trade approach needs the estimation of trade elasticities with respect to changes 
in exchange rates. These elasticities are needed to measure the response of imports and 
exports to a change in exchange rates. To calculate the elasticities we need to distinguish 
between short-run elasticities and long-run elasticities. For example, because of contracts, in 
the short-run imports and exports are quite inelastic (insensitive) to changes in exchange rates. 
Then, contrary to what the balance of trade approach predicts, in the short-run, devaluation 
might increase the CA imbalance. 
 
Over time, however, we should expect this CA imbalance to be reversed. This over-time 
phenomenon of the CA is called the J-curve. During the past twenty years, it has become quite 
clear that exchange rates did not work in the simple way considered by the balance of trade 
approach. There have been many situations when countries with trade surpluses have 
depreciating currencies, while countries with trade deficits have appreciating currencies. 
1.C The Absorption Approach to the Balance of Trade The absorption approach to the balance 
of trade (CA) studies how domestic spending on domestic goods changes relative to domestic 
output. That is, the CA is viewed as the difference between what the economy produces and 
what it consumes, or absorbs, for domestic purposes. Using basic macroeconomic identities, in 
equilibrium, we can write Y = C + I + G –T + (X - M), where C is consumption, I is private 
investment, G is government spending and T is national taxes. 
 
Absorption, A, is defined as the sum of C+I+G. If total output, Y, exceeds absorption, A, then 
the nation will export more to the rest of the world and the current account will increase. On 
the other hand, if absorption exceeds domestic output, the current account will fall. The 
absorption approach can analyze the effect of a devaluation on the trade balance. For example, 
if a government devalues its currency, a devaluation would tend to increase net exports and, 
then, domestic output only if the economy is not at the full employment level. If the economy 
is at the full employment level a devaluation will only result in inflationary pressures. 
 
Rearranging terms in the previous equation, 
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CA = S - [I + (G - T)], where S is after-tax private savings. Now, we can analyze how to 
reduce a CA deficit. To increase the CA, one of the following must happen: (1) S should be 
increased, for a given level of I and (G-T). (2) I must fall, for a given level of S and (G-T). 
(3) The government deficit G-T must fall, for a given level of S and I. 
As a country, Japan has a high savings rate relative to the rest of the world. Many argue that 
this is the reason behind the persistent Japanese CA surpluses. One of the usual proposed 
solutions to reduce the persistent Japanese CA surplus is to increase the size of the Japanese 
government spending. The absorption approach helps us to understand the balance of trade. 
But this theory will only work as a theory of the BOP in a world without capital flows. 
 
The Monetary Approach to the BOP 
So far, we have ignored financial flows. The BOP analysis becomes more complex when the 
capital account is taken into consideration. When the official reserve account (OR) is small, 
the KA provides the other side of the CA. That is, KA = -CA. A CA surplus equals a KA 
deficit. For example, in 1979, Kuwait was earning much more on its oil exports than it was 
spending on imports. Since it was earning more than it was spending, it was accumulating 
foreign IOUs, or financial assets, in the form of bank deposits in New York and other financial 
centers. By looking at the KA, we can see that when the CA is in a deficit, then the country is 
either accumulating debt or else running down its current stock of foreign assets. If the CA is 
in surplus, then the country is either repaying debt or building up its stock of foreign assets. 
¨Liquidity in, Liquidity out If a country is running a current account deficit, this country is 
actually taking liquidity out of the international system. A country with a current account 
deficit is a net borrower of funds from the international financial system. During the year 
previous to the Thai bhat’s crisis, 1996, the developing countries borrowed USD 200 billion 
from the international financial system. After the bhat’s crisis of July 1997, the developing 
economies found it difficult to borrow from the international financial system. That meant 
there was more liquidity to buy developed world financial Securities, for example, U.S. 
Treasury bonds. � 
 
The monetary approach to the BOP incorporates international financial flows to the model. 
The monetary approach views any BOP disequilibrium as a monetary disequilibrium, which is 
manifested through the capital account. Under fixed exchange rates, the intuition of the 
monetary approach to the BOP is very simple: if the central bank is supplying more money 
than what domestic residents demand, the excess supply will be eliminated through capital 
outflows. Given the excess supply of money, domestic prices increase. Foreign goods become 
relatively cheaper. Since the exchange rates are fixed, the excess money supply leaves the 
country as capital outflows until domestic prices get to the level of the rest of the world. At 
that point, equilibrium is achieved again. On the other hand, when there is an excess money 
demand in the domestic country, the country will receive an inflow of capital. That is, under 
fixed exchange rates, international capital flows adjust monetary disequilibria. 
 
Under flexible exchange rates, the adjustment mechanism is different. Recall that the KA 
includes financial transactions associated with international trade as well as flows associated 
with portfolio shifts involving the purchase of foreign stocks, bank deposits, and bonds. The 
KA is assumed to depend on the interest rate differential. Since investors only care about 
returns denominated in their home currency, the KA also depends on St. Thus, KA = f(id- if, 
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St). To see how the above equation works, suppose the BOP is in equilibrium. Assume that 
domestic interest rates increase relative to foreign interest rates, that is, id- if increases. 
Foreign and domestic investors will attempt to substitute foreign denominated assets by 
domestic denominated assets, 
which in turn might lead to a capital inflow. Demand for domestic currency increases and 
therefore the domestic currency appreciate. This appreciation will bring the BOP back to 
equilibrium, since foreign assets and goods become cheaper than domestic assets and goods. 
That is, under flexible exchange rates, changes in the level of exchange rates adjust monetary 
disequilibria. 
 
BOP Approach: Implications 
In section 1.B, we ignored financial flows when we analyzed the BOP. We stated that, 
according to the balance of trade approach, a CA deficit (surplus) tends to be corrected with 
depreciation (appreciation) of the exchange rate. Now, once we consider the KA, this 
depreciation (appreciation) might not occur since foreigners might be willing to lend (borrow) 
to finance the CA imbalance. This financing will produce a KA surplus (deficit) and the 
exchange rate depreciation (appreciation) might not occur.  
 
Current Account imbalances and exchange rate movements. 
In the early 1980s, the U.S. ran large current account deficits, and yet the USD remained 
strong in foreign exchange markets. This was possible because foreigners kept accumulating 
USD denominated assets given the current exchange rate. On the other hand, since the early 
1980s, Japan has had huge current account surpluses. As mentioned before, 
Japan has a relatively high savings rate. Japan may run a current account surplus without any 
change in the real yen exchange rate, as long as the Japanese continue to accumulate foreign 
assets. In the long-run, however, the BOP approach has more precise predictions. Foreigners 
will not be able to finance CA imbalances forever. For example, continuous CA deficits in the 
long-run will create KA outflows, since the foreign investment used to finance the CA deficit 
will generate profits and interest payments. Thus, according to the BOP, long-run equilibrium 
implies a CA equal to zero. Then, the exchange rate, in the long-run, would move to balance 
the CA. 
 
Asset Approach 
The flows approach was very popular until the late 1960s. During the 1970s, several 
economists started to challenge the view that the short-term behavior of exchange rates is 
determined by the flows associated with international trade. Instead, economists began to 
think of currencies as any other asset. Under this view, exchange rates are asset prices that 
adjust to equilibrate international trade in financial assets. Exchange rates are relative prices 
between two currencies and these relative prices are determined by the desire of residents to 
hold domestic and foreign financial assets. Like other asset prices, exchange rates are 
determined by expectations about the future. Therefore, past or present trade flows cannot 
influence exchange rates to the extent that they have already been expected. This approach, 
which treats currencies as assets, is appropriately called the asset approach. 
 
Monetary Approach 
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The asset approach assumes a high degree of capital mobility between assets denominated in 
different currencies. The difficult part of this approach is to specify the domestic and foreign 
assets to be included in the portfolio of a domestic resident. Since exchange rates are relative 
prices between two currencies, a simple model is to consider domestic money and foreign 
money. This simple asset model is called the monetary approach model. 
 
 
 
A Simple Monetary Approach Model 
The traditional monetary approach is based on the Quantitative Theory of Money (QTM) and 
Purchasing Power Parity. Recall that the QTM says that MS V = P Y,where V is the velocity 
of money, P is the price level, Y is real output and MS is the supply for money, which in 
equilibrium is equal to the demand for money. This equation assumes that prices are fully 
flexible, that is if the money supply, MS, decreases or increases then prices will adjust 
instantaneously. Using the subscripts d and f to denote domestic and foreign quantities, and 
after simple substitutions, the spot rate is determined by: St = (Vd/Vf) x (Yf/Yd) x 
(MSd/MSf). Equation assumes not only fully flexible prices, but also that PPP holds 
continuously. 
 
Assuming V is constant in the short-run and after some algebra, we obtain: st+T = yf,T - yd,T 
+ mSd,T - mSf,T , where small letters represent percent changes (growth rates) in the 
underlying variables. 
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LESSON-24 
CURRENCY CONVERTIBILITY 

 
Currency Convertibility is the ability to exchange money for gold or other currencies. 
Currency is considered to be convertible when the concerned country formally accepts the 
obligations of Article VIII, Sections 2, 3 and 4 of the Articles of Agreement of the IMF. 
An international monetary system has been in existence since monies have been traded, its 
analyses have been traditionally started from the late 19th century when the gold standard 
began. The Gold Standard Exact date for the commencement of the gold standard is not 
known however the 1880-90 period is important. Currencies are valued in terms of a gold 
equivalent known as the mint parity price (an ounce of gold was worth $ 20.67 in terms of the 
U.S. dollar over the gold standard period) in gold standard. Each currency is defined in terms 
of its gold value hence all currencies are linked together in a system of fixed exchange rates. 
Gold was used as a monetary standard because it is an internationally-recognized 
homogeneous commodity that is easily storable, portable, and divisible into standardized 
units, such as ounces. Since gold is costly to produce, it possesses another important attribute 
governments cannot easily increase its supply. The Gold Exchange Standard  
 
An international conference at Bretton Woods, New Hampshire, in 1944 at the close of World 
War II transformed the international monetary system into one based on mutual cooperation 
and freely convertible currencies. By this each country had to fix the value of its currency in 
terms of gold. This established the "par" value of each currency. The U.S. $ was the main 
currency in the system and $1 was equated in value to 1/35 oz. of gold. By this all currencies 
were linked in a system of fixed exchange rates. The members were committed to maintaining 
the value of the currency within +/-1% of parity. The various central banks were to achieve 
this goal by buying and selling their currencies (usually against the dollar) on the foreign-
exchange market. When a country experienced difficulty maintaining its parity value due to 
balance of payments disequilibria, it could turn to the International Monetary Fund (IMF), 
which was created to monitor the provision of short-term loans to countries experiencing 
temporary balance of payment difficulties. External and internal convertibility. 
 
When all holdings of the currency by non-residents are freely exchangeable into any foreign 
(non- resident) currency at exchange rates within the official margins than that currency is said 
to be externally convertible. All payments that residents of the country are authorized to make 
to non-residents may be made in any externally convertible currency that residents can buy in 
foreign exchange markets. And if there are no restrictions on the ability of a country to use 
their holdings of domestic currency to acquire any foreign currency and hold it, or transfer it 
to any nonresident for any purpose, that country’s currency is said to be internally convertible. 
Thus external convertibility is the partial convertibility and total convertibility is the sum of 
external and internal convertibility.  
 
Convertibility: Why? Externally inconvertible currencies may be of rather limited value to 
their holder. An exported item from a developing country to the USSR, for example, may be 
paid for in rubles or the currency of a country that has ratified Article VIII. The proceeds may 
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be used to purchase goods anywhere. In considering possible import suppliers, therefore, a 
developing country will have some interest in directing its importers to those countries that 
will have some interest in directing its importers to those countries whose inconvertible 
currencies are in large supply. This is, of course, a case of trade discrimination that is 
condemned by traditional theory. This means that goods are not being purchased from the 
cheapest source. Recent economic writing has, however, reopened the question in view of the 
continued existence of inconvertible currencies. Where it is profitable on the export side to 
trade with countries maintaining inconvertible currencies, and the government wishes to 
encourage imports from those countries to offset its credit balances, it will utilize its exchange 
distribution mechanism to limit the availability of convertible exchange where there are 
alternative suppliers of the same type of goods in inconvertible currency countries. 
 
Current account convertibility Current account is defined as including the value of trade in 
merchandise, services, investment, income and unilateral transfers. Current account 
convertibility, being essential to the development of multilateral trade, three approaches to 
current account convertibility has been adapted by developing countries. These are the pre-
announcement, by-product, and front-loading approaches. Each approach is distinguished by 
the importance it attaches to convertibility relative to other economic objectives.  
 
Capital account convertibility Capital account includes transactions of financial assets. Its 
convertibility refers to the freedom to convert local financial assets into foreign assets in any 
form and vice versa at market-determined rates of exchange. Capital controls normally restrict 
or prohibit cross-border movement of capital. Thus, controls on capital movements include 
prohibitions: need for prior approval; authorization and notification; multiple currency 
practices; discriminatory taxes; and reserve requirements or interest penalties imposed by the 
authorities that regulate the conclusion or execution of transactions. The coverage of the 
regulations would apply to receipts as well as payments and to actions initiated by non-
residents and residents. 
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LESSON -25 

CASE STUDY-INDIA AND CAPITAL ACCOUNT CONVERTIBILITY 
 
Mumbai: During the last six months, there has been a heavy inflow of foreign exchange 
(forex) into India that has led to forex reserves swelling to about $70 billion — equivalent to 
about 14 months of the country’s import requirements. The rupee too, during this period, 
appreciated dramatically against the dollar — from about Rs 48.60 to Rs 47.90. This has 
reopened a debate on whether India should go in for capital account convertibility. Foreign 
exchange transactions are broadly classified into two types: current account transactions and 
capital account transactions. If a citizen needs foreign exchange of smaller amounts, say 
$3,000, for traveling abroad or for educational purposes, s/he can obtain the same from a bank 
or a moneychanger. This is a current account transaction. 
 
But if someone wants to import plant and machinery and needs a large amount of foreign 
exchange, say $1 million, the importer will have to first obtain the permission of the Reserve 
Bank of India (RBI). If approved, this becomes a transaction on the capital account. What 
recent history teaches us in 1994, transactions on the current account were made fully 
convertible and foreign exchange was made freely available for such transactions? But capital 
account transactions are still not fully convertible. The rationale behind this is clear. India 
wants to conserve precious foreign exchange and protect the rupee from volatile fluctuations. 
In the early nineties, India’s foreign exchange reserves had dipped to such abysmally low 
levels that there was just enough forex to pay for a few weeks of imports. To overcome the 
crisis the then government had to pledge a part of its gold reserves to the Bank of England to 
obtain foreign exchange. 
 
The situation improved in the mid-nineties and a committee headed by Dr S S Tarapore, the 
then deputy governor of the RBI, was formed to look into the issue of capital account 
convertibility. The committee recommended that full capital account convertibility be brought 
in only after certain preconditions were satisfied. These included low inflation, financial sector 
reforms, a flexible exchange rate policy and a stringent fiscal policy. The assumption of the 
committee was that these preconditions would take care of possible problems created by 
unseen flight of capital. Given a sound fiscal and financial set-up, the flight of capital was 
unlikely to be large, particularly in the short run, as capital would be invested and not all of it 
would be in a liquid form. Today inflation is fairly under control but the financial sector 
continues to be in a mess and the fiscal deficit is still high. It will, therefore, be imprudent for 
the government to go in for full convertibility on the capital account unless both the financial 
sector and the fiscal deficit improve. 
 
Time not ripen the RBI’s latest Credit and Monetary Policy, RBI Governor Dr Bimal Jalan 
had asserted that the central bank would continue its approach of “watchfulness, caution and 
flexibility” in the management of foreign exchange. 
“India’s exchange-rate policy of focusing on managing volatility (that includes preventing the 
flight of capital on the capital account) with no fixed rate target while underlying demand and 
supply conditions to determine the exchange rate in an orderly way has stood the test of time,” 
Dr Jalan had noted. 
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The experience of certain Southeast Asian nations, which went in for full convertibility, also 
needs to be kept in mind. Foreign speculators bet huge amounts in these currencies, indulged 
in price speculation and withdrew money after booking huge profits, and in the process left the 
economies of these countries in a shambles. Malaysian President Dr Mahathir Mohammed has 
even gone on record blaming George Soros, the legendary financier and punter, for Malaysia’s 
currency woes after it went in for full capital account convertibility. 
 
One for the reasons for the recent spurt in forex reserves is that many Indian businessmen, 
who had parked their funds abroad, are now bringing their money back to India. The ongoing 
international war on terrorism has made them do so. Financial transactions and accounts are 
being tracked and scrutinized very closely, making it difficult to park funds abroad. This 
money, however, is hot money and can leaving the country at any time. Lastly, we cannot 
ignore the tensions in the Gulf, where a warlike situation exists. This can have a severe impact 
on the oil supply and prices, and oil accounts for nearly 70 per cent of India’s imports. 
Remittances from non-resident Indians working in the Gulf have always been regular and 
steady. Nevertheless, if a war breaks out in the region these remittances could be affected. 
 
In conclusion it can be said that all economies will ultimately have to go for capital account 
convertibility, keeping globalization and the changing world trade scenario in mind. The 
government’s aim in going in for capital account convertibility is to further increase forex 
inflows into the country. Well, given the present state of the economy and the tensions in the 
Gulf, capital account convertibility will have to wait. For now, at least. 
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LESSON-26 

HISTORY AND COLLAPSE OF FIXED EXCHANGE RATES 
 
 
The Global Monetary System 
 
In May 2001, the International Monetary Fund (IMF) agreed to lend $8 billion to Turkey to 
help the country stabilize its economy and halt a sharp slide in the value of its currency. This 
was the third time in two years that the international lending institution had put together a loan 
program for Turkey, and it was the 18th program since Turkey became a member of the IMF 
in 1958.  
Many of Turkey's problems stemmed from a large and inefficient state sector and heavy 
subsidies to various private sectors of the economy such as agriculture. Although the Turkish 
government started to privatize gram, using the proceeds to pay down debt; the reduction 
state-owned companies in the late 1980s, the programs proceeded at a glacial pace, hamstrung 
by political opposition within Turkey. Instead of selling state-owned assets to private 
investors, successive governments increased support to unprofitable state-owned industries 
and raised the wage rates of state employees. Nor did the government cut subsidies to 
politically powerful private sectors of the economy, such as agriculture. To support state in-
dustries and finance subsidies, Turkey issued significant value the lira by a predetermined 
amount each month amounts of government debt. To limit the amount of debt, the government 
simply printed money to finance spending. The result predictably, was rampant inflation and 
high interest rates. During the 1990s, inflation averaged over 80 percent a year while real 
interest rates rose to more than 50 percent on a number of occasions. Despite this, the Turkish 
economy continued to 'grow at a healthy pace of 6 percent annually in real terms, a 
remarkable achievement given the high inflation rates and interest rates.  
 
By the late 1990s, however, the "Turkish miracle" of sustained growth in the face of high 
inflation and interest rates was running out of steam. Government debt had risen to 60, percent 
of gross domestic product government borrowing was leaving little capital for private 
enterprises, and the cost of financing government debt was spiraling out of control. Rampant 
inflation was putting pressure on the Turkish currency, the lira, which at time was pegged in 
value to a basket of other currencies. Realizing that it needed to drastically reform its 
economy, the Turkish government sat down with the IMF in late1999 to work out a recovery 
program, adopted in January 2000. 
 
As with most IMF programs, the focus was on bringing down the inflation rate, stabilizing the 
value of the Turkish currency, and restructuring the economy to reduce government debt. The 
Turkish government committed itself to reducing government debt by taking a number of 
steps. These included an accelerated privatization program, using the proceeds to pay down 
debt; the reduction of agricultural subsidies; reform to make it more difficult for people to 
qualify for public pension programs; and tax  increases. The government also agreed to rein in 
the growth in the money supply to better control inflation. To limit the possibility of 
speculative attacks on the Turkish currency in the foreign exchange markets, the Turkish 
government and IMF announced that Turkey would peg- the value of the lira against a basket 
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of currencies and de throughout 2000, bringing the total devaluation for the year to 25 percent. 
To ease the pain, the IMF agreed to provide the Turkish government with $5 billion in loans 
that could be used to support the value of the lira. 
 
Initially the program seemed to be working. Inflation fell to 35 percent in 200b, while the 
economy grew by 6 percent. By the endof2000, however, the program was in trouble. 
Burdened with nonperforming loans, a number of Turkish banks faced default and had been 
taken into public ownership by the government. When a criminal fraud investigation 
uncovered evidence that several of these banks had been pressured by politicians into 
providing loans at below market interest rates, foreign investors, worried that more banks 
might be involved, started to pull their money out of Turkey. This sent the Turkish stock 
market into a tailspin and put enormous the pressure on the Turkish lira. Sensing that the 
government might be forced to devalue the lira at a faster rate than planned, traders in the 
foreign exchange market started to sell the lira short, while the flow of foreign capital out of 
Turkey increased to a flood, which put even more pressure on the lira. The government raised 
Turkish overnight interbank lending rates to as high as 1,950 percent to try to stem the outflow 
of capital, but it was clear that Turkey alone could not halt the flow. 
 
The IMF stepped once more into the breach, December 6, 2000, announcing a quickly 
arranged $7.5 billion loan program for the country. In return for the loan, the IMF required the 
Turkish government to close 10 insolvent banks, speed up its privatization plans (which had 
once more stalled), and cap any pay increases for government workers. The IMF also 
reportedly urged the Turkish government to let its currency float freely in the foreign 
exchange markets, but the government refused, arguing that the result would be a rapid 
devaluation in the lira, which would raise import prices and fuel price inflation. The 
government insisted that reducing inflation should be its first priority. This plan started to 
come apart in February 2001. A surge in inflation and a rapid slowdown in economic growth 
once more spooked foreign investors. Into this explosive mix waded Turkey's prime minister-
and president, who engaged in a highly public argument about economic policy and political 
corruption. This triggered a rapid outflow of capital. The government raised the overnight 
interbank lending rate to 7,500 percent to try to persuade foreigners to leave their money in 
the country, but to no avail. Realizing that it would be unable to keep the lira within its 
planned monthly devaluation range without raising interest rates to absurd levels or seriously 
depleting the country's foreign exchange reserves, on February 23, 2001, the Turkish 
government decided to let the lira float freely. The lira immediately dropped 50 percent in 
value against the U.S. dollar, but ended the day down some 28 percent. 
 
Over the next two months, the Turkish economy continued to weaken as a global economic 
slowdown affected the nation. Inflation stayed high, and progress at reforming the country's 
economy remained bogged down by political considerations. By early April the lira had fallen 
40 percent against the dollar since February 23, and the country was teetering on the brink of 
an economic meltdown. For the third time in 18 months, the IMF stepped in, arranging for 
another $8 billion in Loans. Once more, the IMF insisted that the Turkish government 
accelerate privatization, close insolvent banks, deregulate its market, and cut government 
spending. Critics of the IMF, however, claimed this “austerity program" would only slow the 
Turkish economy and make matters worse, not better. These critics advocated a mix of sound 
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monetary policy and tax cuts to boost Turkey's economic growth. Sources: P. Blustein, 
"Turkish Crisis Weakens the, Case for Intervention," Washington Post, March 2, 2001, p. E1; 
H. Pope, "Can Turkey Finally Mend Its Economy?" Wall Street Journal, May 22,2001, p. 
A18; "Turkish Bath," Wall Street Journal, February 23,2001, p. A14; E. McBride, "Turkey-
Fingers Crossed," The Economist, June 10, 2000, p. $$16-$$17; and "Turkey and the IMF," 
The Economist, December 9, 2000, pp. 81-82. 
 
The international monetary system refers to the institutional arrangements that countries adopt 
to govern exchange rates. We assumed the foreign exchange market was the primary 
institution for determining exchange rates and the impersonal market forces of demand and 
supply determined the relative value of any two currencies (i.e., their exchange rate). 
Furthermore, we explained that the demand and supply of currencies is influenced by their 
respective countries' relative inflation rates and interest rates. When the foreign exchange 
market determines the relative value of a currency, we say that the country is adhering to a 
floating exchange rate regime. The world's four major trading currencies-the US. dollar, the 
European Union's euro, the Japanese yen, and the British pound-are all free to float against 
each other. Thus, their exchange rates are determined by market forces and fluctuate against 
each other on a day-to-day, if not minute-to-minute, basis. However, the exchange rates of 
many currencies are not determined by the free play of market forces; other institutional 
arrangements are adopted. 
 
In the opening case, for example, we learned that until recently, the value of the Turkish lira 
was pegged to a basket of currencies. Many of the world's smaller nations peg their currencies, 
primarily to the dollar or the euro. A pegged exchange rate means the value of the currency is 
fixed relative to a reference currency, such as the U.S. dollar, and then the exchange rate 
between that currency and other currencies is determined by the reference currency exchange 
rate. Thus, Belize pegs its currency to the dollar, and the exchange rate between the Belizean 
currency and the euro is determined by the U.S. dollar/euro exchange rate. 
 
Other countries, while not adopting a formal pegged rate, try to hold the value of their 
currency within some range against an important reference currency such as the U.S. dollar. 
This is often referred to as a dirty float. It is a float because in theory, the value of the currency 
is determined by market forces, but it is a ditty float (as opposed to a clean float) because the 
central bank of a country will intervene in the foreign exchange market to try to maintain the 
value of its currency if it depreciates too rapidly against an important reference currency. Still 
other countries have operated with a fixed exchange rate system, in which the values of a set 
of currencies are fixed against each other at some mutually agreed on exchange rate. Before 
the introduction of the euro in 2000, several member states of the European Union operated 
with fixed exchange rates within the context of the European Monetary System (EMS). For a 
quarter of a century after World War II, the world's major industrial nations participated in a 
fixed exchange rate system. Although this system collapsed in 1973, some still argue that the 
world should attempt to reimpose it. 
 
Pegged exchange rates, dirty floats, and fixed exchange rate systems all require some degree 
of government intervention in the foreign exchange market to maintain the value of a 
currency. A currency may come under pressure when there are significant economic problems 
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in the nation. In the case of Turkey, for example, these included high inflation, excessive 
government debt, and a crisis in the banking system. A government can try to maintain the 
value of its currency by using foreign currency held in reserve (foreign exchange reserves) to 
buy its currency in the market, thereby increasing demand for the currency and raising its 
price: Thus, as the Turkish lira began to depreciate rapidly in late 2000, the Turkish central 
bank entered the foreign exchange market, using foreign currency it held in reserve, such as 
U.S. dollars, Japanese yen, and euros, to purchase lira in an attempt to halt the depreciation in 
the exchange rate. However, since governments may not have sufficient foreign exchange 
reserves to defend the value of their currency, they sometimes call on a powerful multinational 
institution, the International Monetary Fund (IMF), for loans to help them do this. The IMF is 
another important player in the international monetary system. As we saw in the opening case, 
the IMF does not simply lend money to a country in trouble. In exchange for the loan, it 
requires that the government adopt policies designed to correct whatever economic problems 
caused the depreciation in the nation's currency. Thus, the IMF insisted that. Turkey take steps 
to reduce its inflation rate, and government debt and to resolve problems in the country's 
banking system.  
 
The Bretton Woods System 
 
 In 1944, at the height of World War II, representatives from 44 countries met at Bretton 
Woods, New Hampshire, to design a new international monetary system. With the collapse of 
the gold standard and the Great Depression of the 1930s fresh in their minds, these statesmen 
were determined to build an enduring economic order that would facilitate postwar economic 
growth. There was general consensus that fixed exchange rates were desirable. In addition, the 
conference participants wanted to avoid the senseless competitive devaluations of the 1930s, 
and they recognized that the gold standard would not assure this. The major problem with the 
gold standard as previously constituted was 'that no' multinational institution could stop 
countries from engaging in competitive devaluations. 
 
The agreement reached at Bretton Woods established two multinational institutions the 
International Monetary Fund (IMF) and the World Bank. The task of the IMF would be to 
maintain order in the international monetary system and that of the World Bank would be to 
promote general economic development. The Bretton Woods agreement also called for a 
system of fixed exchange rates that would be policed by the IMP. Under the agreement, all 
countries were to fix the value of their currency in terms of gold but were not required to 
exchange their currencies for gold. Only the dollar remained convertible into gold-at a price of 
$35 per ounce.  
 
Each country decided what it wanted its exchange rate to be vis-à-vis the dollar and then 
calculated the gold par value of the currency based on that selected dollar exchange rate. All 
participating countries agreed to try to maintain the value of their currencies within 1 percent 
of the Par value by buying or selling currencies (or gold) as needed. For example, if foreign 
exchange dealers were selling more of a country's currency than they demanded, the 
government of that country would intervene in the foreign exchange markets, buying its 
currency in an attempt to increase demand and maintain its gold par value. Another aspect of 
the Bretton Woods agreement was a commitment not to use devaluation as a weapon of 
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competitive trade policy. However, if a currency became too weak to defend, a devaluation of 
up to 10 percent would be allowed without any formal approval by the IMP. Barger 
devaluations required IMF approval. 
 
 
 
 
The Role of the IMF 
 
The IMF Articles of Agreement were heavily influenced by the worldwide financial collapse, 
competitive devaluations, trade wars; high unemployment, hyperinflation in Germany and 
elsewhere, and general economic disintegration that occurred between the two world wars. 
The aim of the Bretton Woods agreement, of which the IMF was the main custodian, was to 
try to avoid a repetition of that chaos through a combination of discipline and flexibility. 
 
Discipline 
 
A fixed exchange rate regime imposes discipline in two ways. First, the need to maintain a 
fixed exchange rate puts a brake- on competitive devaluations and brings stability to the world 
trade environment. Second, a fixed exchange rate regime imposes monetary discipline on 
countries, thereby curtailing price inflation. For example, consider what would happen under a 
fixed exchange rate regime if Great Britain rapidly increased its money supply by printing 
pounds. The increase in money supply would lead to price inflation. Given fixed exchange 
rates, inflation would make British goods uncompetitive in world markets, while the prices of 
imports would become more attractive in Great Britain. The result would be a widening trade 
deficit in Great Britain, with the country importing more than it exports. To correct this trade 
imbalance under a fixed exchange rate regime, Great Britain would be required to restrict the 
rate of growth in its money supply to bring price inflation back under control. Thus, fixed 
exchange rates are seen as a mechanism for controlling inflation and imposing economic 
discipline on countries. 
 
Flexibility 
Although monetary discipline was a central objective of the Bretton Woods agreement, it was 
recognized that a rigid policy of fixed exchange rates would be too inflexible. It would 
probably break down just as the gold standard had. In some cases, a country's attempts to 
reduce its money supply growth and correct a persistent balance-of-payments deficit could 
force the country into recession and create high unemployment. The architects of the Bretton 
Woods-agreement wanted to avoid high unemployment, so they built limited flexibility into 
the system. Two major features of the IMF Articles of Agreement fostered this flexibility: 
IMF lending facilities and adjustable parities. 
 
The lMF stood ready to lend foreign currencies to members to tide them over during short 
periods of balance-of-payments deficits, when a rapid tightening of monetary or fiscal policy 
would hurt domestic employment. A pool of gold and currencies contributed by IMF members 
provided the resources for these lending operations. A persistent balance-of-payments deficit 
can lead to a depletion of a country's reserves of foreign currency, forcing it to devalue its 
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currency. By providing deficit-laden countries with short-term foreign currency loans, IMF 
funds would buy time for countries to bring down their inflation rates and reduce their 
balance-of-payments deficits. The belief was that such loans would reduce pressures for 
devaluation and allow for a more orderly and less painful adjustment. 
 
Countries were to be allowed to borrow a limited amount from the IMF without adhering to 
any specific agreements. However, extensive drawings from IMF funds would require a 
country to agree to increasingly stringent IMF supervision of its macroeconomics policies. 
Heavy borrowers from the IMF must agree to monetary and fiscal conditions set down by the 
IMF, which typically included IMF-mandated targets on domestic money supply growth, 
exchange rate policy, tax policy, government spending, and so on. 
 
The system of adjustable parities allowed for the devaluation of a country's currency by more 
than 10 percent if the IMF agreed that a country's balance of payments was in "fundamental 
disequilibrium." The term fundamental disequilibrium was not defined in the IMF's Articles of 
Agreement, but it was intended to apply to countries that had suffered permanent adverse 
shifts in the demand for their products. Without devaluation, such a country would experience 
high unemployment and a persistent trade deficit until the domestic price level had fallen far 
enough to restore a balance-of payments equilibrium. The belief was that devaluation could 
help sidestep a painful adjustment process in such circumstances. 
 
The Role of the World Bank  
The official name for the World Bank is the International Bank for Reconstruction and 
Development (IBRD). When the Bretton Woods participants established the World Bank, the 
need to reconstruct the war-tom economies of Europe was foremost in their minds. The bank's 
initial mission was to help finance the building of Europe's economy by providing low interest 
loans. As it turned out, the World Bank was overshadowed in this role by the Marshall Plan, 
under which the United States lent money directly to European nations to help them rebuild. 
So the bank turned its attention to "development" and began lending money to Third World 
nations. In the 1950s, the bank concentrated on public sector projects. Power stations, road 
building, and other transportation investments were much in favor. During the 1960s, the bank 
also began to lend heavily in support of agriculture, education, population control, and urban 
development. The bank lends money under two schemes. Under the IBRD scheme, money is 
raised through bond sales in the international capital market. Borrowers pay what the bank 
calls a market rate of interest-the bank's cost of funds plus a margin for expenses. This 
“market" rate is lower than commercial banks' market rate. Under the IBRD scheme, the bank 
offers low- interest loans to risky customers whose credit rating is often poor. 
 
A second scheme is overseen by the International Development Agency (IDA), an arm of the 
bank created in 1960. Resources to fund IDA loans are raised through subscriptions from 
wealthy members such as the United States, Japan, and Germany. IDA loans go only tq the 
poorest countries. (In 1991, those were defined as countries with annual incomes per capita of 
less than $580.) Borrowers have 50 years to repay at an interest rate of 1 percent a year: 
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LESSON 27 

FLOATING VS FIXED EXCHANGE RATES 
 
The system of fixed exchange rates established at Bretton Woods worked well until the late 
1960s, when it, began to show signs' of strain. The system finally collapsed in 1973, and since 
then we have had a managed-float system. To understand why the system collapsed, one must 
appreciate the special role of the U.S. dollar in the system. As the only currency that could be 
converted into gold, and as the currency that served as the reference point for all others, the, 
dollar occupied a central place in the system. Any pressure on the dollar to devalue could 
wreak havoc with the system, and that is what occurred.  
 
Most economists- trace the breakup of the fixed exchange rate system to the U.S. 
macroeconomic policy package of 1965-1968. To finance both the Vietnam conflict and his 
welfare programs, President Johnson backed an increase in U.S. government spending that 
was not financed by an increase in taxes. Instead, it was financed by an increase in the money 
supply, which led to a rise in price inflation from less than 4,percent in 1966 to close to 9 
percent by 1968. At the same time, the rise in government spending had stimulated the 
economy, with more money in their pockets, people spent more-particularly on imports-and 
the U.S. trade balance began to deteriorate. 
 
The increase in inflation and the worsening of the U.S. foreign trade position gave rise to 
speculation in the foreign exchange market that the dollar would be devalued. Things came to 
a head in the spring of 1971 when U.S. trade figures showed that for the first time since 1945, 
the United States was importing more than it was exporting. This set off massive purchases of 
German deutsche marks in the foreign exchange market by speculators who guessed that the 
mark would be revalued against the dollar. On a single day, May 4, 1971, the Bundesbank 
(Germany's central bank) 'had to buy $1 billion to hold the dollar/deutsche mark exchange rate 
at its fixed exchange rate given the great demand for deutsche marks. On the morning of May 
5, the Bundesbank purchased another $1 billion during the first hour of foreign exchange 
trading! At that point, the Bundesbank faced the inevitable and allowed its currency to float. 
 
In the weeks following the decision to float the deutsche mark, the foreign exchange market 
became increasingly convinced that the dollar would have to be devalued. However, 
devaluation of the dollar was no' easy matter. Under the Bretton 'Woods provisions, any other-
country could change its exchange rates against all currencies simply by fixing its dollar rate 
at a new level. But as the key currency in the system, the dollar could be devalued only if all 
countries agreed to simultaneously revalue against the dollar. And many countries did not 
want this, because it would make their products more expensive relative to U.S. products. 
 
To force the issue, President Nixon announced in August 1971 that the dollar was no longer 
convertible into gold. He also announced that a new io percent tax on imports would remain in 
effect until U.S. trading partners agreed to revalue their currencies against the dollar. This 
brought the trading partners to the bargaining table, and in December 1971 an agreement was 
reached to devalue the dollar by about 8 percent against foreign currencies. The import tax 
was then removed. 
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The problem was not solved, however. The U.S. balance-of-payments position continued to 
deteriorate throughout 1972, while the nation's money supply continued to expand at an 
inflationary rate. Speculation continued to grow that the dollar was still overvalued and that a 
second devaluation would be necessary. In anticipation, foreign exchange dealers began 
converting dollars to deutsche marks and other currencies. After a massive wave of 
speculation in February 1972, which culminated with European central banks spending $3.6 
billion on March 1 to try to prevent their currencies from appreciating against the dollar, the 
foreign exchange market was closed. When the foreign exchange market reopened March 19, 
the currencies of Japan and most European countries were floating against the dollar, although 
many developing countries continued to peg their currency to the dollar, and many do to this 
day. At that time, the switch to a floating system was viewed as a temporary response to 
unmanageable speculation in the foreign exchange market. But it is now 30 years since the 
Bretton Woods system of fixed exchange rates collapsed, and the temporary solution looks 
permanent. . 
 
The Bretton Woods system had an Achilles' heel; The system could not work if its key 
currency, the U.S. dollar, was under speculative attack. The Bretton Woods system could 
work only as long as the U.5; inflation rate remained low and the United States did not run a 
balance-of-payments deficit. Once these things occurred, the system soon became strained toe 
the breaking point.  
 
Evolution to Floating Exchange Rate 
 
The IMF’s system was initially one of fixed exchange rates. Because the U.S. dollar was the 
cornerstone of the international monetary system, its value remained constant with respect to 
value of gold. Other countries could change the value of their currency against gold and the 
dollar, but the value of the dollar remained fixed. On August 15, 1971, President Richard 
Nixon announced that the United States would turing of the international monetary system. 
The resulting Smithsonian Agreement of December 1971 had several important aspects: 
 
An 8-percent devaluation of the dollar (an official drop in the value of the dollar against gold) 
A revaluation of some other currencies (an official increase in the value of each currency 
against   gold) A widening of exchange-rate flexibility (from 1 percent to 2.25 percent on 
either side of par value) This effort did not last, however. World currency markets remained 
unsteady during 1972, and the dollar was devalued again by 10 percent in early 1973(the year 
of the Arab oil embargo and the start of fast-rising oil prices and global inflation). Major 
currencies began to float (i.e., each one relied on the market to determine its value) against 
each other instead of relying on the Smithsonian Agreement. Because the Bretton Woods 
Agreement was based on a system of fixed exchange rates and par values, the IMF had to 
change its rules to accommodate floating exchange rates. The Jamaica Agreement of 1976 
amended the original rules to eliminate the concept of parity can occur on an individual 
country basis as well as on an overall system basis. Let’s see how this works. 
 
The Floating Exchange Rate Regime 
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The floating exchange rate regime that followed the collapse of the fixed exchange rate system 
was formalized in January 1976 when IMF members met in Jamaica and agreed to the rules 
for the international monetary system that are in place today. 
 
The Jamaica Agreement 
The Jamaica meeting revised the IMF’s Articles of Agreement to reflect the new reality 
foreign exchange rate. The main elements of the Jamaica agreement include the following: 
Floating rates were declared acceptable. The IMF members were permitted to enter the foreign 
exchange market to even out “unwarranted” speculative fluctuations. Gold was abandoned as 
a reserve asset. The IMF returned its gold reserves to members at the current market price, 
placing the proceeds in a trust fund to help poor nations. IMF members were permitted to sell 
their own gold reserves at the market price. Total annual IMF quotas the amount member 
countries contribute to the IMF were increased to $ 41 billion. (Since then they have been 
increased to $300 billion while the membership of the IMF has been expanded to include 183 
countries.) Non-oil-exporting, less developed countries were given greater access to IMF 
funds. After Jamaica, the IMF continued its role of helping countries cope with 
macroeconomic and exchange rate problems, albeit within the context of a radically different 
exchange rate regime. 
 
The Case for Fixed Exchange Rates 
The case for fixed exchange rates rests on arguments about monetary discipline, speculation, 
uncertainty, and the lack of connection between the balance and exchange rates. 
 
Monetary Discipline 
We have already discussed the nature of monetary discipline inherent in a fixed exchange rate 
a fixed exchange rate parity ensures that government do not expand their money supplies at 
inflationary rates. While advocates of floating rates argue that each country should be allowed 
to choose its own inflation rate (the monetary autonomy argument), advocates of fixed rates 
argue that governments all too rapidly, causing unacceptably high price inflation. A fixed 
exchange rate regime will ensure that this does not occur. 
 
Speculation  
Critics if a floating exchange rate regime also argue that speculation can cause fluctuations in 
exchange rates. They point to the dollar’s rapid rise and fall during the tuitions in exchange 
rates. They point to the dollar’s rapid rise and fall during the 1980s, which they claim had 
nothing to do with comparative inflation rates and the U.S. trade deficit, but everything to do 
with speculation. They argue that when foreign exchange dealers see a currency depreciating, 
they tend to sell the currency in the expectation of future depreciation, regardless of the 
currency’s longer-term prospects. As more traders jump on the bandwagon, the expectations 
of depreciation are realized. Such destabilizing speculation tends to accentuate the fluctuation 
around the exchange rate’s long-run value. It can damage a country’s economy by distorting 
export and import process. Thus, advocates of a fixed exchange rate regime argue that such a 
system will limit the destabilizing effects of speculation. 
 
Uncertainty  
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Speculation also adds to the uncertainty surrounding future currency movements that 
characterizes floating exchange rate regimes. The unpredictability of exchange rate movement 
in the post-Bretton Woods era has made business planning difficult and it makes exporting, 
importing and foreign investment risky activities. Given a volatile exchange rate, international 
businesses do not know how to react to the change-and often they do not react. Why change 
plans for exporting, importing, or foreign investment after 6 percent fall in the dollar this 
month, when the dollar may rise 6 percent next month? This uncertainty, according to the 
critics, dampens the growth of international trade and investment. They argue that a fixed 
exchange rate, by eliminating such uncertainty, promotes the growth of international trade and 
investment. Advocates of a floating system reply that the forward exchange market insure 
against the risk associated with exchange rate fluctuations, so the adverse impact of 
uncertainty on the growth of international trade and investment has been overstated. 
 
Trade Balance Adjustment 
Those in favor of floating exchange rates argue that floating rates help adjust trade 
imbalances. Critics question the closeness of the link between the exchange rate and the trade 
balances. They claim trade deficits are determined by the balance between savings and 
investment in a country, not by the external value of its currency. They argue that depreciation 
in a currency will lead to inflation (due to the resulting increase in import prices). This 
inflation will wipe put any apparent gains in cost competitiveness that come from currency 
depreciation. In other world, a depreciating exchange rate will not boost export and reduce 
imports, as advocates of floating rates claim; it will simply boost price inflation. In support of 
this argument, those who favor floating rates point out that the 40 percent drop in the value of 
the dollar between 1985 and 1988 did not correct the U.S. trade deficit. In reply, advocates of 
a floating exchange rate regime argue that between 1985 and 1992, the U.S. trade deficit fell 
from over $160 billion to about $70 billion, and they attribute this in part to the decline in the 
value of the dollar. 
 
Exchange-Rate Regimes, And of 2001 
Exchange rates can be either fixed or pegged to another currency under vary narrow 
fluctuations (exchange arrangement with no separate legal tender currency board 
arrangements or other conventional fixed peg arrangements), pegged to something else with a 
wider band of fluctuation (pegged exchange rates with in horizontal bands), and floating, 
(crawling pegs, exchange rates within crawling bands, managed floating, or independently 
floating). 
 
REGIMES       NUMBER OF COUNTRIES 
Exchange arrangements with no separate legal tender  40 
Currency board arrangements        8 
Other conventional fixed peg arrangements    41 
Pegged exchange rates within horizontal bands     5 
Crawling pegs          4 
Exchange rates within horizontal bands      6 
Managed floating with no pronounced path for exchange rate 42 
Independently floating      40 
Total                  186 
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Exchange arrangements with no separate legal tender: The currency of another country 
circulates as the sole legal tender, or the number belongs to a monetary of currency union in 
which the members of the union share the same legal tender. An example would be the 
countries in the euro area. 
Currency Board arrangements: A Monetary regime based on an implicit legislative 
commitment to exchange domestic currency for a specified foreign currency at a fixed 
exchange rate, combined with restrictions on the issuing authority to ensure the fulfillment of 
its legal obligation. Two examples would be Bosnia and Hong Kong. Other conventional peg 
arrangements: The country pegs its currency (formal or de facto) at a fixed rate to a major 
currency or a basket of currencies in which the exchange rate fluctuates within a narrow 
margin of at most 1/21 percent around a central rate. For example, China pegs its currency to 
the U.S. dollar. Pegged exchange rates within horizontal bands: The value of the currency is 
maintained within margins of fluctuation around a formal or de facto fixed peg that are wider 
than 1/21 percent around a central rate. Many countries that used to be considered managed 
gloating are in this category because they basically peg their currency to something else. An 
example would be Denmark in the new Exchange Rate Mechanism in Europe, a country that 
was not part of the euro group in 2002, yet was still linking itself to the euro as much as 
possible but at a wider degree of flexibility. 
 
Crawling pages: The currency is adjusted periodically in small amounts at a fixed, 
preannounce rate or in response to changes in selective quantitative indicators, costa Rica and 
Bolivia are two examples. Exchange rates within crawling bands: The currency is maintained 
within certain fluctuation margins around a centr5al rate that is adjusted periodically at a fixed 
preannounce rate or in response to changes in selective quantitative indicators. Romania, 
Israel, and Uruguay are three examples. Managed floating with no pronounced path for the 
exchange rate: The monetary authority influences the movements of the exchange rate by 
actively intervening in the foreign-exchange market without specifying, or recommitting to a 
preannounced path for the exchange rate. India and Azerbaijan are examples. 
 
Independent floating: The exchange rate is market determined, with any foreign-exchange 
intervention aimed at moderating the rate of change and preventing undue fluctuation in the 
exchange rate rather than at establishing a level for it. Canada, the United States, and Mexico 
are three examples of countries in this category. 
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LESSON-28 
THE CRISIS OF GLOBAL CAPITALISM 

  
 
The critique of the global capitalist system predates the outbreak of the recent financial crisis. 
The fact that global capitalism is flawed does not mean that we should turn to communism or 
withdraw into national isolation, just as the failure of communism does not mean that markets 
are perfect. I am in favor of recognizing that all social arrangements are inherently imperfect. 
Since perfection is beyond our reach, we must content ourselves with the second best, namely 
an imperfect society which holds itself open to improvement. That is the idea of the open 
society. I learnt that idea from Karl Popper, the philosopher, who wrote a book entitled "Open 
Society and its Enemies" which impressed me greatly in my student days. At that time, open 
society was threatened by various totalitarian ideologies - fascism, Nazism and communism - 
which used the power of the state to impose their final solutions. Open society is now also 
threatened from the opposite direction, from what I call market fundamentalism. I used to call 
it laissez faire but I prefer market fundamentalism because laissez faire is a French expression 
and most market fundamentalists don't speak French My contention that market 
fundamentalism endangers the open society may sound rather shocking because private 
property and a market economy are indispensable elements of an open society.  
 
But the market fundamentalists believe that markets are perfect and governments should stay 
out of the economy. They base their arguments on economic theory, which claims that 
markets tend towards equilibrium. It so happens that that claim is false with regard to financial 
markets. Equilibrium applies to markets which deal with known quantities but financial 
markets deal with quantities which are not only unknown but unknowable. They try to 
anticipate or discount a future which is contingent on how financial markets discount it today. 
Financial markets are best understood in terms of reflexivity, not in terms of equilibrium. 
There is a two-way interaction between financial markets and economic developments which 
may or may not tend towards equilibrium. There are times when the market participants' bias 
is self-correcting and markets exhibit a tendency towards equilibrium; but at other times the 
bias is self-reinforcing until it becomes unsustainable and markets exhibit a boom/bust pattern.  
The trouble with reflexivity is that the outcome is not only unpredictable but also genuinely 
indeterminate. By contrast, equilibrium produces a determinate result. However widely a 
pendulum may swing, it always comes to rest at the same point. That is why economic theory 
is couched in terms of equilibrium.  
 
Unfortunately, the analogy with the pendulum is false. As we have seen recently, financial 
markets can sometimes move more like a wrecking ball, knocking over one economy after 
another. My critique of the global capitalist system has three major themes. First, the system 
favors financial capital but financial markets are inherently unstable and global markets even 
more so. Second, the excessive reliance on market values and their penetration into areas 
where they do not properly belong has undermined the stability of our society. Third, we 
cannot have a global economy without a global society.  In light of the recent financial 
turmoil, most of the interest is focused on the first point, namely the instability of financial 
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markets. We have financial institutions whose mission is to prevent systemic failure. We have 
central banks and regulatory agencies and, although central banks always overshoot or 
undershoot, on the whole they do a creditable job. There has been no systemic breakdown in 
any of the advanced countries since 1933.  But central banks and most of the regulatory 
agencies are national in scope, while financial markets have become truly global. The 
development of regulatory agencies has lagged badly behind the development of financial 
markets. We have the Bretton Woods institutions - the IMF and the World Bank -- but they 
were designed for a different epoch. They are inadequate for the task they are called upon to 
perform. Indeed they have become part of the problem. When a country turns to the IMF, the 
IMF imposes strict conditions on the country concerned but it does not permit that country to 
impose conditions on it creditors. The austerity imposed on the debtor countries helps them to 
meet their obligations but it has created a moral hazard because the lenders have come to 
expect that in case of trouble they will be bailed out. Moral hazard is just another name for the 
asymmetric treatment of lenders and borrowers. This was clearly demonstrated in the course 
of the current crisis. When the crisis started to threaten markets at the center of the system, the 
Federal Reserve immediately lowered interest rates. The IMF programs did the exact opposite: 
they imposed punitively high interest rates on the countries concerned.  
 
The economies at the center escaped unscathed, at least so far; the economies at the periphery 
have been plunged into deep depression. In defense of the IMF it must be pointed out that 
their primary mission is to preserve the stability of the international financial system. Faced 
with a currency crisis, an external debt problem, and an internal banking crisis at the same 
time, they must tackle the external problem first. Only after the balance of payments has 
improved, can they allow interest rates to be eased, but by then the damage is done. The 
current crisis has probably cured the moral hazard for good, not only because lenders and 
investors got burnt but also because they are on notice that bailouts have become politically 
unacceptable. But this has aggravated the asymmetry between center and periphery. The 
center has actually benefited from the crisis, while the periphery is suffering from the outflow 
of capital and is wallowing in depression. All the talk about moral hazard and capital controls 
is somewhat misdirected. It is like building the Maginot Line after the First World War. The 
flow of capital has been reversed.  
 
The task now is to reestablish the flow or to find a way to inject liquidity directly into the 
periphery.  I have proposed a system of international credit insurance and I am glad to see that 
the G7 is thinking along similar lines. I have proposed that the credits should be guaranteed by 
SDRs or Special Drawing Rights authorized but not issued by the IMF but that is much more 
controversial. The international credit insurance scheme could be used to create a sound 
banking system in the periphery countries which is subject to close supervision by the 
international credit agency. This goes much further than the current thinking of the G7. 
Current thinking favors opening up the countries concerned to direct investment by 
international banks and multinational corporations. While I am in favor, I believe it needs to 
be supplemented by creating sound domestic banking systems in the periphery countries, 
otherwise the playing field will become more uneven than ever and it will provide a fertile 
breeding ground for nationalistic political leaders like my friend Mahatir of Malaysia. The rise 
of nationalism and xenophobia will, in turn, increase the risks of international investing and 
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perpetuate the imbalance between center and periphery. An international credit insurance 
scheme is only one of the things that need to be done.  
 
The problem of the exchange rate system needs to be resolved. The regulation of international 
financial markets needs to be tightened. In my opinion international financial markets cannot 
be left unregulated. The choice is between better international regulation or greater national 
regulation and capital controls ` la Malaysia. The survival of both global capitalism and open 
society depends on which route we choose. There is a lot of talk on a new international 
financial architecture but I should like to take advantage of speaking at the Council to discuss 
the international political architecture. We used to have a very stable international political 
architecture: it was called the Cold War. Two superpowers representing two different 
principles of social organization were locked in deadly conflict, but each was capable of 
destroying the other in a nuclear war, so each had to respect the vital interests of the other in 
order to avoid "Mutually Assured Destruction".  
 
This stable world order was destroyed by internal disintegration of the Soviet Union and no 
new order has taken its place. Indeed, many geopolitical realists doubt whether a new world 
order is either possible or desirable.  I believe that without some kind of order we are bound to 
have disorder and there is plenty of evidence to that effect. The world is literally littered with 
trouble spots and most of the troubles have internal origins: repressive governments or the 
breakdown of government sometimes the conflict spills over national borders as it did from 
Ruanda to Congo recently. I believe the proliferation of disorder can be prevented only by 
paying more attention to what goes on inside the various countries. Crisis prevention cannot 
start early enough. How a country responds to a disaster, whether it is natural or man-made, 
depends very much on how it is governed. This was quite evident in the recent financial crisis 
as well as the recent hurricane.  
 
But who is going to do the preventing? The U.S. is the world's sole surviving superpower but 
the U.S. refuses to act as the world's policeman - and rightly so. It is neither right nor possible 
for one country to impose its will on the rest of the world. My question is, would it be possible 
to form a coalition of like-minded countries which would cooperate in promoting the 
principles of open society. They could establish certain standards for the relationship between 
state and society that would cover such areas as freedom of information, freedom of 
association, due process, transparency in state procurements, and the like. Obviously these 
standards cannot be uniform. It is in the nature of open society that it is a society that defines 
itself. External pressure can only aim at allowing societies to define themselves. It should 
manifest itself by offering incentives rather than imposing sanctions. The coalition would have 
many subtle ways to exert pressure, provided its members agree among themselves.  I have a 
more utopian vision, namely that an open society coalition could gain control of the United 
Nations and convert the General Assembly from a talking shop into a genuine legislature in 
charge of establishing international laws.  
 
The laws would be valid only in the countries that ratify them, but members of the open 
society coalition would pledge themselves to ratify the laws automatically, provided they have 
been ratified voluntarily by a qualified majority. In that way, a body of international law could 
be developed without infringing on the principle of national sovereignty. The principles of 
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open society could never be the only guide to foreign policy, but is it utopian to expect that 
those principles should rank higher among the many conflicting considerations than they do at 
present? Ironically, the U.S. ranks quite high in promoting open society principles in its 
foreign policy and at the same time it constitutes the main obstacle to international 
cooperation. We used to be one of two superpowers and leaders of the free world. Now that 
we are the sole remaining super power, is it too much to ask that we should resume our role as 
leaders of the free world? 
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LESSON-29 
EUROCURRENCY MARKET 

 
 
The Eurocurrency market is the market for deposits placed under a regulatory regime different 
from the regulations applied to deposits used to execute domestic transactions. It owes its 
existence to differences in national financial regulation combined with declining barriers to 
international capital movements. In effect, it is a parallel market in competition with the 
traditional domestic market 
 
The Origins of Supply and Demand for Offshore Banking.  
 
The Eurocurrency market evolved through a combination of forces. The supply and demand 
for Eurodollars had always been present. The innovation came in the mid-1950s when banks 
elected to lend these funds within Europe rather than invest them in the U.S. money market. 
The demand for Eurodollars further multiplied when the Bank of England restricted the 
external use of sterling in 1957. Onshore Banking Regulations Boost the Offshore Market 
 
Under Regulation Q, the Federal Reserve established ceilings on the interest rate that banks 
could pay on deposits. To reduce the U.S. capital outflow, more regulations were imposed in 
the 1960s: The Interest Equalization Tax (IET) taxes U.S. purchases of foreign securities. The 
Foreign Credit Restraint Program limits the volume of bank lending with 
foreigners.However, these regulations only further encouraged borrowers to investigate the 
Eurocurrency markets. European governments also experimented with capital controls in the 
1970s. Both Germany and Switzerland imposed regulations to try to limit the nonresident 
demand for their currencies.Similarly, these regulations helped to promote the non-dollar 
segments of the Eurocurrency market.  
 
The Offshore Markets Endure  
Even though many of the regulations that initially fostered the market had since been 
abolished, the  Eurocurrency markets have continued to grow and prosper. Today, we describe 
the innovation that  permits the Eurocurrency market to sustain its existence as “unbundling” - 
taking the exchange risk of  one currency and combining it with the regulatory climate and 
political risk of another financial center. 
 
Growth of the Eurocurrency Market  
As in the onshore markets, funds are deposited, lent, re-deposited, and re-lent in the 
Eurocurrency market. The market has grown from essentially zero in 1960 to roughly $9.5 
trillion on a gross basis and $5.5 trillion on a net basis in 1999.The U.S. dollar is the main 
currency, while Europe is the dominant region for Eurocurrency deposits. 
 
Can Offshore and Onshore Markets Coexist? 
If the offshore market provides a similar service at a lower cost, what prevents all onshore 
transactions from migrating there? Offshore depositors bear the additional risk of exchange 
controls or taxes, plus the inconvenience of having deposits outside their home country. For 
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borrowers, size and credit quality may act as barriers that restrict some firms from access to 
the offshore market.  
 
Arbitrage and Interest Rate Parity  
The interest rate differential between an onshore market and an offshore market has been 
analyzed using a loanable funds approach. Arbitrage and regulatory competition should keep 
the offshore interest rates for a single currency nearly equal. The interest rate differential 
between offshore instruments should conform to the interest rate parity condition.  
 
Policy Matters - Private Enterprises 
Depositors are concerned about the rockiness of offshore deposits. If a dispute arises between 
the depositor and the bank in a cross-border transaction, it is difficult to know in advance 
which country will claim jurisdiction and which legal precedents apply. A further 
complication concerns whether the offshore bank is organized as a separate subsidiary or a 
branch of the parent bank. The simple distinction between assets and liabilities in banking 
frequently offers a useful guide for sorting out the complex legal issues that arise in a cross-
border banking dispute. Borrowers are primarily concerned about the costs of borrowing 
onshore versus offshore. Note that the reference rate (prime or LIBOR) is only one element in 
the overall cost of bank funding. Borrowers may need to post some form of collateral (often in 
the form of compensating balances), pay a multiple of the reference rate or an additional x %, 
and/or put forward a lump-sum up-front fee. 
 
Borrowers also need to deal with the interest rate risk that is associated with floating-rate 
Eurocurrency loans. Borrowers may choose to hedge this risk using Eurodollar interest rate 
futures contracts or interest rate swaps.For some offshore financial centers, the rise of the 
Eurocurrency market has been an important boost to employment and economic activity. For 
some major industrial countries, the rise was perceived as a threat to their ability to control 
macroeconomic conditions within their borders, and perhaps even as a threat to the 
fundamental safety and soundness of the financial system. With the passage of time, most of 
these fears have been put to rest, either through new policy agreements or a better 
understanding of how the Euromarkets operate.  
 
Even though the Eurocurrency market has no required reserves, the interaction of supply and 
demand for funds means that “the specter of uncontrolled credit expansion, made possible by 
an infinite [deposit] multiplier, is illusory.” The Eurocurrency markets are now acknowledged 
as being fully competitive with the traditional onshore banking system. Policymakers have 
thus opted to factor in the Euromarkets when setting  domestic monetary and financial 
policies. Eurocurrency interest rates are closely linked to those in the domestic money markets 
of the same currency because the two kinds of deposits are reasonably close substitutes for 
each other. 
 
In the Basle Concordat (1974), the United States and 30 other countries agreed to assume 
lender-of-last-resort responsibility for their offshore banks. In 1980, the Bank for International 
Settlements (BIS) announced an agreement among central banks requiring commercial banks 
headquartered within their territories to consolidate their worldwide accounts. In some cases, 
policymakers have elected to adapt their local regulations to compete head-on with the  



 189

Euromarkets too.In 1981, the Federal Reserve Board amended its regulations to allow the 
creation of International Banking Facilities (IBFs). In effect, the IBF legislation creates an 
offshore banking environment located physically within the United States, although there are 
import restrictions on their operations. To create a level playing field in financial services, the 
European Union (EU) has sought to harmonize rules on withholding taxes and the disclosure 
of interest paid to depositors and shareholders. Such a policy will be detrimental to 
Luxembourg, which generates 20% of its GDP from its attractive financial services. But there 
can also be a wider impact on the cost of capital for EU firms.  
 
The Eurobond Market 
The Eurobond market is the market for long-term debt instruments issued and traded in the 
offshore market. Like the Eurocurrency market, differences in national regulation helped 
developed the Eurobond market, while increasing capital mobility and greater ease in 
telecommunications enabled it to flourish. The Eurobond MarketA Eurobond is offered for 
sale simultaneously in a number of countries. A domestic bond is an obligation of a domestic 
issuer, underwritten by a syndicate of domestic investment banks, denominated in domestic 
currency, and offered for sale in the domestic market. A foreign bond is similar to a domestic 
bond except that the issuer is a foreign entity. Foreign bonds are called Yankee bonds in the 
U.S. market, Samurai bonds in the Japanese market, and Bulldog bonds in the U.K. market. 
 
The Interest Equalization Tax (IET) of 1963 taxed purchases of foreign stocks and bonds 
issued or trading in the United States. The IET was proposed as a temporary measure to 
reduce U.S. capital outflows and take pressure off the U.S. balance of payments.  However, it 
effectively closed down the Yankee bond market, and induced foreign borrowers to migrate 
offshore and set up a US$-bond market in London and Luxembourg. 
. 
Historical Overview and Dimensions of the Eurobond Market 
In 1965 and 1968, further policy measures were taken to limit the direct foreign investments 
made by U.S. corporations.  These programs effectively forced U.S. multinationals offshore to 
meet the financing needs for their foreign projects. When the stimulating U.S. regulations 
were scrapped in 1974, the Eurobond market volume first collapsed and then grew steadily, 
before surging during the 1980s. 
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LESSON 30 
FOREIGN EXCHANGE RISK 

 
What is exchange risk?  
Exchange risk is simple in concept: a potential gain or loss that occurs as a result of an 
exchange rate change. For example, if an individual owns a share in Hitachi, the Japanese 
company, he or she will lose if the value of the yen drops.  Yet from this simple question 
several more arise. First, whose gain or loss? Clearly not just those of a subsidiary, for they 
may be offset by positions taken elsewhere in the firm. And not just gains or losses on current 
transactions, for the firm's value consists of anticipated future cash flows as well as currently 
contracted ones. What counts, modern finance tells us, is shareholder value; yet the impact of 
any given currency change on shareholder value is difficult to assess, so proxies have to be 
used. The academic evidence linking exchange rate changes to stock prices is weak.  
 
Moreover the shareholder who has a diversified portfolio may find that the negative effect of 
exchange rate changes on one firm is offset by gains in other firms; in other words, that 
exchange risk is diversifiable. If it is, than perhaps it's a non-risk.  Finally, risk is not risk if it 
is anticipated. In most currencies there are futures or forward exchange contracts whose prices 
give firms an indication of where the market expects currencies to go. And these contracts 
offer the ability to lock in the anticipated change. So perhaps a better concept of exchange risk 
is unanticipated exchange rate changes.  These and other issues justify a closer look at this 
area of international financial management.  
 
SHOULD FIRMS MANAGE FOREIGN EXCHANGE RISK?  
Many firms refrain from active management of their foreign exchange exposure, even though 
they understand that exchange rate fluctuations can affect their earnings and value. They make 
this decision for a number of reasons. First, management does not understand it. They 
consider any use of risk management tools, such as forwards, futures and options, as 
speculative. Or they argue that such financial manipulations lie outside the firm's field of 
expertise. "We are in the business of manufacturing slot machines, and we should not be 
gambling on currencies." Perhaps they are right to fear abuses of hedging techniques, but 
refusing to use forwards and other instruments may expose the firm to substantial speculative 
risks.  
 
 Second, they claim that exposure cannot be measured. They are right -- currency exposure is 
complex and can seldom be gauged with precision. But as in many business situations, 
imprecision should not be taken as an excuse for indecision. Third, they say that the firm is 
hedged. All transactions such as imports or exports are covered, and foreign subsidiaries 
finance in local currencies. This ignores the fact that the bulk of the firm's value comes from 
transactions not yet completed, so that transactions hedging is a very incomplete strategy. 
 Fourth, they say that the firm does not have any exchange risk because it does all its business 
in dollars (or yen, or whatever the home currency is). But a moment's thought will make it 
evident that even if you invoice German customers in dollars, when the mark drops your 
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prices will have to adjust or you'll be undercut by local competitors. So revenues are 
influenced by currency changes.  
 Finally, they assert that the balance sheet is hedged on an accounting basis--especially when 
the "functional currency" is held to be the dollar. The misleading signals that balance sheet 
exposure measure can give are documented in later sections.  But is there any economic 
justification for a "do nothing" strategy?  Modern principles of the theory of finance suggest 
prima facie that the management of corporate foreign exchange exposure may neither be an 
important nor a legitimate concern. It has been argued, in the tradition of the Modigliani-
Miller Theorem, that the firm cannot improve shareholder value by financial manipulations: 
specifically, investors themselves can hedge corporate exchange exposure by taking out 
forward contracts in accordance with their ownership in a firm. Managers do not serve them 
by second-guessing what risks shareholders want to hedge.  
 
 One counter-argument is that transaction costs are typically greater for individual investors 
than firms. Yet there are deeper reasons why foreign exchange risk should be managed at the 
firm level. As will be shown in the material that follows, the assessment of exposure to 
exchange rate fluctuations requires detailed estimates of the susceptibility of net cash flows to 
unexpected exchange rate changes (Dufey and Srinivasulu, 1983). Operating managers can 
make such estimates with much more precision than shareholders who typically lack the 
detailed knowledge of competition, markets, and the relevant technologies. Furthermore, in all 
but the most perfect financial markets, the firm has considerable advantages over investors in 
obtaining relatively inexpensive debt at home and abroad, taking maximum advantage of 
interest subsidies and minimizing the effect of taxes and political risk.  
 
Another line of reasoning suggests that foreign exchange risk management does not matter 
because of certain equilibrium conditions in international markets for both financial and real 
assets. These conditions include the relationship between prices of goods in different markets, 
better known as Purchasing Power Parity (PPP), and between interest rates and exchange 
rates, usually referred to as the International Fisher Effect (see next section).  However, 
deviations from PPP and IFE can persist for considerable periods of time, especially at the 
level of the individual firm. The resulting variability of net cash flow is of significance as it 
can subject the firm to the costs of financial distress, or even default. Modern research in 
finance supports the reasoning that earnings fluctuations that threaten the firm's continued 
viability absorb management and creditors' time, entail out-of-pocket costs such as legal fees, 
and create a variety of operating and investment problems, including underinvestment in 
R&D.  
 
The same argument supports the importance of corporate exchange risk management against 
the claim that in equity markets it is only systematic risk that matters. To the extent that 
foreign exchange risk represents unsystematic risk, it can, of course, be diversified away -- 
provided again, that investors have the same quality of information about the firm as 
management -- a condition not likely to prevail in practice.  This reasoning is buttressed by the 
likely effect that exchange risk has on taxes paid by the firm. It is generally agreed that 
leverage shields the firm from taxes, because interest is tax deductible whereas dividends are 
not. But the extent to which a firm can increase leverage is limited by the risk and costs of 
bankruptcy. A riskier firm, perhaps one that does not hedge exchange risk, cannot borrow as 



 192

much. It follows that anything that reduces the probability of bankruptcy allows the firm to 
take on greater leverage, and so pay less taxes for a given operating cash flow. If foreign 
exchange hedging reduces taxes, shareholders benefit from hedging.  
 
However, there is one task that the firm cannot perform for shareholders: to the extent that 
individuals face unique exchange risk as a result of their different expenditure patterns, they 
must themselves devise appropriate hedging strategies. Corporate management of foreign 
exchange risk in the traditional sense is only able to protect expected nominal returns in the 
reference currency (Eaker, 1981). 
  
ECONOMIC EXPOSURE, PURCHASING POWER PARITY AND THE 
INTERNATIONAL FISHER EFFECT  
 
Exchange rates, interest rates and inflation rates are linked to one another through a classical 
set of relationships which have import for the nature of corporate foreign exchange risk. These 
relationships are: (1) the purchasing power parity theory, which describes the linkage between 
relative inflation rates and exchange rates; (2) the international Fisher effect, which ties 
interest rate differences to exchange rate expectations; and (3) the unbiased forward rate 
theory, which relates the forward exchange rate to exchange rate expectations. These 
relationships, along with two other key "parity" linkages, are illustrated in Figure 1.  
 The Purchasing Power Parity (PPP) theory can be stated in different ways, but the most 
common representation links the changes in exchange rates to those in relative price indices in 
two countries.  
 
Rate of change of exchange rate = Difference in inflation rates 
The relationship is derived from the basic idea that, in the absence of trade restrictions 
changes in the exchange rate mirror changes in the relative price levels in the two countries. 
At the same time, under conditions of free trade, prices of similar commodities cannot differ 
between two countries, because arbitragers will take advantage of such situations until price 
differences are eliminated. This "Law of One Price" leads logically to the idea that what is true 
of one commodity should be true of the economy as a whole--the price level in two countries 
should be linked through the exchange rate--and hence to the notion that exchange rate 
changes are tied to inflation rate differences.  
 The International Fisher Effect (IFE) states that the interest rate differential will exist only if 
the exchange rate is expected to change in such a way that the advantage of the higher interest 
rate is offset by the loss on the foreign exchange transactions.  
 This International Fisher Effect can be written as follows:  
The expected rate of change of the exchange rate = The interest rate differential 
 
In practical terms the IFE implies that while an investor in a low-interest country can convert 
his funds into the currency of the high-interest country and get paid a higher rate, his gain (the 
interest rate differential) will be offset by his expected loss because of foreign exchange rate 
changes.  The Unbiased Forward Rate Theory asserts that the forward exchange rate is the 
best, and an unbiased, estimate of the expected future spot exchange rate. The theory is 
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grounded in the efficient markets theory, and is widely assumed and widely disputed as a 
precise explanation.  
 The "expected" rate is only an average but the theory of efficient markets tells us that it is an 
unbiased expectation--that there is an equal probability of the actual rate being above or below 
the expected value.  
 The unbiased forward rate theory can be stated simply:  
The expected exchange rate = The forward exchange rate 
Now we can summarize the impact of unexpected exchange rate changes on the 
internationally involved firm by drawing on these parity conditions. Given sufficient time, 
competitive forces and arbitrage will neutralize the impact of exchange rate changes on the 
returns to assets; due to the relationship between rates of devaluation and inflation 
differentials, these factors will also neutralize the impact of the changes on the value of the 
firm This is simply the principle of Purchasing Power Parity and the Law of One Price 
operating at the level of the firm. On the liability side, the cost of debt tends to adjust as debt 
is repriced at the end of the contractual period, reflecting (revised) expected exchange rate 
changes. And returns on equity will also reflect required rates of return; in a competitive 
market these will be influenced by expected exchange rate changes. Finally the unbiased 
forward rate theory suggests that locking in the forward exchange rate offers the same 
expected return as remaining exposed to the ups and downs of the currency -- on average, it 
can be expected to err as much above as below the forward rate.  
 
In the long run, it would seem that a firm operating in this setting will not experience net 
exchange losses or gains. However, because of contractual, or, more importantly, strategic 
commitments, these equilibrium conditions rarely hold in the short and medium term. 
Therefore the essence of foreign exchange exposure, and, significantly, its management, are 
made relevant by these "temporary deviations."  
 
IDENTIFYING EXPOSURE.  
The first step in management of corporate foreign exchange risk is to acknowledge that such 
risk does exist and that managing it is in the interest of the firm and its shareholders. The next 
step, however, is much more difficult: the identification of the nature and magnitude of 
foreign exchange exposure. In other words, identifying what is at risk, and in what way.The 
focus here is on the exposure of nonfinancial corporations, or rather the value of their assets. 
This reminder is necessary because most commonly accepted notions of foreign exchange risk 
hedging deal with assets, i.e., they are pertinent to (simple) financial institutions where the 
bulk of the assets consists of (paper) assets that have with contractually fixed returns, i.e., 
fixed income claims, not equities.  
 
Clearly, such timece your assets in the currency in which they are denominated" applies in 
general to banks and similar firms. Nonfinancial business firms, on the other hand, have, as a 
rule, only a relatively small proportion of their total assets in the form of receivables and other 
financial claims. Their core assets consist of inventories, equipment, special purpose buildings 
and other tangible assets, often closely related to technological capabilities that give them 
earnings power and thus value. Unfortunately, real assets (as compared to paper assets) are not 
labeled with currency signs that make foreign exchange exposure analysis easy. Most 
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importantly, the location of an asset in a country is -- as we shall see -- an all too fallible 
indicator of their foreign exchange exposure.  
 
The task of gauging the impact of exchange rate changes on an enterprise begins with 
measuring its exposure, that is, the amount, or value, at risk. This issue has been clouded by 
the fact that financial results for an enterprise tend to be compiled by methods based on the 
principles of accrual accounting. Unfortunately, this approach yields data that frequently differ 
from those relevant for business decision-making, namely future cash flows and their 
associated risk profiles. As a result, considerable efforts are expended -- both by decision 
makers as well as students of exchange risk -- to reconcile the differences between the point-
in-time effects of exchange rate changes on an enterprise in terms of accounting data, referred 
to as accounting or translation exposure, and the ongoing cash flow effects which are referred 
to as economic exposure. Both concepts have their grounding in the fundamental concept of 
transactions exposure. The relationship between the three concepts is illustrated in the Exhibit 
2. While exposure concepts have been aptly analyzed elsewhere in this Handbook, some basic 
concepts are repeated here to make the present chapter self contained.  
 
 Exposure in a simple transaction.  
 The typical illustration of transaction exposure involves an export or import contract giving 
rise to a foreign currency receivable or payable. On the surface, when the exchange rate 
changes, the value of this export or import transaction will be affected in terms of the 
domestic currency. However, when analyzed carefully, it becomes apparent that the exchange 
risk results from a financial investment (the foreign currency receivable) or a foreign currency 
liability (the loan from a supplier) that is purely incidental to the underlying export or import 
transaction; it could have arisen in and of itself through independent foreign borrowing and 
lending. Thus, what is involved here are simply foreign currency assets and liabilities, whose 
value is contractually fixed in nominal terms.  
 
 While this traditional analysis of transactions exposure is correct in a narrow, formal sense, it 
is really relevant for financial institutions, only. With returns from financial assets and 
liabilities being fixed in nominal terms, they can be shielded from losses with relative ease 
through cash payments in advance (with appropriate discounts), through the factoring of 
receivables, or via the use of forward exchange contracts, unless unexpected exchange rate 
changes have a systematic effect on credit risk.8 However, the essential assets of nonfinancial 
firms have noncontractual returns, i.e. revenue and cost streams from the production and sale 
of their goods and services which can respond to exchange rate changes in very different 
ways. Consequently, they are characterized by foreign exchange exposure very different from 
that of firms with contractual returns.  
   
MEASURES OF ACCOUNTING EXPOSURE 

 Current/ 
Noncurrent 

Monetary/  
 Nonmonetary Temporal Current 

ASSETS 

Cash C C C C 
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Marketable 
Securities (At 
Market Value) 

C C C C 

Accounts 
Receivable C C C C 

Inventory (At 
Cost) C H H C 

Fixed Assets H H H C 

LIABILITIES 

Current Liabilities C C C C 

Long Term Debt H C C C 

Equity Residual 
Adjustment  

Residual 
Adjustment 

Residual 
Adjustment 

Residual 
Adjustment 

 
Note: In the case of Income Statements, sales revenues and interest are generally translated at 
the average historical exchange rate that prevailed during the period; depreciation is translated 
at the appropriate historical exchange rate. Some of the general and administrative expenses as 
well as cost-of-goods-sold are translated at historical exchange rates, others at current rates.  
 "C" = Assets and liabilities are translated at the current rate, or rate prevailing on the date of 
the balance sheet.  "H" = Assets and liabilities are translated at the historical rate.  
 
Accounting exposure.  
The concept of accounting exposure arises from the need to translate accounts that are 
denominated in foreign currencies into the home currency of the reporting entity. Most 
commonly the problem arises when an enterprise has foreign affiliates keeping books in the 
respective local currency. For purposes of consolidation these accounts must somehow be 
translated into the reporting currency of the parent company. In doing this, a decision must be 
made as to the exchange rate that is to be used for the translation of the various accounts. 
While income statements of foreign affiliates are typically translated at a periodic average 
rate, balance sheets pose a more serious challenge. 
  
 To a certain extent this difficulty is revealed by the struggle of the accounting profession to 
agree on appropriate translation rules and the treatment of the resulting gains and losses. A 
comparative historical analysis of translation rules may best illustrate the issues at hand. Over 
time, U.S. companies have followed essentially four types of translation methods, summarized 
in Exhibit 3. These four methods differ with respect to the presumed impact of exchange rate 
changes on the value of individual categories of assets and liabilities. Accordingly, each 
method can be identified by the way in which it separates assets and liabilities into those that 
are "exposed" and are, therefore, translated at the current rate, i.e., the rate prevailing on the 
date of the balance sheet, and those whose value is deemed to remain unchanged, and which 
are, therefore, translated at the historical rate.  
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 The current/concurrent method of translation divides assets and liabilities into current and 
noncurrent categories, using maturity as the distinguishing criterion; only the former are 
presumed to change in value when the local currency appreciates or depreciates vis-à-vis the 
home currency. Supporting this method is the economic rationale that foreign exchange rates 
are essentially fixed but subject to occasional adjustments that tend to correct themselves in 
time. This assumption reflected reality to some extent, particularly with respect to 
industrialized countries during the period of the Bretton Woods system. However, with 
subsequent changes in the international financial environment, this translation method has 
become outmoded; only in a few countries is it still being used.  
Under the monetary/no monetary method all items explicitly defined in terms of monetary 
units are translated at the current exchange rate, regardless of their maturity. No monetary 
items in the balance sheet, such as tangible assets, are translated at the historical exchange 
rate. The underlying assumption here is that the local currency value of such assets increases 
(decreases) immediately after a devaluation (revaluation) to a degree that compensates fully 
for the exchange rate change. This is equivalent of what is known in economics as the Law of 
One Price, with instantaneous adjustment.  
 
 A similar but more sophisticated translation approach supports the so-called temporal 
method. Here, the exchange rate used to translate balance sheet items depends on the valuation 
method used for a particular item in the balance sheet. Thus, if an item is carried on the 
balance sheet of the affiliate at its current value, it is to be translated using the current 
exchange rate. Alternatively, items carried at historical cost are to be translated at the 
historical exchange rate. As a result, this method synchronizes the time dimension of valuation 
with the method of translation. As long as foreign affiliates compile balance sheets under 
traditional historical cost principles, the temporal method gives essentially the same results as 
the monetary/nonmonetary method. However, when "current value accounting" is used, that 
is, when accounts are adjusted for inflation, then the temporal method calls for the use of the 
current exchange rate throughout the balance sheet.  
 
 The temporal method provided the conceptual base for the Financial Accounting Standard 
Board's Standard 8 (FAS 8), which came into effect in 1976 for all U.S.-based companies and 
those non-U.S. companies that had to follow U.S. accounting principles in order to raise funds 
in the public markets of the United States.  
 The temporal method points to a more general issue: the relationship between translation and 
valuation methods for accounting purposes. When methods of valuation provide results that 
do not reflect economic reality, translation will fail to remedy that deficiency, but will tend to 
make the distortion very apparent. To illustrate this point: companies with real estate holdings 
abroad financed by local currency mortgages found that under FAS 8 their earnings were 
subject to considerable translation losses and gains. This came about because the value of their 
assets remained constant, as they were carried on the books at historical cost and translated at 
historical exchange rates, while the value of their local currency liabilities increased or 
decreased with every twitch of the exchange rate between reporting dates.  
 In contrast, U.S. companies whose foreign affiliates produced internationally traded goods 
(minerals or oil, for example) felt very comfortable valuing their assets on a dollar basis. 
Indeed, this later category of companies were the ones that did not like the transition to the 
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current rate method at all. Here, all assets and liabilities are translated at the exchange rate 
prevailing on the reporting date. They found the underlying assumption that the value of all 
assets (denominated in the local currency of the given foreign affiliate) would change in direct 
proportion to the exchange rate change did not reflect the economic realities of their business.  
 In order to accommodate the conflicting requirements of companies in different situations and 
still maintain a semblance of conformity and comparability, at the end of 1981 the Financial 
Accounting Standards Board issued Standard 52, replacing Standard 8. FAS 52, as it is 
commonly referred to, uses the current/current method as the basic translation rule. At the 
same time it mitigates the consequences by allowing companies to move translation losses 
directly to a special sub account in the net worth section of the balance sheet, instead of 
adjusting current income. This latter provision may be viewed as a mere gimmick without 
much substance, providing at best a signaling function, indicating to users of accounting 
information that translation gains and losses are of a nature different from items normally 
found in income statements.  
 A more significant innovation of FAS 52 is the "functional" currency concept, which gives a 
company the opportunity to identify the primary economic environment and select the 
appropriate (functional) currency for each of the corporation's foreign entities. This approach 
reflects the official recognition by the accounting profession that the location of an entity does 
not necessarily indicate the currency relevant for a particular business. Thus FAS 52 
represents an attempt to take into account the fact that exchange rate changes affect different 
companies in different ways, and that rigid and general rules treating different circumstances 
in the same manner will provide misleading information.  
 In order to adjust to the diversity of real life FAS 52 had to become quite complex. The 
following provides a brief road map to the logic of that standard.  
In applying FAS 52 a company and its accountants must make two decisions in sequence. 
First, they must determine the functional currency of the entity whose accounts are to be 
consolidated. For all practical purposes, the choice here is between local currency and the U.S. 
dollar. In essence, there are a number of specific criteria which provide guidelines for this 
determination. As usual, extreme cases are relatively easily classified: a foreign affiliate 
engaged in retailing local goods and services will have the local currency as its functional 
currency, while a "border plant" that receives the majority of its inputs from abroad and ships 
the bulk of the output outside of the host country will have the dollar as its functional 
currency. If the functional currency is the dollar, foreign currency items on its balance sheet 
will have to be restated into dollars and any gains and losses are moved through the income 
statement, just as under FAS 8. If, on the other hand, the functional currency is determined to 
be the local currency, a second issue arises: whether or not the entity operates in a high 
inflation environment. High inflation countries are defined as those whose cumulative three-
year inflation rate exceeds 100 percent. In that case, essentially the same principles as in FAS 
8 are followed. In the case where the cumulative inflation rate falls short of 100 percent, the 
foreign affiliate's books are to be translated using the current exchange rate for all items, and 
any gains or losses are to go directly as a charge or credit to the equity accounts.  
 FAS 52 has a number of other fairly complex provisions regarding the treatment of hedge 
contracts, the definition of transactional gains and losses, and the accounting for intercom any 
transactions.  
 In essence, FAS 52 allows management much more flexibility to present the impact of 
exchange rate variations in accordance with perceived economic reality; by the same token, it 
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provides greater scope for manipulation of reported earnings and it reduces comparability of 
financial data for different firms.  
 Critique of the Accounting Model of Exposure  
 Even with the increased flexibility of FAS 52, users of accounting information must be aware 
that there are three system sources of error that can mislead those responsible for exchange 
risk management (Adler, 1982):  
1. Accounting data do not capture all commitments of the firm that give rise to exchange risk.  
 2. Because of the historical cost principle, accounting values of assets and liabilities do not 
reflect the respective contribution to total expected net cash flow of the firm.  
 3. Translation rules do not distinguish between expected and unexpected exchange rate 
changes.  
 Regarding the first point, it must be recognized that normally, commitments entered into by 
the firm in terms of foreign exchange, a purchase or a sales contract, for example, will not be 
booked until the merchandise has been shipped. At best, such obligations are shown as 
contingent liabilities. More importantly, accounting data reveals very little about the ability of 
the firm to change costs, prices and markets quickly. Alternatively, the firm may be 
committed by strategic decisions such as investment in plant and facilities. Such 
"commitments" are important criteria in determining the existence and magnitude of exchange 
risk.  
 The second point surfaced in our discussion of the temporal method: whenever asset values 
differ from market values, translation--however sophisticated--will not redress this original 
shortcoming. Thus, many of the perceived problems of FAS 8 had their roots not so much in 
translation, but in the fact that in an environment of inflation and exchange rate changes, the 
lack of current value accounting frustrates the best translation efforts.  
 Finally, translation rules do not take account of the fact that exchange rate changes have two 
components: (1) expected changes that are already reflected in the prices of assets and the 
costs of liabilities (relative interest rates); and (2) the real goods and services, the basic 
rationale for corporate foreign exchange exposure management is to shield net cash flows, and 
thus the value of the enterprise, from unanticipated exchange rate changes.  
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LESSON 31 

FOREIGN DIRECT INVESTMENT 
 

When a firm invests directly in facilities to produce and/or market a product in a foreign 
country. 
Foreign Portfolio Investment Investment by individuals, firms, or public bodies in foreign 
financial instruments (bonds or stocks).  FPI does not involve taking a significant equity stake 
in a foreign business entity. 
 
Growth of Foreign Direct Investment 
Over the past 20 years there has been growth in FDI from an outflow of $25 billion in 1975 to 
$430 billion in 1998. Growth of FDI has accelerated faster than the growth in world trade.  
This is due to: Businesses see FDI as a way of circumventing future trade barriers FDI is also 
driven by the dramatic political and economic changes worldwide. 
 
Globalization of the world economy. 
Direction of FDI Historically, most FDI was directed at the developed nations of the world. 
Although developed nations still account for a large percentage of FDI, there has been a surge 
of FDI into developing nations. China, Singapore, Latin America 
 
Source of FDI 
United States has been the largest source country for FDI.  U.S. accounts for 29% of total FDI 
in 1997. UK and Japan follow the U.S.  FDI – Expensive and Risky Transportation Costs – 
unprofitable to ship some products over a large distance, therefore licensing or exporting is 
not always feasible. Market Imperfections – factors that inhibit markets from working 
perfectly.   
Internalization Theory – impediments to exporting and to the sale of know-how Horizontal 
FDI 
FDI in the same industry abroad as a firm operates in at home. Why acquire or establish 
operations abroad, when the alternative of exporting and licensing are available? 
 
Strategic Behavior 
FDI flows are a reflection of strategic rivalry between firms in the global marketplace. Product 
Life Cycle FDI is undertaken to produce a product for consumption in foreign markets.  This 
is done at particular stages in the life cycle of a product Location Specific Advantages 
Advantages that arise from using resources or assets that are tied to a particular foreign 
location and that a firm finds valuable to combine with its own unique assets. 
 
Vertical Foreign Direct Investment 
There are 2 forms of vertical FDI: 
Backward vertical FDI provides inputs for a firm’s domestic production processes. Forward 
vertical FDI is FDI into an industry abroad that sells the outputs of a firm’s domestic 
production processes. Strategic Behavior by gaining control over the source of the raw 
material (backward vertical FDI), a company can raise entry barriers and shut new competitors 
out of an industry. 
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Market Imperfections Impediments to the sale of Know-How (risk of selling technological 
knowledge to potential competitors). Investment in specialized assets whose value depends on 
inputs provided by a foreign supplier. 
Political Ideology and FDI Attitudes towards FDI range from hostile to principle of free 
market economies. Radical, Hostile View Believe that MNE is an instrument of imperialist 
domination 
MNE is a tool for exploiting host countries to the exclusive benefit of their capitalist-
imperialist home countries MNEs extract profits from the host country and take them to their 
home country – giving nothing in exchange to the host country (keeps the less developed 
countries of the world backward and dependent). Free Market View Believes that international 
production should be distributed among countries according to the theory of comparative 
advantage (Ricardo). 
 
Pragmatic Nationalism 
View is that FDI has both benefits and costs.  Can benefit by: Bringing in capital, skills, 
technology, and jobs Costs are: Foreign companies take their profits back to their home 
countries.  Also, foreign-owned manufacturing firms may import many components which 
cause problems for the host country’s balance-of-payments position. Benefits of FDI to Host 
Countries 

• Resource-Transfer Effect 
• Employment Effects 
• Balance-of-Payments Effects 
• Effect on Competition and Economic Growth 
• Costs of FDI to Host Countries 
• Adverse Effects on Competition 
• Adverse Effects on Balance-of-Payments 

 
National Sovereignty and Autonomy 
Resource-Transfer Effects 
Capital – Many MNEs are large and have more financial strength than the host country.  Due 
to this, they may have access to funds and can borrow money easier than the host country 
could. 
Technology - Many countries lack the research and development resources and skills required 
to develop their own indigenous product and process technology.  FDI is one method of 
gaining this technology. Management skills acquired when local personnel are trained to 
occupy managerial, financial, and technical jobs. 
 
Employment Effects 
FDI brings jobs to a host country that would otherwise not be created there. Direct effects 
arise when a foreign MNE employees a number of host-country citizens. Indirect effects arise 
when jobs are created in local suppliers as a result of the investment and when jobs are created 
because of increased local spending by employees of the MNE. 
 
Balance-of-Payments Effects 
3 Potential BOP effects of FDI When an MNE establish a foreign subsidiary, the capital 
account of the host country benefits from the initial capital inflow. (One time effect only) 
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If FDI is a substitute for imports of goods and services, it can improve the current account of 
the host country. When MNE uses a foreign subsidiary to export goods and services to other 
countries, there will be a capital inflow. Effect on Competition and Economic Growth 
Increasing competition drives down prices and increases the economic welfare of consumers. 
Increased competition tends to stimulate capital investments by companies to gain an edge 
over rivals. 
 
Costs of FDI to Host Countries 
Adverse Affects on Competition Adverse Effects on the Balance of Payments National 
Sovereignty and Autonomy 
Benefits and Costs of FDI to Home Countries 3 Benefits: Inward flow of earnings causes 
benefits to the capital account of the BOP Foreign subsidiary creates demand for home-
country exports of capital equipment, goods, etc. Valuable skills are learned from their 
exposure to foreign markets that can be transferred back home. Benefits and Costs of FDI to 
Home Country 
 
Costs are: 
Initial capital outflow to foreign country to finance the FDI If purpose is to serve home 
country market by building in foreign country, then the BOP suffers (capital account) If FDI is 
a substitute for direct exports, then the current account will suffer again. Govt Policy 
Instruments Home country policies can either encourage or restrict outward FDI Govt backed 
insurance programs to cover foreign invest. Risk Govt loans to firms wishing to invest in 
developing countries Eliminate double taxation (taxation of income in both the host and home 
country) Political influence used to persuade host countries to relax their restrictions on 
inbound FDI Limit capital outflows Implement tax rules to encourage firms to invest at home 
Prohibit national firms from investing in certain countries for political reasons Govt Policy 
Instruments Host Country Policies can either encourage or restrict FDI by: Offer incentives to 
foreign firms to invest through tax concessions, low-interest loans, grants or subsidies 
Ownership restraints either through exclusion from specifics fields, or through a significant 
portion of the equity must be owned by local investors. Performance requirements – controls 
over the exports, technology transfer and local participation in top management. 
 
International Institutions and FDI 
World Trade Organization (1995) – Created to promote free trade, efforts has been to push for 
the liberalization of regulations governing FDI. Organization for Economic Cooperation and 
Development (OECD) – provides its 29 members govts with a forum to compare their 
experiences, discuss problems they share, and seek solutions to FDI problems. 
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LESSON 32 
GOVERNMENT POLICY AND FDI- CASE OF INDIA AND CHINA 

 
Investing in China or India? China and India are the giants of the developing world. Both 
enjoy healthy rates of economic growth. But there are significant differences in their FDI 
performance. FDI flows to China grew from $3.5 billion in 1990 to $52.7 billion in 2002; if 
round-tripping is taken into account, China’s FDI inflows could fall to, say, $40 billion. 
a Those to India rose from $0.4 billion to $5.5 billion during the same time period (box table 
II.4.1).b Even with these adjustments, China attracted seven times more FDI than India in 
2002, 3.2% of its GDP compared with 1.1% for India.c In UNCTAD’s FDI Performance 
Index, China ranked 54th and India 122nd in 1999—2001. FDI has contributed to the rapid 
growth of China’s merchandise exports, at an annual rate of 15% between 1989 and 2001. In 
1989 foreign affiliates accounted for less than 9% of total Chinese exports; by 2002 they 
provided half. In some high-tech industries in 2000 the share of foreign affiliates in total 
exports was as high as 91% in electronics circuits and 96% in mobile phones (WIR02, pp. 162-
163).  
 
About two-thirds of FDI flows to China in 2000—2001 went to manufacturing. In India, by 
contrast, FDI has been much less important in driving India’s export growth, except in 
information technology. FDI in Indian manufacturing has been and remains domestic market-
seeking. FDI accounted for only 3% of India’s exports in the early 1990s (WIR02, pp. 154) 
Box II.4. China and India–what explains their different FDI performance? Even today, FDI is 
estimated to account for less than 10% of India’s manufacturing exports (UNCTAD 
forthcoming a). For China the lion’s share of FDI inflows in 2000—2001 went to a broad 
range of manufacturing industries. For India most went to services, electronics and electrical 
equipment and engineering and computer industries. What explains the differences? Basic 
determinants, development strategies and policies and overseas networks. 
 
Basic determinants 
On the basic economic determinants of inward FDI, China does better than India. China’s total 
and per capita GDP are higher (box table II.4.1), making it more attractive for market seeking 
FDI. Its higher literacy and education rates suggest that its labor is more skilled, making it 
more attractive to efficiency-seeking investors (World Bank 2003c, p. 234; UNDP 2002). 
China also has large natural resource endowments. In addition, China’s physical infrastructure 
is more competitive, particularly in the coastal areas (CUTS 2003, Marubeni Corporation 
Economic Research Institute 2002). But, India may have an advantage in technical manpower, 
particularly in information technology. It also has better English language skills. 
 
Some of the differences in competitive advantages of the two countries are illustrated by the 
composition of their inward FDI flows. In information and communication technology, China 
has become a key centre for hardware design and manufacturing by such companies as Acer, 
Ericsson, General Electric, Hitachi Semiconductors, Hyundai Electronics, Intel, LG 
Electronics, Microsoft, Mitac International Corporation, Motorola, NEC, Nokia, Philips, 
Samsung Electronics, Sony, Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing, Toshiba and other major 
electronics TNCs. India specializes in IT services, call centers, business back-office operations 
and R&D. 
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Rapid growth in China has increased the local demand for consumer durables and nondurable, 
such as home appliances, electronics equipment, automobiles, housing and leisure. This rapid 
growth in local demand, as well as competitive business environment and infrastructure, have 
attracted many market-seeking investors. It has also encouraged the growth of many local 
indigenous firms that support manufacturing. Other determinants related to FDI attitudes, 
policies and procedures also explain why China does better in attracting FDI. 
 
• China has "more business-oriented" and more FDI-friendly policies than India (AT Kearney 
2001). • China’s FDI procedures are easier, and decisions can be taken rapidly. • China has 
more flexible labor laws, a better labor climate and better entry and exit procedures for 
business (CUTS 2003). 
 
A recent business environment survey indicated that China is more attractive than India in the 
macroeconomic environment, market opportunities and policy towards FDI. India scored 
better on the political environment, taxes and financing (EIU 2003a). A confidence tracking 
survey in 2002 indicated that China was the top FDI destination, displacing the United States 
for the first time in the investment plans of the TNCs surveyed; India came 15th (AT Kearney 
2002). A Federation of Indian Chambers of Commerce and Industry (FICCI) survey suggests 
that China has a better FDI policy framework, market growth, consumer purchasing power, 
rate of return, labor laws and tax regime than India (FICCI 2003). 
 
Development strategies and policies 
The different FDI performance of the two countries is also related to the timing, progress and 
content of FDI liberalization in the two countries and the development strategies pursued by 
them. • China opened its doors to FDI in 1979 and has been progressively liberalizing its 
investment regime. India allowed FDI long before that but did not take comprehensive steps 
towards liberalization until 1991 (Nagaraj 2003). • The two countries focused on different 
types of FDI and pursued different strategies for industrial development. India long followed 
an import-substitution policy and relied on domestic resource mobilization and domestic firms 
(Bhalla 2002; Sarma 2002), encouraging FDI only in higher-technology activities. 
 
Despite the progressive liberalization, imposition of joint venture requirements and 
restrictions on FDI in certain sectors, China has, since its opening, favored FDI, especially 
export-oriented FDI, rather than domestic firms (Buckley forthcoming; IMF 2002). Such 
policies not only attracted FDI but led to round-tripping through funds channeled by domestic 
Chinese firms into Hong Kong (China), reinvested in China to avoid regulatory restrictions or 
obtain privileges given to foreign investors. In India, round-tripping, mainly through 
Mauritius, is much smaller and for tax reasons. It has been suggested that domestic market 
imperfections associated with problems of outsourcing, regulations and local inputs have led 
to "excessive internalization" of production activities by TNCs in China. So part of the FDI, 
occurring because of the imperfections of the domestic market, is undertaken as a second best 
response by manufacturing TNCs to the Chinese environment (Buckley forthcoming). 
 
For India the situation is somewhat different. A tradition of entrepreneurship has spawned a 
broad based domestic enterprise sector (Huang and Khanna 2003). This combines with the 
necessary legal and institutional infrastructure and restrictive FDI policies followed until the 
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1990s. As a result, TNC participation in production has often taken externalized forms (such 
as licensing and other 
contractual arrangements). Even after a significant liberalization of FDI policies, 
internalization is not necessarily dominant. Consider information technology, industries where 
outsourcing to private Indian firms is efficient and there are quality domestic subcontractors. 
China’s accession to the WTO in 2001 has led to the introduction of more favorable FDI 
measures. With further liberalization in the services sector, China’s investment environment 
may be further enhanced. For instance, China will allow 100% foreign equity ownership in 
such industries as leasing, storage and warehousing and wholesale and retail trade by 2004, 
advertising and multimodal transport services by 2005, insurance brokerage by 2006 and 
transportation of goods (railroad) by 2007. In retail trade, China has already opened and 
attracted FDI from nearly all the big-name department stores and supermarkets such as 
Auchan, Carrefour, Diary Farm, Ito Yokado, Jusco, Makro, 
 
Metro, Pricesmart, 7-Eleven and Wal-Mart (PricewaterhouseCoopers 2002). 
In India the Government is planning to open some more industries for FDI and further relax 
the foreign equity ownership ceiling (EIU 2003a). To identify approaches to increase FDI 
flows, the Planning Commission established a steering committee on FDI in August 2001. 
Following the Chinese model, India recently took steps to establish special economic zones. 
China’s special economic zones have been more successful than Indian export processing 
zones in promoting trade and attracting FDI (Bhalla 2002). 
 
Overseas networks 
In addition to economic and policy-related factors, an important explanation for China’s larger 
FDI flows lies in its position as the destination of choice for FDI by Chinese businesses and 
individuals overseas, especially in Asia. The role of the Chinese business networks abroad and 
their significant investment in mainland China contrasts with the much smaller Indian 
overseas networks and investment in India (Bhalla 2002). Why? Overseas Chinese are more in 
number tend to be more entrepreneurial, enjoy family connections (guanxi) in China and have 
the interest and financial capability to invest in China–and when they do, they receive red-
carpet treatment. Overseas Indians are fewer, more of a professional group and, unlike the 
Chinese, often lack the family network connections and financial resources to invest in India 
 
Both China and India are good candidates for the relocation of labor-intensive activities by 
TNCs, a major factor in the growth of Chinese exports. In India, however, this has been 
primarily in services, notably information and communication technology. Indeed, almost all 
major United States and European information technology firms are in India, mostly in 
Bangalore. Companies such as American Express, British Airways, Conseco, Dell Computer 
and GE Capital have their back-office operations in India. Other companies–such as 
Amazon.com and Citigroup–outsource services to local or foreign companies already 
established in the country (AT Kearney 2003). Foreign companies dominate India’s call centre 
industry, with a 60% share of the annual $1.5 billion turnover. Investor sentiment on China as 
a location for investment is improving (MIGA 2002; AT Kearney 2002; American Chamber 
of Commerce in China 2002). Nearly 80% of all Fortune 500 companies are in China (WIR01, 
p. 26), while 37% of the Fortune 500 outsource to India (NASSCOM 2001). Despite the 
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improvement in India’s policy environment, TNC investment interest remains lukewarm, with 
some exceptions, such as in information and communication technology (AT Kearney 2001). 
The prospects for FDI flows to China and India are promising, assuming that both countries 
want to accord FDI a role in their development process – a sovereign decision. The large 
market size and potential, the skilled labour force and the low wage cost will remain key 
attractions. China will continue to be a magnet of FDI flows and India’s biggest competitor. 
But, FDI flows to India are set to rise – helped by a vibrant domestic enterprise sector and if 
policy reforms continue and the Government is committed to the objective of attracting FDI 
flows to the country. 
Source: UNCTAD. 
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LESSON-33 

ENVIRONMENTAL LEGISLATIONS AND THEIR IMPLICATIONS 
 

INTERNATIONAL environmental law aims to evolve an integrated legal approach to environmental 
management and solve environment related conflicts at regional and global levels. The negotiation of 
resolutions or recommendations or declarations in important global forums often carries normative 
weight and facilitates their entry into customary law. The ‘soft approach’ of a nonbinding framework 
or ‘umbrella legislations’ becomes a step on the way to ‘hard law’ in the form of conventions or 
agreements or treaties or protocols. Gradually, it incorporates elements of responsibility, liability and 
compensation followed by penalties, sanctions, implementation and dispute settlement. However, the 
changing institutional structure of international cooperation and governance has created new trends 
where conference of parties (COPs) and systems of implementation reviews (SIRs) have become vital 
elements. Regional laws, bilateral agreements and national instruments play a complimentary role. 
Today, the world has more than 200 international environmental laws, about 600 bilateral agreements 
and more than 150 regional legislations (mostly European Union). Institutions like the United Nations 
and its specialized agencies; international non-governmental organizations (NGOs) like the 
International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN), Friends of the Earth (FOE), Green-peace 
International, World Wide Fund for Nature (WWF); regional institutions like the European Union 
(EU), the Commonwealth, Association of South East Asian Nations (ASEAN), Organization of 
African Unity (OAU), South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation and so on, as also special 
purpose institutions like the International Whaling Commission (IWC), International Seabed Authority 
(ISA), International Tribunal on Law of the Sea (ITLOS), facilitate implementation of these 
environmental laws. 
 
These institutions have gone beyond providing the normative standards to guide behavior of particular 
countries or regions to address various modalities for their effective and timely implementation. 
Today, the global community has accepted the ‘Framework Convention-Protocol Approach’ to further 
consolidate the hitherto unwieldy patchwork of international legal instruments, although they are yet 
to strongly stress ‘issue-linkage’ such as environment and human rights, environment and trade, or 
environment and security. The broad areas where international agreements on environment have 
focused include the atmosphere, hazardous substances, marine environment, terrestrial resources, 
nature conservation, and nuclear safety and transboundary resources. Similarly, the key principles 
followed include sustainable development, intergenerational equity, common but differentiated 
responsibility, prior informed consent, precautionary principle, and polluter pays principle and 
permanent sovereignty over natural resources. 
  
  
To understand the impact of international environmental legislation on Indian environmental laws, we 
need to analyze their relationship. India, by becoming a signatory to an international environmental 
instrument, commits to its adherence and compliance at the national level. As early as 1939, India 
ratified the 1933 London Convention Related to the Preservation of Fauna and Flora in their Natural 
State. In 1952, it ratified the 1951 Rome International Plant Protection Convention. To fulfill 
international obligations resulting thereby, Article 253 of the Constitution enables the Indian 
Parliament to enact laws in this regard. Article 253 reads: 
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‘Notwithstanding anything contained in the foregoing provisions of this chapter, Parliament has the 
power to make any law for the whole or any part of the territory of India for implementing any treaty, 
agreement or convention with other country or countries or any decision made at any international 
conference, association or other body.’ Second, India, by becoming a member of the aforementioned 
institutions and by giving reference to the principles and practices of international environmental laws, 
expresses its support to certain environmental instruments. For example, the Indian courts, in 
particular the higher ones, regularly cite some of these instruments and refer to their provisions while 
passing a verdict on certain environmental issues. 
 
If one were to name a single international environmental conference which had the deepest impact on 
the codification of Indian environmental laws, it would be the United Nations Conference on Human 
Environment, popularly known as the Stockholm Conference, held in 1972. It made 109 
recommendations w.r.t. ‘Action Plan for Human Environment’ and adopted 26 principles w.r.t. 
‘Declaration on Human Environment’. It was the largest ever international conference with 
representation from 113 countries and 400 NGOs. Some of the important principle delineated there 
and subsequently incorporated by India includes: 
 
(i) States have sovereign rights to exploit their own resources and pursue their own environmental 
policies; (ii) States are responsible to ensure that activities within their jurisdiction or control do not 
cause damage to the environment of other states; and (iii) International matters concerning the 
protection and improvement of the environment should be handled in a cooperative spirit. Similarly, 
some actions plans significant from the Indian perspective included environment and development, 
natural resource management, identification and control of pollutants of broad international 
significance, the risks of nuclear energy and environmental impact assessment. It was only after 
participating in the Stockholm Conference that the Indian Parliament enacted the 42nd Constitutional 
Amendment Act whereby specific provisions for environment protection were inserted in the form of 
Fundamental Duties and Directives Principles of State Policy. 
 
Article 48(A) imposes a constitutional obligation on the state to protect and improve the environment 
and safeguard the forests and wildlife of the country. Article 51(A)(g) imposes a constitutional 
obligation on the citizens of India to protect and improve the natural environment, including forests, 
lakes, rivers and wildlife and to have compassion for all living creatures. Indeed, it would be no 
exaggeration to comment that Article 48(A) and 51(A)(g) laid down the foundation for sustainable 
development by outlining a blueprint of social and economic betterment and by providing guidelines 
for protection and improvement of the environment. 
 
Not only that, prominent environmental laws viz. the Water Act (1974), the Air Act (1981) and the 
Environment Protection Act (1986) were also enacted in pursuance of the powers conferred by Article 
253 of the Constitution, mainly to implement the decisions taken at the Stockholm Conference in 
1972. The Air (Pollution Control and Prevention) Act, 1981 in its preamble clearly mentions that this 
act was enacted to implement the decisions reached at the Stockholm Conference in so far as they 
relate to the preservation of quality of air and control of air pollution. Radically departing from the 
earlier approach, this act contained stringent measures in the form of Section 40(1) which provides for 
prosecution of offences committed by a company or person who, at the time the offence was 
committed, was directly in charge and was responsible to the company for the conduct of the business. 
Till today EPA (1986) remains India’s most significant and compressive environmental legislation, 
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enacted to enable coordination of activities of various national authorities concerned with 
environmental protection and preservation. Moving beyond the Water and Air Acts, EPA stresses both 
monetary sanction and provision for punishments including imprisonment for any violation of the act. 
 
As significant as the Stockholm Conference was the Rio Summit. This 1992 UN Conference on 
Environment and Development was concerned with balancing environmental concerns and economic 
development. The Rio Declaration, i.e. Declaration on Environment and Development outlined 27 
principles while Agenda 21, i.e. the Plan of Action consisted of 40 chapters. Its conventions on climate 
change and biological diversity generated enough heat at the national level to initiate codification of 
national legislations and their early implementation. After many drafts and redrafts since 1993, the 
Draft National Biodiversity Act awaits Cabinet approval. Similar initiatives are underway for climate 
regime, bio-safety and bio-piracy. Other principles and conventions negotiated under the preview of 
UNCED with significant impact on Indian environmental laws, include the Forest Principles (1992), 
the Convention on Desertification (1994), the Global Conference on Sustainable Development of 
Small Island Developing States (1994), and the UN Conference on Straddling Fish Stocks and Highly 
Migratory Fish Stocks (1995). 
  
For an overview of the impact of other international environmental legislations on Indian 
environmental laws, one has to run through the various international environmental agreements to 
which India is a party. Some of the most significant ones include: (i) International Convention for the 
Regulation of Whaling, 1946; (ii) The Antarctic Treaty, 1959; (iii) Convention on the Conservation of 
Antarctic Marine Living Resources, 1980; and (iv) United Nations Convention on Law of the Sea. 
Being party to the aforesaid conventions India staked its claim in the marine and Antarctic sector. In 
1976, India proclaimed its Maritime Zones Act to claim 12 nautical miles (nm) territorial sea, 12 nm 
contiguous zone, 200 nm exclusive economic zone (EEZ) and rights over the continental shelf. In 
1991 it promulgated the Coastal Regulation Zone (CRZ) Act under EPA (1986) to protect its coastal 
areas and is planning to come up with an Ocean Regulation Zone (ORZ) to protect and conserve its 
oceanic zones, at least till territorial sea limits. In 1981, it also enacted a law on regulation of fishing 
by foreign vessels in Indian waters. (v) The Civil Liability for Oil Pollution Damage, 1969; (vi) The 
Fund Convention, 1971; and (vii) The International Convention for the Prevention of Pollution from 
Ships, 1973 and the 1978 Protocol (MARPOL) Being a party to the aforesaid conventions, India has 
shown its commitment to regulated shipping and preservation and protection of the marine 
environment. The only notable convention in this category to which India has yet to become a member 
is the London Dumping Convention, 1972 and its 1976 Protocol. India needs to formulate national 
covenants to these instruments to facilitate implementation in the long run. (viii) The ‘Ramsar 
Convention’, 1971 (on wetlands); (ix) The World Heritage Convention, 1972; (x) The Convention on 
Trade in Endangered Species (CITES), 1973; (xi) The Convention on Migratory Species, 1979; (xii) 
International Tropical Timber Agreement, 1983; (xiii) FAO International Undertaking on Plant 
Genetic Resources, 1983; and 
(xiv) The Convention on Biological Diversity, 1992. 
 
India has shown its ongoing commitment to protect its flora, fauna, wildlife, forest areas, heritage 
sites, wetlands and biodiversity by becoming a contracting party to the aforementioned global 
conventions. The International Wetland Bureau has recognized no less than eight of the world’s largest 
wetlands in India for protection and conservation. Similarly, by signing the Kyoto Modification (1992) 
of CITES, India has shown its commitment to ‘integrated wildlife management programmes’ and 
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‘regulating traffic in wildlife’. Migratory species agreements between range states are yet to be 
concluded, although substantive work is underway on wildlife corridors. Under ITTA, India has now 
changed its categorization from a timber producer country to a timber consuming one. Necessary steps 
have been taken to prevent international transfer of genetic material. Although national covenants to 
the aforementioned international instruments exist in the form of the Wildlife (Protection) Act 1972 
(as amended in 1993), the Forest (Conservation) Act 1980, EIA Notification Act 1994, the Seeds Act 
1966, and the Indian Patents Act 1970, there is increasing pressure to strengthen these laws by filling 
up the gaps and by formulating new legislations, particularly in the field of biodiversity. (xv) Vienna 
Convention for the Protection of the Ozone Layer, 1985; (xvi) Montreal Protocol on Substances that 
Deplete the Ozone Layer, 1987 and its London Amendment, 1990; (xvii) Framework Convention on 
Climate Change, 1992; and (xviii) Kyoto Protocol, 1997 on Reduction of Greenhouse gases. 
  
Thereby, India has shown its commitment towards air pollution control, reduction in emission of 
greenhouse gases and reduction in use of ozone-depleting substances, either by freezing their 
production or by phasing them out. The Central Pollution Control Board (CPCB) plays an important 
role in laying down emission standards of various kinds. Besides strengthening the Air Act, 1981 and 
the Motor Vehicle Act, 1988, the government must enact new legislations in this field, as international 
pressure for compliance mounts. Finally, the Convention on the Control of Transboundary Movements 
of Hazardous Wastes and their Disposal (Basel Convention), 1989. 
  
The national covenant, Hazardous Waste (Management and Handling) Rules, 1989 was enacted under 
Sections 6, 8 and 25 of EPA, 1986. They apply to hazardous wastes specified in the schedule and the 
rules give a detailed system of authorization for handling hazardous wastes. It requires the person 
handling the waste to follow a particular system of storage. It also requires the central government to 
prepare an inventory of disposal sites. Based on the regional EC environmental law, the ‘Seveso 
Directive’ and legislations enacted by many other countries, the government enacted the 
‘Manufacture, Storage and Import of Hazardous chemicals (MSI) Rules, 1989 under EPA, 1986. It 
identified 432 chemicals in Schedule I, 189 in Schedule II and 27 in Schedule III. High level controls 
apply to all sites using chemicals above the second threshold quality and require such sites to prepare 
and submit a ‘safety report’ akin to the British ‘safety case’. 
 
To supplement such efforts, the Public Liability Insurance Act was enacted in 1991 and the National 
Environment Tribunal Act was brought into force in 1995. While the former focused on strict liability 
as against the age-old practice based on the Ryland v. Fletcher rule; the latter with suo moto power 
provided relief, compensation and restitution to victims of accident while handling hazardous 
substances and for environmental damages. Noncompliance of the Tribunal’s directions or orders was 
made punishable with imprisonment upto three years, and a fine of Rs 5 lakh which could extend upto 
Rs 10 lakh or both. 
India by becoming a party to the Uruguay Round has to now analyze the anti-environmental 
provisions of GATT. The prevailing crosscurrents between GATT and some major international 
environmental legislations such as the Montreal Protocol, CITES, CBD, ITTA, ICRW, Basel 
Convention, and the Kyoto Protocol need close national scrutiny. Agreement on Technical Barriers to 
Trade (TBT) and Agreement on Sanitary and Phytosanitory Measures too need further evaluation. 
Similarly, the two exceptions, Article xx (b) and Article xx (g), need reinforcement so that the GATT 
regime may not continue to place restrictions on trade to promote conservation goals. 
  



 210

  
India must understand it is not calamitous to be asked to ratify international environmental 
conventions which are inequitable. Rather the fact is that the bigger and more global issues which 
concern mankind get marginalized by a minority which assumes for itself hegemony over the 
knowledge of what the priorities are for preserving the earth, the means to it, and consequently defines 
global concerns. In other words, the point is not one of signing on the dotted line or refusing to do so, 
but one of who decides the agenda, with what empirical, cultural and civilization know-ledge base, 
and with what kind of assumed right to either speak for the earth or for mankind. 
 
To illustrate, after the 1972 Stockholm Conference, the UN set up the World Commission on 
Environment and Development (WCED) in 1984 to examine the environmental problems faced by the 
world with the perspective of the year 2000 AD. The WCED had a strong western representation with 
Maurice Strong as member and McNeill as General Secretary. No Third World input in the 
articulation of the environmental issues was thought necessary by this World Commission. No 
wonder, in its 1987 Brundtland Report, though the commission did talk about conservation and 
protection of natural resources globally, it remained silent about acquisition and utilization of these 
resources by the developed nations. Even today, the natural resources protection and conservation laws 
are seen in isolation. They need to fit into the overall context of resource acquisition, utilization and 
distribution laws. Unless the ground rules with respect to acquisition of resources and control over 
technology to utilize the same are changed, the cause of protection of nature and sustain-able 
development cannot be further advanced. 
 
Contemporary international environmental law issues are beset with two types of problems, both 
procedural and substantive. On the substantive side it may be possible for India to intellectually 
articulate the norms that need to be adopted, or towards which the international community ought to be 
working. The point is by what procedure or process can India hope that such articulations will ever 
become matters for consideration as international law at any UN fora. The international environmental 
law making process is highly skewed during preparation of drafts as well as in the lobbying for their 
acceptance. 
 
There remains an urgent need to democratize the international law-making process to ensure more 
effective participation of countries like India in the formulation of international environmental 
instruments. Increased strengthening of national laws and active participation in formulation and 
implementation of regional laws could be the other ways for India to enhance its chances of becoming 
a global player. In this context, treaties such as the 1985 ASEAN Convention on the Environment and 
the 1989 Commonwealth Heads of Government Langkwai Declaration on the Environment need to be 
re-evaluated and seriously considered. There is also an urgent need to commence negotiations for such 
conventions for the SAARC region. India must start bilateral negotiations with neighboring countries 
who are party to similar international environmental legislations, in particular, those with inbuilt trade 
provisions. An active role in South Asian Seas Programme under the UNEP Regional Seas Programme 
may further boost the chances of regional cooperation. 
 
Evolving coherent state covenants to national environmental laws and national covenants to 
international environmental legislations to which India is already a party or intends to become a party 
in near future would be a step in the right direction. Currently, one can only say that India has not 
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benefited due to the impact of international environmental legislations over her national environmental 
laws. We need to take proactive initiatives to keep pace with rest of the world in this new millennium. 
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LESSON-34 
ENVIRONMENTAL LAWS IN INDIA 

 
Environmental laws 
In the Constitution of India it is clearly stated that it is the duty of the state to ‘protect and improve the 
environment and to safeguard the forests and wildlife of the country’. It imposes a duty on every 
citizen ‘to protect and improve the natural environment including forests, Lakes Rivers and 
wildlife’. Reference to the environment has also been made in the Directive Principles of State Policy 
as well as the Fundamental Rights. The Department of Environment was established in India in 1980 
to ensure a healthy environment for the country. This later became the Ministry of Environment and 
Forests in 1985.  
The constitutional provisions are backed by a number of laws – acts, rules and notifications. The 
Environment Protection Act of 1986(EPA) came into force soon after the Bhopal Gas Tragedy and is 
considered an umbrella legislation as it fills many gaps in the existing laws. Thereafter a large number 
of laws came into existence as the problems began arising e.g. Handling and Management of 
Hazardous Waste Rules in 1989 
Following is a list of the environmental legislations that have come into effect:  
 

General 
Forest and wildlife 
Water 
Air 

  
General  
1986 – The Environment (Protection) Act authorizes the central government to protect and improve 
environmental quality, control and reduce pollution from all sources, and prohibit or restrict the setting 
and /or operation of any industrial facility on environmental grounds. 
1986 – The Environment (Protection) Rules lays down procedures for setting standards of emission or 
discharge of environmental pollutants. 
1989 – Hazardous waste (Management and Handling) Rules objective is to control generation, 
collection, treatment, import, storage and handling of hazardous waste. 
1989 – The Manufacture, Storage and Import of Hazardous Chemical Rules defines the terms used in 
this context, and sets up an Authority to inspect, once a year, the industrial activity connected with 
hazardous chemicals and isolated storage facilities.  
1989 – The Manufacture, Use, Import,, Export and Storage of hazardous Micro-organisms/ 
Genetically Engineered Organisms or Cells Rules were introduced with a view to protect the 
environment, nature and health, in connection with the application of gene technology and micro 
organisms. 
1991 – The Public Liability Insurance Act and Rules and Amendment, 1992 was drawn up to provide 
for public liability insurance for the purpose of providing immediate relief to the persons affected by 
accident while handling any hazardous substance. 
1995 – National environmental Tribunal Act  has been created to award compensation for damages to 
persons, property and the environment arising from any activity involving hazardous substances. 
1997 – The National Environment Appellate Authority Act has been created to hear appeals with 
respect to restrictions of areas in which classes of industries etc are carried out or prescribed subject to 
certain safeguards under the EPA (Environment Protection Act). 
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1998 – Biomedical waste (Management and Handling) Rules is a legal binding on the health care 
institutions to streamline the process of proper handling of hospital waste such as segregation, 
disposal, collection and treatment. 
  
Forest and wildlife 
1927 – Indian Forest Act and Amendment 1984 is one of the many surviving colonial statutes. It was 
enacted to ‘consolidate the law related to forest, the transit of forest produce and the duty leviable on 
timber and other forest produce. 
1972 – Wildlife Protection Act, Rules 1973 and Amendment 1991 provides for the protection of birds 
and animals and for all matters that are connected to it whether it be their habitat or the waterhole or 
the forest that sustain them. 
1980 – The Forest (Conservation) Act and Rules 1981 provides for the protection of and the 
conservation of the forests.  
  
Water 
1882 – The Easement Act allows private rights to use a resource i.e. groundwater, by viewing it as an 
attachment to the land. It also states that all surface water belongs to the state and is a state property. 
1897– Indian Fisheries Act establishes two sets of penal offences whereby the government can sue any 
person who uses dynamite or other explosive substance in any way (whether coastal or inland) with 
intent to catch or destroy any fish or poisons fish in order to kill. 
1956 – The River Boards Act enables the states to enroll the Central Government in setting up an 
Advisory River Board to resolve issues in inter state cooperation. 
1970 – Merchant Shipping Act aims to deal with waste arising from ships along the coastal areas 
within a specified radius. 
1974 – The Water (Prevention and Control of Pollution) Act establishes an institutional structure for 
preventing and abating water pollution. It establishes standards for water quality and effluent. 
Polluting industries must seek permission to discharge waste into effluent bodies.The Pollution 
Control Board (CPCB) was constituted under this act. 
1977 – The Water (Prevention and Control of Pollution) Cess Act provides for the levy and collection 
of cess or a fees on water consuming industries and local authorities. 
1978 – The Water (Prevention and Control of Pollution) Cess Rules contains the standard definitions 
and indicate the kind of and location of meters that every consumer of water is required to affix. 
1991 – Coastal Regulation Zone Notification puts regulations on various activities, including 
construction, are regulated. It gives some protection to the backwaters and estuaries. 
  
Air 
1948 – Factories Act and Amendment in 1987 was the first to express concern for the working 
environment of the workers. The amendment of 1987 has sharpened its environmental focus and 
expanded its application to hazardous processes. 
1981 – Air (Prevention and Control of Pollution) Act provides for the control and abatement of air 
pollution. It entrusts the power of enforcing this act to the Central Pollution Control Board. 
1982 – Air (Prevention and Control of Pollution) Rules defines the procedures of the meetings of the 
Boards and the powers entrusted on them. 
1982 – Atomic Energy Act deals with the radioactive waste. 
1987 – Air (Prevention and Control of Pollution) Amendment Act empowers the central and state 
pollution boards to meet with grave emergencies of air pollution. 
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1988 – Motor Vehicles Act states that all hazardous waste is to be properly packaged, labeled and 
transported. 
 
The above laws have been sourced from Environmental policy-making in India – The process and its 
pressure, TERI report. Indian Environmental Legislations, list from the MOEF web site.
Strengthening Environmental Legislations in India, document by Centre for Environmental Law, 
WWF. 
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LECTURE-35 
NGOS AND GLOBALIZATION 

 
THE POLITICAL ECONOMY OF NGOs AND GLOBALIZATION 
On the eve of the new millennium, society’s institutions -- including states, markets, and civil society 
grapple with forces of globalization unleashed by dramatic changes in communication 
technology.international capital mobility characterizes the modern economy, and the international 
private sector scans the globe to appropriately situate each stage of production. In Latin America in the 
last decade, states have been rolled back to make way for the expansion of international markets. 
Southern on governmental organizations (NGOs) -- as information-intensive economic and political 
actors, typically funded by Northern donors -- play an integral role in the process of globalization and 
help readjust the changing balance among states, markets, and civil society. This paper helps clarify 
the role of Southern NGOs in globalization -- focusing on Latin America. Globalization is not new -- 
advances in transportation and communication technology have been expanding and connecting 
markets throughout modern history. Indeed, as the last century turned, Latin America was ushering in 
foreign investment and embracing the world economy – only to reject it mid-century. The last decade 
of this century has seen foreign investment flood back into Latin America greeted with mostly open 
arms (Edwards 1995). Yet serious questions remain about the impact of foreign investment and 
globalization in Latin America (Rodrik 1997). Latin America’s NGOs also depend on international 
capital. Just as newly opened markets are vulnerable to volatile capital, so too are NGOs funded by 
Northern donors vulnerable to donor whims.  
 
Moreover the activities of NGOs are constrained by donor goals. Nevertheless, this paper argues that 
Southern NGOs funded by Northern donors play two positive political economic roles in the global 
community.1 While NGOs are nonprofit and non governmental, they are active in both politics and 
economics. Economically, Southern NGOs funded by Northern donors can be viewed as exporters of 
international public goods. NGOs, like exporters of private goods can bring in foreign exchange, new 
technology and ideas that increase human capital, in addition to providing jobs and training. 
Politically, Southern NGOs can be viewed as building blocks of global community. Economic 
globalization presents many challenges to global governance, as multinational corporations become 
increasingly powerful and the role of the state is changing (Drucker 1997, Mathews 1997, Muldoon 
1999). World government is difficult, but the international coalitions and compromises that NGOs 
worldwide represent, can fortify global civil society and improve global governance in the face of 
economic globalization (Wapner 1997, Weiss and Gordenker 1996). 
 
1. ECONOMIC GLOBALIZATION IN LATIN AMERICA 
While the pace of globalization has quickened in recent years, globalization is by no means a modern 
phenomenon, nor is it new to Latin America. Indeed, streeten (1998: 14) claims that "the world was 
more integrated at the end of the nineteenth century than it is today." Latin America was certainly 
more integrated into the world economy then than it is now. Globalization towards the end of the 19th 
century was fueled by changes in communication and transportation technology. Steamships,  
railroads, and the telegraph all appeared in the middle of the 19th century and helped launch Latin 
America on a course of export-led growth that ended with the Great Depression of the 1930s. The next 
great depression to hit Latin America came in the 1980s, after which globalization, foreign investment, 
and export-led growth were embraced once again in the midst of a new communications revolution. In 
the intervening 50 years between these two great depressions, the ideology of dependency 
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theory overtook Latin America. This theory, which eventually permeated the cultural mentality of the 
entire region, linked dependence on external capital and export markets to perpetual marginalization in 
the world economy. It was believed that the relationship only benefited those who controlled the 
capital. But now policymakers in Latin America seem more afraid of missing out on the unbounded 
potential of the new globalization and information revolution, than on the dangers of dependent 
development. The 19th Century Transportation and Communication Revolution Steam engines 
powered the industrial revolution in 18th century Great Britain, but it wasn’t until the propeller was 
introduced around 1840 that steamships took over the oceans.2 The 
Subsequent introduction of iron hulls helped speed ever larger ships across the seas. Furtado (1976: 
43) reports that world tonnage of the merchant marine increased rapidly from 6.7 million tons in 1840 
to 12.8 million in 1860, and to 43 million in 1913. Nayyar (1997: 20) reports that the cost of ocean 
freight fell by two-thirds between 1870 and 1900. This made both raw materials and finished products 
cheaper; and it made international trade in food and textiles much more viable. 
Meanwhile, the rapid spread of railroads and steam locomotives in the 1840s united European and 
North American markets and moved commodities in Latin America to ports.3 Foreign investors -- 
especially the British -- built railroads in Latin America. The first railroad in Cuba opened in 1838 for 
sugar production. Between 1880 and 1900 railroad kilometers in Latin America grew by about 8 
percent annually (Thorp 1998: 17). Landes (1998: 326) reports that British built Argentine railroad 
increased from less than 1,000 kilometers in 1871 to over 12,000 3 kilometers in 20 years. By 1913 
Argentina had almost 32,000 kilometers of railroads -- close to 40 percent of Latin America’s total and 
by far the highest percapita density of any its member countries (Bulmer-Thomas 1994: 107). The 
telegraph also spread rapidly in the mid-19th century. France and Britain were connected by cable in 
1851. Fifteen years later, the trans-Atlantic cable allowed intercontinental transactions to be completed 
in hours rather than waiting 10 days to cross the ocean by steamship. Obstfeld (1998: 11) remarks that, 
"This enormous communications advance of the era was perhaps more significant than anything that 
has been achieved since.”  
 
Technological breakthroughs in industry, including steel production, increased the demand for 
minerals from Peru, Mexico, Bolivia and Chile; and the advent of refrigeration in the 1880s spurred 
beef exports from Argentina -- indeed frozen meat exports from Argentina rose from 27,000 to 
376,000 tons between 1880 and 1910 (Furtado 1976: 51). Increases in demand for food in the 
increasingly populous and prosperous4 economies in Europe and N. America also increased exports of 
grain from Argentina, Uruguay, and Chile. Demand for luxury tropical commodities such as sugar, 
tobacco, cocoa, and coffee, from Brazil, Cuba, Colombia, Venezuela, and Central America also grew. 
 
Trade and Global Integration Under British Dominance 
Great Britain was by far the dominant power of the time -- in industry, in trade, and financially. 
Between 1846 and 1849, Great Britain unilaterally dismantled trade barriers to allow free entry of the 
raw materials needed for their manufactured goods. Great Britain supplied about two-thirds of all 
manufactured goods circulating in the world at this time and stood to benefit by free-trade policies 
(Furtado 1976: 43-44). The United States and other European states maintained protectionist tariffs to 
further their own industrialization, while Latin America adopted policies that 
favored export-led growth. Institutional innovation -- such as joint stock companies, stock exchanges 
and banks -- provided the necessary complements to the technological changes spurring growth. The 
modernization of firms as well as that of credit and capital markets allowed substantial increases in 
productivity (Thorp 1998). Fixed exchange rates under the Gold Standard (until 1913) provided a 
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stable world financial environment, dominated by the British pound, in which capital moved freely 
across borders.5 Latin America became a supplier of raw materials to Great Britain and later to the 
other industrializing economies of the North. By 1913, on the eve of World War I, when British 
domination ended, Latin America supplied a substantial share of world commodity exports: 62 percent 
of coffee, cocoa, and tea; 38 percent of sugar; 25 percent of rubber, furs, hides and leathers; 18 percent 
of cereals; 14 percent of fruits and vegetables; 12 percent of meat and livestock products; and 6 
percent of vegetable fibers (Furtado 1976: 51). 
 
Latin America was also an important destination for foreign investment, which was subject to few 
controls. At first most foreign investment was British, but by 1913 the United States represented 
almost 20 percent of the total and its influence was growing rapidly. France and Germany were by 
then also important investors. Most of the investment was focused on railroads and public utilities but 
mining, banking, and shipping were also targets. Railroads, for example, represented at least 31 
percent of the direct foreign investment in Latin America as of 1914. A few countries absorbed the 
vast majority of the investment -- Argentina absorbed over 42 percent of the total and an additional 48 
percent was divided between Brazil, Mexico, Chile, Cuba, and Uruguay (Bulmer-Thomas 1994: 104). 
Some countries -- especially Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Mexico, and Uruguay -- also regularly issued 
government bonds that floated on foreign stock markets. 
 
Many scholars agree that only now in the 1990s is the world approaching the degree of global 
integration that existed in 1913 on the eve of World War I (Nayyar 1997, Feenstra 1998, Obstfeld 
1998, Streeten 1998). Streeten (1998) argues that in 1913 the world was much more integrated since 
not only capital but also people passed across borders freely, typically without passports; and 
citizenship was easily obtained. Deepak Nayyar (1997: 15-17) compares global economic integration 
at the end of the 19th century to that at the end of the 20th century across three dimensions: trade, 
investment, and finance; he finds greater integration in 1913 than in 1992. As a share of world output, 
world trade increased from 6 percent in 1950, to 12 percent in 1973, and to 16 percent in 1992. In 
1900, however, this ratio stood at 18.2 percent and rose to 21.2 percent in 1913.6 For Great Britain, 
however, it was substantially higher -- 29.4 percent in 1910-13 (Furtado 1976: 44). Similarly foreign 
direct investment as a share of world output increased to 8.4 percent in 1992 from 4.8 percent in 1980; 
but this share was 9 percent in 1913. In the early 20th century, however, developing countries received 
a larger share of foreign investment: in 1992, 22 percent of the stock of direct foreign investment was 
invested in developing countries -- but this ratio was 45 percent in 1914, with 20 percent in Latin 
America (Nayyar 1997: 15, 22). 
 
Recent integration in international finance has been staggering but again this is not new when 
Compared to pre-WWI levels. As Maurice Obstfeld (1998: 11) eloquently notes, "Before World War 
I, a vibrant, free-wheeling capital market linked financial centers in Europe, the western hemisphere, 
Oceania, Africa and the Far East. A 19th-century reader of the Economist magazine could track 
investments in American railroads, South African gold mines, Egyptian government debt, Peruvian 
guano, and much more." According to Nayyar (1997: 18), in 1913 on the London exchange, 59 
percent of all securities traded (including government bonds) were foreign securities. In Paris in 1908 
the percentage was 53. He also found that in 1920 Moody’s rated the bonds of 50 different 
governments, but in 1985 there were just 15 governments. Only in the 1990s has it reached 50 again. 
World Wars, the Great Depression, and Dependency Theory the Golden Age of Trade ended with the 
outbreak of World War I, but export-led growth in Latin America continued, albeit with some hiccups 
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until the Great Depression of 1929. Trade relationships between Europe and Latin America were 
greatly restricted by the war, but those with the United States increased. The United States became the 
major trade partner for most countries in Latin America and remains so to this day. some commodity 
exports prospered during WWI, while others suffered. The need for strategic minerals for the war 
effort increased the value of exports for Latin America’s mineral exporters. But the demand for luxury 
tropical commodities fell with the decline in European consumption. At the same time restricted trade 
relationships provided stimulus in some countries -- such as Argentina, Brazil, and Chile -- for limited 
expansion of manufactured goods. 
 
The gold standard collapsed during the war and with it the international mobility of capital previously 
experienced -- but U.S. banks moved into Latin America and established subsidiaries. Thorp (1998: 
103) reports that by 1926, Latin America held 61 branches of U.S. banks. Direct foreign investment 
from Europe slowed to almost a halt as the war began, but U.S. investments -- particularly in strategic 
minerals -- sharply increased. Moreover, with the increasing prosperity of the United States in the 
1920s (and some European countries as well), the availability of loans to state and local governments 
swelled. On the eve of the Great Depression, Latin America was still reliant on export markets for 
economic health and was entirely vulnerable to the financial upheaval which followed. 
 
The Great Depression was, according to Thorp (1998: 99), "undoubtedly the most severe disruption 
faced by Latin America in this century until the debt crisis of the 1980s." Conditions began to worsen 
even before the 1929 Wall Street crash, as capital left Latin America following higher world interest 
rates, and commodity prices began to drop. Ultimately by 1932, the commodity prices Latin America 
faced had dropped about 50 percent or more. Volumes also collapsed, particularly in mineral exporting 
countries (Bulmer-Thomas 1994: 197). Government revenues -- dependent on international trade taxes 
-- were sharply reduced, and loans were no longer available to make up the difference. The worldwide 
depression brought with it an increase in protectionism in the United States (the Smoot-Hawley tariff 
passed in 1930) and in European countries as well. Foreign investment was likewise curtailed as the 
gold standard was again abandoned by many countries including the United States and Great Britain. 
 
With the outbreak of World War II in 1939, trade was again disrupted and by this time "export 
pessimism" had begun to fester in Latin America. Growth had resumed before the war, but in many 
countries output had yet to recover pre-depression levels. As in World War I, some countries were 
favored by the "commodity lottery" and others were hurt. Still the sequence of disruptions encouraged 
the beginning of inward-looking growth policies. Particularly during World War II, imports were 
again cut off and in many cases domestic manufacturing expanded and intraregional trade expanded. 
Brazil and Argentina experienced rising industrial exports to neighboring countries (Bulmer-Thomas 
1994). The crises and instability also encouraged a more interventionist state. Moreover, the end of the 
war brought further disappointment with the exported model as wartime commodity agreements with 
the United States ended and Latin America lost market share to Asian suppliers. Meanwhile, with 
more than half of the productive capacity in the world for manufactured goods, the United States had 
clearly established itself as the dominant player in the world economy (Thorp 1998: 129). 
After World War II, dissatisfaction with growth strategies dependent on exports increased under the 
intellectual leadership of Raul Prebisch and his colleagues at the U.N. Economic Commission for 
Latin America (ECLA). Prebisch (1950) argued convincingly that the gains from trade accrued 
primarily to the "center" (what we now call the North or the developed countries of the world). The 
prices of commodities exported by the "periphery" (developing countries in the South) were squeezed 
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by competition, but Northern manufactured exports were produced by monopoly and oligopoly firms 
that could keep prices high. Moreover a smaller share of rising Northern incomes would be spent on 
food, and increases in technology meant synthetic substitutes for natural fibers. The result, he argued, 
was a declining terms of trade as the export prices of primary products fell over time relative to the 
prices of manufactured imports. More and more exports would be required to purchase the same 
amount of imports and commodity exporters would remain at the periphery of economic development, 
their efforts primarily enriching the center. Although commodity prices have fluctuated substantially 
over the last century, the long-term trend, particularly when recent prices are included, has been 
downward. 
 
What became known as dependency theory grew to encompass a large body of literature that resonated 
strongly in Latin America up until the debt crisis of the 1980s. Other economists focused on the so-
called imperialist multinationals that exploited the resources of Latin America, saturated domestic 
markets with inappropriate but heavily advertised foreign products, and sent profits back to the center. 
Indeed, any kind of foreign capital, including foreign aid, came to be seen as an instrument of 
maintaining foreign dominance and exploitation. An activist state was seen as the necessary answer to 
dependent development (Furtado 1976, Cardoso and Helwege 1992). Countries responded with plans 
to industrialize by closing off markets to imports beginning what was for many countries a long period 
of "import substitution industrialization" (ISI) policies. 
 
During the wars, the disruption of trade had helped local industry grow to provide the missing imports. 
Beginning in the 1950s, industry grew behind high tariff protection and with various forms of special 
incentives and subsidies. Foreign investment was heavily regulated and restricted to certain sectors. 
Many countries nationalized foreign-owned interests -- such as the copper industry in Chile and the oil 
industry in Mexico -- and other state enterprises were established to pursue industrialization policies. 
But foreign investment was also recruited for the industrialization effort. By the mid-1960s and 1970s, 
some countries had begun to encourage exports, but high tariffs remained to discourage imports, while 
overvalued exchange rates often discouraged exports as well. With hindsight the protectionist policies 
of the period have been roundly criticized for the many distortions and rent-seeking opportunities they 
caused;8 still, growth was strong throughout the 1950s and 1960s and it continued, financed by 
growing debt into the 1970s. Yet the performance of the export-oriented Asian tigers was far superior, 
both in terms of growth and income distribution. In the end, however, it was the inflationary policies 
and large budget deficits that brought countries in Latin America to their knees during the debt crisis 
of the 1980s.  
 
After a decade of negative growth, Latin America changed course dramatically in the 1990s. The 
Return to Open Markets in the 1990s For much of the developed world participant to the General 
Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT), trade barriers fell gradually with some initial progress in 
1947 (to help erase the retrenchment of the post-depression years), minor progress throughout the 
1950 and more substantial cuts in tariffs in the late 1960s, 1970s, and 1980s (Yarbrough and 
Yarbrough 1997). Asia pursued export-oriented policies and trade increased substantially between 
North America, Europe, and Asia. But for Latin America, barriers to trade and investment were lifted 
much more abruptly at the end of the 1980s and in the early 1990s, when one after another countries in 
Latin America swiftly embraced free-market policies and downsized the role of the state in productive 
enterprise. Average tariffs on imports fell from 42 percent in 1986 to about 14 percent in 1995; 
maximum tariffs fell to 41 percent from about 84 percent (IDB 1997: 42-43). Exchange rates were 
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allowed to float to competitive levels and regional trade agreements were revived or initiated 
throughout the hemisphere. In 1997, exports represented just over 20 percent of GDP -- double its 10 
percent level in 1977 (IDB 1999). 
 
After stagnating throughout the 1980s, direct foreign investment (DFI) also began to grow steadily in 
Latin America in the 1990s. Regulations on DFI, imposed in the post WWII years for protection 
against what was regarded as foreign exploitation, were in many cases entirely removed. In Argentina, 
Chile, Peru, and Venezuela, by 1994 no sectors were off limits to foreigners and a controlling interest 
by foreigners was allowed in all sectors; moreover there were no restrictions on profit remittances 
(Edwards 1995: 247). In 1997, DFI in Latin America had grown to about eight times its 1990 level. 
Throughout the 1980s, DFI represented less than .5 percent of GDP; in 1997 it was close to 4 percent 
of GDP. The growth of portfolio investment has been much more erratic: from negligible levels in the 
1980s it swelled to over 5 percent of GDP in 1993, when it plunged to almost zero in Mexico’s tequila 
crisis. By 1997 it was back up to about 3 percent (IDB 1998). 
 
Some of the foreign investment was attracted to purchase state enterprises that were privatized in the 
late 1980s and 1990s as almost all countries in Latin America initiated privatization programs. 
Between 1988 and 1995 Mexico privatized assets worth close to 12 percent of GDP, while Argentina 
privatized about 8 percent of GDP (IDB 1997). Much of the privatization occurred in those industries 
dramatically affected by the telecommunications revolution. The telecommunications sector itself 
represents the largest share of state enterprises privatized in Latin America -- about 25 percent; 
banking follows at 22 percent (IDB 1996). Other important sectors subject to privatization included 
energy, steel and petroleum. Mexico and Chile have suffered long debates on whether to privatize 
PEMEX (oil in Mexico) and CODELCO (copper in Chile) -- still symbols of nationalism since they 
were nationalized in the post-WWII years. In many cases efficiency has improved -- prices have 
dropped and consumers are more satisfied with services -- particularly in telecommunications, for 
example. But some privatization programs have also been riddled with corruption and scandal and the 
well connected have undoubtedly profited much more than the not-so-well connected. 
 
Globalization came to Latin America in response to the desperation of the debt crisis compounded by 
the fallen Soviet example, the rising Asian stars, the early success of the Chilean free-market policies, 
and the failure of interventionist approaches to bring relief. The force of the decidedly free-market 
Washington consensus (The World Bank, the IMF, and the U.S. Treasury) that demanded market-
oriented reforms in exchange for loan guarantees also played a role (Edwards 1995). But all of this 
also coincided with the arrival of the modern the communication and information revolution in the 
mid-1980s. 
 
The reforms of the 1990s have not brought rapid growth, although they have brought some growth, 
dramatic change, and vulnerability to financial crises. Mexico survived the tequila crisis of 1994; and 
Brazil has so far survived the devaluation of early 1999. In both cases a deep recession was necessary 
to maintain macroeconomic stability and the respect of the international marketplace. And their Latin 
American neighbors have suffered after effects as well. The average percapita growth rate from 1990-
97 has been only 1.6 -- much better than the negative percapita growth of -.  Percent in 1980-90, but 
much less than the 3.3 percent of the 1970s (IDB 1998). (What about the 50s and 60s?) And the 
aftermath of the Asian crisis has meant negative growth in Latin America in 1998 and 1999. 
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The Modern Communication and Information Revolution It is perhaps due, at least in part, to the fear 
of being left behind in the communication and information revolution, and to the uncertain, profound 
possibilities of this new seemingly inevitable modern globalization, that Latin American countries 
have maintained the orthodox policies necessary to participate in the global economy (Berry 1998, 
Cardoso 1993). 
 
What are the basic elements of the modern communication and information revolution that began in 
the late 1980s? The World Bank 1998/99 World Development Report (1999: 57) sums it up as follows: 
Three main forces underlie this revolution: the expansion of computing power, the falling cost of 
transmitting information, and the convergence of computing and telecommunications: *Computing 
power per dollar invested has risen by a factor of 10,000 over the past 20 years. *The cost of voice 
transmission circuits has fallen by a factor of 10,000 over those same 20 years, mainly because of fiber 
optics, low-cost electronics, and wireless technology. A single optical fiber much thinner than a copper 
wire can carry thousands of telephone conversations, making the cost per voice circuit infinitesimal. 
*Digital technologies have joined together the telecommunications and computing industries and 
merged segments of the information industry into services that manipulate voice, text, image, video, 
and data. .... 
 
The United States is the clear leader in the revolution. Cairn cross (1997: 87) notes that, "The 
technological gap between the U.S. and the rest of the world yawns nowhere more widely than in 
computing and communications, and especially in the use of the Internet." While 214 countries can 
boast at least one internet host, approximately 60 percent of the 43.2 million internet hosts, as of Jan 
1999 are U.S. based and the vast majority of those remaining are based in Europe and other developed 
countries (Feb 17 press release www.mids.org.).9 Since the mid-1980s internet use has been doubling 
every year to reach about 102 million users in January 1998, or 120 million user counting those who 
use only email. By some estimates there should be about 700 million users by January 2001.10 
 
So far most of the benefits have accrued to developed countries. The World Development Report 
(World Bank 1999) found that, "The world information technology market – whose products include 
personal computers and workstations, multiuser computer systems, data communications equipment, 
and packaged software -- grew by about 12.2 percent a year in real terms between 1985 and 1995, 
almost five times faster than world GDP." Ninety percent of the production has taken place in 
developed countries.11 Nevertheless the use of modern telecommunications is also transforming life in 
Latin America. Telephones, fax machines, and modems linked to the internet and are much more 
available -- if not in the home, perhaps down the street, or in net next urban area. Some developing 
countries have leapfrogged to purely digital technology, bypassing the now outdated analog 
technology that most developed countries still depend on. Chile, for example has a fully digitized 
telephone network, while the OECD average. Cell phones are also increasingly popular in Latin 
America and other developing countries: Venezuela has a higher ratio of cell phone subscribers to all 
telephone subscribers than does the U.S. (World Bank 1999: 59). 
In light of this revolution, it is a small wonder that so much of the excitement of privatization has 
centered around the privatization of telecommunications companies. By 1989, Argentina, Mexico, 
Venezuela, Chile had all privatized their state telecommunications firms (World Bank 1999: 59). In 
mid-1998 the Brazilian Telebras -- the largest privatization yet for a developing country -- went to 
auction to sell off the controlling share. The government received almost double the asking price 
(Washington Post Foreign Service, 7/30/98, p. A01). The communications revolution is transforming 
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the world economy as internet stocks soar in U.S. markets and e-commerce takes off; and the 
revolution will affect far more than the economy. Businesses, work lives, communities, and 
government will all be transformed -- just as they were by the spread of the telephone and the 
automobile in the 1920s, and the television in the 1940s and 1950s. 
 
The modern period of globalization is similar in many respects to that of the 19th century - certainly 
both were based on easier links between peoples, but there are at least three important differences. 
Now much of international trade is really intra-firm trade -- about one third, in fact, in 10 the early 
1990s. Moreover, the growing ease and falling cost of long-distance communication has made 
complex organization across national boundaries possible. Finally, previously, banks ruled as financial 
intermediaries, but now pension-funds and mutual-funds are more significant (Nayyar 1997). 
 
In the 19th and early 20th century most of the gains from globalization accrued to those countries in 
the lead and not to most of the population of Latin America. In this respect the modern period is little 
different. In the earlier period the state was a strong leader of the globalization effort - - now 
multinational firms are at the forefront of the movement with production exceeding the output of most 
developing countries. Nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) are also taking a growing role in world 
politics and global public goods, in a globalizing civil society. 
 
GLOBALIZATION OF CIVIL SOCIETY 
As the world becomes smaller -- connected by new modes of communication and transportation -- 
society’s institutions must respond. Markets and the business world respond to expanding economic 
opportunities as the cost of trade falls. States adapt as well. In the 19th century, states played a leading 
role consolidating colonial trade patterns. Today’s multinationals - with revenues that exceed the GDP 
of most countries -- are much better equipped to fend for themselves. Civil society -- neither states nor 
markets, but that in between and overlapping space where people interact -- has also responded to 
forces of global This section first examines the early beginnings of global civil society organizations 
and more Specifically international NGOs, a subset of global civil society organizations.12 Then it 
looks at the evolution of NGOs in Latin America, and a new dependency in global civil society of 
Southern NGOs on Northern donors and relates that to the economic theories of dependency that grew 
up from the experience of globalization at the turn of the 19th century. In concludes with a more 
positive vision of the role of NGOs as economic and political partners in the global community. 
 
Civil Society Begins to Globalize 
The growth of global civil society institutions can be traced to advances in communication and 
transportation technology and the concurrent economic globalization. Indeed, many of the first NGOs 
and other global civil society organizations appeared during that last intensive round of economic 
globalization at the turn of the 19th century. While noting that international religious and academic 
networks began to spread in the middle ages, Seary (1996) dates the earliest international NGO 
activity to the mid-19th century with growing numbers during the last quarter of that century. 
Charnovitz (1997: 192-212) agrees and provides evidence of numerous international conferences of 
NGOs (primarily inter-European and American). Many of these organizations focused on 
controversial trade issue such as the trade of slaves, opium, prostitution, and child pornography. 
Others focused on peace worker solidarity, transportation issues, international law, and even wildlife 
preservation. For example in 1840 an International Anti-Slavery Conference was held in London. In 
1849 an international Peace Congress was held in Paris. Charnovitz also notes that the first 



 223

international meeting of workers occurred in 1864; meanwhile the International Committee of the Red 
Cross convened its first international conference in 1863 (Seary 1996: 16). In the 1880s and 1890 
railway and maritime transportation also came to the attention of international committees composed 
of representatives of voluntary associations (Charnovitz 1997: 202). NGOs held an international 
meeting for nature protection in 1860, another in 1909, after which 17 European governments met 4 
years later. Charnovitz provides evidence to support the contention that governments followed the lead 
of international NGOs in addressing international issues. 
 
It is somewhat difficult to gauge the limit of international NGO activity at this time, nevertheless 
Seary (1996: 19) reports that Paris, in 1889 and 1900, subsidized NGOs to encourage them to hold 
their conferences in Paris. He estimates the number of international conferences in Paris to be up to 40 
in just these two years. He also notes that Brussels hosted 132 international associations at a World 
Congress of International Associations in 1910. This was followed by another World Congress in 1913 
with 169 international NGOs and 22 governments as well (Seary 1996: 20). 
 
Advances in communication and transportation technology clearly contributed to the growth of 
international NGO activity at this time. Postal reforms in the 1840s, together with the growth of 
telegraph systems and the telegraph cable laid between France and England in 1851, greatly facilitated 
communication among Europeans. International rail travel was also coordinated in Europe at this time. 
Moreover the Congress of Vienna in 1815 ushered in an era of peace in Europe which was broken in 
1848 but resumed in 1878 until the end of the century. Thus, particularly on the continent, 
international cooperation had room to grow (Seary 1996). While different in character than the 
international NGO activity on the continent, nonprofit organizations from Europe, Canada, and the 
United States also began working overseas in Asia, Africa, Latin America, and the Middle East. Smith 
(1990) reports that in 1850, 66 nonprofits (e.g. foundations, religious and humanitarian groups, and 
labor and cultural associations) from Europe, Canada, and the United States were working overseas; 
by 1910 this number had increased to 344. 
 
The Evolution of NGOs in Latin America 
Early NGOs indigenous to Latin America are generally linked to the Catholic Church. Loveman 
(1995: 121) reports that in Chile since colonial times, charitable institutions associated with the 
Catholic church "played a vital but limited role," in charity, education, health care, and emergency 
care. Beginning in the early 20th century international religious initiatives – both Catholic and 
Protestant, certainly facilitated by the communication and transportation revolution of the time -- are 
documented in Chile and other Latin American countries (Lehmann 1990). In particular, Catholic 
Action was founded during the Great Depression, propelled in part by fears of Protestant inroads. 
After WWII the various Catholic dioceses established C ritas – charitable organizations -- that began 
working with U.S. NGOs (CARE, Catholic Relief Services, and Church World Services) originally 
established to administer war relief, now handling the distribution of surplus commodities as food 
aid.13 Most of the region’s earliest research NGOs received support from U.S. Foundations such as 
Ford and Rockfeller. Rockefeller began working in agricultural research in the 1940s and Ford was 
particularly strong in the social sciences in the late 1950s and early 1960s. But while Northern 
foundations and other NGOs provided the funds indigenous intellectuals and institutions (again 
typically Catholic) provided the rationale, the energy and the commitment to community action, 
popular education, and empowerment of the poor. Latin America’s NGOs received a boost in the 
1970s when repressive military governments came to power across the region. Intellectuals and 
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political leaders, often with leftist leanings expelled from government or government universities -- 
found refuge in NGOs.  
 
Foreign donors -both U.S. and increasingly European, official and private -- shifted support away from 
the state and towards these private alternatives. NGOs began to receive increasing recognition for their 
success at working with the poor. In the 1980s, NGOs suddenly exploded in civil society in Latin 
America. Funding from the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID) expanded 
significantly, at a time when funding for NGOs was also growing from European official donors and 
private Northern donors overall. The pro-market administration of Ronald Reagan was committed to 
reducing the role of the state and energizing the private sector. NGOs were chosen as the appropriate 
vehicle. Particularly in Central America where the Cold War was still being fought, many strong right-
wing NGOs and private-sector oriented emerged. More leftist Northern donors -- typically European – 
funded human rights NGOs. NGOs dedicated to the environmental protection also emerged rapidly in 
the 1980s, many of them funded by international environmental NGOs as well as by Northern 
governments, both European and North American. Thus suddenly by the mid-1980s, the NGO 
community had become both significant and complex. 
 
While there is no doubt that the increase in funds enormously enhanced NGO visibility in the 1980s, it 
is difficult to separate the effects of the funding from the effects of the information revolution. By the 
mid-1980s, on the global level, communication by fax was growing exponentially. The period 1983-93 
saw a threefold increase in international telephone traffic (Commission on Global Governance 1995). 
NGOs were certainly not the last to be affected. The business of many NGOs is to share information, 
be it for education, research, capacity building, networking, or raising awareness for social change 
(Meyer 1997). Sheldon Annis (1992) was among the first to recognize the empowering effect of the 
information revolution on NGOs in Latin America. His paper reported on research conducted in mid-
1991 to determine the penetration of modern communication technology in rural Central America, 
where use of the fax was already growing rapidly. Although many rural NGOs could not yet afford fax 
machines, the availability of pay-per-use faxes was already enhancing NGO productivity. 
 
This rapid growth and informational empowerment of NGOs occurred in the midst of what may have 
been for the bulk of the population in Latin America the worst economic crisis of the century -- 
certainly rivaling the Great Depression. Many NGOs, in league with international partners, began 
providing the public services that states, desperate to close gaping budget deficits, could not. During 
the mid-1980s, the multinationals -- the World Bank and the Inter-American Development Bank (IDB) 
-- set up Social Funds to help ease the pain of the debt crisis. Social funds are financial intermediaries 
that draw funding from various donors and distributed it to private contractors and NGOs for the 
construction of social infrastructure and the delivery of emergency programs for the poor. 
 
To make matters even more complex, Latin America was also undergoing a dramatic process of 
democratization. In 1975, all but four of the twenty Latin American countries had authoritarian 
regimes. But in one country after another, democratically elected rulers came to power beginning in 
the late 1970s. By 1994, only Cuba remained under the authoritarian control of Fidel Castro. Countries 
like Bolivia, Brazil, and Argentina made the transition to democratic rule at the height of the debt 
crisis and somehow managed to begin to let it mature. NGOs frequently played pivotal roles, both 
political and economic, in the democratic and economic transitions. In Chile, for example, the 
Concertaci n -- the party which assumed power when Pinochet stepped aside -- publicly recognized in 
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government documents the informal yet influential diplomatic role of NGOs in the international 
community as well as their work providing public services and fostering economic development 
(Loveman 1995). Personnel from prominent  
 
NGOs took posts in the new administration. Both Brazilian and Mexican NGOs have also been closely 
linked to the process of social and political change (Cesar and Piquet 1995; Hernndez and Fox 1995). 
Many scholars (e.g. Jones 1994, Chatfield 1991, and Mathews 1997) have also specifically linked the 
use of communications technology by NGOs to successful political change. On the economic end, 
NGOs have also shown their strengths by helping rebuild communities in the 1985 earthquake in 
Mexico, the mid-1970s earthquakes in Central America, and other natural disasters throughout the 
region. 
 
The New Dependency and Imperialism? 
All of these dramatic changes for Latin America’s NGOs and the civil society they participate in -- the 
increase in funding for NGOs, economic crisis for the region, democratic change, and the global 
information revolution -- created a need for a re-evaluation of what it meant to be an NGO. Suddenly, 
NGOs were powerful economic and political players -- often partners of a newly democratic state. The 
change from their roots and early reputation as outsiders to the state gently empowering the poor was 
offensive to some who scorned the new "yuppie NGOs" (Meyer 1995). Suddenly the force of the 
Northern funding was all too clear. As major donors -- including the IDB and the World Bank, in 
addition to USAID and other bilateral donors -- have in the 1990s further embraced the notion of 
working through NGOs and eliciting the participation of civil society for development efforts, 
questions and concerns multiplied. 
 
What began as an identity crisis among NGOs and observers is evolving into a new theory of 
dependency and imperialism. In the mid-1980s, NGO representatives and practitioners had begun to 
worry about the dangers of reliance of Northern donor funds, including loss of independence and the 
possibility of cooptation by donor agendas in a climate that was still decidedly enthusiastic about the 
strengths of NGOs (Drabek 1987). By the late 1990s, however, Latin America’s NGOs are called, by 
some, instruments of neoliberal imperialism. Petras (1997: 11) claims: In reality . . . the World Bank, 
the neoliberal regimes, and western foundation co-opted and encouraged the NGOs to undermine the 
national welfare state by providing social services to compensate the victims of the multinational 
corporations (MNCs). In other words, as the neoliberal regimes at the top devastated communities by 
inundating the country with cheap imports, extracting external debt payment, abolishing labor 
legislation, and creating a growing mass of low-paid and unemployed workers, the NGOs were funded 
to provide "self-help" projects, "popular education," and job training, to temporarily absorb small 
groups of poor, to co-opt local leaders, and to undermine anti-system struggles. And although the 
views of Petras may be somewhat extreme, he is not alone. Macdonald (1995) also warns progressives 
that Latin America’s NGOs (the darlings of progressives in the 1970s) should be viewed with some 
skepticism; and Bebbington (1997) speaks of "crises of legitimacy" among Latin America’s NGOs. 
Fowler (1998) also points to legitimacy and accountability concerns, while Najam (1996: 344) finds 
that "some people fear that the growing influence of Northern NGOs in the developing countries 
[through their influence on Southern NGOs] could turn into a new wave of neocolonialism." He traces 
these fears to the fact that Southern NGOs may be more accountable to foreign donors than to local 
priorities, and that some may see this as a threat to national sovereignty. 
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Such concerns are not without substance -- particularly at a time when foreign donors seem to be 
trying to pass off the Southern NGOs they fund as the best representatives of civil society in 
developing countries. Although fears of a neoliberal subversive plot may be overly paranoid, it is 
ironic that when the World Bank finally comes around to recognizing the importance of public 
participation in their development efforts (World Bank 1996), the participants on hand are Northern-
donor-funded NGOs. According to Fowler (1998: 5) "there is growing disquiet about national NGOs 
using multi-lateral bodies to gain leverage on their own governments. This can undermine (local) 
political processes, erode sovereignty and weaken (local) governments’ ownership of initiatives." For 
example, Bolivia passes a popular participation law in 1994, but Bebbington (1997: 1758) points to 
"the barrage of criticism dealt out in 1996 by the Bolivian press over charges that NGOs earn large 
wages from international funds, are unaccountable to society, and engage in subversive activities." 
Nevertheless, he is hopeful that shrinking donor funding in the late 1990s and other institutional 
changes may help towards "rerooting civil society institutions back into their own societies such that 
they are better adapted to the conditions of their own political economies, and less distorted by the 
incentives and agendas fostered by foreign aid" Bebbington (1997: 1756). 
 
Exporters of International Public Goods 
It has become desperately important to uncover the essential role of Southern NGOs funded by 
Northern donors: in economic terms, these NGOs provide international public goods. Public goods are 
those goods which benefit many simultaneously -- international public goods are shared across 
borders. Frequently governments are viewed as the principal providers of public goods, but as 
Weisbrod (1977) pointed out, when some consumers are left under satisfied with the publicly 
determined level of public good provision, they may turn to the nonprofit sector with their donations. 
Northern donors are under satisfied with the levels of public services provided in many developing 
countries -- with the level of education, health services, human rights resources, and environmental 
action -- for example. These activities all benefit many in the South and the North. 
 
Northern donors in fact demand the international public good -- they pay for it. And Southern NGOs 
supply it -- they produce the public good that foreign donors demand (Meyer 1995, 1999). Southern 
NGOs, indeed, can be viewed as producing public goods that are marketed internationally -- they are 
exporters of international public goods. The transaction has most of the reputed advantages of 
participation in an open economy. Foreign investment and international trade are believed by 
supporters to benefit developing countries by: 1) bringing in foreign exchange to help with the balance 
of payments; 2) bringing in savings for investment and growth; 3) providing jobs in developing 
countries and incomes that will be a source of tax revenue; 4) transferring managerial, entrepreneurial, 
and technological skills from North to South; 5) providing international connections. The transactions 
between Southern NGOs and their Northern donors provide these same benefits. The extent to which 
these benefits are spread around in the economy -- particularly with respect to the skill transfer -- is 
debated. Certainly the management of the NGOs receives the largest dose of technology transfer. But 
NGOs, much more so than commercial enterprises, are in the business of capacity building; donors 
fund NGOs to pass such skills along. Moreover, many NGO volunteers and paid personnel have 
broken off to form their own NGOs increasing the learning effects; and NGO personnel have also used 
their international connections and the policy training to move into public-sector roles. With economic 
globalization in the 1990s, Latin America has again confronted the danger of the volatility of 
international capital -- such as when portfolio managers suddenly fled Mexico and other Latin 
America countries during the tequila crisis of 1994. International donor funds for Latin America’s 
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NGOs are also subject to major swings. USAID has cut funding levels dramatically from recent highs 
in the 1980s and NGOs have been forced to diversify. There are dangers of dependency on 
international funds. 
 
But the choice is really about whether to accept international donations for public goods or not and if 
so, to channel them through NGOs or through the public sector; NGOs hold important advantages. I 
have argued in Meyer (1999), with case studies from the Dominican Republic, the principle that 
public-sector institutions should respond not to international donors but to domestic demands. NGOs 
are designed to channel international funds. They are flexible enough to repackage their portfolio of 
public goods when international funds dry up in a particular area -- much more flexible than public-
sector institutions when faced with the same kinds of swings in funding. Meyer (1999) shows that 
tides of international funding ultimately discredited rural public institutions like the extension service 
in the Dominican Republic -- but an NGO faced the same swings, and because they owed no specific 
service to anyone in particular, was able to move from rural development to micro-enterprise and 
donor fads changed. 
 
Whether Northern funding comes through NGOs or through the pubic sector, it will still distort 
domestic priorities. Coming through NGOs, however, the connection can be more open, honest, and 
transparent. Public-sector institutions should represent the efforts of the domestic government to 
provide public goods. Southern NGOs can represent the efforts of global civil society to provide 
international public goods -- joining the funding of the North with the energy and commitment of 
NGO personnel in the South.  
 
Building Blocks of Global Civil Society 
While economically the role of NGOs is to provide public goods, politically NGOs serve as building 
blocks of global civil society (Spiro 1994, Mathews 1997). Clark, Friedman, and Hochstetler (1998) 
examine the process of building global civil society by focusing on NGO participation in UN 
conferences. They find that there are often strong differences of viewpoint between Northern and 
Southern NGOs. At the UN Conference on Environment and Development (UNCED) in R o in 1994, 
for example, it was clear that Northern and Southern NGOs had rather different environmental 
priorities. Southern NGOs raised concerns about the debt crisis and multinational corporations 
contributing to environmental destruction. While Northern NGOs were more interested in 
commitments to preserve certain resources. And given that Northern funds have empowered these 
Southern NGOs -- if this were an imperialist plot it would be backfiring. Yet it is also clear that 
significant progress toward greater understanding between Northern and Southern NGOs was made at 
R o. Clark, Friedman, and Hochstetler (1998: 26) comment on "the experiences of trying to work 
together across traditional divides, and the raised awareness among Northern environmental NGOs of 
issues of concern to Southern NGOs and of development issues generally." They reported that "Some 
Northern NGOs....began changing their policies in response to what they learned thorough the 
UNCED the North/South divide was less neatly defined after Rio than before. Similarly they found 
that over the years, at UN conference on women North/South divisions were significantly diminished 
as Northern groups began to incorporate the concerns of the South. 
 
Globalization may well enhance the dominion of the North. But Latin America has clearly opted for 
the global economy and the communication revolution that is so tied up with it. The view of many is 
that globalization is inevitable and it is better to be included than excluded -- even though North may 
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reap the largest gains. Rodrik (1997: 9) points out the irreversibility of globalization: "Advances in 
communications and transportation mean that large segments of national economies are much more 
exposed to international trade and capital flows than they have ever been, regardless of what 
policymakers choose to do. . . . In short, the genie cannot be stuffed back into the bottle, even if it were 
desirable to do so." NGOs can help address the need to regulate the global economy for the good of 
global civil society and to help address the concerns of the stakeholders hurt by the global economy. 
Bruyn (1997) uses the example of the United National Conference on Trade and Development 
(UNCTAD) to illustrate how civil structures at the global level can take the place of intergovernmental 
governance. The civil society organizations that would take part are communities, associations of 
business leaders, trade associations, and NGOs. NGOs have been particularly active in making sure 
that trade agreements are sensitive to environmental labor, and human rights concerns (Mathews 
1997). R.C. Longworth (1999) writing for the Chicago Tribune provides further evidence that NGOs 
have helped foil the imperialist tendencies of globalization rather than reinforce them. He reports, 
"Their finest hour so far came last year, when more than 600 NGOs, welded into a loose coalition, 
defeated the attempt by the world’s 29 richest nations to write a Multilateral Agreement on 
Investment, known as MAI. Using the Internet, [NGOs] quickly circulated the text and their own 
interpretations of it, particularly to NGOs representing women, labor or the environment Stories began 
to appear in the press, and the pressure grew on governments." The NGOs involved viewed this 
success as a training ground for the next round of World Trade Organization talks. 
 
Yet another example of a global coalition of NGOs cutting the wings of imperialist forces is the 
success of the International Narmada Campaign (Meyer forthcoming). This campaign targeted the 
World Bank role in lending to support the construction of the Sardar Sarovar Dam on the Narmada 
River in western India. Local NGOs began organizing before the credit agreements were signed (in 
1985) and sought the help of international NGOs. Approximately 100,000 people in 245 villages were 
to be resettled; this and numerous environmental issues were the primary concerns (Fisher 1995: 13). 
Local NGOs with international counterparts were actually energized on both sides of the issue; but 
what the world saw in the media was the picture of NGOs joining forces across borders to battle the 
World Bank. The NGOs attacked the sealed bureaucracy of the Bank and demanded openness and 
accountability and battled long and hard. Finally, there was a monthlong standoff known as the Long 
March in late 1990 and early 1991 of tens of thousands of participants on both sides of the issue. After 
a dramatic 3-week hunger strike by 7 anti-dam activitists, India agreed to a review; later in the spring 
the World Bank also announced their own Independent Review. In the end, India continued the project 
without the support of the World Bank. 
 
The Narmada victory by NGOs represented a turning point for the World Bank, which was forced 
towards greater transparency and public accountability, under pressure from the U.S. Congress 
instigated by the NGO campaign. The subsequent president of the Bank, James Wolfensohn, who 
came in in 1995 has taken strong steps to initiate dialogue between NGOs and the World Bank at 
many levels. This has certainly had repercussions in Latin America, as well as in Asia and Africa. 
 
CONCLUSIONS 
Since the beginning of the 1990s globalization has swept over Latin America. The new 
communications and information revolution combined with major market oriented reforms has 
dramatically increased relationships with the global community. Barriers to trade have fallen, foreign 
investment has increased and the economic power of the state has been rolled back. Globalization has 
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occurred not only on the economic level, but also on the level of civil society. Improvements and 
falling costs of communication have facilitated relationships between Southern NGOs and their 
Northern donors and between those across borders who work toward common ends. Globalization is 
not new, however. Latin America was even more closely tied to the global economy in the late 19th 
century. Then as now, globalization was propelled in large part by improvements in communication 
and transportation technology that helped to link people and enlarge markets. And it was also in the 
19th century that global civil society began to grow. 
 
As history begins to repeat itself it is worthwhile recalling its lessons. The trade and foreign 
investment relationships of the 19th century encouraged growth in Latin America, but they were 
clearly encouraged much greater growth and economic returns to Latin America’s Northern partners.  
The disappointment of the 1930s, when Latin America followed North America into the depths of the 
Great Depression inspired the work of the dependency theorists of the 1950s who became deeply 
skeptical of the power of Northern capital in Latin America. This pervasive skepticism of Northern 
imperialism and dependence on Northern capital was only really put aside in the disappointment of 
state-led growth brought home to roost in the 1980s debt crisis. But as Latin America sinks once again 
into a recession begun overseas -- this time in Asia -- the spectors of dependency theory may well be 
resurrected. 
 
Scholars have already begun to liken Latin America’s NGOs, funded by Northern donors to the power 
tools of an imperialist conspiracy. When Latin America’s NGOs, in the 1970s, were relatively obscure 
alternatives to authoritarian regimes, they were viewed by some as more legitimate than the 
government. Progressives praised their potential for empowering the poor. Today they have become 
for some instruments of the neoliberal Washington consensus, undermining local sovereignty. While 
the sources of Northern funding have shifted, still NGOs funded by Northern donors have always 
belonged to global civil society. Promoting the idea that NGOs funded by Northern donors are the best 
representatives of domestic civil society, only fuels the arguments of those that see imperialism rising 
again as globalization hits both the economy and civil society in Latin America. There is no question 
that Northern donors have distorted civil society in Latin America -- just as the domestic economies 
are distorted by the powerful global economy. 
 
The globalization of civil society is not a subversive plot, but rather a natural and in many ways 
healthy adaption to the global economy. Latin America’s NGOs from the economic perspective are 
exporters of international public goods. The public goods they provide environmental protection, 
democracy building, human rights support, crisis relief -- serve both Northern and Southern interests. 
The international transactions bring in many economic benefits including jobs, foreign exchange, 
education, and technological skills. 
 
The confluence of Northern funds and Southern energy and commitment is not something the North 
has any control over. While international funds have distorted civil society in Latin America, they 
have also energized it. Northern funds have certainly strengthened the voices in Southern NGOs in 
international arenas such as United Nations conferences (cite UN conference paper). M any of those 
voices in the South that have been strengthened are those that have been neglected by local political 
processes. And they have brought back to Latin America an enormously increased understanding of 
the international arena and the increasingly complex global community. 
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LESSON 36 

 
FUTURE OF GLOBALIZATION 

General Introduction 
In this lecture we will discuss the rise, nature and impact of world society as a cultural and 
associational system. We will review research on the impact of world models on national society, and 
then discuss the ways these models of a proper national society are themselves being globalized. This 
view of the world society and its effects is unusual. Nation-states are usually seen, and tend to present 
themselves as, culturally autonomous actors. Globalization is viewed as involving expanded 
economic, and sometimes political, interdependencies which may impact national societies. Liberals 
view it, in the main, in an optimistic light, as integrating the world and bringing more rapid progress 
by weakening traditional constraints. Radicals are in the main negative, seeing globalization as 
bringing new amounts and sources of inequality. Conservatives are often critical, too, fearful of the 
destruction of diversity and tradition involved. But whether globalization is seen as generating a risk 
society or an opportunity society, the core dimension perceived in usually economic. 
 
The realities, and perhaps even more the perceptions, of economic and political globalization make up 
a powerful force in the contemporary world. Seen either as risk or as opportunity, they clearly call for 
expanded action and responsibility on behalf of a wide range of participants, and claims of this sort 
occur on a wide range of fronts. It is treated as obvious that we must do something about the 
environment, about human rights, about the chaotic or ineffective or irrational local political and 
economic structures. Thus, a thick global culture of issues and problems and solutions is generated in 
the current period. Who is to do all this dramatic problem-solving action in a globalizing world (Meyer 
and Jepperson 2000) It is obvious that there is no great collective actor -- no world state -- with the 
authority and competence to act. There is no world state at all, and the weak international organs that 
do exist have neither the capacity nor the right to take authoritative action. And the world stratification 
system, now devoid of empires, generates only weak collective leadership. The United States may be 
rather dominant, but it is formally only the first among equals. The problem-solving actors in the 
world are clearly to be individual persons and their associations -- and international association spring 
up in the world at an exponential rate (Boli and Thomas 1997, 1999). Even more, in this stateless 
world society, the main actors who are to have the authority and responsibility to fix things are the 
national states. They are to organize and protect efficient and innovative domestic economies, to 
maintain political systems supporting progress and equality, and to deal with all the environmental 
crises that are perceived with increasing frequency across increasing numbers of domains (Meyer et al. 
1997a). 
 
Naturally, these responsible actors, faced with a plethora of urgent problems and worldwide 
expectations that they are to solve the problems, seek stabilizing advice and instruction -- cultural rules 
about how to assume their responsibilities (Meyer and Jepperson 2000, Strang and Meyer 1993). And 
their internal constituencies, citizens and groups concerned about the widest range of issues, are eager 
to create or obtain from the environment exactly the same sorts of cultural rules. Similarly, the 
external social environment, filled with other states and all sorts of professional and associational 
actors eager for improved social control of nation-states, generates massive waves of cultural rules of 
the same sort (Meyer 1994). 
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Every party involved, it turns out, has an interest in expanding the cultural framework within which 
national societies and states function. It is thus unsurprising that globalized culture has expanded 
dramatically in the current period. In this lecture, I discuss three phases of this expanded culture: First, 
the standardizing impact of world models on the structures and activities of national states and 
societies. Second, the rapid globalization of these world models, so that the proper nation-state is 
increasingly as extraordinarily good citizen of the evolving world society. Third, the cultural 
formulation -- especially in educational curricula -- of a global society of equal individuals and 
cultures organized in rational and progressive ways relating to the natural environment with 
scientifically certified care and precision. 
 
The Impact of World Models on National States and Societies 
 
The world is filled with very diverse societies, seen in terms of conventional cultural classifications. 
And in as much as societies can be seen in any common frame, they are in fact extraordinarily 
unequal. Economic inequality in the world, for instance, greatly surpasses typical inequalities within 
national societies, so that most of the income inequality in the world is between, rather than within, 
nations (Firebaugh 1999). For the most part, social theories have routinely accepted the facts of 
cultural diversity and social inequality, and taken as a consequence that the structures and pathways of 
modernization would greatly differ according to the diverse functional requirements involved. Rich 
and poor societies would need different institutions, as would culturally diverse ones. The functional 
requirements involved were sometimes seen in rather benign ways as reflecting the needs of whole 
societies, but in more critical models were taken to be the requirements of dominating and exploiting 
elites. In either case, the obvious consequence to be expected was great diversity in forms and paths of 
modernity. 
 
It thus came as a surprise to theory and research when much empirical evidence suggested 
considerable, and on many dimensions increasing, isomorphism among the world's diverse national 
states and societies (see Meyer et al. 1997a, Jepperson 2000, or Fennimore 1996a for reviews). We can 
summarize some of the available research around four themes: 
 
a. Goals and Identities: 
It turns out that national states adopt remarkably similar constitutional frames, around stylized goals of 
collective progress and individual rights and equality (Boli 1987). They describe themselves in very 
similar ways, as focusing on "the people," and as seeing these people in remarkably standardized ways 
(McNeely 1995, Ventresca 1995). Emphases on unique religious, racial, ethnic, or dynastic and 
historical claims tend to recede, as these entities increasingly depict themselves as good and 
cooperative citizens of their neighborhoods and the world. 
b. Models of Progress: 
Further, collective progress -- a main stylized goal of the proper modern national state -- is itself 
defined in standardized ways (commonly having to do with the GNP/Capita), and is to be achieved in 
very standardized ways. Technical improvement is such a way, and investments in science are a 
standard and world-certified means to this end (Finnemore 1996b, Drori et al. 2002). Population 
control has spread as an approved technique to achieve more growth, and perhaps half the world's 
countries have the appropriate policies (none did in 1950 according to Barrett and Frank 1999). A 
wave of Keynsian strategies in an earlier period (Hall 1989) has been succeeded by another wave of 
neoliberal fashions. 
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c. Equality and Justice:  
In exactly the same way, equality and justice are defined in standardized ways as rights of individual 
human persons, in the current period, and common models flow rapidly around the world. A wave of 
female suffrage rights triumphed by mid-century (Ramirez et al. 1997). Broader principles of 
democracy are seeing their third wave (Diamond 1999). And women's rights, defined in an equality 
frame triumphing over alternative more familial visions, have had widespread success as general 
principles (Berkovitch 1999). Gender rights and equality principles extend to cover worldwide gay and 
lesbian rights, too (Frank and McEneaney 1999). Earlier worldwide movements created standard 
world models asserting the equality and rights of ethnic and religious and racial minorities and formal 
certifications on these dimensions are now routine in national legislation (McNeely 1995). 
 
d. Mass and Higher Education 
The two main goals of the proper modern national state – individual equality and collective progress -- 
come together in an extraordinary worldwide wave of astonishingly homogeneous educational 
expansion. Education is the modern good most tightly linked to both progress and equality, in common 
models, and its isomorphic expansion thus makes much sense (Meyer et al. 1992a; 1992b; Ramirez 
and Ventresca 1992; Frank, Wong, Meyer, and Ramirez 2000). Enrollment expansion, at both mass 
and elite levels, follows common patterns. And so do curricula, so that very similar cultural materials 
are presented in elementary schools (and universities) around the world. None of this makes much 
sense if we expect very divergent national cultures and resource system to produce different functional 
forms of modernity. But suppose we see that the forms of modernity adopted reflect, not the realities 
of diversity in the world, but the homogeneity in ultimate aspirations or model of the good society. 
Then isomorphism makes more sense: modern national states have divergent present and past 
arrangements and resources, but more homogeneous visions of a future in which national 
socioeconomic progress and equality and justice for the citizenry are firmly established. If education, 
for instance, reflects such common visions around the world, it is not surprising that common 
modernized forms take root almost everywhere. 
 
Mechanisms and Processes  
 
It is useful to consider, not only that much unexpected isomorphism is to be found among modern 
national societies, but how this occurs. We briefly consider mechanisms, or structures that facilitate it. 
Then we turn to some of the processes, or steps, involved. On the mechanisms side, it is clear that a 
globalizing world generates many structural elements that facilitate isomorphism. Prominent among 
these are intergovernmental, and even more non-governmental, associations. These have expanded 
exponentially in number and strength in the contemporary period (Boli and Thomas 1999). They 
provide models for proper national action in every domain of rationalized social life, from the state 
regulation of sexuality (Frank and McEneaney 1999) to the attainment of economic growth. The 
models these associations promulgate are commonly the product of scientific and professional 
communities. These have expanded in number, penetration, and scope throughout the current period 
(Drori et al. 2002), so that a good modern university can provide all the knowledge required for the 
"correct" management of every social problem and goal anywhere in the world. 
 
The modern knowledge system and associational structure come together in a wide variety of forms. 
Some of these look like classic social movements, and global structures of this kind are found in all the 
arenas of modernity. Others look very traditional, taking the form of more peripheral actors modeling 
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themselves on more central ones -- and leading nation-states in the world make great efforts to present 
and portray themselves as models. If the Americans are models of expansive freedom, the Swedes are 
models of welfare, and the Japanese of social order: other competitors attempt to enter this fashion 
system too. None of these mechanisms would work without the effective operation of a range of 
important social processes. There is the desire of participants in national states to achieve legitimacy 
by conforming to worldwide standards. It is reinforced by competition among elites, and by pressure 
from participants in society who may be well connected to worldwide bodies and thus well informed 
on the proprieties supported in world society. It is also reinforced by linkages to external professionals 
and associations, as representatives of these structures appear on local scenes around the world 
carrying the models of virtuous modernity. Modern nation-states are deeply embedded in world 
society. They do not really live by their fictional autonomous sovereignty. 
 
Decoupling 
All the diffusion and isomorphism is facilitated by the possibilities of enormous "decoupling" -- a term 
taken from institutional analyses of modern organizations (Meyer and Rowan 1977; Weick 1976). 
Peripheral national societies may adopt modern forms without closely linking these forms to practice. 
A measure of legitimacy is thus obtained without much real social change. And it is certainly the case 
that modern structures are very poorly correlated, across the set of national societies, with parallel 
practices. For instance, the actual expansion of education in a country is very poorly related to the 
existence of rules of compulsory education (Ramirez and Ventresca 1992). This leads to some 
cynicism about whether the flood of modern structures, around the world, really means anything in 
terms of real social change. The cynicism is generally misplaced. Worldwide changes in the model of 
the proper society generate waves of policy change in countries. They also generate waves of change 
in practice around the world. But across the set of national societies being influenced, the two types of 
change tend to be unrelated. So when Francisco Ramirez studies, in a series of papers, the expansion 
of female participation in higher education (e.g., Bradley and Ramirez 1996), he and his colleagues 
find a huge wave of expanded participation, a similar wave of changes in policy and talk, but very 
little association between the two. The point stressed in institutional theory, following Durkheim, is 
that actors embedded in a strong institutional context are likely to be highly decoupled internally 
(Meyer and Rowan 1977). Plans and actions, or policies and action, or structures and action are likely 
to be as much alternatives to each other under strong exogenous pressures as they are to be 
synchronized. 
 
Globalizing the Models: Taming National States in a Stateless World 
 
Models of the ideal or proper national state and society, as we discuss above, are not simply products 
of some dominant powers (economic or political), though they are undoubtedly affected by the 
dramatic variations in power that obtain in the modern world. These models are carried along by an 
elaborate network of associations, professions, social movements and modeling processes. Great world 
movements in our time have been generally opposed, or very weakly supported, by the putatively 
dominant forces of world society. This is obviously true of the environment movement and the human 
rights movement, for instance (Lauren 1998; Meyer et al. 1997b). 
 
The professions and associations involved have operated in response to the dramatic failures and 
threats of World War II, the Cold War, decolonization, the long nuclear crisis, and other dramas of 
globalization. They have tended -- with the aid of many nation-states themselves -- to see the need for 
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a changed model of the proper national state and society. And they have increasingly created such 
models, reorganizing the picture of the virtuous nation state so that it is a better citizen of the global 
economy, political system, and military order. It has seemed obvious that even successful warlike 
behavior is no longer an indicator of evolutionary success, that economic confrontations destabilize 
the whole world, and that the politics of realism are very unrealistic.  Heroic nationalism, once a 
standard of culture for the nation-state, no longer seems heroic. The rooting of national sovereignty in 
roots of racial distinctiveness and superiority look very unattractive. The rooting of it in special 
religious claims also no longer fits perceptions of propriety. And special historical claims to special 
national missions against the neighborhood and world leave a very bad taste. 
 
In these ways, the nation-state, while retaining much of its organizational strength and most of a set of 
expanding responsibilities, is increasingly tamed in the modern world culture. It is to be a service 
organization, carrying many responsibilities for the production of progress and justice for its citizenry, 
but given no more demonic authority of its own independent of the needs and will of "the people." But 
if the national state and society are to become components or subunits of a bigger world society, what 
is the nature of this society? The absence of a clear world state -- or any real possibility for such a state 
– or controlling positive legal system leaves a kind of vacuum. It is filled by a variety of social 
movements rooted in principles of various forms of natural law -- law rooted in the nature of things 
physical and spiritual, rather than in explicit agreements that might form a world polity that looked 
like a larger nation-state. We can call attention to three great arenas for such social movements -- 
together they make up a theorized natural world society. 
 
a. A Base in the Human Individual 
The nation-state system involved a good deal of individualism, in its celebration of citizenship 
(Marshall 1964). In the current period, there have been many movements, and much reconstruction, 
building up a set of "natural law" human rights transcending citizenship rights (Soysal 1994). These 
are claims on the whole world, not simply particular states, and they are extraordinarily extensive. 
They cover a claimed human right to education, welfare, and medicine, as well as traditional freedoms 
from oppression (see Chabbott 1999 for the educational example). 
 
They try to limit national pressures to enforce standard national cultures and languages. They undercut 
traditional familial controls, elaborating the equal rights of women, children, the old, and those who 
violate earlier gender and sexual rules. They strengthen individual rights to ethnic culture and to status 
in indigenous groups, and empower a great deal of ethnic mobilization and protest in the current world 
(Tsutsui 1998). 
 
 Schematized Natural World 
 
The modern individual is empowered in many domains, at least theoretically, and is free to have a 
wide array of tastes. But a variety of powerful social movements elaborate many controls at the same 
time as they generate nominal freedom. Much of the control takes the form of the exponential 
expansion in scientific movements organizing proper rational action for the "free" individuals and 
groups. Every area of social life, from the micro details of familial and sexual life to large scale 
economic and environmental concerns, comes under the discipline of scientific authority. There are 
more sciences, they are found in more places, they speak to a wider range of issues, and they penetrate 
down further into society (Drori et al. 2002; Schofer 1999). 
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And as more globalization is perceived, and more threats of interdependence analyzed, the power of 
the sciences is inevitably increased. It is not really legitimate in the modern world for powerful bodies 
to simply impose themselves on weaker ones. The legitimate forms of argumentation involve 
schematized analyses. And with expanded interdependence in a stateless global system, thus, the 
authority of the sciences increases. The modern environmental movement is the most dramatic 
example, but there are many others. 
 
c. The Rationalized Society and State 
 
Modern individuals, empowered with and entitled by rapidly expanding human rights, are to act 
sensibly and intelligently in a schematized and standardized nature. They are to do this in society, of 
course, and naturally conceptions of proper society are standardized and rationalized too. If people are 
everywhere ultimately similar, and if they are all acting in a nature organized around universal and 
rational laws, society too should be a standard and rational system. The older elements of 
distinctiveness, built around myths of unique national histories, racial structures, or religious rules, no 
longer hold. And older communal elements -- complex family systems, community structures, estate 
systems, and the like -- are likely to be in violation of both individual rights (as, for instance, with 
female genital mutilation) and principles of science (e.g., medical and psychological laws). 
 
Thus a host of social movements arises, organizing public and private life around principles of 
transparency and rationality. An international standards movement blossoms almost everywhere 
(Mendel 2001, Walgenbach 2000), and firms in every country try to obtain the blessings of ISO9000 
certification. Transparency in accounting rules and practices is demanded everywhere (Jang 2001). 
Countries everywhere in the world are arrayed on the standardized dimension of "corruption," and the 
measures are portrayed with little complaint on the Internet. Standardized notions of active 
managerially flow around the world in dramatic movements. Consulting firms -- highly 
internationalized rather than marketing local expertise -- spread everywhere (see the papers in Sahlin-
Andersson and Engwall 2002). Standardized models of in-service training for personal development 
emphasize the actor hood of both firm and individual. And business schools, including MBA 
programs, spread rapidly, and carry managerially models around the world (Sahlin-Andersson and 
Engwall 2002). All these models of expanded and active rationalized actor hood impact private 
organizations everywhere. But they also, in current social movements, attack the old bureaucratic 
state, demanding decentralization, accountability at the agency level, and so on. The New Public 
Management movement is worldwide (Olson et al. 1998). 
 
d. The Production of Social Problems: 
 
All of these social movements aggressively reorganize models of the proper nation-state, so that it is to 
become a good citizen of world society. It is to be rationally organized, to reflect the human rights of 
all its people, and to be in tune with the most scientized models of the natural environment. No nation-
state can live up to these expectations, and thus the modern period experiences an enormous expansion 
in the number and range of perceived social problems. Customary social organization is 
reconceptualized as corruption. Traditional stratification arrangements are seen as involving the 
wholesale violation of human rights. And most past social practices are seen as inconsistent with a 
scientized view of nature: here they destroy the environment, there they use energy inefficiently, and 
over there they violate medical principles (Schofer 1999). 
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Whatever progress the modern globalized system has made in managing world problems is entirely 
overcome by a constantly expanding view of these problems. For every problem solved, two new ones 
are generated by a worldwide system of associations and professions for which problem-creation is a 
main (and highly rewarded) business. 
 
 Global Society in the Curriculum 
 
The processes discussed above organize world models of the proper nation state and society, and then 
globalize these models. A main result is the emergence of clearer and clearer visions of a global 
society, in which national societies and states are simply administrative and social subunits. Rooted 
ness and sovereignty at more local levels are weakened -- the really charismatic unit becomes world 
society, made up of human (not citizen) individuals in a unified physical world. One can find many 
reflections of this global society in modern educational curricula. Looking at curricula in both mass 
and higher education makes sense, since as discussed above; modern education is more a vision of the 
future than a summary of the present or past. We moderns teach our children to deal with the world as 
it will or should be, not with the corrupt world that actually exists. Since there is nothing like a 
positive world state or polity, the curricular shift toward locating the student in a global world involves 
much dependence on natural rather than positive law, as discussed above. Society is natural and 
potentially rational. The individuals are all the same, with cultural modifications and variations seen as 
variations on a theme rather than as constitutive. And the scientized world is everywhere in physical 
and social space, making possible and sensible standardized rational action. We can review evidence 
from studies tracing curricular foci through the twentieth century for many  
 
 
 Conclusion 
The global system contains many models of what national societies and states should be like and of 
what they should do. These have great impact on national societies, producing a good deal of 
unanticipated homogeneity among them in matters of modern structure. The models are carried along 
by a global associational and professional system of considerable authority -- especially as the 
expanded responsibilities of the nation-state are far beyond the capabilities they actually have 
(especially in the world's peripheries). In the current period, many social movements undercut the 
legitimacy of nationalisms, which are seen to be extremely threatening in a post-World War II nuclear 
era. They rewrite the script of the proper nation-state to emphasize global solidarity. Humans have in 
common that they are individuals with many rights -- diversity is deemphasized. They should function 
in rationalized and standardized societies -- distinctive cultures violate human rights, scientific 
principles, or the logic of rational social organization. And the whole system rests on assumptions of a 
very standardized and lawful nature, from which many common rules can be taken. 
 
All of this generates something of a standardized culture that is truly global, emphasizing the 
commonality of individuals, the standard principles of rational society, all in a lawful nature. To a 
surprising extent, this culture actual emerges in current world educational curricula. It is a picture of 
empowered and equal individuals in equal and similar societies and cultures, all embedded in a highly 
scientized conception of nature. 
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LESSON-37 
CASE STUDY 

 
Case study on Ghana 
 
Introduction 
There have been two principal driving forces of the process s of globalization. The first is vastly 
improved transport and communications which have greatly reduced the importance of geographical 
distance. The World Bank (19 95) estimates that by 1 960 maritime transport costs were less than a 
third of the 192 0 level, and they have continued to fall. The jet aircraft has made most parts the world 
accessible in a relatively short time the fall in the cost of communications has even been m ore 
dramatic. According to the World Bank, the cost of an international telephone call fell six-fold 
between 1945 and 1970 and ten-fold between 1970 and 1990, and has continued to fall. The fusion of 
traditional communications technology and computer technology which has created  
 
1. Background information 
Ghana, formerly a British colony called the G old Coast, attained independence in 1957. It is a small 
Low-income country in West Africa with a population of about 18 million (1997) and a land area of 
228,000 sq.kilometres. It had a Gross National Product (GNP) of $6.6 billion in 1997 and a per capita 
GNP o f $370 the same year. The political history of the country since independence has been 
dominated by frequent military interventions in government, with successful military coups in 1966, 
1972, 1979 and 1981, a palace coup in 1978, an d numerous unsuccessful attempts to overthrow the 
government, whether it was in civilian or military hands. Political instability has been the principal 
cause of the deteriorating economic fortunes of the country, which was considered a middle-income 
country at the time of independence, and had a standard of living which was high for an African 
country. The past two decades have seen a reasonable measure of political stability. The military 
regime, which took power at the end of 1981, managed to continue in government despite some 
challenges. After elections in 1992, it transformed itself into a constitutional regime. 
 
Data on the labour market in Ghana has traditionally been characterized by its paucity and 
unreliability. The Statistics and Research Division of the Ministry of Employment and Social Welfare 
has recently attempted to remedy this situation, and the discussion in this paper is based mainly on its 
Key Indicators of the Ghanaian Labour Market. Agriculture, forestry and fishing provide about 60 per 
cent of total employment; retail trade is the second most important source, accounting for 21 per cent 
of total employment. Manufacturing provides about 5 per cent of total employment; the service 
industries 10.2 per cent; and construction 2 per cent of total employment. 
Transport/communications/utilities provide 1.7 per cent of total employment; mining 0.3 per cent; 
finance /insurance/ real estate 0.3 percent; and wholesale trade accounts for 0 .5 per cent of total 
employment. 
 
The Trades Union Congress (TUC) of Ghana was formally inaugurated in 1945 when the existing 14 
unions registered under the Trades Union Ordinance of 1941 cam e together under a central 
coordinating body. Associations of workers for mutual protection had existed in the Gold Coast from 
about the 1920s, but organized trade union activity is usually dated from 1941 when the Trades Union 
Ordinance provided for the registration of unions, which could be formed by any five workers. The 
1941 Ordinance, however, did not confer bargaining rights on the unions. 
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Employers could agree or refuse to negotiate with their employees. Four years after the formation of 
the Trades Union Congress, a militant nationalist party, the Conventions Peoples Party (CPP) was 
formed. The CPP was devoted to se eking immediate self government, and the ending of colonial rule 
in the Gold Coast. The party courted organized labour, many union leaders were active in the party, 
and there appeared to be some coordination of activities between the party and the unions. Thus 
although a general strike called by the Congress in 1950 was ostensibly to protest against dismissals in 
the Meteorological Department, the demands made by the workers included a call for the immediate 
grant of Domino Status to the Gold Coast; and a day after the outbreak of the strike, the CPP decided 
to embark on a “positive action” campaign for immediate self-government. 
 
The collaboration between the Congress and the CPP appeared to pay off when the party led the 
country to independence in 1957. A year after independence, the CPP-led government introduced he 
Industrial Relations Act of 1958 (Act 56) designed to strengthen trade unions in Ghana. The 1958 
Industrial Relations Act gave legal backing to trade unions for the first time. It gave legal recognition 
to the Trades Union Congress as a corporate body. It made collective bargaining compulsory, and the 
pro visions of collective bargaining agreements legally binding on employers and workers. It gave 
legal backing to the check-off system under which trade unions dues w ere deducted at source. An am 
endment in 1959 made it impossible for any union to stay outside the TUC's new structure. The CPP 
government also passed the Civil Service Act and the Civil Service  
 
Trade union responses to globalization: Case study on Ghana  
 
Interim Regulations of 1960 which had the effect of making trade union membership compulsory for 
all civil servants. This was intended, among other things, to strengthen the financial standing of the 
TUC .In 1958 the government provided the TU C with the building which houses its Headquarters as a 
“tribute to the contribution that Ghana labour has made in our struggle for liberation.” The Industrial 
Relations Act of 1958 was replaced by the Industrial Relations Act of 1965 which remains the 
principal instrument governing industrial relations in Ghana. [A new Labour Code has been prepared 
but yet to be enacted.] The 1965 Act echoed the 1958 Act, including the provision making the TUC 
the sole representative of the trade un ion movement in Ghana. This mo no poly status has been 
criticized as contravening ILO Convention No. 87, and the country’s constitution. 
 
The proposed new Code seeks to make changes in this area. 
Collaboration between the TUC and the CPP government did not only produce benefits for the labour 
movement; it also entailed costs in terms of a loss of independence. From about 1959 onwards, the 
CPP regarded the TUC as a wing of the party an d felt free to interfere in union matters in several 
ways, including making appointments to leadership positions in the TUC. This generated resentment 
among some unionists, and the difficult economic situation in the mid-1960s turned many rank-and -
file workers against the government. When the CPP government was overthrown by the military in 
1966, many workers welcomed the change. The arrival of Ghana’s first military regime, however, 
represented a setback to the TUC in some respects. Some of its leaders w ere arrested and held in 
custody for a while, and the new government, the National Liberation Council (NLC), repealed section 
24 of the Civil Service Act of 1960, which mad e trade union membership compulsory for civil 
servants. This naturally led to a loss of membership. Membership in the Public 
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Services Workers Union fell from 40,000 in January 1967 to 26,000 by June 1968 (Arthiabah and 
Mbiah, 1995). The N LC also implemented a n IMF-supported stabilization programme which 
involved the retrenchment of an estimated 60,000 workers in state-owned enterprises over the period 
1966-67. These developments adversely affected the financial position of the TUC. The TUC was to 
suffer an even more serious setback with the return to civilian rule in 1969. The party which won the 
1969 elections had been in opposition to the CPP before and after independence. It was not known to 
be a natural ally of workers and their unions. Indeed the claim was made that many of the party’s 
leaders had “a class-based disdain for union leaders”. There was soon to be cause for confrontation 
between the government and the TUC. At the third biennial congress of the TUC held in August 197 
0, a resolution was passed calling for a 100 per cent increase in the minimum wage (from C 0.75 to C 
1.50). The request was turned down by the government as unreasonable and potentially inflationary. 
Given the initial mutual suspicions, and fearing that a national strike might be called to support the 
demand for an increase in the minimum wage, the government decided to strike first at the TUC. On 
13 September 1971, under a certificate of urgency, Parliament passed the Industrial R elations 
(Amendment) A ct 1971 (A ct 383) to replace the Industrial Relations Act 1965 (Act 229). The new 
Act dissolved the TUC with immediate effect and empowered the government to appoint a board of 
receivers to dispose of all the properties of the TUC. 
 
The government argued that the TUC as set up by the Industrial Relations Act of 1965 was under critic 
and an infringement t on the rights of workers to associate freely. The new Act, therefore, in addition 
to dissolving the TUC provided that: “Any group of trade unions shall have the right to constitute 
themselves into any association, federation, confederation or congress of trade unions for the 
attainment of their common aims .” There ca n be no doubt that the primary motivation for introducing 
the Industrial Relations Act of 1971 was to disorganize and weaken the labour movement. However, 
the government was able to claim that the Act of 1971 was for the “purposes of protecting the rights or 
freedoms of other persons in terms of the spirit of the constitution”. This claim was justified by the 
legitimate criticism of the monopoly status conferred on the TU C by the 1 965 Ac t. The military took 
power again only four months after Act 383 was passed. The new rulers who came into power in 
January 1972 promulgated the Industrial Relations (Amendment) Decree of 1972, which repealed the 
1971 Act and restored the Industrial Relations Act of 1965 and the TUC.   
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